WILD BLUEBERRY (*Vaccinium* spp.) - MICROBE INTERACTIONS AND BOTRYTIS BLIGHT MANAGEMENT

by

Joel Ayebi Abbey

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

at

Dalhousie University Halifax, Nova Scotia August 2022

© Copyright by Joel Ayebi Abbey, 2022

LIST OF TABLESv
LIST OF FIGURESviii
ABSTRACTx
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS USEDxi
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTxii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION
1.1. RESEARCH GOALS AND OBJECTIVES17
CHAPTER: LITERATURE REVIEW19
2.1 Overview of wild blueberry plant and production system
2.2 Wild blueberry plant structure (leaf, flower, berry) and functionality
2.3 Morphology and lifecycle of the <i>Botrytis cinerea</i>
2.3.1 <i>Botrytis cinerea</i> infection of blueberry plant
2.4 Botrytis management strategies
2.4.1 Cultural methods
2.4.2 Biocontrol methods
2.4.3 Chemical control
2.5 Fungicide Mobility and Persistence
2.6 Botrytis control challenges in wild blueberry
2.7 Plant response to fungal pathogens41
2.7.1 General aspects of plant immunity and defense against fungal pathogens
2.7.2 Pre-formed/Pre-existing defense mechanisms
2.8 Induced defense mechanism
2.8.1 Pattern and Damage-associated molecular pattern (PAMP/DAMP) immunity (PTI)45
2.8.2 Effector-triggered immunity (ETI)
2.9 Localized and Systemic induced defense response
2.9.1 Localized defense response
2.9.1.1 Pathogenesis Related (PR) Proteins/Genes
2.9.1.2 Secondary metabolites
2.9.1.2.1 Phenylpropanoids
2.9.3 Systemic defense response
2.10. Molecular response of <i>Vaccinium</i> spp. to plant pathogens and potential application to disease management

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 3: MOLECULAR AND PHYSIOLOGICAL RESPONSES OF WILD BLUEBERRY RESPONSE TO Botrytis cinerea AND Bacillus amyloliquefaciens UNDER FIELD CONDITIO	TO DNS
	58
3.1 ABSTRACT	58
3.2 INTRODUCTION	59
3.3 MATERIALS AND METHOD	62
3.3.1 Site selection and experimental design	62
3.3.2 HPLC-DAD analysis of flavonoids and hydroxycinnamic acids	66
3.4 Physiological response of wild blueberry plants	69
3.5 Yield component and berry yield assessment	69
3.6 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	69
3.5 RESULTS	70
3.5.1 Pathogenesis-related genes	70
3.5.2 Phenylpropanoid pathway genes	74
3.5.3 LOX – Jasmonate pathway gene	83
3.5.4 Method validation	85
3.5.5 Total flavanols, hydroxycinnamic acids and flavonols	86
3.5.6 Individual flavanols	90
3.5.7 Individual hydroxycinnamic acids	93
3.5.8 Individual flavonols	96
3.5.9 Physiological response	99
3.5.10 Yield component and harvestable berry yield	102
3.6 DISCUSSION	105
3.6.1 Molecular response	105
3.6.2 Physiological response	113
3.6.3 Yield Component and Harvestable berry yield	113
3.7 CONCLUSION	114
CHAPTER 4: BOTRYTIS BLIGHT MANAGEMENT AND FUNGICIDE MOBILITY A PERSISTENCE IN FLORAL TISSUE OF WILD BLUEBERRY	ND 115
4.1 ABSTRACT	115
4.2 INTRODUCTION	116
4.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	118
4.3.1 Site selection and experimental design	118
4.3.2 Treatment application	119
4.3.3 Sample collection, disease assessment, yield component and berry yield	119

4.3.4 Analysis of fungicide residue using the 'quick, easy, cheap, effective, rugged, and safe'	
(QuEChERS) method and detection by GC-MS	:1
4.3.5 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	:5
4.4 RESULTS	25
4.4.1 Method development and validation	1
4.4.2. Residue in flower samples and berry samples	5
4.5. DISCUSSION	7
4.5.1. Fungicide efficacy	7
4.5.2. Method development and validation14	0
4.5.3. Residues in flowers and berries14	2
5.6. CONCLUSION14	5
CHAPTER 5: USE OF BIOFUNGICIDES AND CONVENTIONAL FOR THE MANAGEMENT O BOTRYTIS BLOSSOM BLIGHT IN WILD BLUEBERRIES	PF 7
5.1. ABSTRACT	7
5.2. INTRODUCTION	8
5.3. MATERIALS AND METHODS15	0
5.3.1. Site selection and experimental design	0
5.3.2 Fungicide products and treatment application15	0
5.3.3 Fungicide applications	;1
5.3.4. Disease assessment, yield component, berry yield and statistical analysis	;1
5.3.6 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	;1
5.4 RESULTS	52
5.5 DISCUSSION15	;9
5.6 CONCLUSION16	54
CHAPTER 6: GENERAL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	5
6.1 GENERAL DISCUSSION	5
6.2 CONCLUSIONS	'5
REFERENCES	'7
APPENDICES	8
Appendix 1: Future research	8
Appendix 2: List of publications and conference presentations	9
Appendix 3: Phenolic compounds used in HPLC-DAD and primers used in the qRT-PCR22	20
Appendix 4 Botrytis infection periods and Environmental conditions	21
Appendix 5. ANOVA output for gene expression analysis gene expression analysis in 201922	29
Appendix 6. ANOVA output for gene expression analysis gene expression analysis 202023	0

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1. Parameters of the calibration curves, precision, and recovery studies for different phenolic standards
Table 3.2. Total flavanols, hydroxycinnamic and flavonols subclasses of phenolic compounds (mg/g FW) in <i>B. cinerea</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019
Table 3.3. Total flavanols, hydroxycinnamic and flavonols subclasses of phenolic compounds (mg/g FW) in <i>Botrytis cinerea</i> , <i>Bacillus amyloliquefaciens</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2020
Table 3.4. Concentration of individual flavanol compounds (mg/g FW) in <i>B. cinerea</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019
Table 3.5. Concentration of individual flavanol compounds (mg/g FW) in <i>Botrytis cinerea, Bacillus amyloliquefaciens</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2020
Table 3.6. Concentration of individual hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives (mg/g FW) in <i>B. cinerea</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019
Table 3.7. Concentration of individual hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives (mg/g FW) in <i>Botrytis cinerea</i> , <i>Bacillus amyloliquefaciens</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2020.
Table 3.8. Concentration of individual flavonol compounds (mg/g FW) in <i>B. cinerea</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019
Table 3.8. Concentration of individual flavonol compounds (mg/g FW) in <i>B. cinerea</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019
Table 3.8. Concentration of individual flavonol compounds (mg/g FW) in <i>B. cinerea</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019
Table 3.8. Concentration of individual flavonol compounds (mg/g FW) in <i>B. cinerea</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019
Table 3.8. Concentration of individual flavonol compounds (mg/g FW) in <i>B. cinerea</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019
Table 3.8. Concentration of individual flavonol compounds (mg/g FW) in <i>B. cinerea</i> inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019

Table 4.2. Botrytis blight incidence and severity observed in wild blueberries at Fox Point andMurray Siding, Nova Scotia, after fungicide applications in 2018128
Table 4.3. Botrytis blight incidence and severity observed in wild blueberries at Mount Thom andDebert, Nova Scotia, after fungicide applications in 2019.129
Table 4.4. Yield component (fruit set: number of viable/marketable berries per shoot/stem) observed from wild blueberry field after fungicide applications
Table 4.5. Yield component (Pinheads: number of small unmarketable berries per shoot/stem)observed from wild blueberry field after fungicide applications.130
Table 4.6. Harvestable berry yield (g.m ⁻²) observed from wild blueberry field after fungicide applications. 131
Table 4.7. Analytical standard showing retention time, regression coefficient (R ²), limit of detection (LOD), limit of quantification (LOQ) and Matrix effect for analysis on flower samples.
Table 4.8. Mean recoveries at three blank spiking levels (0.01, 0.05, 0.25 mg/kg) and relative standard deviation (RSD %). Values are means from six replications
Table 4.9. Analytical standard showing retention time, regression coefficient (R ²), limit of detection (LOD), limit of quantification (LOQ) and Matrix effect for analysis on fruit set and harvested berry
Table 4.10. Mean recoveries at three blank spiking levels (0.01, 0.05, 0.25 mg/kg) and relative standard deviation (RSD). Values are means from six replications
Table 4.11. Fungicide residue detected in different flower parts of wild blueberry plants treated with commercial fungicides 24 hours after foliar application. Concentration values are means of six replications (standard deviation). The average residue is the mean of the two flower sampling times analyzed as repeated measures
Table 4.12. Fungicide residue detected in fruit set (10 days post second fungicide application) and harvested berries from wild blueberry plants treated with commercial fungicides. Concentration values are means of six replications (standard deviation)
Table 5.1. Product application rates and active ingredients of fungicides used for Botrytis blight control in wild blueberries. 151
Table 5.2. Botrytis blight incidence (inci %) and severity (sev %) observed in wild blueberries at Pigeon Hill and Blue Mountain, Nova Scotia, following biofungicide and fungicide applications in 2018

Table 5.3. Botrytis blight incidence (inc %) and severity (sev %) observed in wild blueberries atEarltown and Farmington, Nova Scotia, following biofungicide and fungicide applications in2019
Table 5.4. Yield component (fruit set per shoot/stem) observed from wild blueberry field following biofungicide and fungicide applications. 158
Table 5.5. Harvestable berry yield (g·m ⁻²) observed from wild blueberry field after biofungicide and fungicide applications

APPENDICES

Table A1. List of phenolic compounds, their retention times and wavelength of determination220
Table A2. List of primer pairs used for gene expression studies. 220
Table A3. Infection periods for Botrytis blight observed at Murray Siding, NS in June 2018 221
Table A4. Infection periods for Botrytis blight observed at Mount Thom, NS in June 2019 221
Table A5. Infection period for Botrytis blight observed at Debert, NS in June 2019 221
Table A6. Infection periods for Botrytis Blight observed at Pigeon Hill, NS in June 2018 224
Table A7. Infection periods for Botrytis Blight observed at Blue Mountain, NS in June 2018. 224
Table A8. Infection periods for Botrytis Blight observed at Earltown, NS in June 2019 226
Table A9. Infection periods for Botrytis Blight observed at Farmington, NS in June 2019 226
Table A10. Botrytis cinerea infection periods predictive model based on environmental conditions (leaf wetness and temperature). (Delbridge and Hildebrand, 2007)

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1. Fully developed elliptic shaped wild blueberry leaves. A) Leaves *V. myrtilloides* with pubescence (arrowed) on the surface, B) leaves of *V. angustifolium* with minor serration. 21

Figure 2.2. Urn-shaped flower cluster indicating the different colours of wild blueberry flower. A) white and light pink flowers (*Va*) and B) pink coloured flower (*Va* f nigrum). C) Longitudinal section of wild blueberry corolla showing the pistil surrounded by a cluster of relatively short brown stamen.

Figure 3.12. Expression pattern of flavonoid biosynthesis genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (V. angustifolium and V. myrtilloides) in response to Botrytis cinerea and Serifel[®] (Bacillus amyloliquefaciens) inoculation. (A) Lipoxygenases in 2019 and (B) Lipoxygenases in 2020.... 84

ABSTRACT

Botrytis blight is an important disease and a major constraint to wild blueberry (Vaccinium angustifolium and V. myrtilloides) production. The aim of this research was to address the goals of improving yields, improving disease management, production sustainability, and reducing the cost of production partly through the understanding of molecular and polyphenol consequences of wild blueberry microbe interactions. A similar gene expression pattern was observed with both Botrytis cinerea and Serifel[®] (Bacillus amyloliquefaciens) inoculation. Maximum expression of PR genes varied and depending on the phenotype and the time of sample collection. Most of the flavonoid genes were suppressed at 12 hpi. The expression of flavonoid pathway genes and accumulation of phenolic compounds were phenotype-specific with their regulation pattern showing a temporal difference among the phenotypes. Flower interaction with microbes did not cause any changes in physiological parameters such as photosynthetic rate and stomatal conductance. For disease management, all the tested chemical fungicides reduced disease development by at least 47 % compared to the untreated control. The mean concentration of fungicides was highest in the corolla compared to the gynoecium and the androecium which is suggestive of limited mobility. Fungicides were sufficiently persistent to inhibit *B. cinerea* at fruit set. No residue was detected in harvested berries. The use of biofungicides provided intermediate levels of disease control with stand-alone applications of biofungicides whereas Switch® in rotation with biofungicides resulted in improved disease control. These results indicate that wild blueberries respond to microbes by the increased expression of PR genes and phenolic compounds, specifically PR3 and PR4. Additionally, two dose application of fungicides is adequate to control Botrytis blight with no residue concerns.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS USED

% - Percent < - Less than > - More than \pm - Margin of error of a quantity **®** - Registered trademark µg - Microgram µl - Microliter a.i. - Active ingredient ANOVA - Analysis of Variance BLAD - Banda de Lupinus albus doce cDNA - Complementary DNA DAD - Diode-Array Detection EC_{50} - Effective concentration that inhibits mycelial growth by 50% ET - Ethylene ETI - Effector-triggered immunity FRAC - Fungicide resistance action committee FW - Fresh weight g - Gram GC-MS - Gas Chromatography - Mass Spectrometer ha - Hectare hpi - hours post inoculation HPLC - High Performance Liquid Chromatography IDM - Integrated disease management ISR - Induced systemic resistance JA - Jasmonic acid kg - Kilogram Kow - Octanol/water partition coefficient kPa - Kilopascal

L - Liter LOD - Limit of detection LOQ - Limit of quantification m - Meter mg - Milligram mL - Milliliter mm - Millimeter MRL- Maximum residue levels N - North °C - Degrees Celsius PAMP - Pathogen associated molecular patterns PCR - Polymerase chain reaction

PR - Pathogenesis related PRR - Pattern-recognition receptors PSI - Pound-force per square inch PTI - PAMP-triggered immunity QoI - Quinone outside inhibitor qRT-PCR - Real-Time Quantitative PCR R^2 - Coefficient of regression RH - Relative humidity RSD - Relative standard deviation SA - Salicylic acid SAR - Systemic acquired resistance SDHI - Succinate dehydrogenase inhibitor spp. - Species Va- Vaccinium angustifolium Va- Vaccinium myrtilloides µg - Microgram

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I would first like to thank the Almighty God for His numerous blessings and sustenance throughout my studies. I wish to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor Dr. David Percival for all his guidance, support, and patience to always assist me. His contribution towards the success of my studies is invaluable. I would also like to thank my supervisory committee members, Dr. Laura Jaakola and Dr. Samuel K. Asiedu for their insight and guidance on this project. This project would not have been possible without their encouragement and contribution.

I am grateful to Dr. Sherin Jose and Mr. Paul McNeil for their assistance in molecular and Analytical work. I also would like to thank all summer students who worked in the Wild Blueberry Research Program Lab for their assistance, especially during field experiments.

A special thanks to my family and friends, especially Sandra Appiah, Kenneth Anku, Alex Cornel, Raphael Ofoe, Dr. Emmanuella Ellis and Dr. Lord Abbey who have in one way, or another contributed to this success for their support and unconditional love and encouragement.

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Blueberries belong to the Ericaceae (Heath) family and are a member of the genus Vaccinium. This genus is divided into several sections which include Cyanococcus, Oxycoccus (Cranberry), Vitisidaea (lingonberry), Myrtillus (European bilberry) and Vaccinium (Bog bilberry) (Luby et al., 1991; Kron, et al., 2002; Bassil, 2012). Blueberries are the group of species that belong to the Cyanococcus section. These include V. angustifolium, V. myrtilloides, V corymbosum, and V. virgatum. Generally, blueberries are grouped into either wild lowbush (V. angustifolium, V. myrtilloides) or highbush/cultivated blueberries (V. corymbosum, V. virgatum and V. corymbosum/V. virgatum hybrid).

The wild blueberry is native to North America and fields are developed from forested areas or abandoned farmland when their vegetation cover is removed. Due to their wild nature and the inherent presence in forest areas, commercial fields are made up of different phenotypes, which are referred to as clones. Commercial fields mostly consist of *Vaccinium angustifolium* (~70-80%), *V. myrtilloides* (~10-20%) on a surface area basis and some other hybrids (Jones and Percival, 2003). Fields are managed on a two-year cycle with the shoot being pruned every other year to maximize berry yield, and ease of mechanical harvest (Hall et al., 1979; Eaton and McIsaac, 1997).

Wild blueberry plants face several challenges which include diseases and pests. Historically, Botrytis blossom blight has been a major problem in wild blueberry production, especially in coastal areas with prolonged wet conditions. The disease is caused by the pathogen *Botrytis cinerea* Pers.: Fr. which typically infects flowers or entire inflorescences at the mid to late bloom stage (Hildebrand et al., 2001). The disease causes over 20% yield loss annually and over the past decade, it has become far more prevalent due to increased canopy densities, longer wetness durations and more susceptible floral tissue (increase in flower densities from 93 million flowers ha⁻¹ in 1994 to over 370 million flowers ha⁻¹ in 2012 due to improved practices such as nutrient and weed management) (Percival, 2013). Botrytis blight is a severe fungal disease, however, its effect on commercial fields varies significantly due to differences in susceptibility among the various blueberry phenotypes with the more prevalent *Vaccinium angustifolium* being susceptible, and *V. myrtilloides* being tolerant to the disease (Abbey et al., 2018).

Integrated disease management (IDM) practices have been used over the past two decades for the control of Botrytis blights. However, the unique development and the production system of wild blueberry do not allow the adoption of some IDM practices such as canopy management/pruning during the cropping year. Given this, the disease is managed primarily through fungicide application. An important fungicide presently used for Botrytis blight control in wild blueberry is Switch[®], which contains the signal transduction and amino acid inhibitors fludioxonil and cyprodinil, respectively. Other fungicides used include Luna Tranquility® (fluopyram and pyrimethanil), Sercadis[®] (fluxapyroxad) and Pristine[®] (pyraclostrobin and boscalid) (Percival, 2013; Burgess, 2020). However, B. cinerea is classified as a fungus that poses high-risk of developing resistance to fungicides (FRAC, 2019). Coupled with concerns of fungicide resistance, the high flower densities, pendulous flower orientation, and limited fungicide mobility raises questions about the ability to effectively protect wild blueberry flowers. With Botrytis management products accounting for more than 60% of the fungicide costs in the cropping year and concerns over detectable residues by consumers, an improved understanding of the ability of these fungicides to reach target tissue and their relative persistence is required. Additionally, there is a need to develop disease management approaches that will deliver low/non-detectable levels of fungicide residues in processed fruit. This has given rise to interest in biofungicides including Serifel[®] (Bacillus amyloliquefaciens), Serenade Opti[®], Serenade MAX[®] (Bacillus

subtilis) and Fracture[®] (BLAD polypeptide) (Percival et al, 2016; Abbey et al., 2020; Burgess, 2020).

With variable disease damage observed on fields and increased cost of fungicide application, precision agricultural technologies and strategies including the use of prescription maps and sectional control on sprayers to reduce fungicide applications in areas with tolerant phenotypes would be an important development for the industry. The variable disease damage suggests the possibility of variable phenotype response to *B. cinerea*. Before further reductions in agrochemical applications are made, the universality of Botrytis blight tolerance within wild blueberry phenotypes needs to be verified and the resistance mechanism (s) (i.e., biochemical or avoidance) determined.

Generally, plants have been described to be equipped with a wide range of active defense mechanisms that are expressed when they are challenged by biotic and abiotic stress. Additionally, plants possess pre-existing protective structures/components which include lignified cell walls, cuticular bark and waxes that serve as the first line of defense (Łaźniewska et al., 2010; 2012). Upon pathogen/microbe detection, plants initiate many responses that lead to the formation of broad-spectrum defensive compounds (Parker et al., 2000) that confer some degree of resistance in the plant to various pathogens. Presently two major types of disease resistance are found in plants; basal and R-gene mediated defense which depend on the components of the pathogen involved in the pathogen-host interaction (Gururani et al., 2012). Basal defense (innate) can be a component of both host and non-host resistance. It provides first line of defense against infection by a wide array of pathogens. The basal response occurs through pattern-recognition receptors (PRRs) via pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) which include lipopolysaccharides, chitins, flagellins and glutens (Boller and Felix, 2009; Gururani et al., 2012; Wirthmueller et al., 2013). This type of defense can be triggered by even non-pathogens such as *Bacillus* *amyloliquefaciens* (Li et al., 2015; Dimopoulou et al., 2019). R-gene mediated resistance is based on the ability of a host plant to detect specific pathogen effector proteins that change the physiological state of the host to facilitate infection or interrupt host plant defenses (Collmer, 1998). PAMP's have been observed in blueberry with pathogenesis related genes 3 and 4 (*PR3* and *PR4*) being detected in floral tissues (Thomas, 2012, Jose et al., 2021). Also, a blueberry transcriptome work by Polashock et al. (2014) and Yow (2018) identified genes associated with Monilinia resistance.

Additionally, plants respond to biotic and abiotic stresses via activation of some phenylpropanoid pathway genes and the accumulation of the related compounds known to possess antimicrobial properties (Jasiński et al., 2009; Ganthaler et al., 2017). Blueberry is known to contain a significant amount of flavonoids and other phenolic compounds such as coumaric acids, catechin, procyanidins and chlorogenic acid in different parts of the plant (Rodriguez-Mateos et al., 2012; 2016; Ștefănescu et al., 2020). Aside from their direct effect on pathogens (Tao et al., 2010; Villarino et al., 2011), these constitutive and inducible secondary metabolites have a complex interaction with other plant hormones such as jasmonate, ethylene and abscisic acid, which ultimately regulate gene expression and disease resistance (AbuQamar et al., 2006; Blanco-Ulate et al., 2013; Agudelo-Romero et al., 2015).

Knowledge and understanding of the complex processes of host-microbe interaction during disease development is crucial for proposing new management strategies and important to improving wild blueberry growing practices. While significant studies have been made on the molecular responses of several host pathosystems (Łaźniewska et al., 2010; Dalio et al., 2017), not many studies have been conducted on blueberry. With no reported molecular studies on wild blueberry-microbe interaction, this study seeks to provide into how *B. cinerea* and biofungicide

(*B. amyloliquefaciens*) may affect host metabolism, in addition to finding new disease management tools.

1.1. RESEARCH GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

The research aims to address the strategic goals of improving wild blueberry yields, production sustainability and environmental safety as well as reducing the cost of production partly through the understanding of molecular and polyphenol consequences of Botrytis-wild blueberry and Biofungicide (*Bacillus amyloliquefaciens*) - wild blueberry interactions, the development of reduced risk for Botrytis blight control and the assessment of fungicide mobility, persistence and presence in floral tissues. These aims stemmed from the limited research and knowledge about the molecular mechanisms that occur in wild blueberry plant-fungal pathogen interaction. Furthermore, the basis of this research seeks to reduce the cost of production and the desire to avoid blanket application of fungicides through the reduction in the number of Botrytis fungicide applications. This will help strengthen the aura of wild blueberries as being a low input and "wild" commodity and fortify production sustainability through the integration of biofungicides in Botrytis management systems.

The objectives of this research were to:

- Study the molecular and functional changes in wild blueberries in response to Botrytis blight disease
 - Investigate the molecular response and changes in resistance related genes and flavonoid pathway genes during *Botrytis cinerea* infection and *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* interaction with wild blueberry.

17

- Examine the effect of Botrytis disease on the whole plant and leaf gas exchange which occurs during infection.
- Fungicide mobility, persistence, and efficacy of disease control products
 - Investigate the distribution of fungicides (especially systemic fungicides) within wild blueberry floral tissues and how long they remain present in the tissues.
 - Assess the efficacy of Botrytis blight control products on Botrytis control in wild blueberries.
- Evaluate protection provided by plant- based extracts (BLAD, tea tree oil and polyoxin D) and the biological control agent *Bacillus subtilis* applied alone and in rotation with the reduced risk fungicide Switch[®] (a. i. cyprodinil and fludioxonil) against Botrytis blossom blight of wild blueberries.

CHAPTER: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Overview of wild blueberry plant and production system

The wild blueberry is an important and economically high-value export crop. The crop is produced on approximately 40,500 ha and accounts for ~30% of Canada's land area in fruit, berries, and nut production (Statistics Canada, 2019a). In 2018, the Atlantic Canadian provinces and Quebec produced approximately 57.3 million kg of wild blueberries with farm gate value ~ \$60.9 million (Statistics Canada, 2019b). The crop is the leading horticultural commodity in Nova Scotia, Quebec, New Brunswick, Prince Edward Island, and Newfoundland with about 17,600, 27,800, 13,300, 5,600 and 700 ha, respectively under production (AAFC, 2017).

The production system of wild blueberry focuses on the management of an existing wild population with no tillage and/or planting practices used. On the other hand, the establishment and commercial production of highbush blueberries involve the raising of seedlings from seeds of selected blueberry cultivars. Blueberries can grow on a wide range of soil types; however, they grow best on well-drained, sandy soils with low pH of glacial or alluvial origin (Jensen and Yarborough, 2004; Sanderson et al., 2008).

Wild blueberry production follows a two-year production cycle, thus, the sprout/vegetative and cropping/flowering year. In the sprout year, plants are pruned in the spring/fall near to the ground (Kinsman, 1993). After pruning, plants redevelop naturally from rhizomes and new stems arise from previously mowed stems at the start of each production cycle and grow until tip dieback. The plants are pruned every other year to make the most of floral bud initiation, fruit set, yield and promote harvest efficiency with fewer unbranched stems (Percival and Sanderson, 2004). Blueberry flowers are primarily self-incompatible; hence, cross-pollination is very important in blueberry production. In this context bumblebee and honeybees are employed during bloom to ensure flower pollination (Yarborough, 2009; Drummond et al., 2010). Berries formed after pollination are then harvested in August/September.

2.2 Wild blueberry plant structure (leaf, flower, berry) and functionality

Wild blueberries are low growing plants with heights ranging from 10 to 60 cm. Shoots or ramets of maturing plants emerge from dormant buds on rhizomes (Kinsman, 1993). Growth and development of the plant in the vegetative or "sprout" year consist of shoot development and vegetative growth until tip dieback which initiates floral bud formation on the upper portion of the shoot (Barker and Collins, 1963; Aalders and Hall, 1964). Given their natural occurrence, wild blueberry fields consist of different types with V. angustifolium, V. angustifolium f. nigrum and V. myrtilloides being of commercial importance. These blueberries are categorized based on their genetic, morphological and phenotypic differences. V. angustifolium is a tetraploid and the common and most abundant species representing approximately 80% of wild blueberry species. They are characterized by green or brown stems with white flowers. Vaccinium angustifolium f. *nigrum* has deep brown-reddish stem with pink reddish flowers and very dark-colored berries. V. myrtilloides is a diploid and characterized by brown or green stems covered with pubescence/ hairlike structures (Strik and Yarbourough, 2005). Rhizomes of V. angustifolium mostly spread and develop more horizontally than V. myrtilloides rhizomes that grow densely and mostly develop vertically into the soil. This rhizome development difference enables V. angustifolium gain more coverage, hence their abundant presence on commercial fields as these fields age.

The leaves develop from small, scale-like buds mostly found on the lower parts of the stem. These vegetative buds produce shoots that bear alternately arranged leaves. Blueberry leaves are broad to elliptic shaped blueish-green shiny/smooth leaves that turn red to purple in the fall (Hall *et al.*, 1979). The leaves possess a significantly waxed, thick epicuticular layer with stomata present on the lower surface (hypostomatous) and minor serration (Figure 2.1b). These features provide the plant with the advantage of withstanding and surviving drought conditions. Furthermore, the thick and rigid nature of the leaves help reduce leaf infection and resistant to some fungal diseases such as Monilinia and Botrytis blight once they are expanded. Leaves of *V. myrtilloides* are covered hair-like structures (pubescence) from which it has obtained its name velvet-leaf blueberry (Figure 2.1a). Functions of trichrome and pubescence have been described to include deterring herbivores (Riddick and Simmons, 2014), retaining water droplets (Brewer et al., 1991) and reducing fungal inoculum load on the leaf surface (Mmbaga et al, 1994). Given this, the presence of pubescence on some leaves could contribute to the variation in disease development among blueberry phenotypes.



Figure 2.1. Fully developed elliptic shaped wild blueberry leaves. A) Leaves *V. myrtilloides* with pubescence (arrowed) on the surface, B) leaves of *V. angustifolium* with minor serration.

Flower bud formation mostly starts at the tip of the shoots above the vegetative bud. Flower buds tend to be larger and produce an inflorescence which consists of at least 8 inferior flowers per bud. Blueberry flowers are perfect pendulous cylindrical to urn-shaped or bell-shaped tube. The flower has four or five lobes which are about 5 mm long and inverted with the opening of the corolla at the bottom, thus edges of the corolla curled back (Eck, 1966, Hall et al., 1979; Kinsman, 1993). The color of the flower ranges from white or pinkish white to deep pink (Figures 2.2a and 2.2b).

The gynoecium of the flower comprises of pale green pistil made up of 5 carpels, a single style and an inferior ovary divided into five locules, each of which bears many ovules in an axile orientation (Palser 1961). *Vaccinium* species have been described to possess varying number of ovules per carpel. For instance, *V. arboruem* and *V. ovalifolium* are reported to have 5-8 and 40-50 ovules per carpel, respectively. In blueberries, each carpel/locule is reported to have 15-25 ovules on the average (Vander Kloet, 1988; Palser 1961). The pistil is long with its stigmatic surface close to the edge of the corolla opening (Figure 2.2c).

The androecium consists of a cluster of 10 relatively short brown stamens with filaments attached to the base of the flower around the nectary area. These filaments carry two poricidal anthers which dehisce by terminal pores from which pollen is released in tetrads (Bell and Burchill, 1955; Vander Kloet, 1988). An anther from blueberry is estimated to hold an average of 100-300 pollen tetrads (Vander Kloet, 1988). Pollen from blueberry flowers is sticky and heavy which makes its movement difficult for pollination (Isaacs, 2018). Additionally, the structure and position of the flower effectively inhibit free movement or wind-dispersed pollen from landing onto the stigma. In this context, the need for pollinator is of utmost importance. Given the sticky and heavy nature of blueberry pollen, vectors that carry out buzz pollination such as bees are the most appropriate pollinators in blueberry production. During anthesis, the stigma in opened blueberry flowers remains receptive for about 5 days with peak receptivity observed between 1 to 2 days

after opening (Brevis et al., 2006; Kirk and Isaacs, 2012). However, the length of days of their viability largely depends on the environmental conditions and the cultivar or phenotype involved. Given the relatively short receptivity time, blueberry flowers tend to be protandrous (Vander Kloet, 1988).

Pollen deposited on stigmatic surfaces are believed to be hydrated by stigmatic fluid/exudates, an event which is the recognition point of pollen-stigma interaction (Dumas and Gaude, 1983; Lang and Parrie, 1992). Over the years, many research activities have studied pollination in blueberry (Lang and Parrie, 1992; Moisan-Deserres, et al., 2014; Gibbs et al., 2016). Several of these studies have looked at the number of pollen (pollen load) and viability required for optimum fruit development. It is, however, important to note that, between 100 - 300 pollen tetrads have been reported to optimize fruit development. Lang and Parrie (1992) reported that a stigma required 200 to 300 pollen tetrads to be saturated and cease the production of stigmatic fluid. Also, Dogterom et al. (2000) reported that individual flowers with an average of 106 ovules required 125 pollen tetrads to reach maximum fruit set and mass. Recently, Drummond (2019), demonstrated that the number of fruits set in wild blueberries increased as the number of pollen tetrads increase in a study with varying amount of pollen tetrad (20-100 pollen tetrad per stigma). In addition, the source of pollen also plays a significant role in the number of pollens that can be retained on the stigmatic surfaces (Lang and Parrie, 1992; Dogterom et al., 2000). It is important to note that the number of pollen grains needed for optimal fertilization generally outnumber the total number of ovules in the ovary. This is because not every pollination/pollen deposited, or geminated pollen reaches the ovule or results in fertilization. In commercial field, the number of pollen grains deposited on stigmatic surfaces varies significantly and is dependent on the pollinator involved. For instance, Moisan-Deserres et al. (2014) studied the pollen load and specificity of native pollinators and reported that Bombus and Andrena species carried large amounts pollen. It

has been demonstrated that, as many as four honeybees visit deposited same amount of pollen by a single visit of a bumblebee queen (Javorek et al., 2002). Although pollen number and deposition has been described as an important factor in fruit development, the source of pollen, being self or cross significantly influence the viability of pollen and pollen load on stigmatic surfaces (Lang and Parrie,1992; Dogterom et al., 2000).

Following deposition and pollen germination, pollen tube elongation occurs towards the ovary through the style. Blueberry pollen tetrads start germinating 2-3 hours after deposition on stigmatic surfaces and take 3-5 days to travel down the style into to reach the ovule (Vander Kloet, 1988). Bell (1957) found out that, during the fertilization and seed development process, many ovules do not develop. Thus, about 78% of the average 64 seeds per berry were imperfect seeds. In the study of Bell, he found that the perfect developing ovules/seeds were always clustered around the top of the central axis whereas the non-developing/imperfect seeds were clustered around the basal part of the locules. This phenomenon is thought to be an indication that fertilization occurs on a first come first serve basis, thus the pollen tubes fertilize the ovules they first encounter as they enter the locules. This phenomenon supports the need for more pollen tetrads during pollination compared to the number of ovules to ensure sufficient pollens to fertilize all the ovules. Following syngamy, the ovules develop into mature seeds in an axile orientation. The formation of viable seeds stimulates the development of the ovary wall which becomes the actual berry. This position is supported by the observation that an increasing number of viable seeds is associated with larger berry mass (Drummond, 2019).



Figure 2.2. Urn-shaped flower cluster indicating the different colours of wild blueberry flower. A) white and light pink flowers (Va) and B) pink coloured flower (Va f nigrum). C) Longitudinal section of wild blueberry corolla showing the pistil surrounded by a cluster of relatively short brown stamen.

Pale green berry clusters are formed from pollinated flowers which increase in size and go through color changes. The blueberry fruit undergoes a double sigmoid growth curve which is grouped into three stages. Stage 1 of the development is characterized by rapid cell division and dry weight gain. This stage occurs between 25-35 days after bloom (Birkhold et al., 1992; Retamales and Hancock, 2012). Stage 2 of fruit development occurs between 30-40 days after bloom. This stage is characterized by active seed development with minimal fruit growth observation (Tamada, 2000). Stage 3 of the fruit development is characterized by rapid cell enlargement that results in rapid fruit growth. This final stage usually lasts between 40-60 days after bloom during which sugars and anthocyanin accumulate (Cano-Medrano, and Darnell, 1997; Tamada, 2000; Retamales and Hancock, 2012). Fruit development may vary from small to large pea-size in the same cluster and the amount of time spent within a particular stage is dependent on

the cultivar, and the environmental conditions. Fruit color changes from green through reddish purple to bluish/indigo at maturity with blue epicuticular coatings (bloom) on the surface. Berries from V. angustifolium f. nigrum appear black and lack the epicuticular coating (Figure 2.3). The flesh of the blueberry ranges in color from white to light green. This suggests that most of the antioxidants and phenolic compounds found in blueberries are, especially anthocyanin pigments, present in the skin (Figure 2.4b). The fruit is round with a flaring crown (persistent calyx) at its end which arises from the sepals. This flared crown could serve as a suitable den for pathogen inoculum. The fruit of the plant is a false berry which varies in sizes between 5-15 mm in diameter with an average weight of 0.3 grams (AAF, 2010) (Figure 2.3). The fruit holds between 50-70 tiny seeds (average of 64 seed per berry) found in the five (chambers) locules of the developing ovary in axile placentation. Studies have shown that the size of berry, berry weight and fruit set are qualities that are highly dependent on the pollination and fertilization events. For instance, Drummond (2019) reported that an increase in pollen deposition leads to an increase in the fruit set. Thus, for maximum fruit set and fruit to attain its maximum size, nearly all the ovules must be fertilized. Similar to the relationship between fruit set and pollination, many studies have established a positive correlation/relationship between seed number, and fruit size and weight (Vander Kloet, 1983; Drummond, 2019).



Figure 2.3. Ripe blueberry fruits showing flaring crown (arrowed). A) Fruit from *V. angustifolium* covered with blue epicuticular coatings on the surface. B) Black fruit of *V. angustifolium* f. nigrum with less epicuticular coating.



Figure 2.4. A) Cross-section of blueberry fruit, the five ovary chambers (green fruit). B) Cross-section of fully ripe blueberry fruit, showing seeds and white coloured flesh of the berry.

2.3 Morphology and lifecycle of the Botrytis cinerea

Botrytis cinerea is an ascomycete fungus that belong to the class of *Leotiomycetes*, order of *Helotiales*, and the *Sclerotiniaceae* family (Williamson et al., 2007). The fungus can easily be identified by their morphological features. *B. cinerea* produces abundant colonies that is at first

white to grayish and turns dark brown as it matures. The mycelia of *B. cinerea* are branched, olive brown, cylindrical, and septate (Mirzaei et al., 2007, 2008). The fungus produces conidia in clusters from enlarged apical cells at the end of branched and slender conidiophores (Elad et al., 2004). The conidia of *B. cinerea* are smooth, single-celled, slightly ash-coloured and oval (Mirzaei et al., 2007; Horst, 2008). The fungus overwinters as sclerotia which contain viable hyphae that serve as primary inoculum for disease development. They are hard and formed in varying shapes and sizes (Chen and Hsieh, 2009; Wang et al., 2011). The sclerotia are whitish in their initial stage then becomes (melanized) black at maturity (Mirzaei et al., 2007, 2008; Zhou et al., 2018). Sclerotia may germinate to produce mycelium, conidiophores and conidia or apothecia and ascospores. *B. cinerea* can also over winter as dormant mycelium or chlamydospores (Dewey and Grant-Downton, 2016).

Asexual reproduction is the commonly observed form of reproduction in *B. cinerea* both in the field and the laboratory. Under favourable conditions, overwintering structures germinate to produce mycelia (Williamson et al., 2007; Dewey and Grant-Downton, 2016). The developed mycelia produce conidiophore, a simple or branched hyphae on which conidia are produced. In spring, when environmental conditions are favourable, conidia (macroconidia) from the overwintering sources provides an abundance of inoculum (Williamson et al., 2007).

The sexual life cycle (teleomorph) of *B. cinerea* (formerly known as *Botryotinia* spp.) occurs through the spermatization of sclerotia that results in the formation of a fruiting body called of apothecium and ascus (Faretra et al., 1988; Dewey and Grant-Downton, 2016). The ascus, a saclike structure contains eight binucleate ascospores (Pöggeler et al., 2006; Rodenburg et al., 2018). Ascospores released from these apothecia can infect plants and thereby serve as source of primary inoculum of the fungus. In ascomycetes, sexual compatibility is determined by two mating

type loci labeled as MAT-1 and MAT-2, hence, making *B. cinerea*, a heterothallic fungus (Dewey and Grant-Downton, 2016; Rodenburg et al., 2018) (Figure 2.5).



Figure 2.5. Asexual and sexual life cycle of *Botrytis cinerea* and disease cycle. (Dewey and Grant-Downton, 2016).

2.3.1 Botrytis cinerea infection of blueberry plant

Botrytis cinerea is an opportunistic fungus that can cause infection in over 500 genera of vascular plants (Elad et al., 2016). The pathogen easily causes infection at wound sites or previously infected sites; however, it can directly enter intact host surfaces through the cuticle (Williamson et al., 1995; González et al., 2015). Pertaining to wounded tissues, one major challenge of blueberry production is frost damage on flowers and tender new growth which may result in wounded tissues. This increases the susceptibility of the blueberry plants to the pathogen. The fungus can also enter its host through stomata and other natural openings (Carisse, 2016). Wet

periods and moderate temperatures are essential factors necessary for conidia germination and infection by *B. cinerea* (Carisse, 2016; Coertze and Holz, 2017). The risk of an infection is dependent on surface wetness and temperature. Though prolong wet periods and moderate temperatures are required for infection, the length of wetness duration is important for infection. Hence, increasing the length of surface wetness and temperature increases the risks of infection (Delbridge and Hildebrand, 2007).

Preceding host invasion, the pathogen kills underlying host cells after penetration of the cuticle (Laluk and Mengiste, 2010). As a necrotrophic pathogen, B. cinerea induces host cell collapse possibly by the production of metabolites and toxins which results in necrosis of host tissues (Van Kan, 2006). The fungus is known to secret toxic compounds and cell wall degrading enzymes (CWDEs) such as oxalic acid and cutinase (Hua et al., 2018). Oxalic acid may have direct effects by lowering the pH of the environment and facilitating the pectin breakdown activities of hydrolases in cell walls (González-Fernández et al., 2015). Symptoms of B. cinerea infection on blueberry usually start as a small water-soaked light-brown necrotic lesions on the flower (Figure 2.6a). This infection quickly spread to cover the entire flower, and, in most cases, the entire flower clusters may become blighted. At the advanced stage, infected flowers are usually covered with grey mold (Figure 2.6b). Most blueberry flower infection starts from the corolla and spread to the peduncle of the flower clusters. This can be attributed to the bell shape and pendulous structure of the flower and that during bloom, the corolla represents a proportion of the flower tissue and houses the other floral parts (Hildebrand et al., 2001; Abbey et al., 2018). Hence, it is exposed to spore dispersal than the gynoecium and androecium.

Botrytis cinerea has always been labeled as a necrotroph, nonetheless, recent studies have shown that they can also act as endophytes (remain quiescent) and cause latent infection (Sanzani et al., 2012). It is not well known if systemic or latent infection of *B. cinerea* occurs in blueberry,

however, harvested berry may rot and shrivel followed by the growth of gray mold on the berry. Over the years, histological studies have established the systemic floral infection of various crops including blueberries, blackcurrants, and grapes by pathogens such as B. cinerea and Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi (McNicol and Williamson, 1989; Ngugi and Scherm, 2004; Viret et al., 2004; Kozhar and Peever, 2018). These studies have demonstrated that conidia of *B. cinerea* germinate in stigmatic fluid and the germ tube grows into the ovary via the stylar canal. The germ tube takes the same route as the pollen tubes within the flower, thus fungal hyphae mimic host pollen tube during gynoecia infection (Viret et al., 2004; Kozhar and Peever, 2018). It is believed that these fungal pathogens take advantage of host mechanisms intended to support reproduction to facilitate infection of the stylar transmitting tract and ovary. In blueberry, studies on systemic/internal infection in flowers have mostly been carried out on Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi due to the occurrence of secondary infections which result in mummy berry formation (Ngugi and Scherm, 2004; Lehman et al., 2007). Lehman et al., (2007) reported the expression of host resistance to M. vaccinii-corymbosi in the styles and locules of different blueberry cultivar. They observed that resistance to infection by *M. vaccinii-corymbosi* is initially expressed in the locule, rather than the stigma or style during the infection process. This was also supported by the observation that, there were higher infection frequencies in the styles compared to the locules. None of these histological studies on internal infections has been carried out on B. cinerea infection of blueberry. Histological studies on internal infection of flowers by B. cinerea on different crops such as strawberry, raspberry, and grapes have reported the observation/growth of germ tube/hyphae in the stylar pathway when stigmatic surfaces were inoculated with B. cinerea conidia. However, none of these studies reported the presence of B. cinerea in the ovules/inside the ovary (Jarvis, 1962; McNicol et al., 1985; Viret et al., 2004). Generally, latent infections by B. cinerea in various crops have been found primarily in the receptacle area and the persistent calyx. Even though post-harvest Botrytis rot in blueberries exist, it is yet to be studied to ascertain whether the rot is because of flower infection/latent infection or because of the presence of conidia on the berry surface or within the flared crown of the berry.

Although *B. cinerea* infects flowers, they can also infect leaves and stems, especially when they come in contact with infected floral tissues. As an opportunistic pathogen, the thick waxy cuticle of blueberry leaves acts as physical barrier able to resist *B. cinerea* infection. Furthermore, the release of cutin monomers or wax components during plant-pathogen interaction function as signals to activate plant disease responses (Serrano et al., 2014; Aragón et al., 2017). In addition to flower infection, the pathogen can infect young/immature berries, however, immature berries are relatively resistant to the pathogen partly due to higher polyphenols content and antioxidant activities (Arena et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2018).



Figure 2.6. A) Symptoms of *B. cinerea* infection on wild blueberry flower as a small water-soaked light-brown necrotic lesion. B) A completely dead wild blueberry flower cluster with the characteristic *B. cinerea* on the tissue.

2.4 Botrytis management strategies

2.4.1 Cultural methods

There are various practices that can help reduce the effect of *B. cinerea* on crop production. Nevertheless, some of these practices are host specific and dependent on the cropping system. Management practices such as hedging, and leaf removal can be used to manage canopy density when suitable. Practices such as planting and harvesting date adjustment, crop rotation, and modification of plant density by row or plant spacing and seeding rate for proper aeration been pointed out to have significant effect on the incidence and severity of Botrytis diseases (Williamson et al., 2007; Agrios, 2005). However, not all these practises are applicable in lowbush blueberry production.

In lowbush blueberry, canopy management is primarily achieved by pruning (thermal pruning and the mower pruning). Studies have shown that the colonization of fruits by *B. cinerea* from sites pruned by mowing was more frequent than by biennial burning (Lambert, 1990). This is because thermal pruning reduces the amount of overwintering fungal spores and overwintering structures such as sclerotia in the field which will serve as primary inoculum source. Conventionally, lowbush blueberry fields were pruned by free burning. Free burning offers a low-cost method of pruning, nevertheless, it is hard to control and often does not burn the field completely (DeGomez, 1988). To help reduce the cost of pruning with straw or fuel oil, flail mower was introduced (Kinsman, 1993; Yarborough, 2004). In addition to killing the blueberry stems, the heat produced from thermal pruning may reduce the incidence of insects, diseases, weeds, and overwintering fungal propagules such as mummy berry, dormant mycelia and sclerotia in the field (DeGomez, 1988; Lambert, 1990).

Also weed management is important to the management of *B. cinerea*. Several weeds have been reported to serve as hosts for the pathogen. In lowbush blueberry fields, these include bunchberry (*Cornus Canadensis* L), sheep sorrel (*Rumex acetosella* L.), goldenrod (*Solidago Canadensis* L.) and Pearly everlasting (*Anaphalis margaritacea*) (Delbridge and Hildebrand, 1997).

Others cultural methods that have been documented to have a significant effect in controlling *B. cinerea* include use of less susceptible cultivars, cultural period, production system, mechanical soil treatment, nitrogen fertilization, defoliation, and sanitation (Daugaard, 1999). Though various methods have been pointed out, it can be concluded that there are no specific or individual practice capable of controlling this pathogen completely.

2.4.2 Biocontrol methods

The management of Botrytis with fungi, bacteria, yeasts, and plant-based compounds has received enormous investigation for over three decades (Blakeman and Fokkema, 1982; Dubos, 1992; Elad and Stewart, 2007). Among the biocontrol methods microbial biocontrol agents, especially fungi have been adopted and investigated for *Botrytis cinerea* management. One major motivation behind the use of microbial and natural compounds is because they are less damaging to the environment, and their complex mode of action decreases the risk of resistance development (Elad et al., 2007).

The search and use of biological control agents for Botrytis disease control begun over half a century ago and several biological agents have proved their worth and ability to control *Botrytis cinerea* (Elad and Stewart, 2007; Sreevidya et al., 2015). *Trichoderma* spp. is one of the key microbes that have been extensively studied and used for Botrytis management on different crops (Baraka et al., 2017; Redda et al., 2018; Aoki et al., 2020). Several modes of action have been tested including competition, induction of plant resistance (Hanson and Howell, 2004), and mycoparasitism (Papavizas, 1985; Rajani et al., 2021). In mycoparasitism, a microscopic study revealed that *Trichoderma* coils around and penetrates the mycelium of *B. cinerea* (Dubos, 1987).

Several antagonistic yeasts have been good candidates for the management of Botrytis incited disease. Yeast species including *Metschnikowia pulcherrima, Pichia guilliermondii* and *Aureobasidium pullulans*, were able to significantly protect grapes from *B. cinerea* (Raspor et al., 2010). One antagonistic yeast that has been of great benefit and widely used in apple (Vero et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2010; Mari et al., 2012) and strawberry (Adikaram et al., 2002) production against *B. cinerea* is *Aureobasidium pullulans*. Additionally, the potential of *Aureobasidium pullulans* against *B. cinerea* in wild blueberry has been reported recently (Abbey et al., 2020). Competition for nutrients and the secretion of enzymes such as glucanase and chitinase have been identified as the modes of action of this biocontrol agent (Castoria et al., 2001; Zhang et al., 2010).

Bacillus spp are a group of bacteria that have been extensively studied as biocontrol agents. The antifungal activity of several strains of *Bacillus* against *B. cinerea* have been documented. In both an *in vitro* and field studies, *Bacillus subtilis* significantly reduced gray mould disease on strawberries by more than 85% (Hang et al., 2005). *Bacillus* spp. are well known for their ability to form endospores and produce broad-spectrum antibiotics. These characteristics makes them effective in the management of several plant diseases coupled with extended shelf lives through endospore formation (Emmert and Handelsman, 1999; Khanna et al., 2020). *Bacillus* spp. is one of the biocontrol agents from which different commercial products such as Kodiak HB® (*B. subtilis GB03*), and Serenade[®] (*B. subtilis* QST 713) have been developed for Botrytis control.

Plant-based compounds such as proteins and peptides, essential oils, and plant-based crude extracts have been extensively studied for control of pathogens including *B. cinerea*. A recent study with essential oils from oregano (*Origanum vulgare* L.) and lemon (*Citrus limon* L.) against

B. cinerea both in vitro and in vivo significantly reduced gray mould severity of infection in tomatoes, strawberries, and cucumbers (Vitoratos et al., 2013). Tea tree oil (TTO) is an essential oil distilled from *Melaleuca alternifolia*, a species that is native to New South Wales, Australia (Swords and Hunter 1978). Studies have reported TTO as a natural antifungal agent that is able to control *Botrytis cinerea* and grey mould in fresh fruit (Cheng and Shao, 2011; Shao et al. 2013).

Like essential oils, polypeptides from plants such as sweet lupine (*Lupinus albus*) known as Banda de Lupinus albus doce (BLAD) have recently been extracted and proved to be effective for Botrytis control. Trials have demonstrated that BLAD is efficacious enough to serve as a substitute for chemical fungicides in *Botrytis* management programs. BLAD was found to bind to the fungal cell wall and interrupted the chitin structure leading to cell wall fracture (Monteiro, et al., 2015). It also degrades chitin by catalyzing and removing N-acetyl-D-glucosamine terminal chitin monomers, leading to the ruin of the cells (APVMA, 2017). This active ingredient is currently marketed as Fracture[®] and has been shown to provide adequate disease control in blueberry (Percival, 2016; Abbey et al., 2020).

Polyoxin is a peptidyl nucleoside isolated from *Streptomyces cacaoi* (Isono and Suzuki, 1966). It competitively inhibits the activity of chitin synthetase (Li et al, 2012). Polyoxin is an important group of compounds that are well known for their antifungal activities. Following their potential use as biofungicides, several commercial products such as OSO 5% SC, have been developed from and polyoxin D for pathogen control including *B. cinerea*. Unlike many biofungicides where pathogen resistance is of minimal concern, there have been a few reports of Botrytis resistance to polyoxin D on different crops (Mamiev et al., 2013; Dowling et al., 2016)
2.4.3 Chemical control

Presently, most fungicides available for pathogen control including *B. cinerea* are site specific and are grouped based on their mode of action. These groups include anilopyrimidine, phenylpyrroles, SDHIs, QoIs (FRAC, 2019; 2021). Derivatives of anilinopyrimidines such as pyrimethanil and cyprodinil prevent germ-tube elongation and mycelial growth of *B. cinerea* (Avenot et al., 2018; Rosslenbroich and Stuebler, 2000) through the inhibition of methionine biosynthesis (Fritz et al., 1997; FRAC, 2021). Phenylpyrrole fungicides such as fludioxonil inhibits spore germination, germ-tube elongation, and mycelial growth of *B. cinerea* by targeting protein kinase PK-III, which is associated with the osmoregulation signal transmission pathway (Pillonel and Meyer, 1997; Pillonel et al., 2003). Succinate dehydrogenase inhibitors (SDHIs) such as fluxapyroxad, fluopyram, adepidyn, boscalid and penthiopyrad; and the quinone outside inhibitors (QoIs) such as pyraclostrobin are respiration-inhibiting fungicides (Stammler et al., 2008; Avenot and Michailides, 2010; Fernández-Ortuño et al., 2010; FRAC, 2021).

These site-specific fungicides are very potent and effective against fungi. However, resistance development in fungi populations, as well as distribution, mobility, and persistence of the fungicide among other factors can greatly affect their efficacy. For example, anilinopyirimidines have been shown to be effective against *B. cinerea* however, a potential resistance development was noticeable at the preregistration stage in the laboratory (Birchmore and Forster, 1996). Also, cyprodinil resistance was reported by Latorre et al. (2002) in table grapes (*Vitis vinifera* L.) few years after registration and by many recent studies. In recent years, various levels of resistance development among *B. cinerea* to almost all the existing fungicides have been reported (Hauschildt et al., 2020; Shao et al., 2021).

2.5 Fungicide Mobility and Persistence

Fungicides can be either non-systemic or systemic. Non-systemic fungicides remain on the plant surface and do not penetrate the plant whereas systemic fungicides are able to penetrate and move to different points within the plant tissue. Based on mobility and systemicity, fungicides can be classified into local penetrants or translaminar systemicity (e.g., cyprodinil, fluxapyroxad, pydiflumetofen), xylem (acropetal) penetrant (e.g prothioconazole, boscalid, azoxystrobin) and phloem penetrant (basipetal, amphi-mobile) (e.g fosetyl-aluminum, phosphorous acid) (Augusto and Brenneman, 2012; Klittich, 2014). Fungicides classified as local penetrant or translaminar are absorbed by plant tissues and move short distances or do not move significantly away from the point of deposition (McGrath, 2004). They can move and act across a leaf from one surface to the other. Acropetal fungicides are absorbed and translocated over long distance in the direction of the xylem (move upward in plants). Basipetal fungicides are translocated over long distance and have bi-directional mobility. They mostly move in the direction of the phloem stream (McGrath, 2004; Rouabhi, 2010). The mobility and persistence of fungicides is influenced by the physico-chemical properties of the fungicides such as lipophilicity and solubility, and some plant factors. In addition, environmental factors such as temperature, precipitation and air movements also influence persistence (Edwards, 1975; Klittich, 2014; Satchivi, 2014).

For every fungicide applied, the first barrier encountered is the plant cuticular membrane. The fungicide needs to move into the cuticle, diffuse through it, and partition into the apoplast (Edgington, 1981; Klittich, 2014). The penetration through the cuticular membrane is a complex interaction of various factors. The absorption and redistribution of fungicide greatly depends on the partition behaviour of the fungicide between lipophilic and hydrophilic part of the cuticle. Lipophilicity is usually expressed as the log of the partition coefficient (K_{OW}) between octanol and water. Very high lipophilic chemicals may be retained/persist in the cuticle whereas high hydrophilic compounds tend to be partitioned less rapidly, hence influencing the mobility of these compounds (Edgington, 1981; Satchivi, 2014). Lipophilicity tends to determine the potential of long-distance transportation of fungicides within plant (Bromilow and Chamberlain, 1995). Generally, a log K_{OW} range of 2 to 4 is considered as the preferred range for good fungicide mobility. Water solubility (hydrophilicity) of fungicide is well associated with mobility. The mobility of a fungicide within plant tissue increases with increasing solubility in water.

Though most of the factors that influence fungicide mobility influence persistence, other factors can significantly affect persistence more than mobility. For instance, since contact fungicides remain on the plant surface, they are likely to disappear quite easily through different means such as removal by precipitation, evaporation (for volatile compounds) and photodegradation. The rate at which a fungicide penetrates plant cuticle can significantly influence their persistence. Also, metabolic activities and other plant processes such as excretion, translocation and growth rate can greatly influence the persistence fungicides in the plant (Edwards, 1975). For example, the growth of new shoots will imply the distribution of compounds within the plant to other new areas hence, reducing the persistence within the plant through dilution by increasing biomass. In addition, the rate of fungicide application can significantly influence it persistence within plant tissue.

Fungicide mobility and persistence is very important in achieving good, effective, and extended disease control. Nonetheless, there is a limit to persistence and its resultant chemical residue allowed in agricultural products and the environment. This limitation stems from the increased public concern about contamination of fruits and vegetables with residues from fungicides and their effect on health (Tripathi et al., 2008; Farquhar et al. 2009). Due to these concerns, there have been stringent regulations governing fungicide residues with limited pesticide concentration allowed in fruits.

2.6 Botrytis control challenges in wild blueberry

Integrated disease management (IDM) has been recommended and used over the years for the control of Botrytis incited diseases. However, the unique nature of wild blueberries does not lend itself to the adoption of some of these IDM practices such as pruning during the cropping year. Given this, foliar application of fungicides has been the core of Botrytis control in wild blueberries. The main fungicide presently used for Botrytis blight control in wild blueberry is Switch[®], which contains the signal transduction and amino acid inhibitors fludioxonil and cyprodinil, respectively. Other fungicides used include Luna Tranquility[®] (fluopyram and pyrimethanil) and Sercadis[®] (fluxapyroxad) (Percival, 2013; Burgess, 2020). Chemical fungicide application for Botrytis management is challenging due to the high-risk nature of the pathogen to resistance development (FRAC, 2019). Coupled with plant factors such as the pendulous orientation of flowers, high flower densities, variable flower progression and limited fungicide mobility within flower, Botrytis control in wild blueberry can be challenging.

The structural and pendulous orientation of the wild blueberry flower posses a challenge with fungicide application. During disease control, applied fungicides are mostly deposited on the upper part of the pendulous flower and mostly on the corolla. This limits the protection of the entire flower with a foliar application as other floral parts do not receive any fungicide. Also, flowers on the lower part of the stem and those within the canopy are not sufficiently exposed to applied fungicides. Furthermore, a significant increase in flower densities (> 370 million flowers per hectare) due to improved management practices (Percival, 2013) increases the amount of susceptible floral tissues on the field. The flower density, limited fungicide coverage/deposition coupled with reduced fungicide efficacy due to resistance development among the fungal population poses a Botrytis management challenge.

For every fungicide applied, their distribution, mobility and persistence are very important. To this effect, the limited coverage/distribution of non-systemic/contact fungicides such as fludioxonil on wild blueberry flowers presents a management challenge. Since some of these fungicides are protectants, they lack mobility, and they are less persistent. Their efficacy is dependent on full coverage of target tissues, therefore in wild blueberries where flower structure/orientation limits foliar application coverage, effective disease management may become a challenge. Also, most fungicides registered for Botrytis control in wild blueberry are locally systemic, hence, their mobility within plant tissues is greatly limited (Beckerman, 2018). Active ingredients are not transported to other parts of the flower that did not receive fungicide during application.

Given some of these challenges encountered during disease management, there is no single solution to mitigate some of these challenges, hence, there is a continuous search for various strategies to achieve effective disease management. These strategies could include the integration of molecular-based approaches such as induced systemic resistance (ISR).

2.7 Plant response to fungal pathogens

2.7.1 General aspects of plant immunity and defense against fungal pathogens

Unlike animals with immune system, plants have developed several mechanisms that enable them to survive biotic and abiotic stresses. The defense against biotic stress in plants are grouped into two, preformed/constitutive and induced defense mechanisms.

2.7.2 Pre-formed/Pre-existing defense mechanisms

The constitutive or preformed defense structures include bark, thick cell wall, and waxy epidermal cuticles. These structures form the first line of defense in every plant which a pathogen needs to

overcome before an infection can occur (Łaźniewska et al., 2010). The polysaccharides such as glycan and pectin as well as the lignin content of plant cell walls strengthen the cell which acts as a physical barrier to prevent infection from pathogens (Freeman and Beattie, 2008). Similarly, the plant cuticle is known to play a major protective role by acting as a physical barrier against pathogens. Furthermore, cuticular and epicuticular waxes which cover the aerial surface of plants act as interference by preventing direct contact between pathogens and the plant surface (upper epidermis) by acting as a physical barrier. Many studies have also described the effect of cuticular waxes on plant-pathogen interaction which includes the reduction of pathogen propagule germination (Hansjakob et al., 2011; Łaźniewska et al., 2012; Aragón et al., 2017). Although there are pre-formed physical barriers, pathogens do not always enter or overcome cuticles through wound sites or natural openings. Some pathogens including *B. cinerea* are well known to produce cell wall degrading enzymes such as lipase, cellulase, cutinase and compounds such as oxalic acid which enable them to overcome these physical barriers (Kars and van Kan, 2007). For instance, lipase has been demonstrated to possess cutinolytic activity through the degradation of unsaturated fatty acid esters, the type that is found in cutin and waxes (Nakajima and Akutsu, 2014). Cellulose and pectin degrading enzymes hydrolyze and cleave the soluble cellodextrin oligomers and the glycosidic bond between the sugar acid in cellulose and pectin respectively (Kubicek et al., 2014). A compound such as oxalic acid secreted by *B. cinerea* enhances the activity of polygalacturonases (PG) by lowering the pH of the host surface. In addition, low pH inhibits the activities of plant enzymes (Favaron et al., 2004; Nakajima and Akutsu, 2014).

In addition to the pre-formed structural defense, plants possess pre-formed chemical defenses. Plant surfaces and tissues contain several antimicrobial compounds that inhibit pathogen infections. For instance, phenols and phenolic glycosides, saponins, and cyanogenic glycosides,

alkaloids and terpenoids are well-known compounds that exist constitutively in plants in high concentrations and been reported to exhibit antifungal activities (Osbourn 1996; Doughari, 2015).

Generally, blueberry plants and fruits are well equipped with functional preformed defense against various biotic stress. Blueberry fruit and plant tissues are coated by a thick and waxy cuticle that present significant level of resistance to pathogen infection and physical damage. Plant cuticles are lipophilic structures covering the aerial surfaces of plants. The cuticle comprises of cutin, polyester polymer and a variety lipids and polysaccharides (Yeats and Rose, 2013; Domínguez et al., 2017). Cuticular wax is a hydrophobic coat on the cuticle which is generally comprised of a complex mixture of very-long-chain (VLC) aliphatic compounds such as fatty acids, alcohols, ketones, esters, and aromatic compounds such as triterpenoids and steroids (Chu et al., 2018; Klavins and Klavins, 2020). The strength of this preformed physical barrier in blueberry is dependent on changes in the composition and structure of the cell wall throughout the development of the plant and berry (Allan-Wojtas et al., 2001). The development of this thick waxy cuticle in blueberry plays an important role in host defense. For instance, blueberry leaves are very susceptible to Monilinia vacciinii-corymbosum and B. cinerea infection at the early stage of development when the cells are less thickened, lignified, and waxy compared to when the leaves are fully opened or matured.

Morphologically, leaves and stems of *V. myrtilloides* are covered with hair-like structures (pubescence). These structures have been shown to play an important role in host defense against herbivores and pathogens (Mmbaga et al, 1994; Riddick and Simmons, 2014). In many plants, including strawberries, trichrome and pubescence have been reported to offer resistance to pathogens and herbivores (Dia et al., 2010; Amil-Ruiz et al., 2011), hence these structures are considered important preformed defense mechanism.

With regards to preformed biochemical compounds (phytoanticipins), blueberries are well known to produce phenolic compounds including anthocyanins, and other organic compounds (Lacombe et al., 2012; Shen et al., 2014; Ma et al., 2018), which are known to possess antimicrobial activities.

2.8 Induced defense mechanism

The induced defense mechanisms are activated when a pathogen overcomes the first line of defense and is detected by the plant defense apparatus. Plant induced defense has been classified into two, namely basal and *R*-gene mediated defense (Gururani et al., 2012).

Basal (innate) defense can be a component of both host and non-host resistance (Gill et al., 2015) which provides defense against infection by a wide array of pathogens. Basal defense response occurs through pattern-recognition receptors (PRRs) via pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) which include lipopolysaccharides, chitins, flagellins and glutens (Boller and Felix, 2009; Gururani et al., 2012; Wirthmueller et al., 2013). This brings about PAMP-triggered immunity (PTI) which prevents pathogenesis. Given the abundance/the presence of these PAMP in several non-pathogens such as *Bacillus* spp and *Trichoderma* spp, this type of defense can be triggered by non-pathogenic microbes. This explains why the induction of plant defense has been described as part of the modes of action of some biocontrol agents (Li et al. 2015; Rivera-Méndez et al., 2020).

In addition to the PAMP, specific pathogens have evolved effectors to help them evade PTI. In response to pathogen- effectors, plants have also developed receptors identified as resistance (R) proteins. This brings about effector-triggered immunity (ETI) which is pathogen-

specific (Gururani et al., 2012). ETI and PTI respond to different pathogen molecules and differ by the strength and scope of their immune responses.

2.8.1 Pattern and Damage-associated molecular pattern (PAMP/DAMP) immunity (PTI)

Recognition of pathogens by the plant cell is dependent on the generation of evolutionarily conserved elicitors PAMP/MAMP (Dixon et al., 1994; Newman et al., 2013). Similarly, endogenous compounds such as peptides or cell wall glycans released upon pathogen attack can act as elicitors known as damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMP) (Abdul Malik et al., 2020). Pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) bind to these PAMP/MAMP/DAMP which serve as an early warning signal to activate PAMP/MAMP/DAMP triggered immunity (PTI/MTI/DTI) (Kushalappa et al., 2016; Bacete et al., 2018). To date, all the PRRs that have been identified in plants are transmembrane proteins which are either receptor-like kinases (RLKs) or receptor-like proteins (RLPs). Both RLKs and RLPs are structurally similar with extracellular binding domain, however, RLPs lack a kinase domain or other identifiable intracellular signal-transducing domains (Couto and Zipfel, 2016; Pandey et al., 2016). The different types of PRRs are classified as Lysine motifs (LysM) or Leucine-Rich Repeat (LRR) according to their domain/motifs (Tang et al., 2017). Generally, LysM-containing PRRs bind to carbohydrates (N-acetylglucosamine (GlcNAc)containing glycans) and peptidoglycan while LRRs interact with proteins or peptides (Zipfel, 2014; Tang et al., 2017). LysM-containing PRRs bind chitin which is the common component of necrotrophic pathogens such as *Botrytis cinerea* (Zipfel, 2014). Chitin elicitor receptor Kinase 1 (CERK1), and LysM-containing RECEPTOR KINASE 5 (LYK5) have been reported to bind to chitin in the pathogen recognition process (Liu et al., 2012). Furthermore, Botrytis-induced kinase *I* (*BIK1*) which encodes putative RLKs has been identified as a converging point for several PRR

pathways against necrotrophic pathogen including *Alternaria brassicicola* (Veronese et al., 2006; Couto and Zipfel, 2016).

Necrotrophic pathogens are known for their ability to release cell wall degrading enzymes which include cellulases, polygalacturonases, xylanases, and proteinases. Cell wall fragments generated from the activities of these enzymes can act as DAMPs. *Botrytis cinerea* is well known to produced pectinases such as polygalactorunase (PG) to aid cell wall decomposition. In Arabidopsis, PG has been reported to be directly recognized by LRR-RLP receptor known as *Responsiveness to Botrytis polygalacturonases1* (RBPG1) (Hückelhoven et al.,2007; Zhang et al., 2014). Furthermore, LRR PG-inhibiting proteins (PGIPs) associated with the plant cell wall have been observed to interact with PGs to control their activity (Wirthmueller et al., 2013). In addition to the direct recognition of PG, the enzymatic activity of PG generates oligogalacturonides (OG) which act as DAMP. For instance, Zhang et al., (2014), reported that the presence of OG is perceived by cell wall-associated receptor, Wall-Associated Kinase1 (WAK 1) during the plant defense process. Similarly, LRR-RLKs called *PEP RECEPTOR 1 and 2* (PEPR1 and 2) in Arabidopsis have been identified to perceive plant elicitor peptides (Peps), a proteinaceous DAMP (Liu et al., 2013; Yamada et al., 2016).

PTI provides a general defense response against a broad range of pathogens. Following PRR-ELICITOR complex formation, mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) phosphorylation is believed to be initiated by the receptor (Couto and Zipfel, 2016; Pandey et al., 2016). These phosphorylation activities trigger a cascade of events that activate downstream immune signaling which include oxidative burst, ion fluxes, and transcriptional reprogramming (Bigeard et al., 2015). Also, defense-related hormones such as salicylic acid (SA), jasmonic acid (JA) and ethylene (ET) which are essential immune signaling molecules are produced in PTI (Mine et al., 2014).

In blueberries, characterization of PRRs that recognize PAMPS/MAMPS/DAMPS and their signal transduction pathways are yet to be fully elucidated. Through indirect experiments, some group receptors common to most microbes have been inferred to operate in blueberries. For instance, the treatment of blueberry fruit with chitosan significantly increased both the total phenolic and anthocyanin contents (Jiang et al., 2016). With total phenolic and anthocyanin contents observed to be accumulated as part of plant defense mechanisms, it can be inferred that blueberry receptors which can seemingly recognize chitin and its derivatives were able to activate PTI in blueberry fruit which improved berry qualities in storage. Also, PGIPs known to act as a receptor to pathogen endo-PG, a defense elicitor has been established in blueberry (Khraiwesh et al., 2013).

2.8.2 Effector-triggered immunity (ETI)

The basal plant defense (PTI) is general and both host and non-host plants can trigger it. In this light, pathogens have evolved and are well adapted to these host, hence pathogens secrete molecules known as effectors which enable them to evade detection by PRRs (Kushalappa et al., 2016). In response to pathogen effectors, plants have evolved proteins known as R proteins which recognize these effectors, *avirulence* protein (*Avr*). The direct or indirect interaction of effectors and R proteins generate effector-triggered immunity (ETI). The ETI model is based on the *gene-for-gene* hypothesis proposed by Henry Flor (1971). In this defense, the host R gene encodes specific receptors that interact with specific effectors encoded by the *Avr gene* of the pathogen (Jia et al., 2000; Deslandes et al., 2003). Plant R proteins have been established to be nucleotide-binding, leucine-rich-repeat (NLRs). Immediately downstream of the initial R protein–*Avr* interaction, several responses and signaling events are activated in the plant cell (de León et al., 2013). These signals are transmitted into the nucleus where they stimulate expression of defense

response. These network of signaling events lead to localized disease response including the formation of necrotic lesions as a symptom, and production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) as part of hypersensitive response (HR), which is often accompanied by programmed cell death (Wirthmueller et al., 2013; Maqbool et al., 2015). Additionally, the transcription of enzymes essential to produce pathogenesis-related (*PR*) proteins, defense-related hormones such as SA, JA, ET and phenolic compounds may be activated (Oskar et al., 2016). These together result in the formation of a robust defense response to prevent the spread of pathogens.

Given the cell death that accompanies ETI, it has been generally accepted as a good defense mechanism that restricts the growth and colonization of host by biotrophic pathogens. However, HR/cell death contributes significantly to the host colonization by necrotrophic pathogens. Cell death triggered as part of HR was found to enhance the virulence of *B. cinerea* in tobacco (Adachi et al., 2016; Rossi et al., 2017). To enhance their virulence, *B. cinerea* has been reported to possess *BcNoxA* and *BcNoxB* genes which produce NADPH oxidases (ROS generating compound) which play a significant role in pathogenesis (Segmüller et al., 2008; Siegmund et al., 2013). Generally, PTI and ETI are distinguished based on the pathogen component that triggers the response, however, these two immunity systems significantly overlap with their interconnected defense signaling system.

Over the years there have been several studies into ELICITOR-PRR interactions involved in plant immunity using different plant pathogen-interactions. However, no such studies have been conducted in any *Vaccinium* spp. to the best of my knowledge. It is however important to point out the identification of 106 genes that encode nucleotide-binding proteins (including 97 NBS-LRR) in blueberry (Die et al., 2018). This discovery can be an important resource towards the study and identification of *Vaccinium* specific functional *R*-genes and PRRs for the improvement of blueberry molecular studies and breeding programs.

2.9 Localized and systemic induced defense response

2.9.1 Localized defense response

Induced defenses involve an increase in different resistance traits which could be local and/or systemic. The recognition of an effector by the *R*-gene or PAMP by PRR triggers a cascade of signaling which involves protein kinases, G proteins and ion fluxes (Muthamilarasan and Prasad, 2013; Couto and Zipfel, 2016). These signals are transmitted into the nucleus where they stimulate the expression of defense genes that encode transcription factors needed for the transcription of essential enzymes. These enzymes are essential to produce pathogenesis-related (*PR*) proteins or defense-related metabolites such as salicylic acid (SA) and phenolic compounds (Oskar et al., 2016). These signaling events result in the formation of a robust defense response which could be localized and/or systemic defense responses.

Localized response describes an early defense response that is limited to the invaded plant cell and neighboring cells, and in some cases, a response could be in the infected tissue or a single organ such as leave or flower (Hammersschmidt, 2014; David et al., 2019). Localized response is usually associated with the formation of a necrotic lesion as a symptom of the disease or as part of hypersensitive response (HR), and the production of *PR* genes and secondary metabolites (David et al., 2019). The hypersensitive response is part of plant innate immunity which is aimed at limiting the spread of a pathogen, especially biotrophs through programmed cell death (PCD). ROS generation is well understood to precede HR in plant defense. ROS is understood to induce intracellular signaling which includes the production of salicylic acid and activation of MAPK cascades (Mittler et al., 1999; Torres and Dangl, 2005; Hammersschmidt, 2014). Hypersensitive response is important in plant defense mechanisms because it has been associated with increased expression of defense-related genes (*PR* genes), antimicrobial secondary metabolites and PCD at

the site of infection (Torres, 2010; Zurbriggen et al., 2010). In addition to HR development during oxidative burst, ROS can act directly as toxicants to pathogens (Fones and Preston, 2012; Ali et al., 2018). Although HR aims to limit pathogen growth, many studies have reported the relationship between ROS accumulation and the susceptibility or the resistance of plants depending on the pathogen involved. Thus, ROS enhances the susceptibility of plants to necrotrophs and enhances the resistance of plants against biotrophs. For instance, ROS generated in tobacco leaf contributed significantly to *B. cinerea* infection (Rossi et al, 2017) due to the abundance of nutrients for the pathogen from PCD.

2.9.1.1 Pathogenesis Related (PR) Proteins/Genes

Pathogenesis related (PR) proteins are classes of proteins that are not expressed or are maybe constitutively expressed at basal/minimal levels in healthy plants, however, upon pathogen-host or microbe-host interaction or similar situations such as the application of compound (e. g, jamonate, or salicylic acid) that mimic pathogen attack, there is an accumulation and high levels of expression in the host (Van Loon and Van Strien, 1999; Sels et al., 2008; Thomas, 2012). Presently 17 (*PR 1, PR 2, PR 3, ..., PR 17*) families of *PR* proteins have been described (Sels et al., 2008; Van Loon et al., 2006). The role of PR protein in the defense against pathogen is usually identified or associated with their properties. For example. *PR 3*, 4, 8 and 11 are chitinase type of proteins whereas *PR7* is an endoproteinase and *PR6* is proteinase-inhibitor (Van Loon et al., 2006). *PR* genes, over the years, have been used as induced resistance markers in several plant species' interaction with pathogens including *Botrytis* spp.

2.9.1.2 Secondary metabolites

Plants produce many compounds that help them resist pathogen attack and survive stress. One of the most vital plant defenses against pathogens is the production of secondary metabolites (Khare et al., 2020; Zaynab et al., 2018). Secondary metabolites can be either present constitutively in plants known as phytoanticipans or pathogen induced compounds known as phytoalexins (VanEtten et al., 1994). Several phytoalexins exist, however one of the most important of the antimicrobial phytoalexins are phenylpropanoids also known as phenolic compounds (Croteau et al., 2000; Kumar et al., 2020).

2.9.1.2.1 Phenylpropanoids

The core phenylpropanoid biosynthesis starts with conversion of phenylalanine from the shikimate pathway to cinnamate and coumarin derivatives via the activities phenylalanine ammonia lyase (PAL), cinnamate 4-hydroxylase (C4H), and 4- coenzyme A ligase (4CL). From the cinnamate and coumarin derivatives, individual pathways are branching leading to the production of compounds such as flavonoid, hydroxycinnamic acids and lignin (Biała and Jasiński, 2018; Dixon et al., 2002; Vogt, 2010). Depending on the modifications involved, thus methylation, reduction, alkylation and hydroxylation, phenylpropanoids can assume different structures and classes (Vogt, 2010; Yadav et al., 2020). The cascade of processes and the metabolons or enzyme complexes involved in the phenylpropanoid pathway are well established and understood (Macoy et al., 2015; Deng and Lu, 2017).

Hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives are simple phenylpropanoids derived from cinnamic acid. The formation of hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives occurs within the first three steps of the core phenylpropanoids pathway (Yadav et al., 2020). Many compounds such as chlorogenic acid,

ferulic acid, p-coumaric acid, caffeic acid and rosmarinic acid belong to this class of phenylpropanoid (Dixon et al., 2002; Vogt, 2010; Biała and Jasiński, 2018).

Flavonoids are one of the largest and complex group of plant phenolics, which accomplish different functions such as pigmentation, chemical messengers, physiological regulators, and defense in plant system (Kondo et al., 1992; Panche et al., 2016). Flavonoids are classified into several group such flavonols, flavanols, isoflavones, anthocyanidins, flavones and flavanones (Deng and Lu, 2017).

Coumarins belong to a general family of plant metabolites known as benzopyranones, with more than 1500 representative in over 800 species Their roles in plants appear to be primarily defense-related, given their antimicrobial, UV-screening, and germination inhibitor properties (Tiwari and Rana, 2015; Yadav et al., 2020). Some coumarin derivatives have been observed to have higher antifungal activity against a range of soil borne plant pathogenic fungi and exhibit more stability as compared to the original coumarin compounds alone (Brooker et al., 2008)

Lignin is a heterogeneous polymer found mainly in the secondary cell walls of plants. They consist of hundreds to thousands of phenolic monomers. They are generally insoluble, rigid, and virtually indigestible, hence, provides an outstanding physical barrier against pathogen attack (Freeman and Beattie, 2008; Yadav et al., 2020). Lignifications have been observed to restrict the growth of pathogens and are frequently produced in response to infection or wounding (Gould, 1983).

The disease and stress combating function of phenylpropanoids is not limited to any class of phenylpropanoid, however many phenylpropanoid posses' broad-spectrum antimicrobial activity help the plant suppress diseases (Koga et al., 1995; Dey, 2016; Zaynab et al., 2018). These

phenylpropanoids employ both multisite or specific mechanism of to counter the disease development either directly or indirectly. These mechanisms include disruption and deformation of microbial cell membrane and membrane proteins, and inhibition of enzyme activity (Zaynab et al., 2018; Simonetti et al., 2020; Yadav et al., 2020).

2.9.3 Systemic defense response

Following localized response, an induced resistance pathway known as systemic acquired resistance (SAR) is activated. SAR activation leads to the development of a long term, broad-spectrum, systemic resistance response towards subsequent pathogen attack (Hunt and Ryals, 1996; Klessig et al., 2018). It is worth noting that a different form of induced resistance known as induced systemic resistance (ISR) exists and this occurs when a plant responds to non-pathogenic microbes such as *Pseudomonas fluorescens* and *Trichoderma* spp. (Pieterse, et al., 1998; Alizadeh et al., 2013). Interestingly, ISR which is similar to SAR can be differentiated by their elicitors and the regulatory pathway. Additionally, the accumulation of *PR* proteins is absent in ISR unlike SAR (Van Loon, 1997; Romera et al., 2019).

Over the years, SAR has been extensively studied and reviewed (Ryals et al., 1996; Fu and Dong, 2013; Gruner et al., 2013). Similar to the localized response, SAR is associated with PR proteins and the production phytoalexins. In this light, SAR can be described as an extension of localized response to uninfected plant tissues through the activities of long-distance signaling molecules. Studies have shown that different molecules and proteins work together for the establishment of SAR. Salicylic acid (SA), an important plant hormone is widely known to be associated with different defense components including PTI, ETI and SAR through signaling (Gaffney, et al, 1993; Lawton, et al., 1995; Lu *et al.*, 2016). SAR is associated with increased levels of SA that enhance the expression of *PR* genes through the activation of the transcriptional

co-activator non-expressor of PR-genes (NPR1) (Bektas and Eulgem, 2015). NPR1 acts downstream of SA and interacts with some transcription elements and the loss of this interaction results in loss of systemic acquired resistance (Deprés et al., 2000). Evidence of the role of SA in plant defense was demonstrated by the analysis of transgenic Arabidopsis plant expressing nahG gene which encodes salicylate hydroxylase, an enzyme that converts SA into catechol. Due to the plant's inability to accumulate SA, they lacked defense response to fungal, bacterial, and viral infection (Lawton, et al., 1995; Wildermuth et al., 2001). Given the remarkable association of SA with SAR, it was initially believed to be a mobile/long-distance signal for SAR. Nonetheless, in a grafting study with transgenic tobacco plant that produces cholera toxin, accumulate high levels of SA and exhibit disease resistance as rootstocks proved otherwise. The wild-type scion was not induced for SAR, when grafted onto the transgenic tobacco rootstock, suggesting that SA is not a mobile signal (Beffa et al., 1995). In a recent study with Populus tomentosa - Botryosphaeria dothidea pathosystem, Li et al (2018) reported that SA is converted methyl SA by carboxyl methyltransferase at the site of infection. This methyl SA is later converted back to SA in uninfected tissues by SA-binding protein 2, suggesting remote long-distance signaling by SA. In understand the biochemical basis of SAR, many chemical and biochemical elements were found to be involved in the long-distance signalling for the establishment of SAR. These include lipid transfer proteins, methyl salicylic acid, glycerol-3-phosphate (G3P), azelaic acid (AzA), abietane diterpenoid dehydroabietinal (DA) and pipecolic acid (Dempsey and Klessig, 2012; Shah and Zeier, 2013).

Although SAR is mostly associated with SA, other hormones have been found to equally facilitate the establishment of SAR. Depending on the type of pathogen involved, the hormones involved, and PR genes expressed will vary. For instance, SA and the expression of PR 1, 2 and 5 are associated with biotrophic and hemibiotrophic pathogens (Liu et al., 2016) whereas plants

activate the jasmonate /ethylene pathway genes and PR 3, 4 and 12 against necrotrophic pathogens (Chehab and Braam, 2012, Ali et al., 2017; Zhang et al., 2018). Over the years, JA/ET insensitive mutants have shown a significant reduction in the induction of defense genes against necrotrophic pathogens (Penninckx et al., 1998). For instance, in a study with mutant Arabidopsis thaliana which was deficient in JA production, it was observed that this mutant was not able to elicit defense response against Botrytis cinerea and Alternaria brassicicola (Chehab et al., 2008). Similar to JA, sensitivity to ET has been demonstrated to be a requirement for resistance against necrotrophic pathogens. Tobacco mutants *etr1* which is insensitive to ethylene showed increased susceptibility of different pathogens (Knoester et al. 1998; Geraats et al., 2003). Although many studies have investigated the role of JA and ET in plant defense signaling independently, several other studies have reported a synergistic interaction between JA/ET in plant defense response. This has been reported to be a result of the integration of ethylene response family (ERF) transcription factor with signals from JA and ET. The expression of ERF which activates defense-related genes, including plant defensin1.2 is known to be dependent on both hormones (Glazebrook, 2005; Broekgaarden et al., 2015; Zhang et al., 2018). Many studies have established that plant hormones SA and JA/ET, play major roles in defense responses and the establishment of systemic resistance against pathogens (de León et al., 2013; Zhang et al., 2018). Although the general signaling and roles of these hormones are well established, a lot more remains to be explored given the complexity and crosstalk that exist among the various signaling pathways.

2.10. Molecular response of *Vaccinium* spp. to plant pathogens and potential application to disease management

Integrated disease management combines different disease control strategies to achieve effective disease control. To add to IDM, molecular techniques have been adopted over the years, especially

in the development of disease-resistant plants which has contributed significantly to disease management in various crops including blueberries.

Over the years, different molecular and genetic engineering approaches such as transcriptomics, specific gene expression analysis and gene transfer has been conducted on different Vaccinium spp. for breeding and knowledge generation purposes (Lin et al., 2018; Benevenuto et al., 2019; Qi et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2020). Although many molecular studies have been conducted on blueberries and other Vaccinium species, just a few have focused on their defense response to pathogens (Pehkonen et al., 2008; Koskimäki et al., 2009; Yow et al., 2016, 2018; Jose et al., 2021). It is widely accepted that genetic resistance is an important and effective approach to control plant diseases. Through the elucidation of the molecular mechanisms underlying plant resistance, pathologists, geneticists, and plant breeders can work together to achieve robust host resistance and induce disease resistance in plants as means of disease control. Owing to this, some studies aimed at elucidating the molecular response and identification of defense-related genes in Vaccinium-pathogen have been carried out. For instance, through transcriptomic analysis, several genes known to be involved in plant disease resistance were identified in blueberry leaves, flowers, and fruits (mummy berries) when infected with Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi (Yow et al., 2016). In another study, Koskimäki et al., (2009), through gene expression demonstrated the activation and response of selected PR gene and flavonoid biosynthesis genes in micropropagated bilberry leaves to B. cinerea and fungal endophyte (Paraphaeosphaeria sp). Similarly, the defense response of Vaccinium vitis-idaea leaves to *Exobasidium species* was also studied and was reported that symptomatic and asymptomatic leaves diseased ramets showed activation of flavonoid biosynthesis at the gene level. Also, PR 4 was observed to be activated in symptomatic leaves (Pehkonen et al., 2008). In a recent study, several defense-related genes were identified to be activated in a transcriptomic analysis of Vaccinium

myrtillus leaves following the application of a volatile derivative of JA, methyl jasmonate which is known to be activated during necrotrophic pathogen-plant interaction (Benevenuto et al., 2019). It is important to note that most of these molecular studies were carried out on cultivated *Vaccinium* species which lend themselves to breeding for desired characteristics and the development of new cultivar. Most molecular studies from wild *Vaccinium* spp. are mostly aimed at generating genetic information that will be useful and can be integrated into *Vaccinium* breeding programs (Ehlenfeldt et al., 2007; Hancock et al., 2008). Nonetheless, molecular studies from wild *Vaccinium* spp. can be useful in disease management in commercial wild species production. Knowledge of the molecular response of defense genes associated with pathogens can be integrated into IDM to induce natural defense through the application of external elicitors.

CHAPTER 3: MOLECULAR AND PHYSIOLOGICAL RESPONSES OF WILD BLUEBERRY TO RESPONSE TO *Botrytis cinerea* AND *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* UNDER FIELD CONDITIONS

The following have been published as an abstract for a conference and manuscript from this Section.

Abbey, J., Sherin, J. Percival, D., Jaakola, L. and Asiedu, S. (2022). Molecular Responses of Wild Blueberry Phenotypes to Botrytis cinerea Infection. Acta Horticulturae (Accepted, In Press).

3.1 ABSTRACT

Botrytis blight is an important disease of wild blueberry (Vaccinium angustifolium and V. *myrtilloides*) with variable symptoms in the field due to differences in susceptibility among blueberry phenotypes. The relative expression of pathogenesis-related genes (*PR3*, *PR4* and *PR5*), flavonoid biosynthesis genes (CHS, FLS, ANS, ANR, DFR), composition of phenolic compounds and physiological changes between B. cinerea and B. amyloliquefaciens inoculated and uninoculated plants at different time points were analyzed. Gene expression in three wild blueberry phenotypes Va, Va f. nigrum and Vm was studied using qRT-PCR. The results indicated a response of the studied genes to these microbes at either 12, 24 or 48 hours post inoculation (hpi). The highest expression of *PR3* occurred at 24 hpi in all the phenotypes except *Va* f. nigrum. Maximum expression of the PR genes occurred at 12 hpi in Va f. nigrum. Most of the flavonoid genes were suppressed at 12 hpi. The expression of flavonoid pathway genes was phenotype-specific with their regulation patterns showing temporal differences among the phenotypes. Accumulation of phenolic compounds was temporally regulated at different post-inoculation time points with both microbes. The inoculation of plants with the B. cinerea and B. amyloliquefaciens did not have a significant effect on photosynthetic rate, transpiration rate and stomatal conductance in the plant. Generally, uninoculated plants had better fruit set and yield than the inoculated plants. Results from this study suggest that the defense response of wild blueberry to B. cinerea and B. amyloliquefaciens including expression of PR genes, flavonoid biosynthetic genes and the

accumulation of phenolic compounds could be phenotype specific. This study provides a starting point for understanding and determining the mechanisms governing the wild blueberry-*B. cinerea* pathosystem and the potential of priming the plant for disease mitigation.

3.2 INTRODUCTION

Botrytis blight can be a severe disease, however, the effect on fields varies significantly due to differences in susceptibility among the various phenotypes. Over the years, minimal damage from Botrytis and Monilinia blights in Vm has been reported (Abbey et al., 2018; Ehlenfeldt and Stretch, 2001). Vm has been identified as a potential source of blight resistance in breeding programs due to its tolerance as stated in the study by Ehlenfeldt and Stretch (2001). In a recent study, Abbey et al. (2018) indicated that Va was the most susceptible to *B. cinerea* followed by Va f. nigrum whereas Vm was found to be least susceptible.

Presently, Botrytis blight management is primarily dependent on chemical fungicide application. However, growing concerns about environmental safety, the development of fungicides resistance among the pathogen population, and rising production costs make it difficult to rely on this strategy indefinitely. Given this, alternative disease management that reduces the challenges posed by chemical fungicides is critical. Integrating plants' natural defense mechanisms into disease management programs could be a viable and long-term disease management strategy. Therefore, unraveling the molecular basis of wild blueberry response to pathogenic and nonpathogenic microbes would contribute towards understanding the disease resistance mechanism in wild blueberry.

Plants are known to accumulate proteins and biochemical compounds in response to biotic and abiotic stresses to delay or reduce the impact of these stresses on them (Freeman and Beattie, 2008; Abdel-Monaim, 2017). Generally, pathogenesis-related (PR) proteins are induced upon infection and are associated with host defense machinery to limit pathogen progress (Sudisha et al. 2012). Many studies have been conducted on the host response of various plants to various pathogens including *Botrytis* spp. Cui et al. (2018) reported a high accumulation of transcripts of the genes encoding for various *PR* proteins, phenylpropanoids and lignin in leaves of *Lilium regale* infected with *Botrytis elliptica*. Depending on the type of pathogen involved, PR genes expressed will vary. For instance, the expression of *PR* 1, 2, and 5 are associated with biotrophic and hemibiotrophic pathogens (Liu et al., 2016) whereas *PR* 3, 4, and 12 against necrotrophic pathogens such as *B. cinerea* (Ali et al., 2017; Zhang et al., 2018).

Similar to some *PR* proteins, several genes involved in the phenylpropanoid pathway, as well as their related compounds such as lignin, flavonoids and hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives that possess antimicrobial capabilities and restrict pathogen development are accumulated during pathogen infection (Jasiński et al., 2009; Bi et al., 2011; Falcone Ferreyra et al., 2012; Ganthaler et al., 2017). For instance, an increase in the expression of the flavonoid pathway genes such as chalcone synthase (CHS) and anthocyanidin synthase (ANS), and elevation in phytoalexin content, such as catechin and quercetin, have been reported in B. cinerea and endophyte Paraphaeosphaeria sp. inoculated bilberry leaves (Koskimäki et al., 2009). Bi et al., (2011) demonstrated the increased expression of 17 lignin pathway genes, including cinnamoyl CoA reductase (CCR), when wheat was challenged with Fusarium graminearum. A recent study found that an interaction between grapevine flower and *B. cinerea* resulted in a rapid defense reaction involving the activation of genes associated with the accumulation of antimicrobial proteins, polyphenols, and cell wall reinforcement (Haile et al., 2017). Additionally, non-pathogenic, or beneficial microbes have been reported to equally activate and increase the expression of these defense responses in plants (Conrath et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2020).

Bacillus species are a group of microbes known for their disease/pathogen inhibition ability through the production of secondary metabolites, and competition (Fravel, 2005). Aside from their direct impact on pathogens, they interact with host plants by triggering systemic resistance to counter pathogens (Dimopoulou et al., 2019). *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* (commercially marketed as Serifel[®]) is a microbe that has been found to stimulate induced systemic resistance in tomato (Beris et al., 2018; Dimopoulou et al., 2019). Additionally, *B. amyloliquefaciens* was shown to enhance the expression of defense marker genes in lettuce by Chowdhury et al. (2015). Over the years, the use of non-pathogenic, or beneficial microbes such as plant-growth promoting rhizobacteria (PGPR), to prime plants to mitigate disease development have been actively researched (Pieterse et al., 2014). These studies continue as a potentially practical way of priming plants for disease management in agriculture. As potential biofungicide product for disease management in wild blueberry, it is imperative to understand the molecular impact of *B. amyloliquefaciens* on the wild blueberry plant.

There are many studies on plant disease response from different host-pathogen interactions, however, there is no such study on the molecular and biochemical changes induced in wild blueberry during their interaction with *B. cinerea* or a non-pathogenic microbe. In this study, we investigated the wild blueberry defense responses against *B. cinerea* and the potential of *B. amyloliquefaciens* to trigger defense response through the expression levels of selected *PR* and phenylpropanoid biosynthesis pathway genes known to be involved in plant defense responses. We also investigated some biochemical changes that occur in wild blueberry during an interaction with these two microbes.

3.3 MATERIALS AND METHOD

3.3.1 Site selection and experimental design

Trials to study the molecular mechanisms resulting from floral blights was conducted during the 2019 and 2020 growing seasons at Benvie Hill and the Wild Blueberry Research Centre, Debert, NS, respectively. The experiments commenced during the spring of each year.

In 2019, six phenotypes which consisted of 3 *Va* (*Va* brown stem, *Va* green stem, *Va* f. nigrum) and 3 *Vm* (*Vm* short, *Vm* medium, and *Vm* tall stem) were selected from a commercial wild blueberry field, NS, Canada (Figure 3.1). *Vm* plant height was classified as short (< 15 cm), medium (15 – 25 cm), and tall (> 25 cm). In the fields, short stem *Vm* has been observed to be more tolerant to Botrytis blight and Monilinia blight, hence the inclusion of different heights of *Vm*. The response of these phenotypes to *B. cinerea* inoculation at the F7 stage of floral growth (corolla fully opened and most susceptible) was assessed. Three biological replicates (each patch size was 1 m x 2 m area) were selected for each phenotype and each replicate was separated into two, 0.5×1 m sample areas. One day before inoculation, one sample area within each replicate was sprayed with the fungicide, Switch® (cyprodinil and fludioxonil, 625g a. i./L) to serve as the control for generating a Δ Ct calibrator for the $\Delta\Delta$ Ct gene expression analysis (Livak and Schmittgenm, 2001). The fungicide application was to ensure that all the control plants were protected from external inoculum.

In 2020, three phenotypes (*Va* brown stem, *Va* f. nigrum and *Vm*) were used in the study with four replicates. In 2020, the experiment was conducted at Debert, NS on a field with limited *Vm* species, hence the *Vm* plants were combined. Each replicate was separated into three, 0.5×1 m sample areas. The molecular response of the phenotypes to *B. cinerea* and *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* in comparison with non-inoculated flowers and the resulting physiological effects on plants were assessed as described below.



Figure 3.1. *V. angustifolium* green stem (A), *V. angustifolium* brown stem (B), *V. angustifolium* f. nigrum (C) and *V. myrtilloides* (D)

3.3.1.1 Inoculation and sample collection

Distilled water-based spore suspension (10^6 conidia mL⁻¹) was prepared from a two-week-old single spore B. cinerea culture isolated grown on potato dextrose agar (PDA). The *B. cinerea* was isolated from infected *Va* floral tissue and identified based on its morphological characteristics under the microscope (Dowling et al. 2017). The spore concentration was estimated using a hemocytometer (BLAUBRAND[®] Neubauer) and adjusted to 1×10^6 conidia mL⁻¹ and Tween 20 (0.04%) was added to the suspension prior to inoculation. The 10^6 conidia mL⁻¹ concentration was tested before the experiment to ensure that the concentration was sufficient to adequately cause infection. The spore suspension was applied to the plants in the remaining sample areas of each plot that did not receive the fungicide (non inoculated) within the replicate using a hand-held pump

sprayer to produce very fine evenly distributed droplets on each plant to the point of runoff. In addition to the *B. cinerea*, Serifel[®] a WP formulation containing *B. amyloliquefaciens* endospores was applied at a rate of 1.25 g/L of water to one of the sample areas in each replicate in 2020. The plants were immediately covered with a 2 mm plastic film and row cover (DeWitt Plant & Seed Guard, Halifax seed, NS) to provide favorable conditions (100% RH) for 48 hours (Figure 3.2). Prior to inoculation, floral tissues were harvested to represent 0 hours before inoculation or basal expression (0 hbi). Post inoculation, flower tissues were harvested at 12-, 24-, 48-, and 96-hours (hpi). For every sample collection, flowers from 20 plants within each replicate were harvested and pooled together for RNA extraction. The samples were immediately flash frozen in liquid nitrogen and later preserved in -80°C for gene expression and biochemical analyses.



Figure 3.2. Experimental setup on a commercial wild blueberry field. A) Inoculated patch in with a row cover with a 2 mm plastic film to create a humid condition for infection to occur, B) A patch of wild blueberry in their natural growing habit on a commercial field, and C) Infected wild blueberry flower at F7 flower stage (Corolla fully opened).

3.3.1.2 RNA Extraction and cDNA synthesis

Total RNA was isolated from the floral tissue using Qiagen RNeasy Plant kits following the manufacturer's instruction (QIAGEN, Valencia, CA, USA). Genomic DNA was removed by oncolumn DNase I digestion (Qiagen Inc., Valencia, CA, USA). The concentration and purity of RNA samples were assessed based on an absorbance ratio of 1.8 to 2.0 at 260/280 nm and \geq 2.0 at 260/230 using the Biotek Synergy H1 Hybrid Multi-Mode Reader (BioTek Instruments Inc., Winooski, VT, USA). DNA-free total RNA (1 µg) was used for the cDNA synthesis using MultiScribeTM Reverse Transcriptase from the High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied Biosystems, CA, USA) in a 20 µL reaction following the manufacturer's instruction. The MultiScribeTM reaction mix includes random primers to make cDNAs. The final cDNA products were diluted 20-fold before use in real-time PCR.

3.3.1.3 Quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR) analysis

Quantitative RT-PCR (qPCR) analysis of cDNA was carried out in a 96-well rotor in BIO-RAD CFX Connect Real-Time System using BioRAD SsoAdvanced Universal SYBR Green Supermix (BioRad Laboratories Inc., CA, USA) in a 10 uL reaction. Each 10 μ L reaction comprised 5 μ L SYBR Green supermix, 1 μ L H₂O, 2 μ L cDNA, and 1 μ L forward and reverse primers (10 nM) for each gene of interest. The qPCR parameters used were as follows: 95 °C for 3 min, 35 cycles each at 95 °C for 10 s, and 60 °C for 20 s. Each qPCR reaction was carried out in three technical replicates and a no-template controls (NTC) with glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH) as a reference gene (Jose et al., 2020). Sequences for pathogenesis-related genes (*PR3, PR4 and PR5*), flavonoid biosynthesis genes, (*CHS, FLS, ANS, ANR, DFR*) lignin biosynthesis gene (*CCR*) and lipoxygenase gene (*LOX*)were retrieved from *V. corymbosum* database (www.vaccinium.org) and the National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI;

<u>www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov</u>) to design primers for this study. Specific primers were designed with Primer Premier 5.0 (Premier Biosoft International, California, USA) and analyzed with different bioinformatics tools (BioEdit/ Clustal w/BLAST/ Primer Premier 5.0) (Appendix 3, Table A1). Relative quantification of genes was obtained using the $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method. In brief, the Ct values of target genes were normalized to the reference gene (GAPDH) (Δ CT = Ct _{target} - Ct _{GAPDH}) and compared with a calibrator (Δ CT = Ct _{sample} - Ct _{control}). Relative expression (RQ) of the genes was calculated by the formula 2^{- $\Delta\Delta$ CT} method using Ct value (Livak and Schmittgenm, 2001).

3.3.2 HPLC-DAD analysis of flavonoids and hydroxycinnamic acids

3.3.2.1 Chemicals and standards preparation

External standards of caffeic acid, neochlorogenic acid, catechin, procyanidin B2, quercetin-3galactoside, m-coumaric acid, p-coumaric acid, and quercitrin (quercetin 3-rhamnoside) were purchased from Sigma- Aldrich, Inc. (St. Louis, MO, USA). Chlorogenic acid was purchased from MP medicals, France, and kaempferol-3-glucoside was obtained from the HWI group (Rheinzaberner, Germany). Analytical grade methanol, sodium fluoride (NaF), and formic acid (> 95%) were purchased from Merck[®] (Bengaluru, India). HPLC-grade water was obtained from a Milli-Q System with a resistivity of 18.2 m Ω (Millipore, Billerica, MA, USA).

3.3.2.2 Preparation of Standard Solutions

Calibration standards were prepared by an appropriate dilution of stock solutions with 50% methanol. Nine different concentrations of each compound within 0.01 - 200 μ g/mL for all the compounds were prepared to generate calibration curves. Standard curves were generated using linear regression (R² of each standard curve was > 0.99).

3.3.2.3 Extraction and analysis of phenolic compounds.

Phenolic compounds were extracted and subsequently analyzed by reverse-phase high performance liquid chromatography – diode array detection (HPLC-DAD) as described by Tomás-Barberán et al. (2001) and Villarino et al. (2011) with modifications. Frozen samples collected at 48- and 96-hours post-inoculation were ground to a fine powder in liquid nitrogen for extraction. Ground material (0.2 g) was extracted with 5.0 mL extraction solution (2% Formic acid 80% methanol containing 2 mM NaF to inactivate polyphenol oxidases and prevent phenolic degradation) for 60 minutes at 8 °C in the dark. The extract was centrifuged at 4,300 rpm for 15 min at 4 °C and the supernatant was transferred into a clean tube. The extraction was repeated a second time on the residue from the first extraction after which the two supernatants were combined and 1 mL aliquot was filtered through a 0.45 µm nylon filter for analysis.

Phenolic compound compositions were determined from the filtrate using Waters[®] e2695 HPLC with auto injector equipped with a 2998 photodiode array detector (Waters Corp., Milford, U.S.A.) equipped with a degasser. A Phenomenex KinetexTM C₁₈ column [250 X 4.6 mm (inner diameter); particle size, 5 µm] was used to separate the phenolic compounds at a temperature of 25 °C. The mobile phases were water (A), and methanol (B) both of which contained 0.5% formic acid to increase peak resolution. The gradient used for eluent A was 100% (0–5 min), 85% (5–20 min), 50% (20-25 min), 30% (25-30 min), 0% (30-40 min), and 100% (40-60 min).

3.3.2.4 Determination and quantification of compounds

The determination was conducted at a flow rate of 1.0 mL/min. Phenolic compounds were identified and quantified by comparing their retention times with those of their respective external standards at wavelengths of 280, 302 and 355 nm (Appendix 3, Table A2).

3.3.2.5 Method validation

The method was validated in accordance with International Conference on Harmonization (ICH) which determined the recovery, linearity, repeatability (precision), LOD, and LOQ (ICH, 1997, 2005; Khattab et al., 2016; Kuppusamy et al., 2018).

The accuracy of method was determined through recovery (%) by preparing spiking 0.2 g quality control sample to 100 μ g/mL (chlorogenic acid) 25 μ g/mL (kaempferol-3-glucoside) and 50 ug/mL (other 8 standards), then extracted as described previously (Section 3.3.2.3). The percentage of recovery of each standard was calculated based on the ratio of the standard concentration after and before HPLC (changed amount minus original amount). Thus, the recovery was determined using the formula: % Recovery= [Pesticide recovered from fortified sample/ Amount of pesticide] added x 100%

Variations were used to evaluate the precision of the developed method. Variations were expressed as the relative standard deviation (RSD) of the replicates. To determine repeatability (intra-day precision), three (3) independently prepared solutions of lowbush blueberry were analyzed six times in the same day. % RSD was determined for replicate injections on each day (intra-day precision) and for mean values per day (inter-day precision) by considering the respective peak areas.

The detector linearity and detection limits for the reference standards were studied over the wide calibration curve range (0.01-200 µg/ml). Limits of detection (LOD) and limits of quantification (LOQ) were calculated for each compound in triplicates. The mean of the slope (S) and standard deviation of intercept (σ) were calculated from the standard curve of three replicates. LOD and LOQ were calculated with the following equations: LOD = 3.3 x (σ /S), and LOQ = 10 x (σ /S).

All the method validation parameters studies were within the acceptable limits and had appropriate accuracy, precision, and sensitivity for quantification of phenolic compound analysis according to ICH procedures.

3.4 Physiological response of wild blueberry plants

An LCpro-SD portable leaf gas exchange system (ADC Bioscientific, Hoddesdon, UK) equipped with a conifer leaf chamber, a dedicated LED light unit and the ability to control temperature, light intensity and carbon dioxide levels was used. A total of eight stems for each treatment and a dwell time of 3 minutes per measurement was used. Measurements was taken from the upper 10 cm of the shoot between 10:00 and 15:00 hrs. Stem samples containing the leaf area involved in the leaf gas exchange measurements were collected and transported to the lab in a cooler with ice packs for determination of leaf area using a LI-3000 leaf area meter (LI-COR Inc., Lincoln, NE).

3.5 Yield component and berry yield assessment

Ten blueberry stems were collected diagonally along a line transect within each sub plot to examine yield potential (fruit set and small unmarketable berries). Berry yield was assessed by harvesting blueberries with a forty-tine hand rake from two randomly selected 30×30 cm quadrats from each sub plot.

3.6 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Gene expression, phenolic compound physiological and yield data were analyzed using a two-way ANOVA for the 2019 trial with phenotype and time as fixed factors and replicate as the random factor. In 2020, a three-way ANOVA was used with treatment (*B. cinerea* and *B. amyloquifaciens*), phenotype and time as fixed factors whereas replicate was considered as the random factor. The

PROC GLIMMIX procedure of SAS (version 9.4, SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, NC) was used for the analysis. The least significant difference (LSD) test was used for multiple means separation at α =0.05.

3.5 RESULTS

3.5.1 Pathogenesis-related genes

In 2019, the expression levels of these PR genes varied among the Va phenotypes. The expression of *PR* genes was early and maximum in *Va* f. nigrum but delayed in reaching maximum levels in green and brown stem *Va* (Figures 3.3a & 3.3b). The expression of *PR3* and *PR4* in both brown and green stems of *Va* was observed at 12 hpi, however, significant maximum *PR3* expression was observed at 24 hpi in green stem (Figures 3.3a & 3.3b). Similarly, in the green stem of *Va*, significant expression of *PR3* was observed at 24 hpi, but *PR4* showed no significant increment to 48 hpi (Figure 3.3b). In *Va* f. nigrum, both *PR3* and *PR4* were highly expressed, however, *PR4* reached a significant maximum expression at 12 hpi (Figure 3.3b). In the *Vm* phenotypes, the maximum levels of expression varied between the short and medium stem phenotypes. In the short stem of *Vm*, a noticeable expression of *PR3* was observed at 24 hpi and 48 hpi. There was no upregulation of these *PR* genes in the tall stem *Vm* (Figures 3.3a & 3.3b).

At the phenotype level, the expression pathogenesis related genes revealed a significantly high expression of *PR3* (p = 0.0119) and *PR4* (p < 0.0001) in *Va* f. nigrum while tall stem *Vm* had the least expression (Appendix 5, Tables A1 & A2). Regarding temporal expression, the expression of both *PR* genes was significantly higher at 24 and 48 hpi (Figures 3.3a & 3.3b).



Figure 3.3. Expression pattern of pathogenesis-related genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (*V. angustifolium* and *V. myrtilloides*) in response to *Botrytis cinerea* infection in 2019. (A) Relative expression of *PR3*. (B) Relative expression of *PR4*. Expression of each gene is shown as a fold change in infected samples relative to their respective uninfected control from the same time point. Results are reported as means \pm standard error of three biological replicates. *Significant difference between infected plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). Horizontal bars represent mean of expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars with the same letters on the horizontal bar are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Broken horizontal line at 1-fold relative expression represents the calibrator.

In 2020 samples, the expression levels of *PR3* were increased in *B. cinerea* inoculated *Va* and *Va* f. nigrum at 12 hpi. There was a steady increase of *PR3* expression in *Vm* which reached a maximum at 48 hpi. The expression of *PR3* gene inoculated with *B. amyloliquefaciens* did not reveal any early response in *Vm* (Figure 3.4a). The expression of *PR4* increased at both 12 and 24 hpi in *B. cinerea* inoculated *Va* phenotypes (Figure 3.4b). In *Va*, maximum expression was observed at 24 hpi compared to 12 hpi for *PR3*. In contrast, the highest expression of *PR4* was at 12 hpi in *Va* f. nigrum (Figures 3.4a & 3.4b). In *Va*, maximum expression at 24 hpi was observed with *B. amyloliquefaciens*. The expression of *PR4* decreased at 12 hpi in *Va f. nigrum*. However, expression at 24 hpi similar to the basal expression was observed. The expression of *PR4* gene in *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated *Vm* was similar to that observed in *PR3* (Figures 3.4a & 3.4b).

The expression of *PR5* were increased in *B. cinerea* inoculated *Va* phenotypes. There was a steady increase of *PR5* in *Va* which was highest at 48 hpi. In *Va* f. nigrum, *PR5* was significantly expressed at 12 hpi and 24 hpi. The expression of *PR5* in *Vm* was similar to that observed in *Va* f. nigrum with significant expression at 24 hpi and 48 hpi. *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated showed a significant *PR5* expression in *Va* f. nigrum at 24 hpi and in *Va* at 48 hpi. The expression levels observed in *Vm* after *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculation was below the basal expression (Figure 3.5a).

At the phenotype level, the expression PR genes revealed a significantly higher expression of *PR3* (p = 0.0001) (Appendix 6, Table A1) in *Va* compared to control while *PR5* (p = 0.0001) had higher expression in *Va* f. nigrum and *Vm* had the least expression with both genes (Appendix 6, Table A2). Regarding the treatments, *PR4* and *PR5* were more significantly expressed in *B*. *cinerea* inoculated plants than *B. amyloliquefaciens*.


Figure 3.4. Expression pattern of pathogenesis-related genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (*V. angustifolium* and *V. myrtilloides*) in response to *Botrytis cinerea* and Serifel[®] (*B. amyloliquefaciens*) inoculation. (A) Relative expression of *PR3* and (B) Relative expression of *PR4*. Results are reported as means \pm standard error of three biological replicates. *Significant difference between *B. cinerea* infected plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). • Significant difference between *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated plants and their controls/basal expression. Horizontal bars represent mean of expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars with the same letters on the horizontal bar are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Broken horizontal line at 1-fold relative expression represents the calibrator.



Figure 3.5 Expression pattern of pathogenesis-related genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (*V. angustifolium* and *V. myrtilloides*) in response to *Botrytis cinerea* and Serifel[®] (*B. amyloliquefaciens*) inoculation. (A) Relative expression of *PR5*. Expression of each gene is shown as a fold change in infected samples relative to their respective uninfected control from the same time point. Results are reported as means \pm standard error of three biological replicates. *Significant difference between *B. cinerea* infected plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). • Significant difference between *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). Horizontal bars represent mean of expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars with the same letters on the horizontal bar are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Broken horizontal line at 1-fold relative expression represents the calibrator.

3.5.2 Phenylpropanoid pathway genes

The expression of the flavonoid pathway genes *CHS*, *FLS* and *ANS* decreased in the early stages (12 hpi) of infection in all three *Va* phenotypes followed by a rise in expression. Although there was an increase in expression levels of *CHS* at 24 hpi, it was not significantly different from the basal expression (0 hbi) in the brown and green stem of *Va* (Figure 3.6a). The expression of *FLS* was significantly higher in the brown stem at 24 hpi whereas it was not significantly different from

the basal expression in Va f. nigrum. The expression of *FLS* in the green stem of Va was similar to the basal expression at 48 hpi (Figure 3.6b). An increased expression of *ANR* in Va f. nigrum up to 48 hpi was observed (Figure 3.7a). *ANS* expression was maximum at 24 hpi in the green stem of Va and Va f. nigrum (Figure 3.7b). *DFR* expression was slightly increased early (12 hpi) in brown stem Va and Va f. nigrum with the maximum expressions at 24 hpi (Figure 3.8a).

In the three Vm phenotypes, there was a decrease in CHS expression at 12 hpi (Figure 3.6a). A steady decrease in the expression of FLS in short and medium stem Vm at all time points was observed. Similar to CHS, a decrease in FLS expression in tall stem Vm at 12 hpi followed a steady rise in expression up to 48 hpi was observed (Figure 3.6b). ANR exhibited an increased expression in all three Vm phenotypes. There was an early response (12 hpi) of ANR in short and medium stem Vm. However, the ANR expression in the medium stem of Vm peaked at 12 hpi while the expression in the short stem of Vm peaked at 48 hpi. A steady increase in expression of ANR which peaked at 48 hpi was observed in the tall stem of Vm (Figure 3.7a). The expression of ANS and DFR were decreased at 12 hpi in short stem Vm, nonetheless, there was an increase in the expression of both genes at 24 and 48 hpi (Figures 3.7b & 3.8a). On the contrary, there was an increase in ANS and DFR expression in the medium stem of Vm at 12 hpi. The expression of ANS in tall stem Vm was similar to the ANS expression pattern in medium stem Vm. However, the expression at 12 hpi was not significantly different from the basal expression (Figures 3.7b & 3.8a). Interestingly, there was a decrease of DFR in tall stem Vm at 12 hpi, followed by a steady increase up to 48 hpi (Figure 3.8a).

At the phenotype level, no significant difference was observed with *ANR*, *ANS* and *DFR*. However, *Va* f. nigrum had a significantly high expression of *CHS* (p = 0.0041) while the brown stem *Va* had a significantly higher expression of *FLS* (p = 0.0031) (Appendix 5, Tables A3 & A4). Regarding temporal expression of flavonoid genes, *CHS* (p = 0.0001) and *ANS* (p = 0.028) were



significantly higher at 24 hpi whiles ANR (p = 0.049) and DFR (p = 0.0110) were significantly expressed at 48 hpi.

Figure 3.6. Expression pattern of flavonoid biosynthesis genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (*V. angustifolium* and *V. myrtilloides*) in response to *Botrytis cinerea* infection. (A) Chalcone synthase (*CHS*) and (B) Flavonol synthase (*FLS*). Results are reported as means \pm standard error of three biological replicates. *Significant difference between infected plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). Horizontal bars represent mean of expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars with the same letters on the horizontal bar are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Broken horizontal line at 1-fold relative expression represents the calibrator.



Figure 3.7. Expression pattern of flavonoid biosynthesis genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (*V. angustifolium* and *V. myrtilloides*) in response to *Botrytis cinerea* infection. (A) Anthocyanin reductase (*ANR*) and (B) Anthocyanin synthase (*ANS*). Results are reported as means \pm standard error of three biological replicates. *Significant difference between infected plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). Horizontal bars represent mean of expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars with the same letters on the horizontal bar are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Broken horizontal line at 1-fold relative expression represents the calibrator.



Figure 3.8. Expression pattern of flavonoid biosynthesis genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (*V. angustifolium* and *V. myrtilloides*) in response to *Botrytis cinerea* infection. Dihydroflavonol-4-reductase (DFR). Expression of each gene is shown as a fold change in infected samples relative to their respective uninfected control from the same time point. Results are reported as means \pm standard error of three biological replicates. *Significant difference between infected plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). Horizontal bars represent mean of expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars with the same letters on the horizontal bar are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Broken horizontal line at 1-fold relative expression represents the calibrator.

In 2020, the expression pattern of the flavonoid pathway genes in *B. cinerea* inoculated *Va* was similar to that observed in 2019; where there was a decreased in most of the studied genes at 12 hpi (Figures 3.6 - 3.11). This decrease was followed by mostly an increase in expression at 24 or 48 hpi. Although there was an increase after the initial decrease, most of these increments was comparable to the basal expression. For instance, the basal expression in of *CCR* at 0 hpi was 1.23-fold whereas the highest expression at 48 hpi was 1.69-fold (Figure 3.11b). *ANR* and *DFR* did not show any remarkable changes in their expression (Figures 3.10a & 3.11a). On the contrary, *CHS* and *CCR* had their highest expression levels at 24 and 12 hpi, respectively (Figures 3.9a & 3.11b). In *Va* f. nigrum, the initial decrease in *ANR*, *ANS* and CCR at 12 hpi was followed by an increase

in their expression which were comparable to the basal expression (Figures 3.10a, 3.10b & 3.11b). Interestingly, there was an early response of CHS, FLS and DFR in Va f. nigrum at 12 hpi (Figures 3.9a, 3.9b & 3.11a). In Vm, there was steady decrease in CCR and DFR up 48 hpi whereas CHS and FLS did not reveal any remarkable changes in their expression. There was no early expression of ANS in Vm until 48 hpi where there was an increase in ANS transcript (Figure 3.10b). There was an expression of ANR in the early stages of infection at 12 hpi. Similar to B. cinerea inoculated Vm, the expression pattern of the flavonoid pathway genes in B. amyloliquefaciens inoculated Vm revealed a decreased in all these genes at 12 hpi, except *CCR*. Following the decrease, the rise in the gene expression at 24 and 48 hpi was comparable to the basal expression. There was early expression and a highest expression of CCR at 12 hpi (Figure 3.11b). In Va f. nigrum, there was an initial decrease in ANR, CHS and FLS at 12 hpi followed by a rise in expression which were comparable to the basal expression (Figures 3.9 & 10). On the contrary, ANS and CCR showed and early response (12 hpi) with highest expression levels at 48 and 24 hpi, respectively (Figures 3.10b & 3.11b). There was an early response of DFR at 12 hpi with the highest expression observed at 48 hpi. Interestingly, there was no remarkable changes in the expression of CHS, FLS, DFR and CCR in Vm. On the contrary, there was a decrease in ANR and ANS expression at 12 hpi (Figures 3.9 - 3.11).

At the phenotype level, no significant difference was observed with *ANR* and *DFR*. However, *Va* had a significantly high expression of *ANS* (p = 0.0057), *FLS* (p < 0.0001) and *CHS* (p < 0.0001) whiles the *Va* had a significantly high expression of *CHS* (p < 0.0001), CCR (p < 0.0001) *ANS* (p < 0.0001) and *LOX* (p < 0.0001). *Vm* had a significantly high expression of *CCR* (p < 0.0001) (Appendix 6, Tables A3-A6). Regarding the treatments, *ANR* and *FLS* were significantly expressed in *B. amyloliquefaciens* than *B. cinerea* inoculated plants whereas there were not significant different in the other genes.



Figure 3.9. Expression pattern of flavonoid biosynthesis genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (*V. angustifolium* and *V. myrtilloides*) in response to *Botrytis cinerea* and *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* inoculation. (A) Chalcone synthase (*CHS*) and (B) Flavonol synthase (*FLS*. Results are reported as means \pm standard error of three biological replicates. *Significant difference between infected plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). • Significant difference between *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated plants and their controls/basal expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars represent mean of expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars with the same letters on the horizontal bar are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Broken horizontal line at 1-fold relative expression represents the calibrator.



Figure 3.10. Expression pattern of flavonoid biosynthesis genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (*V. angustifolium* and *V. myrtilloides*) in response to *Botrytis cinerea* and *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* inoculation. (A) Anthocyanin reductase (*ANR*) and (B) Anthocyanin synthase (*ANS*). Expression of each gene is shown as a fold change in infected samples relative to their respective uninfected control from the same time point. Results are reported as means \pm standard error of three biological replicates. *Significant difference between infected plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). • Significant difference between *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated plants and their controls/basal expression. Horizontal bars represent mean of expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars with the same letters on the horizontal bar are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Broken horizontal line at 1-fold relative expression represents the calibrator.



Figure 3.11. Expression pattern of flavonoid genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (*V. angustifolium* and *V. myrtilloides*) in response to *Botrytis cinerea* and *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* inoculation. A) Dihydroflavonol-4-reductase (*DFR*) and Cinnamoyl CoA reductase (*CCR*). Expression of each gene is shown as a fold change in infected samples relative to their respective uninfected control from the same time point. *Significant difference between infected plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). • Significant difference between *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated plants and their controls/basal expression. Horizontal bars represent mean of expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars with the same letters on the horizontal bar are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Broken horizontal line at 1-fold relative expression represents the calibrator.

3.5.3 *LOX* – Jasmonate pathway gene

In 2019, the jasmonate pathway gene (LOX) showed and early response in brown stem Va with maximum expression at 12 hpi. Similar brown stem Va, the response of LOX in Va f. nigrum started at 12 hpi, but maximum expression was attained at 24 hpi. Interestingly, the was no LOX induction in green stem Va. In short and medium stem Vm, there was an early LOX at 12 hpi with the highest expressions at 24 hpi. Interestingly, LOX in tall stem Vm decreased at 24 hpi followed by an up regulation at 48 hpi (Figure 3.12a).

In 2020, *Botrytis cinerea* inoculation, resulted in early response of LOX in all the three phenotypes at 12 hpi. The highest expression of this gene occurred at 48 hpi in Va and Vm. In *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated Va phenotypes, there was an early response of LOX. LOX reached significant maximum expression in Va at 48 hpi. On the contrary, there was a decrease in expression of LOX in Vm at 12 hpi (Figure 3.12b).

At the phenotype level Va and Vm had significantly high expression of LOX (p < 0.0001) (Appendix 5, Table A7). Regarding the treatments, there was no significant expression of LOX in both *B. amyloliquefaciens* and *B. cinerea* inoculated plants.



Figure 3.12. Expression pattern of flavonoid biosynthesis genes in wild blueberry phenotypes (*V. angustifolium* and *V. myrtilloides*) in response to *Botrytis cinerea* and Serifel[®] (*Bacillus amyloliquefaciens*) inoculation. (A) Lipoxygenases in 2019 and (B) Lipoxygenases in 2020 Expression of each gene is shown as a fold change in infected samples relative to their respective uninfected control from the same time point. Results are reported as means \pm standard error of three biological replicates. *Significant difference between infected plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). • Significant difference between *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). • Significant difference between *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation, hbi). • Significant difference between *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated plants and their controls/basal expression (0 hours before inoculation at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars represent mean of expression at specific post inoculation time points (hbi/hpi). Horizontal bars with the same letters on the horizontal bar are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Broken horizontal line at 1-fold relative expression represents the calibrator.

3.5.4 Method validation

The method validation parameters were studied using the authentic standards. The recovery values of all the investigated compounds were were between 91–110%. The intraday precision (repeatability) and interday (intermediate) precision of the method were verified by analyzing the extracts six times a day for three days within a week repetitively. The relative standard deviation (% RSD) values of all the compounds were < 3 % for repeatability and < 4.5 % for intermediate precision (Table 3.1). Limit of detection (LOD) and quantification (LOQ) ranged from 0.03 to 0.95 μ g/mL and from 0.09 to 2.87 μ g/mL, respectively. The linearity of each phenolic standard was assessed over 0.01-200 μ g/ml concentration range. All the ten phenolic compounds demonstrated excellent linearity over the evaluated concentration range with correlation coefficients > 0.98 (Table 3.1).

Compound	Linearity (R ²)	LOD (µg/mL)	LOQ (µg/mL)	Intraday precision %RSD	Intermediate precision %RSD	Recovery (%)
Catechin	1.00	0.40	1.23	0.94	0.62	92.76
Procyanidin	1.00	0.84	2.54	1.19	0.66	106.57
m-Coumaric acid	1.00	0.03	0.09	3.76	4.43	91.68
Neochlorogenic acid	1.00	0.87	2.65	5.73	2.24	94.73
Chlorogenic acid	0.99	0.95	2.87	0.32	0.30	92.12
Caffeic acid	1.00	0.52	1.58	1.94	1.44	95.63
p-Coumaric acid	1.00	0.05	0.15	2.99	2.03	102.15
Quercitin-3- Galactoside	1.00	0.47	1.43	0.38	0.39	94.59
Quercitrin	1.00	0.66	1.99	0.47	0.39	109.23
Kaempferol-3- Glucoside	1.00	0.10	0.30	1.36	0.78	106.78

Table 3.1. Parameters of the calibration curves, precision, and recovery studies for different phenolic standards

LOD: Limit of detection, LOQ: limit of quantification.

3.5.5 Total flavanols, hydroxycinnamic acids and flavonols

Total flavanols

In 2019, total flavanols which represents the sum of catechin and procyanidin B2 in this study was significantly (p= 0.0011) affected by *B. cinerea* infection (Table 3.2). Brown stem *Va* had a significantly higher flavanol content after 96 hpi compared to its control. Although there was a significant effect among the phenotypes, there was a wide variation in flavanol concentration between the healthy and inoculated plants among the various phenotypes. Given this, the flavanol concentrations in most of the phenotypes at the two time points were not significantly different from each other and their respective controls (Table 3.2).

In 2020, however, there was no significant difference among *B. cinerea*, *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated and uninoculated plants with regards to total flavanols (Table 3.3).

Total hydroxycinnamic acids

In 2019, hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives, which comprised the sum of caffeic, chlorogenic, neochlorogenic acids, m-coumaric acid, and p-coumaric acid were significantly affected by *B*. *cinerea* inoculation (p = 0.0010) (Table 3.2). Interestingly, the healthy *Va* f. nigrum had numerically the highest concentration of hydroxycinnamic acids at 48 hpi although it was not significantly different from most of the phenotypes either inoculated or uninoculated.

In 2020, hydroxycinnamic acid levels were significantly affected by *B. cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens* (p < 0.0001) (Table 3.3). *V. angustifolium* species had significantly higher hydroxycinnamic acid levels compared to *V. myrtilloides. Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* inoculated *V. angustifolium* resulted in higher hydroxycinnamic acid after 48 hpi followed by *B. cinerea* inoculated an *V. angustifolium* and *V. angustifolium* f. nigrum after 48 hpi (Table 3.3).

Total flavonols

In 2019, total flavonols, which is comprised of the sum of quercitin-3-galactoside, quercitrin (quercetin-3-rhamnoside) and kaempferol-3-glucoside, were also significantly affected by *B. cinerea* inoculation (p = 0.0156) with inoculated brown stem *Va* at 96 hpi having the highest concentration (Table 3.2).

In 2020, *B. cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens* both resulted in significant induction of flavonols (p < 0.0001) (Table 3.3). Flavonols in *V. myrtilloides* were higher whereas the concentrations in *V. angustifolium* f. nigrum were the lowest. *Botrytis cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated *V. myrtilloides* had the highest flavonol concentration at 48 hpi (Table 3.3).

	Va brow	n stem	Va gree	n stem	Va f. n	igrum	Vm s	hort	Vm me	dium	Vm t	tall
	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi
Total flavanols												
Control	67.0±10.2 abc	44.9±8.1 efg	44.3±3.7 efg	43.9±6. 3 efg	52.1±16. 2 b-e	54.6±15. 4 b-e	64.3±12. 3 a-d	67.9±21. 9 ab	59.8±10. 0 a-e	53.5±7 .1 b-e	57.5±8.9 b-e	47.7± 7.7 b-f
Botrytis cinerea	60.8±9.4 a-e	69.3±9.8 ab	47.8±4.3 d-g	31.3±4. 4 fg	46.1±9.9 d-g	30.1±15. 0 g	76.7±21. 1 a	53.1±4.8 b-e	45.2±12. 4 efg	49.0±1 2.3 c-g	53.7±13. 4 b-e	46.2± 5.7 d- g
				1	otal hydrox	xycinnamic a	acid					
Control	375.9±113 abc	396.4±12 0 abc	337.8±13 a-d	361.6± 34.3 abc	408.7±10 8 a	358.3±19 .1 a-d	270.1±37 .9 b-h	240.6±6 5.7 d-h	266.3±16 0 c-h	196.1± 122 e- h	195.6±8 0 e-h	227.9 ±60.8 d-h
Botrytis cinerea	324.5±54.3 a-e	398.1±62. 7 ab	392.1±26 .7 abc	291.9± 95.7 a- g	348.2±63 .5 a-d	311.9±91 .6 a-f	328.8±64 .9 a-d	243.0±5 4.5 d-h	189.3±37 .5 fgh	240.4± 32.3 d- h	179.1±9 8.6 hg	157.1 ±79.9 h
					Total	flavonols						
Control	113.1±29.9 a-d	77.0±30.3 b-f	112.2±6. 2 a-d	103.3± 7.7 а-е	71.6±20. 4 c-f	101.2±10 .7 a-f	101.9±41 .8 a-f	88.6±52. 3 b-f	93.6±10. 1 b-f	89.8±2 0.2 b-f	66.3±24. 3 def	65.4± 22 def
Botrytis cinerea	117.8±39.5 abc	147.2±64. 8 a	121.6±3. 2 ab	114.7± 10.6 a- d	67.9±25. 9 def	69.9±22. 2 def	110.4±33 .7 a-d	86.9±23. 1 b-f	56.1±13. 5 f	72.5±1 0.9 c-f	60.6±19. 8 ef	67.3± 27.4 def

Table 3.2. Total flavanols, hydroxycinnamic and flavonols subclasses of phenolic compounds (mg/g FW) in *B. cinerea* inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019

Mean value $(n = 3) \pm$ standard deviation. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. For each compound, mean with the same letters are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Total flavanols: P = 0.0011, hydroxycinnamic acid: P = 0.0010, total flavonols P = 0.0156

Total flavanols is the sum of catechin and procyanidin B2

Total hydroxycinnamic acids is the sum of caffeic, chlorogenic neochlorogenic acids, m-coumaric acid and p-coumaric acid Total flavonols is the sum of quercetin-3-galactoside, quercitrin and kaempferol-3-glucoside

	V. angustifo	olium		V. angustifo	<i>lium</i> f. nigru	m	V. myrtilloide		
	48 hpi	96 hpi	6 dpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	6 dpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	6 dpi
			,	Total Flavan	ols				
Control	39.8±12.0	51.9±11.2	52.1±19.6	52.7±7.9	30.0±5.4	41.1±12.1	46.2±10.6	44.4±12.1	58.5±7.2
Botrytis cinerea	50.7±21.4	55.7±17.1	54.8±17.6	53.0±10.5	45.8±11.2	52.2±13.2	50.0±16.7	54.0±20.4	63.8±8.8
Bacillus amyloliquefaciens	64.3±13.8	47.7±15.5	55.6±18.0	51.0±4.2	35.0±8.5	47.4±11.6	56.6±15.4	48.0±18.5	58.2±14.4
			Total I	Jydroxycinn ย	amic acid				
Control	413.6±63.0 ab	410.3±60.7 ab	422.2±93.8 ab	442.8±69.3 a	337.0±36.1 b-e	389.1±59.3 abc	267.5±115.3 d-g	250.1±67.7 efg	309.5±47.8 c-f
Botrytis cinerea	437.6±53.7 a	389.5±88.1 abc	430.9±42.4 a	440.1±52.8 a	353.1±39.5 a-d	406.1±51.8 abc	212.6±54.8 fg	179.5±27.5 g	264.2±70.6 d-g
Bacillus amyloliquefaciens	444.9±75.7 a	360.9±91.7 a-d	392.1±106.6 abc	411.3±63.1 ab	357.9±68.2 a-d	401.6±41.1 abc	263.9±66.5 d-g	179.6±18.5 g	276.6±38.5 d-g
			,	Total Flavon	ols				
Control	80.9±15.0 ab	63.1±9.2 a-f	65.3±18.5 a-f	33.9±4.8 fg	28.4±9.6 g	31.0±9.3 g	79.5±19.4 ab	65.1±20.6 a-f	63.9±24.7 a-f
Botrytis cinerea	78.8±13.5 ab	70.0±16.4 a-d	72.7±11.3 ab	41.3±6.8 c-g	37.1±10.5 efg	56.9±43.1 b-g	92.6±19.7 a	70.5±26.0 abc	84.8±21.4 a
Bacillus amyloliquefaciens	69.9±12.5 a-d	65.4±16.6 a-e	54.0±20.8 b- g	40.7±5.6 d- g	37.1±7.5 efg	37.2±10.7 efg	90.2±18.9 a	74.7±28.9 ab	68.6±25.1 a-d

Table 3.3. Total flavanols, hydroxycinnamic and flavonols subclasses of phenolic compounds (mg/g FW) in *Botrytis cinerea, Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2020

Mean value $(n = 4) \pm$ standard deviation. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. For each compound, mean with the same letters are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Total flavanols: P = 0.0011, hydroxycinnamic acid: P = 0.0010, total flavonols P = 0.0156

Total flavanols is the sum of catechin and procyanidin B2

Total hydroxycinnamic acids is the sum of caffeic, chlorogenic neochlorogenic acids, m-coumaric acid and p-coumaric acid Total flavonols is the sum of quercitin-3-galactoside, quercitrin and kaempferol-3-glucoside

3.5.6 Individual flavanols

In 2019, a significant difference in the concentrations of catechin (p = 0.0009) and procyanidin B2 (p = 0.0041) among the inoculated and healthy plants was observed (Table 3.4). Similar to the total flavanol, there were significantly higher concentrations of catechin in brown stem *Va* at 96 hpi, in the inoculated plants (Table 3.4). Like the total flavanol, most of the phenotypes either healthy or inoculated were not significantly different from each other, thus treatment and temporal concentrations were phenotype dependent

In 2020, there was no significant difference in the concentration of catechin and procyanidin B2 among the phenotypes after the application of *B. cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens* in 2020 (Table 3.5). At the phenotypic level, there was significantly higher (p < 0.05) individual flavanols in *Vm* and *Va* than *Va* f. nigrum. However, there was no significant difference among the time points.

	Va brown stem		Va green stem		<i>Va f</i> . nigrum		Vm short		Vm medium		Vm tall	
	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi
Catechin												
Control	33.2±4.3a	21.1±5.0	18.5±2.	19.7±3.	21.8±7.6 c-	28.6±10.	30.7±6.4	32.1±13.	27.6±2.	28.5±5.	23.0±3.	21.7±3.
	b	c-f	0 def	0 def	f	7 a-d	abc	2 ab	7 a-e	7 a-d	4 b-f	1 b-f
Botrytis	30.8±5.3	35.2±2.7	20.3±2.	15.9±2.	20.0±7.1	14.5±12.	35.5±8.5	24.1±0.9	17.8±4.	24.0±3.	21.5±5.	18.7±3.
cinerea	abc	a	2 def	5 f	def	8 f	a	b-f	4 ef	2 b-f	9 c-f	5 def
					Procya	nidin B2						
Control	33.8±6.3	23.7±4.3	25.8±1.	24.2±3.	30.3±8.9bc	26.0±5.1	33.6±6.1	35.8±8.9	32.1±8.	25.0±1.	34.5±5.	26.0±5.
	a-d	def	7 b-f	3 c-f	d	b-e	a-d	ab	8 a-d	4 c-f	7 abc	1 bcd
Botrytis	30.0±5.3	34.1±7.1a	27.5±2.	15.3±2.	26.1±3.8 b-	15.6±4.0	41.2±13.	28.9±4.7	27.4±8.	24.9±9.	32.2±7.	27.5±4.
cinerea	bcd	-d	2 bcd	0 f		ef	3 a	bcd	9 bcd	2 c-f	5 a-d	9 bcd

Table 3.4. Concentration of individual flavanol compounds (mg/g FW) in *B. cinerea* inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019

Mean value $(n = 3) \pm$ standard deviation. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. For each compound, mean with the same letters are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Catechin: P = 0.0009, and Procyanidin B2: P = 0.0041

91

Table 3.5. Co	centration of individ	ual flavanol com	pounds (mg/g	FW) in <i>Botrytis</i>	s cinerea, Bacillus	s amyloliquefaciens	inoculated and
healthy wild b	lueberry flower tissu	es in 2020					

	V. angust	V. angustifolium			ifolium f. ni	grum	V. myrtilloides			
	48 hpi	96 hpi	6 dpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	6 dpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	6 dpi	
			Ca	techin						92
Control	24.4±1.8	28.3±6.7	29.6±10.7	25.7±7.6	15.7±5.2	21.8±10.0	26.4±2.2	25.3±1.2	31.3±5.3	. ,2
Botrytis cinerea	29.5±7.5	27.5±9.7	31.2±7.3	27.1±9.8	22.8±10.7	26.9±12.4	28.1±2.6	32.1±7.9	33.6±2.5	
Bacillus amyloliquefaciens	33.9±6.9	23.9±7.1	25.6±10.9	25.3±6.2	17.8±4.0	24.7±0.2	33.7±2.9	26.1±6.8	31.3±5.4	
			Procy	anidin B2						
Control	28.7±9.1	23.6±4.6	22.5±9.1	26.9±2.8	18.2±3.9	19.3±3.3	26.4±3.1	25.4±3.2	27.2±5.1	
Botrytis cinerea	28.2±3.6	28.2±7.9	23.6±10.6	25.9±4.5	23.0±2.2	25.2±2.9	28.9±5.2	30.0±5.6	30.2±7.2	
Bacillus amyloliquefaciens	30.4±7.2	23.8±8.6	26.7±7.5	25.6±4.9	21.6±5.7	22.7±6.2	31.3±3.8	28.4±6.0	26.9±9.2	

Mean value $(n = 4) \pm standard$ deviation. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. For each compound, mean with the same letters are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Catechin: NS, and Procyanidin B2: NS

3.5.7 Individual hydroxycinnamic acids

In 2019, chlorogenic acid characterized the majority (> 95%) of hydroxycinnamic acids measured in both years. Significant changes in the concentration of chlorogenic acid (p = 0.0009), neochlorogenic acid (p = 0.0335) and m-coumaric acids (p < 0.0001) were detected among the treatments and phenotypes (Table 3.6). Although significant differences were observed, almost all the phenotypes were not different from each other. It is however worth noting that short *Vm* had a higher content of neochlorogenic acid in inoculated plants at 48 and 96 hpi (Table 3.6). The concentration of m-coumaric acid was significantly higher in all inoculated *Va* phenotypes at different times of assessment except *Va f*. nigrum at 48 hpi. A significantly higher concentration of m-coumaric acid was observed in inoculated short stem *Vm* and tall stem *Vm* at 48 and 96 hpi, respectively. No significant changes in the concentrations of caffeic acid and p-coumaric acid were observed.

In 2020, significant differences in the concentration of chlorogenic (p = 0.0009) and neochlorogenic acids (p = 0.0335) were detected among the treatments. Almost all the phenotypes were not different from each other (Table 3.7). The concentration of m-coumaric acid was higher in *V. myrtilloides* compared to the *V. angustifolium* species. Both *B. cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated *V. myrtilloides* (48 hpi ,96 hpi and 6 dpi) had significantly higher level of m-coumaric acid compared to *V. angustifolium* species (Table 3.7). At the phenotypic level, there was significantly (p < 0.0001) higher concentration of m-coumaric acid and neochlorogenic acid in *Vm* whereas chlorogenic acid, caffeic acid and p-coumaric acid were significantly (p < 0.0001) higher in *Va* f. nigrum. Regarding temporal concentration, the hydroxycinnamic acids were significantly higher (p < 0.05) at 48 hpi followed by 6 days post inoculation.

	Va brov	wn stem	Va gre	en stem	Vaf. r	nigrum	Vm	short	<i>Vm</i> m	edium	Vm	tall
	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi
					m-Co	oumaric aci	d					
Control	0.80±0.3 efg	0.65±0.2 fg	0.69±0.3 fg	0.45±0.1 g	0.95±0.2 d-g	0.51±0.1 g	0.70±0.2 fg	0.82±0.2 efg	0.94±0.3 d-g	1.16±0.5 b-f	1.53±0.7 abc	0.63±0.2 fg
Botrytis cinerea	1.38±0.1 a-d	1.55±0.5 abc	1.51±0.4 abc	1.11±0.2 c-f	1.48±0.1 a-d	1.68±0.1 ab	1.81±0.5 a	1.34±0.a-e	1.44±0.3 a-d	1.32±0.2а -е	1.60±0.4 abc	1.80±0.5 a
					Neoch	lorogenic a	cid					
Control	3.87±2.1 b-g	2.76±0.2 g	3.10±0.2 efg	2.86±0.1 fg	3.48±2.3 c-g	4.18±2.1 b-g	5.74±2.0 abc	5.45±2.6 a- e	4.50±2.2 b-g	5.67±0.5 a-d	4.94±0.6a -g	4.51±0.8 b-g
Botrytis cinerea	3.21±0.6 d-g	4.47±2.4 b-g	1.95±0.2 efg	2.36±0.5 c-g	2.97±1.1 efg	3.46±1.8 c-g	7.38±0.8 a	6.53±0.1 ab	4.39±1.5 b-g	5.28±2.3 a-f	4.76±0.6 b-g	5.02±1.0 a-g
					Chlo	rogenic aci	d					
Control	368.0±11 4 abc	389.3±12 1 ab	331.2±13. 2 a-d	355.6±34. 3 a-d	400.7±10 9 a	349.6±17 .5a-d	259.9±35. 3 b-h	231.1±62.7 d-h	257.8±16 2 c-h	186.7±12 2 e-h	185.8±79. 4e-h	219.9.6± 89.8 d-h
Botrytis cinerea	316.9±54. 4a-e	387.4±64 abc	384.6±26. 8abc	283.8±95. 3a-g	340.3±64. 2a-d	302.7±92 .1 a-f	315.9±63. 2 a-e	233.0±52.5 d-h	180.7±37. 0fgh	229.9±34. 5d-h	169.4±96. 8 gh	146.4±7 8.3 h
				-	Ca	affeic acid			_			
Control	2.01±0.4	2.71±1.2	1.95±0.1	2.05±0.1	2.60±0.8	2.66±1.1	2.09±0.3	1.87±0.1	1.93±0.2	1.77±0.2	1.99±0.3	1.72±0.2
Botrytis cinerea	1.93±0.3	2.65±0.5	2.10±0.3	2.34±0.3	2.58±0.7	2.74±1.2	2.15±0.2	2.36±0.4	1.83±0.1	2.39±0.5	1.90±0.4	2.09±0.2
					p-Co	oumaric aci	d					
Control	1.19±0.6	0.92±0.6	0.86±0.0	0.69±0.0	1.00±0.5	1.31±1.1	1.68±0.7	1.35±0.2	1.06±0.0	0.83±0.1	1.40±1.2	0.91±0.8
Botrytis cinerea	1.12±0.6	1.96±1.0	0.78±0.1	1.35±0.1	0.94±0.5	1.35±0.5	1.58±0.5	1.91±0.2	0.97±0.4	1.53±0.5	1.39±1.5	1.78±1.3

Table 3.6. Concentration of individual hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives (mg/g FW) in *B. cinerea* inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2019

Mean value $(n = 3) \pm$ standard deviation. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. For each compound, mean with the same letters are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$.m-Coumaric acid: P < 0.0001, Neochlorogenic acid: P = 0.0335, and Chlorogenic acid: P = 0.0009.

V. myrtilloides V. angustifolium V. angustifolium f. nigrum 96 hpi 48 hpi 6 dpi 48 hpi 96 hpi 6 dpi 48 hpi 96 hpi 6 dpi m-Coumaric acid Control 0.74±0.5 de 0.40±0.1 ef 0.57±0.4 def 0.43±0.02 ef 0.34±0.1 f 0.36±0.1 f 1.09±0.4 bc 1.27±0.1 ab 1.46±0.3 a 0.52±0.3 ef 0.55±0.2 def 0.62±0.4 def 0.57±0.2 def 0.53±0.2 ef 0.38±0.1 f 1.34±0.2 ab 1.34±0.2 ab 1.46±0.2 a **Botrvtis cinerea** 0.87±0.3 cd 0.41±0.1 ef Bacillus amyloliquefaciens 0.59±0.4 def 1.09±0.3 bc 0.42±0.05 ef $0.34{\pm}0.1~{\rm f}$ 1.35±0.2 ab 1.31±0.2 ab 1.28±0.1 ab Neochlorogenic acid 2.53±0.2 f 2.82±0.7 f 2.57±0.3 f 6.82±1.2 bc Control 2.35±0.3 f 2.46±0.3 f 2.66±0.4 f 5.32±1.8 e 6.83±1.5 bc 2.43±0.4 f 2.93±1.0 f 6.60±1.0 cd 5.52±0.7 de **Botrytis cinerea** 2.18±0.2 f 2.72±0.3 f 2.63±0.7 f 2.57±0.3 f 8.16±1.6 a 6.23±0.8 Bacillus amyloliquefaciens 2.47±0.3 f 2.36±0.3 f 2.68±0.8 f 2.72±0.7 f 2.65±0.4 f 2.91±0.8 f 7.85±1.1 ab 6.89±1.1 bc cde Chlorogenic acid 416.7±93.6 383.1±59.0 240.3±69.1 407.9±63.2 405.2±60.6 331.4±36.5 258.6±116.1 298.8±48.3 436.3±69.9 a Control ab ab ab b-f e-h fgh abc c-g 384.4±88.1 346.9±39.6 400.4 ± 51.2 202.3±55.3 170.5 ± 28.2 251.6±70.3 **Botrvtis cinerea** 432.0±54.1 a 425.1±42.6 a 433.7±53.4 a abc ab gh h e-h a-e 265.9±38.8 355.1±91.5 386.3±106.5 405.0±62.9 351.9±68.5 395.4±48.1 252.5 ± 66.2 169.8±19.1 **Bacillus amvloliauefaciens** 439.0±75.2 a a-d abc ab abc e-h h d-h a-e **Caffeic** acid 2.27±0.2 Control 1.92±0.1 d-i 1.76±0.1 hi 1.75±0.1 hi 2.33±0.3 ab 2.03±0.3 b-h 1.84±0.3 f-i 1.77±0.1 hi 1.67±0.1 hi abc 2.13±0.4 a-**Botrytis cinerea** 1.96±0.2 c-i 1.82±0.2 g-i 1.82±0.2 g-i 2.27±0.3 abc 2.19±0.2 a-e 1.88±0.2 e-i 1.68±0.1 hi 1.75±0.1 hi 2.22±0.4 a- 1.85 ± 0.1 **Bacillus amvloliauefaciens** 1.98±0.1 c-i 1.74±0.1 hi 1.70±0.1 hi 2.36±0.5 a 2.16±0.2 a-f 1.75±0.1 hi 1.68±0.1 hi d p-Coumaric acid 0.75 ± 10.6 0.52±0.1 d-Control 0.74±0.2 a-f 0.63±0.2 a-g 0.66±0.2 a-h 0.88±0.1 a 0.71±0.1 a-g 0.66±0.5 a-h 0.32±0.1 i a-f 0.73±0.2 a- 0.44 ± 0.1 0.45±01 ghi **Botrytis cinerea** 0.77±0.2 a-e 0.70±0.2 a-g 0.60±0.2 b-h 0.77±0.2 a-e 0.84±0.2 abc 0.44±0.2 hi ghi 0.60±0.2 b-0.83±0.2 a-0.54±0.2 e-i 0.48±0.1 f-i Bacillus amyloliquefaciens 0.80±0.2 a-e 0.65±0.1 a-g 0.58±0.1 c-i 0.79±0.1 a-e 0.85±0.3 ab d h

Table 3.7. Concentration of individual hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives (mg/g FW) in *Botrytis cinerea, Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2020.

Mean value (n = 4) ± standard deviation. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. For each compound, mean with the same letters are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$.M-Coumaric acid: P<0.0001, Neochlorogenic acid: P<0.0001, Chlorogenic acid: P<0.0001, Caffeic acid: P<0.0001 and P-Coumaric acid: P=0.001

3.5.8 Individual flavonols

In 2019, among the individual flavonols, no significant changes in the concentrations of quercetin-3galactoside and quercetin-3-rhamnoside were observed. Kaempferol-3-glucoside concentration was significantly higher in inoculated brown stem *Va* at 96 hpi. Although changes in the kaempferol-3glucoside concentration were statistically significant, most of the phenotypes were not different from each other, where inoculated plants did not indicate significant differences when compared to their respective healthy plants (Table 3.8).

In 2020, all the individual flavonols measured indicated significant concentration among the treatments (p < 0.0155) (Table 3.9). Although quercetin-3-galactoside, quercetin 3-rhamnoside and kaempferol-3-glucoside concentrations were statistically significant, most of the treatments were not different from each other including the uninfected plants. At the phenotypic level, there was significantly (p < 0.0001) higher concentration of quercitin-3-galactoside in *Vm* whereas quercetin 3-rhamnoside and kaempferol-3-glucoside were significantly (p < 0.0001) higher in *Va*. Similar to the other phenolic compounds, flavonol concentrations were significantly higher (p < 0.05) at 48 hpi followed by 6 dpi.

Ta	ble 3.8. Concentration	of individual flavonol co	ompounds (mg/g FW) i	n B. cinerea inoculated	l and healthy wild blueb	erry flower
tis	sues in 2019					

	<i>Va</i> bro	wn stem	Va gre	een stem	<i>Va</i> f. 1	nigrum	Vm short		Vm medium		Vm tall stem	
	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	48 hpi	96 hpi
Quercitin-3-Galactoside												
Control	63.5±35.3	65.7±29.1	106.5±6.1	94.9±10.8	63.5±20.1	57.6±32.2	79.8±34.9	67.2±42.1	74.2±11.6	69.5±9.9	49.5±20.9	49.9±21.2
Botrytis cinerea	67.7±49.9	99.2±91.3	115.8±3.1	108.2±10.9	60.3±25.4	62.9±24.5	90.3±23.6	67.5±15.6	40.3±11.7	52.2±6.9	44.7±18.3	49.9±24.3
						Quercitrin	1					
Control	38.1±39.3	7.01±4.3	3.34±0.1	5.89±4.5	4.65±1.1	32.0±28.2	19.7±8.3	19.7 ±9.2	15.9±4.3	14.4±10.8	14.5±9.6	13.4±8.5
Botrytis cinerea	36.8±34.2	36.2±34.3	3.39±0.1	3.81±0.1	4.40±1.4	4.71±1.5	17.7±9.7	16.2±7.6	10.6±1.1	11.6±1.4	13.8±10.0	14.1±8.5
					Kaen	npferol-3-Gl	ucoside					
Control	115+61 a	4 26+1 7ba	2 25+0 2 2	2 50+1 1 a	$240\pm12a$	11 5+2 0 a	2.46±1.0 a	1 72+1 2 0	2 52+1 4 2	5 97+2 9ha	2 22+1 50	2.08+1.2 a

Control	11.5±6.1 a	4.26±1.7bc	2.35±0.2 c	2.50±1.1 c	3.49±1.3 c	11.5±3.0 c	2.46±1.0 c	1.73±1.3 c	3.52±1.4 c	5.87±3.8bc	2.23±1.5c	2.08±1.3 c
Botrytis cinerea	13.4±6.4 a	11.7±6.6 a	2.35±0.1 c	2.62±0.1 c	3.15±1.6 c	2.33±1.1 c	2.39±0.7 c	3.26±1.0 c	5.29±2.9bc	8.68±4.1ab	2.15±1.4 c	3.28±1.4 c

Mean value $(n = 3) \pm standard$ deviation. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. For each compound, mean with the same letters are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Kaempferol-3-Glucoside: P < 0.0001

ž	V. angustifo	lium		V. angustifo	lium f. nigrui	m	V. myrtilloides			
	48 hpi	96 hpi	6 dpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	6 dpi	48 hpi	96 hpi	6 dpi	
			Quero	citin-3-Galac	toside					
Control	67.1±7.1 a-d	48.7±8.6 b-i	52.0±11 a-h	19.5±7.2 ij	16.9±10.6 j	18.5±12.2 ij	66.8±20 a-d	53.5±21 a-g	52.6±25 a-h	
Botrytis cinerea	65.7±8.9 a-d	55.0±13.6 a-f	56.9±12.2 a-e	27.3±10.1 e-j	24.6±12.6 g-j	22.6±11 hij	80.0±21.9 a	59.2±26. a-d	73.3±22 abc	
Bacillus amyloliquefaciens	54.0±12.1 a-g	51.1±14.7 a-h	40.6±16.3 d-j	26.3±8.9 e-j	25.3±8.8 f-j	23.2±12 h-j	76.5±20.1 ab	63.1±30 a-d	55.8±25 а-е	
				Quercitrin						
Control	12.1±3.4 a-f	11.1±3.5 def	14.4±1.1 a-d	13.1±3.0 a-f	10.3±1.2 ef	11.2±1.5 e-f	11.6±1.5 b-f	10.2±2.7 f	10.0±2.6 f	
Botrytis cinerea	15.3±3.7 ab	15.0±2.2 abc	15.7±2.0 a	12.7±3.5 a-f	11.2±2.8 c-f	11.5±2.3 b-f	11.5±1.8 b-f	10.0±1.2 f	10.3±1.1 ef	
Bacillus amyloliquefaciens	15.8±2.2 a	14.3±3.2 a-d	13.9±3.4 a-e	13.0±3.5 a-f	10.4±1.5 ef	12.5±2.1 a-f	12.2±1.3 a-f	10.4±1.6 ef	11.6±1.9 b-f	
			Kaemj	oferol-3-3Glu	ıcoside					
Control	4.42±1.5 a	3.34±1.0 ab	3.55±1.3 ab	1.31±0.2 d	1.19±0.02 d	1.26±0.2d	1.30±0.1 d	1.43±0.3 d	1.37±0.4 d	
Botrytis cinerea	3.85±1.4 ab	3.73±1.4 ab	4.04±2.0 ab	1.30±0.1 d	1.35±0.2 d	1.68±0.3 cd	1.47±0.2 d	1.19±0.4 d	1.22±0.2 d	
Bacillus amyloliquefaciens	3.98±1.5 ab	3.56±1.3 ab	2.99±1.7 bc	1.40±0.1 d	1.40±0.2 d	1.59±0.4 d	1.52±0.4 d	1.22±0.2 d	1.18±0.4 d	

98

Table 3.9. Concentration of individual flavonol compounds (mg/g FW) in *Botrytis cinerea, Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* inoculated and healthy wild blueberry flower tissues in 2020

Mean value (n = 4) \pm standard deviation. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. For each compound, mean with the same letters are not significantly different from each other at $\alpha = 0.05$. Quercetin-3-galactoside: P = 0.0002, Quercitrin: P = 0.0155 and Kaempferol-3-glucoside: P < 0.0001

3.5.9 Physiological responses

In this study, two photosynthetic and related parameters were measured at 6 days (Table 3.10) and 14 days (Table 3.11) after inoculation. Parameters that were recorded were photosynthetic rate, transpiration rate and stomatal conductance.

On the 6th day after inoculation, there was no significant phenotype, treatment or interaction effect on photosynthetic rate, transpiration rate and stomatal conductance. However, treatment and phenotype * treatment interaction revealed a significant effect on transpiration rate and stomatal conductance. *Botrytis cinerea* inoculated plots had the highest transpiration rate and stomatal conductance compared to untreated. Phenotype * treatment interaction was significant, *Va* interaction with *B. cinerea* inoculated had the highest transpiration rate and stomatal conductance (Table 3.10).

Similar to the 6th day, there was no significant phenotype, treatment or interaction effect on transpiration rate and stomatal conductance on the 14th day after inoculation. There was significantly marginal (p = 0.054) phenotype effect on photosynthetic rate. *Vaccinium angustifolium* had the highest photosynthetic rate whereas there was no difference between the *Va* f. nigrum and *Vm* plots (Table 3.10).

Photosynthetic rate (A) (µmol m ⁻² s ⁻¹)		
	Control	Botrytis cinerea	Main effect (Phenotypes)
Vaccinium angustifolium	5.45 ns	6.25 ns	5.85 ns
Vaccinium angustifolium f.	5.41 ns	4.31 ns	4.86 ns
Ngrum Vaccinium myrtilloides	6.37 ns	4.75 ns	5.56 ns
Main effect (treatment)	5.75 ns	5.11 ns	
Transpiration rate (E)	$(mmol m^{-2} s^{-1})$		
Vaccinium angustifolium	1.17c	2.03a	n/a
Vaccinium angustifolium f.	1.69ab	1.86ab	n/a
nigrum Vaccinium myrtilloides	1.46bc	1.47bc	n/a
Main effect (treatment)	n/a	n/a	
<u></u>	- f CO () (1 ² 2	-1\	
Vaccinium angustifolium	0.054b	0.138a	n/a
Vaccinium angustifolium f.	0.077b	0.071b	n/a
nigrum Vaccinium myrtilloides	0.069b	0.077b	n/a
Main effect (treatment)	n/a	n/a	

Table 3.10. Physiological response of different wild blueberry phenotypes 6 days after *Botrytis cinerea* inoculation in 2020.

Photosynthetic rate (A) p-values: Phenotype- NS, Treatment-NS, Phenotype * Treatment- NS

Transpiration rate (E) p-value: Phenotype-NS, Treatment p=0.0160, Phenotype * Treatment p=0.0434

Stomatal conductance of CO_2 (Gs) p-value: Phenotype-NS, Treatment- p=0.0076, Phenotype * Treatment- p=0.0018

ns: not significant (not statistically significant), na: not applicable when there is significant interaction effect.

Photosynthetic rate (A) (µmol m ⁻² s ⁻¹)					
	Control	Botrytis cinerea	B. amyloliquefaciens	Main effect (Phenotypes)	
Vaccinium angustifolium	6.13 ns	8.85 ns	8.96 ns	7.98a	
Vaccinium angustifolium f. nigrum	7.06 ns	7.07 ns	7.55 ns	7.23ab	
Vaccinium myrtilloides	5.63 ns	6.37 ns	6.44 ns	6.14b	
Main effect (treatment)	6.27 ns	7.43 ns	7.65 ns		
Transpiration rate	(E) (mmol m ⁻² s	s ⁻¹)			
Vaccinium angustifolium	0.736 ns	0.882 ns	0.953 ns	0.857 ns	
Vaccinium angustifolium f.	0.756 ns	0.830 ns	0.817 ns	0.801 ns	
Vaccinium myrtilloides	0.845 ns	1.08 ns	0.792 ns	0.907 ns	
Main effect (treatment)	0.779 ns	0.932 ns	0.854 ns		
Stomatal conducta	nce of CO ₂ (gs)	$(\text{mol } \text{m}^{-2} \text{ s}^{-1})$			
Vaccinium angustifolium	0.047 ns	0.062 ns	0.053 ns	0.054 ns	
Vaccinium angustifolium f. niarum	0.048 ns	0.050 ns	0.054 ns	0.051 ns	
Ngrum Vaccinium myrtilloides	0.044 ns	0.059 ns	0.042 ns	0.048 ns	
Main effect (treatment)	0.047 ns	0.057 ns	0.049 ns		

Table 3.11. Physiological response of different wild blueberry phenotypes 14 days after *Botrytis* cinerea and *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculation in 2020.

Photosynthetic rate (A) p-values: Phenotype p = NS, Treatment-NS, Phenotype * Treatment -NS Transpiration rate (E) p-value: Phenotype-NS, Treatment - NS, Phenotype * Treatment- NS Stomatal conductance of CO_2 (Gs) p-value: Phenotype-NS, Treatment- NS, Phenotype * Treatment- NS

ns: not significant (not statistically significant), na: not applicable when there is significant interaction effect.

3.5.10 Yield component and harvestable berry yield

In 2019, significant phenotype and phenotype * treatment interaction effects were observed on yield component (fruit set) in the study (Table 3.12). Va phenotypes had the most fruit compared to Vm phenotypes except Vm tall. Phenotype interaction with untreated control plots had higher fruit set compared to the *B. cinerea* inoculated plots in 2 of the 6 treatments. Unlike fruit set, significant difference was observed in the number of pinheads/unmarketable berries on only phenotype (Table 3.12). Va f. nigrum had the most pinheads followed by Va green. Significant phenotype * treatment interaction effect was observed on berry yield from experimental plots. Inoculated Vm medium and Va brown yielded the most berries whereas Va green had the least yield. Although phenotype * treatment interaction was significant, most of the treatments were not different from each other (Table 3.12).

In 2020, significant phenotype * treatment interaction effect was observed on fruit set. Phenotypes interaction with untreated control had the most fruit set (Table 3.13). Contrary to fruit set, only phenotype had significant effect on the number of pinheads on. Va f. nigrum had the most pinheads whereas there was no difference between the Va and Vm plots. Va yielded the most berries with over 18% more yield compared to Va f nigrum and Vm. No significant phenotype*treatment interaction effect was observed on yield (Table 3.13). With respect to the treatment applications, untreated control and Botrytis inoculated had similar yield which was higher compared to the *B*. *amyloliquefaciens* inoculated plots.

Table 3.12. Yield component (fruit set and pinhead) and harvestable berry yield from different wild blueberry phenotypes after *Botrytis cinerea* inoculation in 2019.

Yield component (Fruit set: Number of viable/marketable berries per shoot/stem)				
	Control	Botrytis inoculated	Main effect (Phenotypes)	
Va Brown	15.2a	8.20cd	na	
<i>Va</i> Green	13.3ab	11.7abc	na	
<i>Va</i> f. nigrum	13.5ab	9.50bc	na	
Vm Short	4.67de	3.70e	na	
<i>Vm</i> Medium	1.93e	9.86bc	na	
Vm Tall	15.3a	10.8bc	na	
Main effect (treatment-value)	na	na		

Yield component (Pinhead:	small, unmarketa	ble berries per shoot/	/stem)
Va Brown	0.866 ns	0.800 ns	0.83c
Va Green	1.50 ns	2.56 ns	2.03b
<i>Va</i> f. nigrum	4.90 ns	4.67 ns	4.79 a
Vm Short	0.600 ns	0.667 ns	0.63c
Vm Medium	0.200 ns	0.733 ns	0.47c
Vm Tall	1.03 ns	1.800 ns	1.42bc
Main effect (treatment)	1.52 ns	1.87 ns	

Harvestable yield (g·m ⁻²)			
Va Brown	402.2b	631.1a	na
Va Green	155.6d	116.7d	na
<i>Va</i> f. nigrum	385.6bc	396.7bc	na
Vm Short	691.1a	424.4b	na
Vm Medium	650.0a	718.9a	na
Vm Tall	225.1cd	285.6bcd	na
Main effect (treatment)	na	na	

*Fruit set p-values: Phenotype * Treatment- p <0.0001*

Pinhead p-values: Phenotype-p<0.0001

Harvestable yield p-values: Phenotype * *Treatment.* P = 0.0094

ns: not significant (not statistically significant), na: not applicable when there is significant interaction effect.

Table 3.13. Yield component (fruit set and pinhead) and harvestable berry yield from different wild blueberry phenotypes after *B. cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens* (Serifel[®]) inoculation in 2020.

Yield component (Fruit set: Number of viable/marketable berries per shoot/stem)				
	Control	Botrytis inoculated	<i>B.</i> <i>amyloliquefaciens</i> inoculated	Main effect (Phenotypes)
Vaccinium angustifolium	13.1ab	11.6bc	9.28c	na
<i>Vaccinium angustifolium</i> f. nigrum	16.1a	8.60c	11.1bc	na
Vaccinium myrtilloides	11.9bc	10.3bc	12.9ab	na
Main effect (treatment)	na	na	na	
X 7•11	D ¹ 1 1		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
Yield component (Pinhead: small,	unmarketable be	rries per shoot/stem)	
Vaccinium angustifolium	1.48 ns	0.400 ns	0.650 ns	0.841b
<i>Vaccinium angustifolium</i> f. nigrum	2.61 ns	2.88 ns	1.80 ns	2.43a
Vaccinium myrtilloides	0.950 ns	0.950 ns	1.85 ns	1.25b
Main effect (treatment)	1.68 ns	1.41 ns	1.43 ns	
Harvestable yield ((g·m ⁻²)			
Vaccinium angustifolium	830.0 ns	640.0 ns	536.7 ns	670.0a
<i>Vaccinium angustifolium</i> f. nigrum	540.0 ns	523.3 ns	420.0 ns	494.4b
Vaccinium myrtilloides	634.4 ns	656.7 ns	410.0 ns	566.7b
Main effect (treatment)	667.8a	607.8a	455.6b	

*Fruit set p-values: Phenotype * Treatment- p=0.0108*

Pinhead p-values: Phenotype-p=0.0001

Harvestable yield p-values: Phenotype p= 0.0014, Treatment p < 0.0001

ns: not significant (not statistically significant), na: not applicable when there is significant interaction effect.

3.6 DISCUSSION

3.6.1 Molecular response

In this study, we examined selected candidate genes that had previously been reported in literature to be expressed after pathogen infection, and host interaction with other non-pathogenic microbes. Generally, PR proteins have been reported to be induced in plants during pathogen attacks to improve host plants defense capacity (González et al., 2013; Oliveira et al., 2015; Eichmann et al., 2016). Similarly non-pathogenic microbes including *Bacillus* sp. and plant growth promoting rhizobacteria have been documented to induce several PR proteins in different host plants (Gond et al., 2015; Kim et al., 2015).

PR3 and *PR4* are genes that encode chitinases. Chitinases are known to play an important role in plant defense machinery (Xi et al., 2015) by catalyzing the hydrolysis of chitin, a key structural component of fungal cell walls (Hamid et al., 2013; Patel and Goyal, 2017). In plants, chitinases play a role in the development through their involvement in combating environmental stresses (Kikuchi and Masuda, 2009; Kumar et al., 2018). Given the functions of chitinases, it is not surprising that many studies have reported that chitinase encoding genes (*PR3* and *PR4*) are up-regulated during host-pathogen interaction and some host-nonpathogenic microbe interaction (Cui et al., 2018; Koskimäki et al., 2009; Sridevi et al., 2008; Xayphakatsa et al., 2008). The early expression of *PR3* and *PR4* genes in the *Va* phenotypes, as well as the short and medium stem *Vm* phenotypes in this study agrees with previous studies (Koskimäki et al., 2009; Jose et al., 2021). For instance, Koskimäki et al. (2009) reported the accumulation of *PR4* genes in *V. myrtillus* 12 hours after inoculation with *B. cinerea*. Similarly, Gond et al. (2015) reported the high induction of *PR1* and *PR4* 24 hours after maize seedlings were treated with *B. subtilis*. Also, the expression of defense genes such as *PR10* have been observed in Lilium plants treated with *B.* amyloliquefaciens (Nakkeeran et al., 2020). Although both PR3 and PR4 were weakly induced in this study, the expression of PR4 was relatively high suggesting that PR4 might play an important role in the defense of wild blueberry, especially Va f. nigrum against B. cinerea. The early and relatively high expression of these PR genes in Va f. nigrum among the phenotypes could partly explain the tolerance of Va f. nigrum to Botrytis blight compared to the other Va phenotypes (Abbey et al. 2018). Additionally, PR5 proteins are a group of defense-related proteins known to be induced during host pathogen interaction through the SA pathway (El-Kereamy et al., 2011; Li et al., 2015). These proteins are known as thaumatin-like proteins (TLPs) due to their structural similarity with the fungal inhibiting protein thaumatin isolated from *Thaumatococcus daniellii* (Sudisha et al., 2012). *PR5* proteins are known to exhibit antifungal activity by disrupting the lipid bi-layer and creating trans-membrane pores. Hence, increase in the permeability of the fungal plasma membrane (Jain and Khurana, 2018). The increased expression of *PR5* in this study, agrees with the many studies that have reported increased in the expression of *PR5* in plants (El-Kereamy et al., 2011; Li et al., 2015). Compared to the *PR3* and *PR4*, the *PR5* genes were delayed in their expression. One reason for this could be due to the association of PR5 genes with biotrophic pathogen through the salicylic acid (SA) signalling pathway while PR3 and PR4 are associated with necrotrophic pathogens such as *B. cinerea* through the jasmonate-Ethylene (JA-ET) signaling pathway (Liu et al., 2016).

The inoculation of wild blueberry plants with *B. cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens* resulted in the up regulation of *LOX* genes except with the *V. angustifolium* green stem phenotype. Lipoxygenases (*LOX*) are ubiquitous enzymes commonly found in plants where they play many developmental and plant defense roles. The host defense role of *LOX* is related to the biosynthesis of signaling compounds such as Jasmonic acid (JA), a well-known signaling compound in necrotrophic pathogen attack in plants (Porta and Rocha-Sosa, 2002; Jannoey et al., 2017). *LOX* catalyzes the oxygenation of polyunsaturated fatty acids to produce unsaturated fatty acid hydroperoxide, using linoleic acid as substrate in the JA biosynthesis pathway. Given the roles of *LOX* in plant defense, it is not surprising that there was an increase in *LOX* mRNA transcripts in most of the phenotypes. Although evidence of LOXs gene responses in plants to nonpathogenic microbes is scarce, this study agrees with Balthazar et al. (2020), who reported that *Pseudomonas* and *Bacillus* sp. strains priming of cannabis seedlings failed to upregulate or enhance the expression of the putative defense genes including *LOX* genes. The findings of this study also agree with many studies that have shown an induction of *LOX* genes during plant-pathogen interactions. For instance, several *LOX* genes in rice plants were found to be induced when inoculated with virulent strains of *Magnaporthe grisea* (Marla and Singh, 2012). Similarly, Oh et al. (2014) reported an increased expression of *LOX* in cucumber after infection with *Sphaerotheca fuliginea*.

Blueberry plants are rich in flavonoids and hydroxycinnamic acids such as flavonols, kaempferol, quercetin, catechins, and caffeic acid and chlorogenic acid respectively. These compounds perform several functions including the protection of plants against harmful radiation and plant defense against pathogens (Cheynier et al., 2013). The biosynthesis of these compounds occurs in the phenylpropanoid pathway and changes in their accumulation are affected by the transcription profiles of the enzyme genes such as *CHS*, *FLS*, *DFR*, *ANR*, *ANS* and *CCR*. This study reveals that most of the flavonoid biosynthesis genes had similar expression patterns upon *B. cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens*. Many studies have investigated the response of these flavonoid pathway genes in different plants to pathogens (Koskimäki et al., 2009; Jose et al., 2021) and nonpathogenic microbes (Abdelkhalek et al., 2020; Gutiérrez-Albanchez et al., 2020). Rose plant infected with *Podosphaera pannosa* and *Diplocarpon rosae* led to the upregulation of *CHS*,

FLS, DFR and ANS (Neu et al., 2019). Also, Cedar plants infected with Gymnosporangium yamadai resulted in the upregulation of CHS, FLS, DFR and ANS (Lu et al., 2017). Up-regulation of CHS, DFR, ANS and ANR was reported in B. cinerea infected bilberry (Koskimäki et al., 2009). Similarly, Abdelkhalek et al. (2020) revealed that *Bacillus licheniformis* induced CHS, FLS and DFR in potato plants. Dupont et al. (2015) observed that there was an upregulation of several CCR gene isoforms in an endophyte infected rye plant. Results from this study were in some cases consistent with these previous studies. For instance, compared to Koskimäki et al. (2009) the upregulation of CHS, FLS, DFR, ANS and ANR in this study was minimal, thus the up-regulation following a downregulation in some cases were below or like the basal expression levels. Also, the expression of the flavonol-anthocyanin pathway genes such as CHS, FLS, ANS, ANR and DFR were found to be higher in controls plants than B. amyloliquefaciens treated blackberry plants (Gutiérrez-Albanchez et al., 2020). Similarly, the expression CCR was found to be downregulated when endophytic *Bacillus altitudinis* WR10 was applied to wheat plants (Yue et al., 2021). Likewise, when the endophytic bacterium Paraburkholderia phytofirmans was applied to leaves of rice, a decrease in the expression of CCR was reported (King, 2019). Similarly to Lu et al. (2017), there was an initial decrease in transcript levels of CHS, FLS and ANS in almost all the phenotypes at 12 hpi. The early decrease in the expression of flavonoid genes in this study could partly be attributed to the circadian rhythm in the plants (Backes et al., 2021). Backes et al. (2021) found that several genes including CHS, flavonoid 3'-hydroxylase (F3'H), and CCR were subjected to a circadian regulation. Ni et al. (2018) indicated that circadian rhythms affected the flavonoid contents in Ginkgo leaves, where transcriptome results revealed a decrease in flavonoid gene expression in samples collected in the night. In this study, it is important to note that the 12 hpi
samples were collected in the night (9 -10 pm), which could potentially explain the consistent decrease in the expression of the flavonoid genes at 12 hpi.

In addition to the flavonoid pathway genes, this study aimed to explore whether B. cinerea infection leads to significant changes in phenolics as part of the wild blueberry defense mechanism. Significant variation in the concentration of phenolic compounds in inoculated (either B. cinerea or B. amyloliquefaciens) and control plants revealed differential behavior which is compound and phenotype dependent. The accumulation of phenolic compounds in plants, especially flavonoids as a component of defense mechanism against pathogens has been described by many studies (Koskimäki et al., 2009; Wallis and Galarneau, 2020). Mikulic-Petkovsek et al. (2014) found that Didymella applanata Sacc. and Leptosphaeria coniothyrium Sacc. infected raspberry increased specific phenolic compounds, such as flavanols. In Santin et al. (2018), Monilinia fructicola infected peach resulted in increased total phenolics and flavonols. Additionally, Koskimäki et al. (2009) reported that *B. cinerea* infected bilberry plants contained higher levels of flavanols, flavonols and hydroxycinnamic acids. Regarding nonpathogenic microbes, B. subtilis was recently documented to enhance the production of flavonoids and other phytoalexins in tomato plants (Pretali et al., 2016). Flavonoids are important compounds in blueberries (Borges et al., 2010; Guofang et al., 2019), and many studies have reported their accumulation and role as physiological regulators, chemical messengers, and inhibitors against biotic and abiotic stress (Zhou et al., 2014; Lu et al., 2017). Inoculation of wild blueberry flowers with B. cinerea and B. amyloliquefaciens resulted in the accumulation of some flavanols, flavonols and hydroxycinnamic acid in this study. As to the individual phenolic compounds, particularly *m*-coumaric acid, and kaempferol-3glucoside were increased with B. cinerea inoculation. The results of this study agree with previous findings of the accumulation of phenolic compounds in infected plants, particularly flavonols and

flavanols (Taware et al., 2010; Chowdhury et al., 2015; Vagiri et al., 2017; Wallis and Galarneau 2020). Also, the lower contents of these flavonoids and in some cases lower that the control plants agree with Gutiérrez-Albanchez et al. (2020). In their study, Gutiérrez-Albanchez et al. (2020) reported higher flavonoid and phenolic acids such as catechin, kaempferol, kempherol-3-O-glucoside, quercetin, quercetin-3-O-rutinoside, quercetin-3-O-glucoside, epicatechin in controls than in *B. amyloliquefaciens* QV15 treated blackberries, except for kaempherol-3-O-rutinoside. Interestingly, some of the hydroxycinnamic acids had decreased concentration in both inoculated plants. Nonetheless, these finding corroborates the report of some previous studies (Mikulic-Petkovsek et al., 2014; Kunej et al., 2020). This observation in hydroxycinnamic acids may be due to their naturally high abundance in blueberry or their role as a substrate in the biosynthesis of some complex phenolics, such as lignin and suberin (Vanholme et al., 2019). Hydroxycinnamic acids, particularly chlorogenic acid was the most abundant phenolic observed in this study which may suggest that they form part of pre-formed biochemical defense in wild blueberry. Given their abundance, a further increase in their concentration during pathogen attacks might not be essential.

Molecular and plant defense response events can be triggered by a variety of abiotic or biotic factors. Given that this study was conducted under field conditions and on a perennial plant, the wild blueberry plants were in constant interaction with the environment, which may account for the relatively low levels of differences in gene expression levels and seeming fluctuation pattern for some of the genes and phenolic compounds. Studies have demonstrated that in the field, plants are partly induced through their interaction with both biotic and abiotic factors. Pasquer et al. (2005) found that the expression of defense genes was already at a high level in wheat plants before the application of defense elicitors (benzo (1,2,3) thiadiazole-7-carbothioic acid s-methylester, BTH) under field conditions. Also, Herman et al. (2007) found that different cultivars exhibited near-baseline expression levels of defense genes when plants were initially induced with acibenzolar-*S*-methyl (ASM). Furthermore, given the induction of flavonoid genes in bilberry by the endophyte, *Paraphaeosphaeria* sp. (Koskimäki et al., 2009), one will not rule out their potential contribution to the variation in flavonoid genes expression on the field. Additionally, environmental factors such as light and temperature have been reported as important elements that affect flavonoid pathway genes (Zoratti et al., 2014; Schulz et al., 2015). Azuma et al. (2012) reported that low temperature and light intensity have a synergistic effect on the expression of genes that are involved in flavonoid biosynthesis. Given the complexity of the environment and the perennial nature of the plants, the major determinant of this variation cannot be easily identified. Nonetheless, it is worth noting that despite the basal expression of these defense and flavonoid genes, some of the genes were significantly upregulated over the different time points, suggesting the potential involvement of these genes in wild blueberry plant defense against *B. cinerea*.

The variation in the phenolic response in this study could be due to natural variation in the field and environmental conditions. Environmental factors such as light, radiation and temperature have been reported to affect secondary metabolism in fruits including *Vaccinium* spp. (Karppinen et al., 2016). The variation in phenolic compounds is not surprising because many studies have also reported significant phenolic variation within and among different cultivars (Mikulic-Petkovsek et al., 2014; Guofang et al., 2019). Although the difference between inoculated and control plants was observed for some compounds, phenolic changes among the various phenotypes mostly did not show any statistical significance as observed with the expression of the flavonoid genes. The accumulation of flavonoids is governed by a complex network of genes in the phenylpropanoid pathway and regulatory genes (Falcone Ferreyra et al., 2012), hence, under such

complex study conditions, similarity in the variation between the flavonoid genes and the flavonoid compounds is noteworthy.

Results from this study reveal a difference between the expression levels and response time among the phenotypes, indicating a phenotype-specific response mechanism to the B. cinerea and B. amyloliquefaciens. The more susceptible Va phenotypes responded to both B. cinerea and B. amyloliquefaciens inoculation earlier (mostly at 12 hpi) than Vm, which mostly showed upregulation at 24 hpi. Interestingly, this finding contradicts previous research, which have found that resistant cultivars exhibit early responses with mostly high expression levels of defenserelated genes upon pathogen infection (Silvar et al., 2008; Sun et al., 2019). The reason for this is unknown, however, this could partly be related to Vm's morphological and physical features. Vm is covered with pubescence/hair-like structures (Kinsman, 1993), which have the potential to interfere with direct plant surface contact by conidia. This could potentially delay pathogen perception and defense response activation in Vm. Although there was a difference in the gene expression pattern, the transcript levels among the various phenotypes did not indicate any statistical significance. One reason might be the low expression levels observed. In addition, the wide variation observed on wild blueberry fields, even within the same phenotypes could contribute to the non-significance observed among the phenotypes. Although Vm and Vaphenotypes had similar expression values, it is worth noting the difference in ploidy between the two groups. Polyploid species tend to have greater outcomes during genome duplication (Zhang et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2020). Hence, coupled with its unique morphological features and late flower bud development, theoretically doubling the expression levels in the Vm phenotypes could show strong up-regulation of the various genes to possibly explain why Vm is less susceptible to pathogens.

3.6.2 Physiological response

To detect whether the biological interactions between the studied microbes and wild blueberry causes physiological changes we evaluated three physiological measurements which included photosynthetic rate (A), transpiration rate (E), and stomatal conductance (Gs). Disease development has been reported to reduce net photosynthetic rate due to reduction in leaf surface area (Mandal et al., 2009). Also, other physiological processes such as stomatal conductance, respiration and transpiration are mostly known to increase during disease development (Withers et al., 2011). In contrast, some studies have also reported a decrease in these physiological parameters (Zhao et al., 2011). These contradictions suggest that some of these physiological processes maybe dependent on factors such as the type of pathogen (necrotroph or biotroph) and temperature (Lindenthal et al., 2005) and sometimes other physiological processes. Although the physiological measurements in this study at 6 dpi and 14 days after inoculation were not significant, except transpiration rate at 6dpi, our results were largely consistent with the study of Endeshaw et al. (2012). The stable or insignificant changes in physiological changes observed in this study could be due to the asymptomatic nature of the wild blueberry leaves. Botrytis cinerea hardly infects leaves and in this study, none of the leaves from the infected plant showed any disease symptom or leaf destruction which may explain the insignificant differences. This result suggests that Botrytis floral blight might not impact these physiological processes investigated.

3.6.3 Yield Component and Harvestable berry yield

In this study, the inoculation of wild blueberry *B. cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens* generally had a significant impact on set fruit and berry yield. Untreated control and its interaction with phenotype had the most set fruit and berry yield compared to the inoculated plants. This can be attributed partly to the effect of disease development which reduces yield through flower destruction. The activation of defense mechanisms beyond basal/constitutive levels comes at the expense of other plant developmental features. Previous studies have demonstrated the existence growth–defense trade-off associated with host defense activation (Huot et al., 2014). For instance, priming for defense in Arabidopsis strongly affected some fitness parameters (relative growth rate and seed production) (van Hultenet al., 2006). This growth-defense trade-off could potentially explain why untreated control plants had the most yield compared to the *B. cinerea and B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated plots.

3.7 CONCLUSION

Understanding the molecular mechanism employed by wild blueberry against *B. cinerea* infection is important for sustained wild blueberry production and the development of disease control tools. In this study, the inoculation of wild blueberry by *B. cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens* was characterized by phenotype-specific increased expression of *PR* genes which suggests their potential involvement in wild blueberry defense machinery. Additionally, a most common response of downregulation of flavonoid genes was observed followed by a weak upregulation. Also, our results indicate that the induction and accumulation of phenolic compounds in *B. cinerea* and *B. amyloliquefaciens* inoculated flowers might be temporal and phenotype dependent. This study may provide insight into the wild blueberry defense mechanism and serve as a starting point for achieving a better understanding of the wild blueberry-*B. cinerea* pathosystem and the path to incorporate induced resistance as defense strategies in wild blueberry production.

CHAPTER 4: BOTRYTIS BLIGHT MANAGEMENT AND FUNGICIDE MOBILITY AND PERSISTENCE IN FLORAL TISSUE OF WILD BLUEBERRY

4.1 ABSTRACT

Botrytis blossom blight disease is one of the major constraints to wild blueberry production. In this study, the effect of different fungicide treatments on Botrytis blight development, and fungicide mobility and persistence within the flower tissues, and berry from wild blueberry were evaluated under field conditions. Multi-year field trials which involved the applications of Switch[®], Luna Tranquility[®], Merivon[®] Xenium, Propulse[®], and Miravis[®] Prime at 7-10-day interval were conducted and fungicide residues in plant samples were assessed. Quantification of the fungicide in floral and berry tissues was conducted using a modification of the QuEChErs extraction method and GC-MS analysis. All the treatments except Switch® reduced the final disease incidence and severity by at least 78 and 40 %, respectively. Similarly, Switch[®] and Miravis® Prime treatments reduced disease incidence and severity by at least 64 and 67 %. Luna Tranquility[®], Merivon[®] Xenium, and Propulse[®] reduced incidence and severity by over 47 and 51 %, respectively. Berry yields were higher in plots treated to Switch[®], Luna Tranquility[®] and Miravis® Prime with at least a 19% increase in yield compared to the untreated control. The developed QuEChERS method for the GC-MS analysis was suitable and could satisfactorily be applied for the analysis of blueberry matrix. The mean concentration of all the fungicides was higher in corolla than in gynoecium and the androecium, an indication of limited mobility. Fungicides were persistent and concentrations were sufficient to suppress B. cinerea at fruit set. No residue was detected in harvested berries.

4.2 INTRODUCTION

Botrytis blight (caused by Botrytis cinerea) is one of the major constraints to wild blueberry production with over 20% yield loss recorded annually. The management of the disease is highly dependent on fungicide application. The main fungicide presently used for Botrytis blight control in wild blueberry is Switch[®], which contains the signal transduction and amino acid inhibitors fludioxonil and cyprodinil, respectively. Other fungicides known for Botrytis disease management include Luna Tranquility[®] (fluopyram and pyrimethanil), Fontelis[®] (penthiopyrad) and Pristine[®] (pyraclostrobin and boscalid). Despite the wide usage of fungicides, the ability to effectively protect blueberry flowers with the present fungicides remains challenging. Botrytis cinerea is a high-risk fungus regarding resistance development (FRAC, 2019), hence, loss of fungicide efficacy has been reported in several crops (Latorre and Torres, 2012; Hahn, 2014; Grabke et al., 2013). Similarly, resistant B. cinerea isolates from wild blueberry fields have also been detected for some of the commonly used fungicides (Abbey et al., 2018). These coupled with the pendulous flower orientation, and limited fungicide mobility contribute significantly to the challenge of effectively protecting wild blueberry flowers. Additionally, the inferior and the bell structure of the wild blueberry flower prevents direct contact of the androecium and the pistil of sprayed fungicides. Also, with the inferior nature of the flower, the corolla which receives the applied fungicides does not form part of the resulting berry but senescence after pollination. Given these limitations associated with the flower and existing disease management strategies, the search for an improved disease management approach that can adequately protect the entire blueberry flower very is important.

New fungicides are being developed to enhance disease management in various crops. Adepidyn (trademark for the active ingredient pydiflumetofen, FRAC 7) is the new carboxamide fungicide discovered by Syngenta and is the first member of a new chemical group among the succinate dehydrogenase inhibitor (SDHI) fungicides, the phenyl-ethyl pyrazole carboxamides (FRAC, 2020). The compound is found to be highly effective against difficult pathogens such as *Botrytis cinerea* and *Sclerotia sclerotiorum* (Sierotzki et al., 2017). Also, fluxapyroxad, an SDHI which belongs to the carboxamides group was recently introduced into the wild blueberry production system. As new additions to disease management in wild blueberries, adepidyn is co-formulated with fludioxonil while fluxapyroxad is co-formulated with pyraclostrobin as commercial products. As new products, their efficacy for disease control in commercial wild blueberry fields has not been reported.

For every fungicide applied, its distribution, mobility and persistence are very important. Their efficacy is dependent on full coverage of target tissues, therefore, in wild blueberries where flower structure/orientation limits foliar application coverage, effective disease management may become a challenge. Most fungicides registered for Botrytis control in wild blueberry are locally systemic, hence, their mobility within plant tissues is greatly limited (Beckerman, 2018). The degree of active ingredient redistribution, persistence and the efficacy of the common fungicides including the new ones such as pydiflumetofen has not been investigated in wild blueberry plants. Additionally, food safety is a major public concern and with the potential harmful effect of pesticides on humans and the environment, countries have established specific maximum residue levels (MRL) of pesticides allowed in fruits and vegetables. Reports on the presence of pesticide residues in different fruit/vegetables including blueberries from previous studies are available (Yang et al., 2011; Munitz et al., 2013, 2014). With more than 90% of wild blueberry exported to Europe, United States, and Asia, assessing the residues status of the commonly used and newly registered Botrytis control fungicide products in harvested berries is important.

The analysis of pesticides in food involves sample preparation and instrumental detection/quantitation. In recent times, the QuEChERS (quick, easy, cheap, effective, rugged and safe) method has been accepted by the scientific community due to its ability to extract multi residues from foods and environmental samples with little modification (Banerjee et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2014; He et al., 2015). The QuEChERS method is flexible and lends itself to several instrumental analyses. Many studies have used different instruments and detectors ranging from LC-UV to GC-MS/MS. However, the majority of recent QuEChERS related research employed LC–MS/MS and GC–MS/MS due to the high selectivity provided by MS/MS (Gilbert-López et al., 2010; Melo et al., 2020). The objectives of this study were to evaluate the efficacy of selected fungicides on Botrytis control in wild blueberries and to investigate the distribution, mobility and persistence of these fungicides within wild blueberry floral tissues. Additionally, we assessed the presence of these fungicides and their metabolites in harvested berries.

4.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.3.1 Site selection and experimental design

Two research trials were conducted in 2018 at Debert, Murray Siding and Fox Point, NS. Two more research trials were established in 2019 at two commercial wild blueberry fields at Debert and Mount Thom, NS. Fields for the experiments were equipped with Watchdog[®] model 2700 weather station (Aurora, IL, USA) to monitor air temperature, relative humidity, leaf wetness, wind speed, and direction every 15 minutes for the duration of the trial. A randomized complete block design with six replications was used. The plot size is 4×6 m with 2 m buffers between plots. Six treatments and two application of each treatment was made: (1) untreated control; (2) Switch[®] (a.i. cyprodinil and fludioxonil); (3) Luna Tranquility[®] (a.i. fluopyram and pyrimethanil);

(4) Merivon[®] Xenium (a.i. fluxapyroxad and pyraclostrobin); (5) Propulse (a.i. fluopyram and prothioconazole); and (6) Miravis[®] Prime (a.i. pydiflumetofen and fludioxonil).

4.3.2 Treatment application

First fungicide applications were made at 10% bloom prior to visual symptoms of Botrytis and the second fungicide applications were made 7-10 days after the first applications. Fungicides were applied using a hand-held CO₂ research sprayer (Bell spray Inc.) with a 2 m boom equipped with 4 Tee Jet Visiflow 8002VS nozzles at a pressure of 32 PSI (220 kPa). The volume application rate used was 250 L/ha. The recommended doses of each fungicide used are listed in Table 4.1.

Products	Active ingredients	Product application	Amount of active
		Rates	ingredient applied
Untreated Control			
Merivon [®] Xenium	Fluxapyroxad & pyraclostrobin	350 ml/ha	Fluxapyroxad 87.5g/ha Pyraclostrobin, 87.5g/ha
Propulse®	Fluopyram & prothioconazole	750 ml/ha	Fluopyram, 150 g/ha Prothioconazole, 150 g/ha
Miravis [®] Prime	Pydiflumetofen & fludioxonil	800 ml/ha	Pydiflumetofen 120 g/ha Fludioxonil, 200 g/ha
Switch [®]	Cyprodinil & fludioxonil	975 g/ha	Cyprodinil, 156 g/ha Fludioxonil, 234 g/ha
Luna Tranquility®	Fluopyram & Pyrimethanil	1.2 L/ha	Fluopyram, 150 g/ha Pyrimethanil, 450 g/ha

Table 4.1. Fungicides and their application rate

4.3.3 Sample collection, disease assessment, yield component and berry yield

Samples for fungicide mobility and persistence was done by collecting 50 stems at 15 cm intervals across each plot 24 hours after the initial and last fungicide applications and 10 days after the last

fungicide application (fruit set). Stems were kept in a cooler with ice and then brought to the lab where floral tissues were separated into corolla and gynoecium (ovary, style, stigma), and androecium (anther, filament).

Fifteen blueberry stems were randomly selected seven days after the first fungicide application and 14 days after the second fungicide application for disease assessment. The stems were cut diagonally at 20 cm intervals along a 4 m line transect in each plot. The stem samples were placed in plastic bags and taken to the laboratory for assessment of Botrytis disease development (incidence and severity). Disease incidence was determined as the proportion of floral buds with visual symptoms of Botrytis blight within a stem expressed as a percentage. Disease severity was assessed as the percentage of floral tissue area infected with visual symptoms of Botrytis blight on a stem. A 0–7 disease severity rating scale was used where 0 = no symptoms, healthy plants; 1 = 0-5% affected flower area; 2 = 5-15% affected flower area; 3 = 15-35% affected flower area; 4 = 35-65% affected flower area; 5 = 65-85% affected flower area; 6 = 85-95%; 7 = 95-100% affected flower area (Smith, 1998). The data were expressed as a percentage of affected flower area (disease severity).

Yield components (number of fruit set per stem) were measured in early August by randomly selecting 15 stems per plot. Berries were harvested in August with a forty-time commercial wild blueberry hand rake from four randomly selected 1 m² quadrants in each plot. Harvested berries from each plot were weighed with an Avery Mettler PE 6000 digital balance, and the data were recorded.

4.3.4 Analysis of fungicide residue using the 'quick, easy, cheap, effective, rugged, and safe' (QuEChERS) method and detection by GC-MS

4.3.4.1 Chemicals and standards preparation

External standards of cyprodinil, fludioxonil and pydiflumetofen were obtained from Syngenta, Canada, fluxapyroxad and pyraclostrobin from BASF Canada, fluopyram, pyrimethanil, prothioconazole, and prothioconazole-desthio were obtained from Bayer Crop Science (Kansas City, USA), and triphenyl phosphate was obtained from Acros Organics, Germany. Analytical grade acetonitrile, and toluene (Fisher Scientific, ON, Canada), and formic acid (> 98%) were purchased from Sigma- Aldrich. Anhydrous magnesium sulphate (MgSO4) (Sigma- Aldrich), sodium acetate (NaOAc), (Fisher Scientific), and primary-secondary amine (PSA, Cole Parmer, USA) for this analysis.

4.3.4.2 Preparation of standard solutions and calibration curves

At least 5 mg of the chemical standards were dissolved in toluene to make a 1 mg/ml stock solution and stored at -18 °C. Calibration standards were prepared by an appropriate dilution of stock solution in toluene. Six different concentrations (0.005, 0.01, 0.02, 0.05, 0.5 and 1.0 μ g/mL) of each compound were prepared to generate calibration curves. Another set of calibration standards was prepared in blank extracts of wild blueberry flower. Standard curves were generated using linear regression (R² of each standard curve was > 0.98).

4.3.4.3 Extraction and analysis of phenolic compounds.

Sample preparation was carried out according to the method described by AOAC 2007.1 with modification (Lehotay, 2007; Walorczyk, 2014; David et al., 2016). Homogenized berry sample (ripped berry and set fruit at 10 days post fungicide application) 15 g was weighed into a 50 ml

centrifuge tube and 15 ml of 1% formic acid in acetonitrile was added. Internal standard (TPP), 75 μ l at 150 μ g/ml was then added and the tube was vigorously shaken by hand and vortex for 5 min. A buffer-salt mixture consisting of 6 g MgSO₄ and 1.5 g NaOAc was added to the tube and vigorously for 5 min. The tube was then centrifuged for 5 min at > 4300 rcf and the supernatant was transferred to a new tube for dispersive SPE clean up.

For the flower sample, 100 mg of ground sample was weighed into a 2 ml Eppendorf tube and 0.5 ml of distilled water was added to hydrate the sample for 5 mins.0.6 ml of 1% acetic acid in acetonitrile was added. Internal standard (TPP), 9 μ l at 50 μ g/ml was then added to the tube and vortexed for 2 mins. A buffer-salt mixture consisting of 200 mg MgSO₄ and 50 mg NaOAc was added and vortexed for 2 mins. The tube was then centrifuged for 2 min at > 15000 rcf and the supernatant was transferred to a new tube for dispersive SPE clean up.

4.3.4.4 Clean up: Dispersive SPE with PSA (amino sorbent)

For berry and fruit set samples, acetonitrile extract (4 ml) was transferred to a polypropylene disposable centrifuge tube containing 200 mg PSA (50 mg/ml extract), 600 mg MgSO₄ (150 mg/ml extract) and 200 mg GCB (50 mg/ml extract). The tube was shaken for 30 sec. and centrifuged for 1 min at > 4300 rcf. An aliquot (2 ml) of the supernatant was transferred into a clean tube. The sample was evaporated under a gentle stream of nitrogen to approx. 0.3 μ l at 30 °C. The sample extract was reconstituted 1 ml with toluene and passed through a 0.45 μ m nylon filter for analysis on GC-MS.

For flower samples, acetonitrile extract (0.4 ml) was transferred to a 1.5 ml centrifuge tube containing 20 mg PSA, 60 mg MgSO₄ and 20 mg activated carbon (for samples containing cyprodinil and pyrimethanil, activated carbon was excluded to prevent their adsorption by the

carbon). The tube was shaken for 30 sec. and centrifuged for 1 min at >15000 rcf and an aliquot (0.35 ml) of the supernatant was transferred into a clean tube. The extract was evaporated under a gentle stream of nitrogen at 30 °C reconstituted in 0.5 ml of toluene and passed through a 0.45 μ m nylon filter for analysis on GC-MS.

4.3.4.5 Gas chromatographic mass spectral conditions

Using similar conditions as described previously (David et al., 2015; Cho et al., 2016), the analysis was performed on a Scion 456A GC–triple-quadrupole mass spectrometer (Bruker, Scion Instrument, Amundsenweg The Netherlands). Injection of 2 μ l (split of 1:20) was made using a Bruker autosampler (Bruker, Scion Instrument, Amundsenweg The Netherlands). The GC separation was conducted on a 30 m × 0.25 mm × 0.5 μ m capillary column. Helium (99.9% purity) at a flow rate of 1.2 mL/min was used. The oven temperature was programmed as follows: Start at 80 °C (hold for 1 min), increase to 180 °C at the rate of 25 °C/min (hold for 1 min), then increase to 310 °C at 10 °C/min (hold for 5 min). The ion source and MS transfer line temperatures of 280°C were used. Electron ionisation energy of 70 eV was used. Selected ion monitoring (SIM) mode detecting 2-3 ions for each analyte was used.

4.3.4.6 Method validation

The method validation was performed according to the European Union guidance criteria on analytical quality control and validation procedures for pesticide residues analysis in food and feed (SANTE/12682/2019 (2020)

Recovery study

Blank/control samples were spiked at three levels 0.01, 0.05 and 0.25 mg/kg and extracted according to the QuEChERS procedure described above. Average recovery and relative standard deviation (% RSD) values per spiking level and the overall value will be calculated for each fungicide. Matrix matched calibration standard curve was used to calculate the analyte recoveries (Ly et al., 2020; Mahdavi et al., 2021).

Linearity, limits of quantification (LOQ) and limits of quantification (LOQ)

Linearity of calibration curves was studied by analyzing six calibration solutions concentrations of 0.005, 0.01, 0.02, 0.05, 0.2 and 0.5 μ g ml⁻¹ (n=3), both in pure solvent and in blueberry extracts. The LOD and LOQ were determined from the signal-to-noise ratio (S/N). They were determined as the lowest concentration of the analytes of a chromatographic peak, where LOD = 3 x S/N and LOQ = 10 x S/N (Hrouzková and Szarka, 2021; Kang et al., 2020).

Precision

Precision was analyzed as intra- (repeatability) and inter-day (intermediate) and expressed as relative standard deviation (RSD %). The three spiked samples from the recovery study were analyzed for repeatability (six replicates). Inter-day precision was studied at the same concentration levels by processing spiked samples on three different days within a week.

Evaluation of matrix effects

The effect of the matrix of tissue extracts will be evaluated by comparison of the slopes of the calibration curves in solvent only and in the matrix. The % increase or decrease of the matrix

matched calibration curve was measured in relation to the solvent-only curve. In terms of slope ratios: %ME=100% × (1 – slope _{pure solvent}/slope _{extracts})

4.3.5 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Data collected on disease development, yield components, and harvested berry were analyzed using the PROC GLIMMIX procedure of SAS (version 9.4, SAS institute, Inc., Cary, NC). Minitab version 19 was used for the analysis of residue concentration in samples using one-way ANOVA and repeated measures for flower samples. LSD was used for multiple means comparison at α =0.05. Prior to the analysis, the data set was subjected to normality test. Residue concentrations from flower samples were transformed using square root.

4.4 RESULTS

Botrytis blight pressure was low in the two trials in 2018 with 8.70, and 11.20 % of the total stems (n=540) collected from Fox Point and Murray siding respectively after 1st fungicide application was infected whereas 6.40 and 2.89 % of the total stems were infected after 2nd fungicide application. In contrast to 2018, high disease pressures were observed in 2019 with 14.4 and 38.8 % of stems infected at Debert and Mt Thom, respectively after the 1st application and 3.01 and 7.0 % infected after 2nd application.

In 2018 after the 1st fungicide application at Fox Point, Switch[®], Luna Tranquility[®] and Miravis[®] Prime significantly suppressed incidence and severity by over 92 and 90 %, respectively whereas Propulse[®] reduced incidence by 67.9 % and severity by 65.3 % (Table 4.2). Merivon[®] Xenium provided complete disease control.

After the 2nd fungicide application, Switch[®], Luna Tranquility[®], Merivon[®] Xenium and Miravis[®] Prime reduced incidence and severity by over 78 and 40 % (Table 4.2). At Murray siding Propulse[®] and Miravis[®] Prime reduced incidence by 80.2 and 69.3% respectively. Disease severity was reduced by all the treatments by more than 64 % compared to the untreated control (Table 4.2). After the 2nd fungicide application, all the fungicide treatments reduced disease incidence and severity by more than 80% except Switch[®] (Table 4.2).

In 2019, all the treatments reduced disease incidence and severity by over 76 and 57 %, respectively after the 1st fungicide application at Debert (Table 4.3). All the treatments significantly reduced disease incidence and severity by over 64 and 67 %, respectively compared to the untreated control after the 2nd fungicide application. At Mt Thom, all the treatments reduced disease incidence and severity by more than 69 and 80 %, respectively compared to the untreated (Table 4.3). After the 2nd fungicide application, Miravis[®] Prime and Switch[®] significantly reduced incidence by 78.7 and 71.6 %, and severity by 81.3 and 76.2 %, respectively. Luna Tranquility[®], Merivon[®] Xenium, and Propulse[®] reduced disease incidence and severity by over 47 and 51 %, respectively (Table 4.3).

At Fox Point, there was a significant treatment effect on set fruit per stem, however, Luna Tranquility[®], Merivon[®] Xenium and Propulse[®] had fewer set fruit and no treatment increased fruit set compared to the untreated control (Table 4.4). At Murray Siding, all the fungicide treatments had more pinheads per stem than the untreated control except Propulse[®] (Table 4.5). Although there was a significant treatment effect on berry yield at Murray Siding, most of the treatments had lower yield than the untreated control except Miravis[®] Prime which improved yield by 19.3 % (Table 4.6).

In 2019, there was a significant treatment effect on yield components and harvestable berry yield in both trials except for set fruit at Mt Thom. At Debert, Switch[®] resulted in higher set fruit (Table 4.4). Interestingly, Switch[®], Luna Tranquility[®], Miravis[®] Prime and Propulse[®] resulted in high pinheads per stem compared to the untreated control (Table 4.5). Switch[®] and Luna Tranquility[®] applications resulted in a 36.3 and 32 % yield increase, respectively compared to the untreated control at Debert (Table 4.6). At MT Thom, Switch[®], Luna Tranquility[®], Propulse[®], and Miravis[®] Prime increased yield by 22, 25.7, 43.5 and 20.2 %, respectively (Table 4.6).

	Fox Point				Murray	V Siding		
	1 st app	lication	2 nd app	lication	1 st app	lication	2 nd app	lication
Treatment	Inci (%)	Sev (%)	Inci (%)	Sev (%)	Inci (%)	Sev (%)	Inci (%)	Sev (%)
Untreated Control	12.7 a	6.66 a	4.22 b	1.86 ab	11.9 a	7.44 a	3.35 a	2.16 a
Switch®	0.15 c	0.15 c	0 c	0 c	6.21 ab	2.61 b	3.18 a	1.33 ab
Luna Tranquility®	0.69 c	0.44 c	1.58 c	1.11 bc	6.10 ab	1.98 b	0 b	0 b
Merivon [®] Xenium	0 c	0 c	0 c	0.00 c	7.99 ab	2.60 b	0 b	0 b
Propulse®	4.07 b	2.31 b	6.80 a	3.51 a	2.37 b	1.22 b	0 b	0 b
Miravis [®] Prime	0.95 bc	0.61 bc	0.13 c	0 c	3.67 b	0.59 b	0.66 b	0.16 b
ANOVA ^a	P < 0.0001	P < 0.0001	P < 0.0001	P < 0.0001	P = 0.05	P< 0.0001	P =0.002	P =0.003

Table 4.2. Botrytis blight incidence and severity observed in wild blueberries at Fox Point and Murray Siding, Nova Scotia, after fungicide applications in 2018.

^a Analysis of variance (ANOVA) results refer to treatment effects that were either not significant (NS) or significant at P<0.05. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. Data in a column with the same letters are not significantly different at α =0.05. Inc (%): Percent disease incidence - determined as the proportion of floral buds with visual symptoms of Botrytis blight within a stem/shoot. Sev (%): Percent disease severity- assessed as the percentage of floral tissue area infected with visual symptoms of Botrytis blight on a stem/shoot.

Table 4.3. Botrytis blight incidence and severity observed in wild blueberries at Mount Thom and Debert, Nova Scotia, after fungicide applications in 2019.

	Mount Thom				Debe	ert			
	1 st app	t application 2 nd application 1 st appl		2 nd application		lication	2 nd app	2 nd application	
Treatment	Inci (%)	Sev (%)	Inci (%)	Sev (%)	Inci (%)	Sev (%)	Inci (%)	Sev (%)	
Untreated Control	45.4 a	43.4 a	11.5 a	10.6 a	20.2 a	9.90 a	3.57 a	1.31 a	
Switch®	12.9 cd	10.3 c	0.92 b	0.46 b	4.42 b	1.32 b	0.60 b	0.05 b	
Luna Tranquility [®]	21.0 bc	19.3 b	0.37 b	0.06 b	6.26 b	3.20 b	0.32 b	0.17 b	
Merivon [®] Xenium	23.9 b	20.9 b	0.53 b	0.09 b	7.12 b	2.05 b	0.56 b	0.56 ab	
Propulse®	16.9 bcd	15.1 bc	3.56 b	2.04 b	3.20 b	0.91 b	0.83 b	0.11 b	
Miravis [®] Prime	9.66 d	8.09 c	0.96 b	0.24 b	3.87 b	1.14 b	0.64 b	0.04 b	
ANOVA ^a	P < 0.0001	P < 0.0001	P < 0.0001	P < 0.0001	P <0.0001	P < 0.0001	P=0.041	P=0.05	

^a Analysis of variance (ANOVA) results refer to treatment effects that were either not significant (NS) or significant at P<0.05. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. Data in a column with the same letters are not significantly different at α =0.05. Inc (%): Percent disease incidence - determined as the proportion of floral buds with visual symptoms of Botrytis blight within a stem/shoot. Sev (%): Percent disease severity- assessed as the percentage of floral tissue area infected with visual symptoms of Botrytis blight on a stem/shoot

		2018	2019	9
Treatment	Fox Point	Murray Siding	Mount Thom	Debert
Untreated Control	6.64 a	3.96	6.11	7.21 b
Switch [®]	5.80 ab	3.54	8.08	9.04 a
Luna Tranquility®	4.93 b	4.74	8.59	7.04 b
Merivon [®] Xenium	4.47 b	4.02	6.17	7.10 b
Propulse [®]	4.51 b	3.17	6.90	5.95 b
Miravis [®] Prime	5.15 ab	4.56	7.86	6.53 b
ANOVA ^a	P =0.0274	NS	NS	P =0.0162

Table 4.4. Yield component (fruit set: number of viable/marketable berries per shoot/stem) observed from wild blueberry field after fungicide applications.

^a Analysis of variance (ANOVA) results refer to treatment effects that were either not significant (NS) or significant at P<0.05. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. Data in a column with the same letters are not significantly different at α =0.05.

Table 4.5. Yield component (Pinheads: number of small unmarketable berries per shoot/stem) observed from wild blueberry field after fungicide applications.

	2018		201	9
Treatment	Fox Point	Murray Siding	Mount Thom	Debert
Untreated Control	2.48 bc	0.65 b	2.61ab	0.77 c
Switch [®]	2.57 bc	1.49 a	2.21bcd	1.51 ab
Luna Tranquility®	4.35 a	1.52 a	1.29cd	1.67 a
Merivon [®] Xenium	2.79 bc	1.62 a	1.08d	0.84 bc
Propulse®	2.02 c	0.58 b	3.55a	1.29 abc
Miravis [®] Prime	3.34 ab	1.78 a	2.50abc	1.85 a
ANOVA ^a	P = 0.0044	P = 0.0022	P = 0.0009	P = 0.0121

^a Analysis of variance (ANOVA) results refer to treatment effects that were either not significant (NS) or significant at P<0.05. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. Data in a column with the same letters are not significantly different at α =0.05.

		2018	201	9
Treatment	Fox Point	Murray Siding	Mount Thom	Debert
Untreated Control	499.08	284.91 ab	238.09 bc	529.75 b
Switch [®]	360.09	254.26 bc	291.66 ab	722.00 a
Luna Tranquility®	327.23	214.16 cd	299.31 ab	699.35 a
Merivon [®] Xenium	327.37	212.32 cd	213.59 c	576.43 b
Propulse®	335.68	191.63 d	341.63 a	537.41 b
Miravis [®] Prime	369.21	339.86 a	286.27 ab	508.27 b
ANOVA ^a	NS	P < 0.0001	P= 0.0046	P<0.0001

 Table 4.6. Harvestable berry yield (g.m⁻²) observed from wild blueberry field after fungicide applications.

 2010

^a Analysis of variance (ANOVA) results refer to treatment effects that were either not significant (NS) or significant at P<0.05. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. Data in a column with the same letters are not significantly different at α =0.05.

4.4.1 Method development and validation

Limits of detection (LOD) and limit of quantitation (LOQ)

The retention times and the selective ion monitoring m/z used for the identification, quantitation and qualification of the fungicides studied with the developed method are presented (Tables 4.7 & 4.8). In this study, the LOD and LOQ derived from the matrix-matched calibration curve ranged from 0.007 - 0.021 mg/kg and 0.023 - 0.071 mg/kg respectively for the berry samples (Table 4.7). For flower samples, LOD and LOQ ranged from 0.008 - 0.031 and 0.027 - 0.105 mg/kg respectively (Table 4.7 & 4.8). The linearity was checked using a matrix-matched calibration curve in the 0.005 - 1.0 μ g/mL concentration range for all the fungicides. Excellent linearity was achieved for all the compounds with a coefficient of determination (R^2) better than 0.99 (Tables 4.7, 4.9, 4.10).

There was a significant matrix effect (> 20 %) when the slope of the matrix-matched calibration curve was compared to that of the solvent curve. Matrix effects were observed for all the 8 fungicides in this study. A signal enhancement (positive ME value) in the response was obtained for cyprodinil, fludioxonil, fluopyram, fluxapyroxad, pydiflumetofen, and pyrimethanil whereas a significant suppression was observed for prothioconazole-desthio and pyraclostrobin (Table 4.9 & 4.10). Regarding the method modification for the flower samples, matrix enhancement was observed for prothioconazole, prothioconazole-desthio and pyraclostrobin (Table 4.7).

Recovery studies and method precision

The means recoveries of the various fungicides ranged from 59.9 - 121.6 % for the lowest spiking concentration of 0.01 mg/kg, 97.4 - 118.8% for 0.05 mg/kg and 90.4 - 108% for the highest concentration (0.25 mg/kg) (Tables 4.7 - 4.10).

Method precision which is represented by the relative standard deviation (RSD %) ranged between 0.5% and 15% for all three-spiking levels for intraday and the interday precision (Tables 4.7 - 4.10).

	Retention time (min)	R ²	LOD (mg/kg)	LOQ (mg/kg)	Matrix effect (%)
Prothioconazole	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
Cyprodinil	11.3	0.996	0.009	0.030	15.3
Prothioconazole- desthio	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
Fludioxonil	12.3	0.993	0.012	0.039	-3.7
Fluopyram	11.5	0.995	0.010	0.032	-7.3
Fluxapyroxad	14.8	0.989	0.015	0.050	-9.6
Pydiflumetofen	17.0	0.991	0.013	0.043	-6.2
Pyraclostrobin	18.5	0.992	0.019	0.062	107.9
Pyrimethanil	9.04	0.996	0.008	0.027	3.8

Table 4.7. Analytical standard showing retention time, regression coefficient (R^2), limit of detection (LOD), limit of quantification (LOQ) and Matrix effect for analysis on flower samples.

Table 4.8. Mean recoveries at three blank spiking levels (0.01, 0.05, 0.25 mg/kg) and relative standard deviation (RSD %). Values are means from six replications

	Recovery (%) $(n = 6)$			Pı	recision (R	SD %) (n	= 6)
					Intraday		Interday
	0.01 mg/kg	0.05 mg/kg	0.25 mg/kg	0.01 mg/kg	0.05 mg/kg	0.25 mg/kg	
Prothioconazole	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	- n/a	n/a
Cyprodinil	85	109.	96.1	8.6	7.2	5.6	6.4
Prothioconazole- desthio	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
Fludioxonil	n/a	118.8	83.9	n/a	10.8	11.8	0.5
Fluopyram	102.6	111.2	107.1	11.6	7.0	8.3	7.6
Fluxapyroxad	n/a	100.8	84.6	n/a	9.4	7.2	8.3
Pydiflumetofen	n/a	59.9	88.5	n/a	26.1	9.4	7.8
Pyraclostrobin	n/a	112.4	114.7	n/a	9.7	7.9	8.8
Pyrimethanil	95.5	110	121.6	7.3	8.5	5.1	6.8

Table 4.9. Analytical standard showing retention time, regression coefficient (R^2) , limit of detection (LOD), limit of quantification (LOQ) and Matrix effect for analysis on fruit set and harvested berry.

	Retention time (min)	R ²	LOD (mg/kg)	LOQ (mg/kg)	Matrix effect (%)
Prothioconazole	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
Cyprodinil	11.3	0.999	0.010	0.033	-71.6
Prothioconazole- desthio	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
Fludioxonil	12.3	0.998	0.013	0.043	66.9
Fluopyram	11.5	0.999	0.007	0.023	88.6
Fluxapyroxad	14.8	0.995	0.021	0.072	65.3
Pydiflumetofen	17.0	0.999	0.012	0.040	79.9
Pyraclostrobin	18.5	0.998	0.013	0.044	-38.5
Pyrimethanil	9.04	0.999	0.008	0.025	59.5

Table 4.10. Mean recoveries at three blank spiking levels (0.01, 0.05, 0.25 mg/kg) and relative standard deviation (RSD). Values are means from six replications

	Recovery (%) $(n = 6)$			Pr	= 6)		
					Intraday		Interday
	0.01 mg/kg	0.05 mg/kg	0.25 mg/kg	0.01 mg/kg	0.05 mg/kg	0.25 mg/kg	
Prothioconazole	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
Cyprodinil	84.7	109.2	108.3	18.2	9.5	7.3	14.5
Prothioconazole- desthio	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
Fludioxonil	92.0	118.8	103.6	8.2	6.1	9.2	9.9
Fluopyram	102.5	111.1	101.1	16.9	6.1	8.0	12.0
Fluxapyroxad	113.1	105.5	92.9	17.2	3.3	9.3	13.4
Pydiflumetofen	98.3	98.5	90.4	9.0	4.4	7.8	9.3
Pyraclostrobin	88.7	97.4	105.6	17.3	5.0	7.2	15.3
Pyrimethanil	95.5	110.1	101.3	15.2	7.0	7.0	11.6

4.4.2. Residue in flower samples and berry samples

After method validation, the developed procedures were used to evaluate the presence of the active ingredients/residue in the applied disease control product for the samples collected from the 2019 trial in Mount Thom, NS.

The concentration of all fungicides in flower samples after the first and second fungicide applications was higher than their respective LOQ (Table 4.11). Mean concentrations of all the fungicides in the flower tissues were higher in samples collected 24 hours after the second fungicide application (Table 4.11). The concentrations of all the fungicides were significantly higher in the corolla samples except fludioxonil in Miravis[®] Prime and prothioconazole. Residue concentrations were consistently similar (not significant) between the gynoecium and androecium for all the fungicides. Depending on the time of sample collection and analysis (average of the collection times, the concentration value varied, however, the fungicide distribution pattern among the three flower parts were consistent and similar in all the analysis conducted on flower samples (Table 4.11). Interestingly, there was no significant difference in the residue concentrations among the three flower parts with regards to fludioxonil contained in Miravis[®] Prime.

In the fruit set samples collected 10 days after the last fungicide application, all the other fungicides were above the detection limit. However, prothioconazole-desthio and fluxapyroxad were found to be below the LOQ whereas cyprodinil, fludioxonil, fluopyram, pydiflumetofen, pyrimethanil, and pyraclostrobin were significantly higher (p < 0.05) than the LOQ (Table 4.12). All the fungicides were below the MRL except pydiflumetofen (Table 4.12). For the ripe berries harvested 59 days after the last fungicide application, none of the fungicides were detected (below the detection limited) in the berry harvested (Table 4.12)

unies anaryzeu as rep		1 st fungicide	2 nd fungicide	Average
Fungicide		annlication	annlication	residue
		(mg/kg)	(mg/kg)	(mg/kg)
	Corolla	n/a	n/a	n/a
Prothioconazole	Gynoecium	n/a	n/a	n/a
	Androecium	n/a	n/a	n/a
	Corolla	11.1 (4.2) a*	30.5 (7.4) a	17.2 (1.8) a
Cyprodinil	Gynoecium	2.84 (1.2) b*	15.8 (3.8) b	7.78 (1.7) b
	Androecium	3.02 (2.1) b*	13.6 (5.0) b	7.01 (1.4) b
Ducthicson analo	Corolla	n/a	n/a	n/a
Protnioconazole- Dosthio	Gynoecium	n/a	n/a	n/a
Destillo	Androecium	n/a	n/a	n/a
Fludiovenil	Corolla	7.52 (2.8) a*	16.74 (4.3) a	10.5 (0.8) a
Fludioxonil	Gynoecium	1.59 (1.0) b*	11.8 (3.2) b	5.24 (1.6) b
(Switch)	Androecium	2.4 (3.5) b*	11.0 (4.2) b	5.29 (1.6) b
Fludiovenil	Corolla	5.56 (1.6)*	28.8 (17.4)	13.1 (3.2)
Fludioxonil (Miravis [®] Prime)	Gynoecium	6.02 (1.2)*	17.2 (10.0)	10.2 (1.5)
	Androecium	5.78 (2.7)*	31 (6.9)	15.5 (3.1)
Fluonvram	Corolla	5.09 (2.7) a*	14.7 (3.6) a	8.91 (1.1) a
(Luna Trianquilty	Gynoecium	1.23 (0.7) b*	9.39 (1.6) b	4.25 (1.2) b
®)	Androecium	0.652 (0.3) b*	7.8 (2.6) b	3.15 (1.2) b
	Corolla	10.73 (2.3) a*	26.4 (5.3)	17.1 (1.6) a
Fluopyram (Dropulso [®])	Gynoecium	7.27 (2.6) b*	14.7 (6.5)	10.3 (0.8) b
(rropuise*)	Androecium	6.55 (3.4) b*	22.8 (12.4)	12.6 (2.2) ab
	Corolla	11.15 (3.4) a	15.2 (6.5)	12.7 (0.5) a
Fluxapyroxad	Gynoecium	6.88 (2.2) b*	8.15 (4.5)	7.16 (0.4) b
	Androecium	6.06 (3.0) b	15.0 (6.0)	9.57 (1.1) ab
	Corolla	7.34 (2.3) a*	29.2 (16.6) a	14.8 (2.7) a
Pydiflumetofen	Gynoecium	5.03 (1.4) ab*	11.8 (7.2) b	8.45 (0.8) b
	Androecium	4.71 (2.2) b*	25.4 (4.5) a	12.7 (2.5) ab
	Corolla	5.09 (3.0)*	10.0 (4.3) a	6.98 (0.6) a
Pyraclostrobin	Gynoecium	3.28 (1.8)	3.93 (2.5) b	3.26 (0.4) b
	Androecium	2.45 (1.2)*	9.79 (3.7) a	5.28 (0.9) ab
	Corolla	3.79 (1.8) a*	22.8 (3.6) a	8.09 (2.3) a
Pyrimethanil	Gynoecium	1.22 (0.5) b*	12.9 (3.7) b	3.65 (1.7) b
·	Androecium	1.23 (0.4) b*	12.4 (3.1) b	3.61 (1.5) b

Table 4.11. Fungicide residue detected in different flower parts of wild blueberry plants treated with commercial fungicides 24 hours after foliar application. Concentration values are means of six replications (standard deviation). The average residue is the mean of the two flower sampling times analyzed as repeated measures.

* Asterisks indicate a significant difference between 1st fungicide application and 2nd fungicide application at $\alpha = 0.05$

Fungicides	MRL (mg/kg)	Fruit set (mg/kg)	Harvested berry
Prothioconazole	n/a	n/a	n/a
Cyprodinil	8.0	0.764 (0.15)	ND
Prothioconazole-desthio	n/a	n/a	n/a
Fludioxonil (Switch [®])	4.0	0.314 (0.18)	ND
Fludioxonil (Miravis [®] Prime)	4.0	0.034 (0.01)	ND
Fluopyram (Luna Trianquilty®)	7.0	0.122 (0.04)	ND
Fluopyram (Propulse [®])	7.0	0.145 (0.02)	ND
Fluxapyroxad	7.0	0.071 (0.02)	ND
Pydiflumetofen	0.01	0.290 (0.03)	ND
Pyraclostrobin	4.0	0.155 (0.04)	ND
Pyrimethanil	8.0	0.467 (0.06)	ND

Table 4.12. Fungicide residue detected in fruit set (10 days post second fungicide application) and harvested berries from wild blueberry plants treated with commercial fungicides. Concentration values are means of six replications (standard deviation).

ND: Not detected MRL: maximum residue limit

4.5. DISCUSSION

4.5.1. Fungicide efficacy

Fungicide application may not always offer desirable disease control due to factors such as fungicide resistance among pathogen population (Liu et al., 2016; Weber and Hahn, 2019), inadequate application rates, and wrong timing (Sylvester and Kleczewski, 2018). Nevertheless, fungicide control of plant pathogens has been an effective means of disease control over the years. As a result, new products are being developed for the management of plant diseases.

General disease development observed in this study varied between the two years. Botrytis blight in wild blueberry is significantly influenced by environmental conditions to which the variations in disease development can be attributed. In 2019, there were many infection periods (based on weather conditions) that favored Botrytis blight development during the flowering period than in 2018, consequently, the higher levels of disease development in 2019. Additionally,

the occurrence of frost in 2018 destroyed many floral tissues which contributed to the low disease development in 2018 (Appendix 4, Tables A3-A4, Figures A1).

This study has demonstrated that the application of fungicides can be an effective means of reducing disease development in wild blueberries. However, disease development varied between the two years and among the various trials. Fungicide applications in this study mostly resulted in low Botrytis development on floral tissues compared to the untreated control. This suggests that the application of Merivon[®] Xenium and Miravis[®] Prime may be an effective means of Botrytis blight control in wild blueberry. Although Miravis® Prime is a relatively new product, its effectiveness in this study is consistent with similar studies by Abramians and Gubler, (2017) and Blundell et al., (2019) who obtained significant Botrytis disease reduction in grapes through the application of Miravis[®] Prime. Similarly, high efficacy of Merivon[®] Xenium in strawberries against B. cinerea was demonstrated by (Cordova et al., 2017). Additionally, the effective disease control obtained with these products is not surprising because these active ingredients have labelled for use in various crops and on various pathogens. These active ingredients have demonstrated high efficacy both individually or in co-formulation with other active ingredients (Uppala and Zhou, 2018). For instance, Achala et al., (2017) reported that Merivon® provided season-long control of Anthracnose on pomegranate. Also, pydiflumetofen (Miravis[®]), has been demonstrated to be effective against Fusarium head blight and foliar diseases such as Septoria sp., Pyrenophora sp. and powdery mildew in wheat (Glynn et al., 2018). Although Switch[®], Luna Tranquility[®] and Propulse[®] are known products in the industry, their suppression of disease development is encouraging because efficacy loss has been observed on some commercial fields.

Fungicide resistance is a widespread problem in plant disease management and as such, it is generally recommended that fungicides with different modes of action be used. It is in this light that these products contain co-formulated active ingredients. Thus, Miravis® Prime contains pydiflumetofen, an SDHI and fludioxonil, a sterol biosynthesis inhibitor (Grabke and Stammler, 2015). Also, Merivon[®] Xenium, is co-formulated as fluxapyroxad, an SDHI and pyraclostrobin, a quinone outside inhibitor (Bardas et al., 2010). The co-formulation offers high fungi control activity and presents an in-built resistance management strategy. The effectiveness of these products in Botrytis blight control is important because at least one of the two co-formulated active ingredients in the fungicides presently used in wild blueberries has demonstrated reduced sensitivity to B. cinerea isolates. For instance, cyprodinil in Switch® and boscalid in Pristine® have been demonstrated to have reduced sensitivity to B. cinerea from wild blueberry (Abbey et al., 2018). It is therefore, important that new active ingredients that are effective against B. cinerea are introduced in wild blueberry production. Although the different fungicides present different modes of action, all these active ingredients are classified as medium to high-risk fungicides, except fludioxonil which is classified as a low - medium risk fungicide (FRAC, 2021). Given this, it will be prudent that these fungicides are applied in rotation/mixed with fungicides from other groups to minimize the development of resistance in the pathogen population.

Berry yield and yield components (set fruit and pinheads/unmarketable berries) from this study varied among the various trials. However, no consistent pattern was observed among the various fungicide treatments on yield components. This inconsistency may partly be attributed to variations that exist from plant to plant. It is important to note that the application of Switch[®], Luna Tranquility[®] and Miravis[®] Prime increased berry yields by at least 19% compared to the untreated control. Although berry yield and yield component increase were not statistically significant in some trials, disease development together with, other parameters such as berry yield

and fruit set are important in determining efficacy due to plant-to-plant variation and variation in factors such as disease incidence, severity, and environmental conditions.

4.5.2. Method development and validation

Over the years, several sample preparation methods such as liquid-liquid extraction, and solidphase extraction have been used for pesticide analysis in food and environmental samples (Zhang et al., 2012; Dimpe and Nomngongo, 2016). In recent times, a satisfactory and adaptable sample preparation technique known as QuEChERS (quick, easy, cheap, effective, rugged and safe) has been well accepted for pesticide analysis due to its ability to extract multi residues from foods and environmental samples with little modification (Banerjee et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2014; He et al., 2015), and its ability to be applied to different instrumental analysis (Gilbert-López et al., 2010; Melo et al., 2020). In this study, a modified QuEChERS method was adopted and validated according to the European Union guidance criteria on analytical quality control and validation procedures (SANTE/12682/2019, 2020). In this study, the parameters for the validation of method included limits of detection and quantification, recovery (trueness, accuracy), within laboratory repeatability (intraday precision), reproducibility (interday precision) and matrix effect.

The matrix-matched calibration curves were used to establish the linearity for all the study fungicides, with coefficients of determination higher than 0.99. Limits of quantification (LODs), calculated as the lowest concentration of compound giving a response 3 times higher than the background noise and LOQs was given as a response 10 times higher than the background noise. The LODs and LOQs values of the various fungicides showed that the sensitivity of the method was below the MRLs set by the EU and as such, the developed method was effective and appropriate for monitoring the fungicide residues studied in blueberry samples.

The recovery of fungicides was within the range of 70 - 120% for the analytes, except for pydiflumetofen in the flower sample modification. According to the SANTE/12682/2019 guidelines, the acceptable trueness/accuracy range is 70 - 120. As observed in this study, the sample preparation method yielded recovery values within the range 70 - 120%, which complies with SANTE/12682/2019 guidelines. The developed method was validated in terms of precision and accuracy. Using the RSD from the recovery studies, the precision values ranged between 3% and 15% which demonstrates good methodology according to SANTE/12682/2019 guidelines and literature (Maestroni et al., 2018; Constantinou et al., 2021). Although the method for suitable and acceptable for the analysis, the spiking level of 0.01 mg/kg was extremely close to the LOD for most of the fungicides, hence in the modification for the flower samples, the 0.01mg/kg spiking were below the detection limit in some cases.

Analytes in a sample are often co-extracted with other compounds or components of the sample (matrix) which may interfere with the baseline of the chromatogram (Tripathy et al., 2019). This interference may alter the response of the analytes, and subsequently, affect the results of the analysis. In this study, significant matrix effect (ME%) was observed on all the fungicides. ME could be in the form of ion enhancement (positive value) or suppression (negative value). The level of ME can be categorize into 3; low matrix effect $< \pm 20$ %, medium $> \pm 20$ and $< \pm 50$ % and high $> \pm 50$ % (Mohammed et al., 2020). The ME observed in this study was largely positive with only cyprodinil and pyraclostrobin having a negative value. Interestingly, the matrix had a positive impact on pyraclostrobin in the modified flower method. Studies have shown that signal enhancement tends to be common and unavoidable in GC-MS/MS (Kwon et al., 2012; Rahman et al., 2013). This phenomenon is believed to occur when matrix components interact with active sites on the GC column and injector resulting in more analytes reaching the detector (Ly et al.,

2020). The ME challenge in pesticide analysis can be compensated by dilution, use of standard addition, or matrix match calibration (Ly et al., 2020; Mahdavi et al., 2021). Additionally, ME can be reduced through extensive sample cleanup. This explains why there was minimal ME on all the fungicides except pyraclostrobin in the flower sample due to the addition of activated carbon as a component of the clean-up phase. To compensate for the ME on the response signals in this study, the matrix-matched calibration curve and dilutions were used for the quantification of the fungicides in this study.

4.5.3. Residues in flowers and berries

In the present study, residues of all the fungicides in the ripe berries and fruit set were either below detection limits or detected only in traces with mean concentrations close to zero, however, significant residues were detected in the flower samples. The high-level residue detected in the flowers after the second fungicide application is expected due to the second dose of the fungicides which adds to the residue from the first application.

At 24 h after the foliar application, higher GC-MS analysis showed the presence of all the studied fungicides in all the flower parts sampled. Generally, a higher concentration of all fungicides was detected in corolla compared with gynoecium and the androecium. This is not surprising considering the corolla presumably intercepted the fungicide spray droplets from where they move to the other part of the flower if they are systemic. The structural and pendulous orientation of the wild blueberry flower poses a challenge with fungicide application. Applied fungicides are mostly deposited on the pendulous flower and mostly on the corolla which completely houses the androecium and the pistil with its stigmatic surface. Interestingly, all the fungicides, regardless of their physicochemical properties showed a similar pattern of residue

distribution among the three flower parts from both sampling times, except the contact fungicide Miravis[®] fludioxonil Prime prothioconazole Propulse[®] in and in (https://pubchem.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov; https://sitem.herts.ac.uk). The detection of these fungicides in gynoecium and androecium could be an indication of a potential mobility within the wild blueberry flower However, the concentration of these fungicides in the corolla compared to the gynoecium and androecium suggests that the mobility of these fungicides might be limited. Given the structure of the flower and the location of the androecium (not exposed to direct fungicide contact) the detection of fungicides in this component of the flower could be due to the activities of the pollinating insects may have also been a vector for these fungicides. Also, the volatilization of some fungicides such as pyrimethanil may have contributed to the presence of these fungicides in the androecium (Green et al, 1999). The similarity of the concentration between the gynoecium and androecium suggests there might not be a preferred location for the fungicides within the flower. Interestingly and unexplained is why a similar concentration was observed for fludioxonil in Miravis® Prime. This could be so considering that fludioxonil is a contact fungicide and flower samples from each plot were put together in one sampling bag and brought to the lab before the flowers were separated into the various components. There is therefore the possibility of crosscontamination of the gynoecium and the androecium from the corolla.

Although this study included Propulse[®], the residue analysis did not focus on prothioconazole and its metabolite prothioconazole-desthio. Prothioconazole is not registered for Botrytis control (Stehmann, 1995). However, the commercial product Propulse[®] contains fluopyram, a Botrytis control, hence it is mostly used as a bridge between the *Monilinia* infection, and the *Botrytis* infection windows. Also, prothioconazole is not well suited for GC-MS instrumentation but can appropriately be analysed by LC-MS, hence the levels of residues detected

for prothioconazole could be inaccurate (Pizzutti et al, 2012; Kiet Ly, 2020; Hergueta-Castillo et al., 2022).

Residues of all the applied fungicides were detected in set fruits during the 10-day postapplication analysis. The residue concentration varied depending on the product applied. However, all residues below their corresponding MRL except pydiflumetofen the were (https://ec.europa.eu/food/plant/pesticides/eu-pesticides-database). Aside from fungicide degradation which can cause a decrease in residue in floral tissues, plant biomass as the flower develops and corolla senesces, tend to dilute the residue more than the initial amount of active ingredient applied (Lawson et al., 2020). During fruit set, the corolla on which fungicides are applied drops off and with the seaming limited mobility of these fungicides within the flower tissue, it is not surprising that very low levels of fungicides were detected just 10 days after the second fungicide application. From a pathogen control point of view, all the fungicides residue detected were at, or above the EC₅₀ concentrations for *B. cinerea* in previous studies with different resistance/susceptibility statuses. For instance, the residue of fludioxonil in the 10-day fruit set is 0.314 mg/kg, however, the previous studies have reported $0.0047 - 0.0073 \mu \text{g/ml}$ and $0.1 - 0.2 \mu \text{g/ml}$ different B. cinerea isolates (Fernández-Ortuño et al., 2013; Abbey, 2017). Also, 0.314 mg/kg residue of pydiflumetofen observed was way more than the B. cinerea EC₅₀ between 0.003 to $0.028 \ \mu g/ml$ reported (He et al., 2020). This suggests that the fungicides residues are persistent enough and still have the potential to inhibit *B. cinerea* growth up to fruit set.

While monitoring the degradation of fungicide residue, a decrease in residue to levels not only below the maximum residue level (MRL) but even below LOD was observed at harvest (65 days fungicide application). To our knowledge, no data regarding the tested fungicides on wild blueberry exist in literature, however, residue testing must have been conducted by the Canadian
Food Inspection Agency (CFIA) on wild blueberries for the purposes of registering these fungicides for use in wild blueberry. Sadło et al., (2018) reported that residues of cyprodinil, pyraclostrobin, and pyrimethanil in ripe raspberries were well below their corresponding MRLs even on day zero of picking ripe raspberries. Gabriolotto et al., (2009) reported residues of fludioxonil and cyprodinil at harvest were below the MRL in grapes. Wang et al., (2015) also reported residue levels in strawberries below MRL for pyraclostrobin 14 days after a second dose application. Finally, non-detectable levels of these fungicides were expected given the half-lives of these compounds reported in literature. The pre-harvest interval for wild blueberry is approx. 65 days which is more than twice the half-lives of these compounds. The half-life of pyrimethanil has been reported to be between 11-22 days in different crops including apples, table grapes and strawberries (Angioni et al., 2006; Szpyrka and Walorczyk, 2013). In a similar study, cyprodinil was reported to have a half-life ranging between 9- 20 days (Zhang, et al., 2015). Fluopyram and pyraclostrobin have been reported to have a half-life of less than 10 days in different crops even when double dose application is made (Fantke et al., 2014). Among all the fungicides, fludioxonil has been reported to have the longest half-life between 33-44 days in cherry and tomato leaves (Szpyrka and Sadło, 2009; Yao et al., 2021;). Although fludioxonil has a high half-life, it is a contact fungicide and the corolla which receive most of the fungicides drops during fruit set, hence its absence in the ripe berries.

5.6. CONCLUSION

The results from this study provide strong evidence of the effectiveness of Switch[®], Luna Tranquility[®], Propulse[®] and newly introduced products, Miravis[®] Prime and Merivon[®] Xenium for Botrytis blight control in wild blueberry fields. The application of Miravis[®] Prime and

Merivon[®] Xenium was effective as the already known industry standard Switch[®]. The application Luna Tranquility[®] resulted in increased berry yield. The data presented here for the control of Botrytis blight control in wild blueberry indicate that Miravis[®] Prime and Merivon[®] Xenium can provide an alternative disease control option for growers.

The developed method and instrument parameters for the analysis were suitable for fungicide residue analysis in blueberry matrix. The method was validated by the required data of linearity, recovery, and precision and the data obtained were within acceptable range of validation limits for in-house method development and validation.

While residues were consistently detected in flower and fruit set samples, the concentrations of fungicides were low in fruit set but high enough to adversely suppress *B. cinerea*. Fungicide concentrations were higher in corolla than in gynoecium and the androecium which is suggestive of limited mobility.

CHAPTER 5: USE OF BIOFUNGICIDES AND CONVENTIONAL FOR THE MANAGEMENT OF BOTRYTIS BLOSSOM BLIGHT IN WILD BLUEBERRIES

The following have been published as manuscript from this Section.

Abbey, J. A., Percival, D., Jaakola, L., and Asiedu, S. K. (2021). Potential use of biofungicides and conventional fungicide for the management of Botrytis blossom blight in lowbush blueberries. Canadian Journal of Plant Pathology, 1-10.

5.1. ABSTRACT

Botrytis blight is an economically important disease of wild blueberry that causes significant yield loss annually. In this study, the biofungicides, Diplomat 5SC[®] (polyoxin D), Timorex Gold[®] (tea tree oil), Fracture® (BLAD) and Serenade MAX® (Bacillus subtilis) were evaluated for their disease suppression potential against *B. cinerea* individually and in rotation with Switch[®] under field conditions. Three applications of each biofungicide were made for the stand-alone treatment at 7-10 days' interval with Switch[®] replacing the 2nd application in the combined treatment. The results from the study indicated that the products have potential for use as a biofungicide in wild blueberries. All the stand-alone and rotational applications brought about significant reduction in disease development, especially in 2019. The application of Diplomat 5SC® and Fracture®-Switch[®] rotation decreased disease development by over 63% in 2018. In 2019, all stand-alone treatments reduced disease development by more than 42% whereas their rotation with Switch® reduced disease by over 69% at Earltown and at least 30% at Farmington. The outcome from this study suggests that the biofungicides and their integration with chemical fungicides have the potential as an alternative management strategy against Botrytis blossom blight to reduce the use of conventional fungicides.

5.2. INTRODUCTION

Botrytis blossom blight has been a major problem in wild blueberry production, especially in coastal areas with prolonged wet conditions. The disease is caused by the pathogen *Botrytis cinerea* Pers.: Fr. and it typically infects flowers or entire inflorescences at the mid to late bloom stage (Hildebrand et al., 2001). The disease causes over 20% yield loss annually and over the past decade, it has become far more prevalent due to increased canopy densities, longer wetness durations and more susceptible floral tissue (increase in flower densities from 93 million flowers ha⁻¹ in 1994 to over 150 million flowers ha⁻¹ due to improved practices such as nutrient and weed management) (Percival, 2013).

Given that Botrytis blight is caused by a fungus classified as posing high risk of developing fungicide resistance (FRAC, 2019), fungicides with different modes of actions are used in controlling the disease (FRAC, 2010). The main fungicide presently used for Botrytis blight control in wild blueberry is Switch[®], which contains the signal transduction and amino acid inhibitors fludioxonil and cyprodinil, respectively. Other fungicides used include Luna Tranquility[®] and Merivon[®] (Burgess, 2020; Percival, 2013). Although there are several fungicides available, the management of the pathogen is challenging due to its high-risk nature, fungicide cost, concerns about fungicide residue and strict maximum residue limits (MRL) allowed on the international market. With Botrytis management products accounting for more than 60% of the fungicide costs and concerns over detectable residues by consumers, there is a need to develop disease management approaches that will help address some of these challenges. This has given rise to the interest in biofungicides including Serifel[®] (*Bacillus amyloliquefaciens*), Serenade MAX[®] (*Bacillus subtilis*) and Fracture[®] (BLAD polypeptide) (Percival et al, 2016). Studies have shown that some biological control agents, plant extracts and biologically active natural products

can serve as alternatives to the chemical (conventional) fungicides presently being used (Abbey et al., 2019; Calvo-Garrido et al., 2019; Jiang et al., 2018; Li et al., 2017; Monteiro et al., 2015; Shao et al., 2013). Some essential oils including *Melaleuca alternifolia* tree oil, have been reported to be effective against plant pathogens including *B. cinerea* (Nguyen et al., 2013; Potočnik et al., 2010). Similarly, polyoxin extracted from the soil bacterium (*Streptomyces cacaoi* var.*asoensis*) (Mamiev et al., 2013), has been demonstrated to effectively suppress *B. cinerea* in strawberry (Dowling et al., 2016; Nguyen et al., 2013).

Several biofungicides have recently been developed, but their efficacy against Botrytis blossom blight in the wild blueberry production system have not been evaluated. Preliminary studies have demonstrated that adequate disease suppression can be achieved when biofungicides are combined with the conventional fungicide by way of rotation (Percival et al, 2016, Abbey et al., 2020) and/or when conventional fungicides are used during peak disease pressures. In view of the continuous search for more economically and environmentally friendly alternative for conventional fungicides, it is important to evaluate new products that have been shown to suppress *Botrytis cinerea* in other crops. The objective of this research was to determine the efficacy of commercially formulated tea tree essential oil, polyoxin D, BLAD and *Bacillus subtilis* used alone and in combination with conventional fungicide for the control of Botrytis blossom blight in wild blueberry fields.

5.3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

5.3.1. Site selection and experimental design

Four field trials using biofungicide treatments against Botrytis blossom blight were carried out in two consecutive years at two different locations in each year. In 2018, experiments were conducted at Pigeon Hill (coordinates = $45^{\circ}34'35.03$ N, $63^{\circ}51'54.84$ W) and Blue Mountain, NS (coordinates = $45^{\circ}28'53.29$ N, $62^{\circ}25'27.26$ W), and at Farmington (coordinates = $45^{\circ}34'24.20$ N, $63^{\circ}53'37.84$ W) and Earltown, NS (coordinates = $45^{\circ}34'50.58$ N, $63^{\circ}06'05.15$ W) in 2019. A randomized complete block design (RCBD) with five replications was used. Plot size was 4×6 m with 2 m buffers between plots. Fields for the experiments were equipped with Watchdog[®] model 2700 weather station (Aurora, IL) to monitor air temperature, relative humidity, leaf wetness, wind speed and direction every 15 min for the duration of the trial.

5.3.2 Fungicide products and treatment application

Ten treatments were included: (1) untreated control; (2) Diplomat 5SC[®]; (3) Timorex Gold[®]; (4) Fracture[®]; (5) Serenade MAX[®]; (6) Diplomat 5SC[®] - Switch[®] - Diplomat 5SC[®]; (DSD) (7) Timorex Gold[®] - Switch[®] - Timorex Gold[®] (TST); (8) Fracture[®] - Switch[®] - Fracture[®] (FSF); (9) Serenade MAX[®] - Switch[®] - Serenade MAX[®] (SSS); and (10) Luna Tranquility[®] - Switch[®] -Pristine[®] (LSP). The active ingredients and the application rate of products are indicated (Table 5.1).

Products	Active ingredients	Product application rates
Diplomat 5SC [®]	Polyoxin D zinc salt (5 %)	0.926 L ha ¹
Timorex Gold [®]	Tea Tree Oil (23.8 %)	1.5 L ha ¹
Fracture [®]	Banda de Lupinus albus doce, BLAD (20 %)	2.6 L ha ¹
Serenade MAX [®]	<i>Bacillus subtilis</i> strain QST 713 (7.3 x 10 ⁹ CFU/g)	6 kg ha ¹
Switch [®]	Cyprodinil and fludioxonil	0.975 kg ha ⁻¹
Pristine®	Boscalid (25.2 %) and pyraclostrobin (12.8 %)	1.3 kg ha ⁻¹
Luna Tranquility®	Fluopyram and pyrimethanil	1.5 kg ha ⁻¹

Table 5.1. Product application rates and active ingredients of fungicides used for Botrytis blight control in wild blueberries.

5.3.3 Fungicide applications

First fungicide application was made at 10% bloom stage prior to visual symptoms of Botrytis blight. The second application was made 7 to 10 days after the first application, and the third application was made 14 to 17 days after the first application. Fungicides were applied as described in **Section 4.3.2 of Chapter four**.

5.3.4. Disease assessment, yield component, berry yield and statistical analysis

Assessment of yield components, and berry yield was done as described in Section 4.3.3 in Chapter four.

5.3.6 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Data collected on disease development and harvested berries were checked for normality and constant variance on the residuals. Harvested berries were square root $[\sqrt{(\times)}]$ transformed to ensure normality. All the data were analyzed using the PROC GLIMMIX procedure of SAS (version 9.4,

SAS institute, Inc., Cary, NC). The fixed effect was treatments, and the replication was the random effect. Least Significance Differences (LSD) was used for multiple means comparison at α =0.05 when the P-value in ANOVA indicates a significant difference (p < 0.05) among the treatment means.

5.4 RESULTS

Botrytis blight disease pressure was low in the two trials in 2018 with 1.3 and 10.7 % of the total stems assessed (n=750) showing Botrytis blight symptoms and signs at Blue Mountain and Pigeon Hill, respectively after 2nd fungicide application. After the 3rd fungicide application, 0.35 and 1.1 % of the total stems assessed showed Botrytis blight at Blue Mountain and Pigeon Hill, respectively. Contrary to 2018, high disease pressures were observed in 2019 with 30.4 and 32.2 % of assessed stems showing disease symptoms at Earltown and Farmington, respectively after the 3rd fungicide application, 9.20 and 26.3 % of total stem samples assessed showed disease symptoms at Earltown and Farmington, respectively.

In 2018, disease incidence and severity ranged from 1.65 to 11.7% and 1.65 to 11.6%, respectively, after the 2nd application, and 0 to 1.81 for both incidence and severity after the 3rd application at Pigeon Hill (Table 5.2). After the 2nd fungicide applications, there was a significant treatment effect on disease development. The application of Diplomat 5SC[®] and FSF significantly lowered incidence by 76 and 68 %, and severity by 69.4 and 63 %, respectively compared to the untreated control. On the contrary, there was no significant treatment effect on disease development after the 3rd fungicide application with zero to very low disease occurrence (Table 5.2). In the trial at Blue Mountain, there was no significant treatment effect (P > 0.05) on disease

development after 2nd and 3rd fungicide applications probably due to the very low disease levels (Table 5.2).

In 2019, significant treatment effect was observed at Earltown with disease incidence and severity ranging from 6.90 to 41.9 % and 2.97 to 34.6 %, respectively after the 2nd application. An incidence range of 1.10 to 16.7 % and severity of 0.33 to 13.0 % were observed after the 3rd application at Earltown (Table 5.3). After the second fungicide application, stand-alone Diplomat 5SC[®], Timorex Gold[®], Facture and Serenade MAX[®] significantly reduced disease incidence by 78.7, 43.3, 42.3 and 60.5%, respectively and severity by 83, 71.7, 46.7 and 71.2 %, respectively compared to the untreated control. The rotation of all the biofungicides with Switch[®] (DSD, TST, FSF, SSS) and conventional control program (LSP) highly suppressed disease development with over 69 and 81 % less incidence and severity (Table 5.3). All the stand-alone treatments reduced disease incidence by more than 50 % and severity by over 42 % after the 3rd fungicide application (Table 5.3). The rotation of all the biofungicides with Switch[®] significantly reduced disease incidence and severity by more than 78 and 77 % compared to the untreated control. Interestingly, disease suppression provided by Diplomat 5SC®, DSD, TST, FSF and SSS were comparable to that of the LSP (Table 5.3). At Farmington, disease incidence and severity ranged from 7.59 to 32.9 % and 3.41 to 23.2 %, respectively after the 2nd application. After the 3rd fungicide application, incidence and severity ranged from 4.09 to 23.8 % and 1.92 to 10.8 %, respectively (Table 5.3). After the 2nd fungicide application, both stand-alone and their rotation with Switch[®] significantly reduced disease with over 55 and 66 % less incidence and severity, respectively compared to the untreated control. Disease control achieved by stand-alone treatments and their rotation with Switch[®] were comparable to the disease suppression achieved by LSP. After the 3rd fungicide

application, Diplomat 5SC[®], TST and FSF significantly reduced disease incidence and severity by over 30 and 37 %, respectively which were comparable to the LSP (Table 5.3).

	Pigeon Hill				Blue Mountain			
	2 nd app	lication	3 rd app	lication	2 nd app	lication	3 rd app	lication
Treatment	Inci (%)	Sev (%)						
Control	6.90 abc	5.40 bc	1.81	1.81	1.82	1.68	0	0
Diplomat 5SC [®]	1.65 c	1.65 c	0.59	0.59	1.25	0.87	0	0
Timorex Gold [®]	9.12 ab	9.18 ab	0	0	0.22	0	0	0
Fracture [®]	5.81 bc	5.54 bc	0	0	0	0	0	0
Serenade MAX [®]	5.72 bc	5.27 bc	0.36	0.36	0	0	0	0
DSD	5.87 bc	5.14 bc	0.79	0.64	2.67	0.02	0	0
TST	11.7 a	11.7 a	0	0	0	0	0	0
FSF	2.21 c	1.98 c	0	0	0.14	0.08	1.74	1.63
SSS	5.02 bc	3.44 c	0	0	0	0	0	0
LSP	5.71bc	5.71 c	0	0	0	0	0	0
ANOVA ^a	P=0.0337	P=0.0102	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS	NS

Table 5.2. Botrytis blight incidence (inci %) and severity (sev %) observed in wild blueberries at Pigeon Hill and Blue Mountain, Nova Scotia, following biofungicide and fungicide applications in 2018.

^a Analysis of variance (ANOVA) results refer to treatment effects that were either not significant (NS) or significant at P<0.05. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. Data in a column with the same letters are not significantly different at α =0.05. Diplomat 5SC[®] - Switch[®] - Diplomat 5SC[®] (DSD), Timorex Gold[®] - Switch[®] - Timorex Gold[®] (TST), Fracture[®] - Switch[®] - Fracture[®] (FSF), Serenade MAX[®] - Switch[®] - Serenade MAX[®] (SSS), Luna Tranquility[®] - Switch[®] - Pristine[®] (LSP)

155

	Earltown			Farmington				
	2 nd app	olication	3 rd app	lication	2 nd app	lication	3 rd app	lication
Treatment	Inci (%)	Sev (%)	Inci (%)	Sev (%)	Inci (%)	Sev (%)	Inci (%)	Sev (%)
Control	41.9 a	34.6 a	16.7 a	13.01 a	32.9 a	23.2 a	14.5 bc	7.37 ab
Diplomat 5SC [®]	8.95 c	5.87 c	1.67 bc	1.00 cd	9.3 b	6.81 b	10.1 bcd	4.62 bcd
Timorex Gold [®]	23.8 b	9.79 bc	7.57 b	4.58 bcd	14.2 b	6.17 b	14.1 bc	8.11 ab
Fracture®	24.2 b	18.4 b	8.32 b	7.50 b	11.3 b	4.50 b	23.9 a	10.6 a
Serenade MAX [®]	16.6 bc	9.97 bc	8.01 b	5.55 bc	10.2 b	4.69 b	14.9 bc	6.75 abc
DSD	6.90 c	3.67 c	2.27 bc	2.06 cd	11.5 b	4.33 b	16.9 ab	10.0 a
TST	8.95 c	5.12 c	3.66 bc	2.93 bcd	11.6 b	7.84 b	8.23 cd	2.55 cd
FSF	11.1 c	6.37 c	1.11 c	0.94 cd	14.7 b	4.89 b	16.9 ab	4.63 bcd
SSS	12.9 bc	3.99 c	2.79 bc	0.97 cd	12.7 b	3.41 b	16.5 abc	9.40 a
LSP	8.13 c	2.97 c	1.10 c	0.33 d	7.59 b	3.41 b	4.09 d	1.92 d
ANOVA ^a	P<0.0001	P<0.0001	P<0.0001	P<0.0001	p=0.0008	p<0.0001	P=0.0004	P=0.0002

Table 5.3. Botrytis blight incidence (inc %) and severity (sev %) observed in wild blueberries at Earltown and Farmington, Nova Scotia, following biofungicide and fungicide applications in 2019.

^a Analysis of variance (ANOVA) results refer to treatment effects that were either not significant (NS) or significant at P<0.05. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. Data in a column with the same letters are not significantly different at α =0.05. Diplomat 5SC [®]- Switch[®] - Diplomat 5SC[®] (DSD), Timorex Gold[®]- Switch[®] - Timorex Gold[®] (TST), Fracture[®] - Switch[®] - Fracture[®] (FSF), Serenade MAX[®] - Switch[®] - Serenade MAX[®] (SSS), Luna Tranquility[®] - Switch[®] - Pristine[®] (LSP).

There was a significant treatment effect on yield components at Pigeon Hill and Blue Mountain in 2018. At Pigeon Hill, Fracture[®], TST and FSF resulted in significantly high set fruit per stem with over 30% more set fruit than untreated control and LSP (Table 5.4). At Blue Mountain, the convention control program resulted in the highest number of set fruit (5.04).

In 2019, there was no significant treatment effect (P > 0.05) yield components at Earltown. At Farmington, Diplomat 5SC[®], Fracture[®], FSF, SSS and LSP resulted in higher set fruit per stem with over 28 % more set fruit compared to the untreated control. Among all the treatments, LSP had the highest fruit set per stem (Table 5.4).

There was a significant treatment effect in harvestable berry yield at Pigeon Hill and Blue Mountain in 2018. TST, FSF and SSS resulted in improved berry yield compared to the untreated control with over 34.7, 26.0 and 33.2 % more berry yield, respectively at Pigeon Hill. At Blue Mountain, none of the treatments increased yield compared to the control and some treatments had lower yield than the control (Table 5.4). Diplomat 5SC[®], Timorex Gold[®], and FSF resulted in improved berry yield 14, 8 and 7%, respectively.

In 2019, there was also a significant treatment effect on berry yield. Although significant, most of the treatments were not different from the untreated control and among each other (Table 5.6). At Earltown, no treatments increased yield compared to the control. However, at Farmington, several treatments increased yield. Yield in the Diplomat treatment was equivalent to LSP. (Table 5.4).

		2018	2019		
Treatment	Pigeon Hill	Blue Mountain	Earltown	Farming ton	
Control	5.55 de	3.09 bcd	7.34	7.90 d	
Diplomat 5SC®	4.59 e	3.98 abc	3.80	11.1 bc	
Timorex Gold [®]	5.83 de	3.62 abcd	7.87	8.91 cd	
Fracture®	7.93 bc	2.32 d	4.79	11.2 bc	
Serenade MAX [®]	2.16 f	4.65 ab	6.65	9.77 bcd	
DSD	4.74 e	2.76 cd	8.53	10.5 bcd	
TST	8.20 ab	3.84 abc	7.76	9.65 bcd	
FSF	9.63 a	3.58 abcd	7.45	12.4 b	
SSS	6.56 cd	2.42 d	8.03	12.3 b	
LSP	4.82 e	5.04 a	5.61	15.6 a	
ANOVA ^a	P<0.0001	P=0.0111	NS	P=0.0001	

Table 5.4. Yield component (fruit set per shoot/stem) observed from wild blueberry field following biofungicide and fungicide applications.

^a Analysis of variance (ANOVA) results refer to treatment effects that were either not significant (NS) or significant at P<0.05. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. Data in a column with the same letters are not significantly different at α =0.05.

Diplomat 5SC[®] - Switch[®] - Diplomat 5SC[®] (DSD), Timorex Gold[®] - Switch[®] - Timorex Gold[®] (TST), Fracture[®] - Switch[®] - Fracture[®] (FSF), Serenade MAX[®] - Switch[®] - Serenade MAX[®] (SSS), Luna Tranquility[®] - Switch[®] - Pristine[®] (LSP)

	2018		2019		
Treatment	Pigeon Hill	Blue Mountain	Earltown	Farmington	
Control	252.8 de	383.3 ab	252.3 a	566.7 c	
Diplomat 5SC®	317.9 abcd	437.2 a	118.9 f	779.0 ab	
Timorex Gold [®]	295.1 abcd	414.5 a	181.3 bcde	763.5 b	
Fracture®	289.6 bcd	294.1 bc	137.6 ef	710.0 bc	
Serenade MAX [®]	186.3 e	273.5 c	167.5 def	710.4 bc	
DSD	283.5 cd	382.9 ab	183.4 abcde	812.3 ab	
TST	386.9 a	282.2 c	248.2 ab	562.2 c	
FSF	341.8 ac	409.6 a	206.8 abcd	682.4 bc	
SSS	378.6 a	284.9 c	171.6 cdef	733.1 b	
LSP	287.9 bcd	283.9 c	e 237.8 abc		
ANOVA ^a	P=0.0003	P=0.0003	P=0.0001	P=0.0002	

Table 5.5. Harvestable berry yield $(g \cdot m^{-2})$ observed from wild blueberry field after biofungicide and fungicide applications.

^a Analysis of variance (ANOVA) results refer to treatment effects that were either not significant (NS) or significant at P<0.05. Mean separation was completed using LSD test procedure. Data in a column with the same letters are not significantly different at α =0.05.

Diplomat 5SC[®] - Switch[®] - Diplomat 5SC[®] (DSD), Timorex Gold[®] - Switch[®] - Timorex Gold[®] (TST), Fracture[®] - Switch[®] - Fracture[®] (FSF), Serenade MAX[®] - Switch[®] - Serenade MAX[®] (SSS), Luna Tranquility[®] - Switch[®] - Pristine[®] (LSP)

5.5 DISCUSSION

Botrytis cinerea is a high-risk polycyclic pathogen which causes floral blight disease in blueberries under conducive environmental conditions. In view of this, frequent application of control products, especially chemical fungicides, are carried out to maintain high crop value and reduce yield losses in fields. Despite this, *B. cinerea* continues to cause significant losses in wild blueberry fields due to the development of resistance among the pathogen population (Abbey, 2017). To this effect, the implementation of an integrated disease management strategy which involves the use of both biofungicides, and conventional fungicides would be beneficial for the successful control of Botrytis blossom blight in wild blueberry fields.

In this study, the application of biofungicides were able to suppress Botrytis blight infection in both years, however, disease pressures varied between the two years and the time of disease assessment. Although there were significant Botrytis infection periods throughout the flowering period in both years, environmental conditions played a significant role in this variation in disease pressures (Appendix 4, Tables 6-9, Figures A2-A3). A significant frost occurrence (-3.3 ^oC) (Appendix 4, Figure A1 and Appendix 4, Figure A2-A3) affected the flower tissues which explains the low disease pressures in 2018 compared to 2019. Also, flower tissues assessed after the 2nd fungicide applications had higher disease level because the 2nd application occurred at full bloom (stages F6 - F7), a stage at which flower tissues are most susceptible to disease infection (Hildebrand et al., 2001; Abbey et al., 2018).

This study demonstrated that the application of biofungicides significantly reduced disease development in most situations. Generally, many natural compounds including polyoxin D (Dowling et al., 2016; Brannen et al., 2020), banda de lupinus albus doce (BLAD) (Monteiro et al., 2015; Abbey et al., 2020) and tea tree oil (Cheng and Shao 2011; Shao et al. 2013) as well as biocontrol agents such as *Bacillus* spp. (Lee et al., 2006; Martínez-Absalón et al., 2014) are well known to be effective in the management of *B. cinerea* and several plant pathogens. Due to the extensive biofungicide research, several modes of action are known to exist and are well understood (Lahlali et al., 2011; Nie et al., 2017; Sarrocco et al., 2017). While some are known to have simple and direct modes of action, others such as *Bacillus* spp. have complex modes of action (Cawoy et al., 2011). Polyoxin D interferes

with the activities of chitin synthetase which results in the inhibition of chitin formation in the fungal cell wall (Becker et al., 1983; Adaskaveg et al., 2011). Similarly, BLAD is also known to interfere with fungal chitin by binding and degrading chitin through the removal of the N-acetyl-D-glucosamine terminal in chitin (Monteiro et al., 2015; APVMA, 2017). Also, the terpenoids (terpinen-4-ol) content of tea tree oil has been reported to act on cell membranes and alter the permeability of fungal cells including *B. cinerea* (Carson et al., 2006; Yu et al., 2015). *Bacillus* spp. has been identified to suppress pathogens through the production of antibiotics and induction of host resistance (Niu et al., 2011; Pathma et al., 2011; Chowdappa et al., 2013; Ji et al., 2013). Given the extensive reports on the use of biofungcides and their modes of action, it is not surprising that Diplomat 5SC[®], Timorex Gold[®], Fracture[®] and Serenade MAX[®] suppressed Botrytis blossom blight in wild blueberry, and in some cases were comparable to the convention control program in this study.

Generally, the combination of different biofungicides have been touted to be an effective way of disease control. This is to help address the inconsistencies in disease control experienced with stand-alone application of biofungicide. The effectiveness of biofungicides is well known to be greatly influenced by environmental conditions such as temperature (Xu et al., 2011; De Cal et al., 2012; Sylla et al., 2015). As a part of addressing this challenge, many studies have achieved significant disease control when biofungicides are combined as a tank mix or in alternation with compatible chemical fungicides (Elad et al., 1993; Gilardi et al., 2008; Boukaew et al., 2013; Ons et al., 2020). In Elad et al. (1993), a potential synergistic effect was observed when a mixture of *T. harzianum* (T-39) with a dicarboximide fungicide resulted in up to 96% control of grey mould in cucumber. In another study, the mixed application of *T. harzianum* (Jn14) with cyprodinil, fludioxonil and pyrimethanil provided an absolute inhibition gray mould disease severity strawberry (Barakat et al., 2017).

In this study, it was hypothesized that the integration of biofungicide treatments with a chemical fungicide would have the potential to improve efficacy and reduce variability of biofungicides. It is therefore not surprising that the rotation of Diplomat 5SC[®], Timorex Gold[®], Fracture[®] and Serenade MAX[®] with Switch[®] also resulted in significant disease control, especially at the Earltown site. It is also noteworthy that biofungicides and their rotation with the chemical fungicides provided disease control similar to the conventional control program of three chemical fungicide applications. This is important because harvested fruit from fields treated with biofungicide/or their rotation with a conventional are far less likely to have chemical residues.

The combination of biofungicide and Switch[®] (a.i fludioxonil, FRAC group 12), a signal transduction inhibitor and cyprodinil (FRAC group 9), an amino acid and protein synthesis inhibitor) with different modes of action falls in line with the concept of integrated pest management. This approach protects the various components of the management strategy from total failure. For instance, the application of Switch[®] will help to prevent total disease control failure in the event that the environmental conditions do not favour the establishment of biocontrol agents or biodegradation of natural compounds. In addition, the rotation of biofungicide with Switch[®] helps to reduce the number of chemical fungicide applications from 3 to 1. This will have a practical implication on growers and the environment as they will have to use less amount of chemical fungicides and environmental pollution from excessive use of chemical fungicides. Also, the timing of the Switch[®] application in these trials was based on the desire to ensure good disease control and avoid or completely reduce fungicide residue in harvested berries. This is possible because the chemical fungicide was applied at full bloom when disease pressures were most likely to be high (Hildebrand et al., 2001). It has been reported that biofungicides are less effective when disease pressures are high (Hofstein and Chapple, 1999; Reiss and Jørgensen, 2017), hence rotating with conventional fungicides is critical in achieving

adequate disease control. The timing of Switch[®] treatment helps to extend the pre-harvest interval which can contribute significantly to residue reduction. Also, the Switch[®] application was made while the flowers are in bloom and not as much of the developing ovary is exposed to the chemical fungicides. Being able to produce residue free berries to meet international MRLs is very important, as most wild blueberries are exported to Europe and Asia with strict and limited MRLs.

Although the biofungicides used in this study have shown great potential as alternatives for conventional fungicides, there are some reports of resistance development among *B. cinerea* populations from strawberry fields. For instance, *B. cinerea* isolates with reduced sensitivity to polyoxin have been reported from commercial strawberry fields in the USA (Dowling et al., 2016) and sweet basil in Israel (Mamiev et al., 2013). This could be because these natural compounds act directly on the fungi and given the genetic diversity and high-risk nature of *B. cinerea*, there is the potential for resistance development (Dowling et al., 2016). In view of this, resistance management may be necessary for control strategies which include polyoxin D.

In this study, the application of biofungicides and their rotation led to improved fruit set (fruit per stem) in two of the four trials. This can partly be attributed to the effective disease suppression obtained from the application of biofungicides. Although not all the fungicides resulted in consistent harvestable berry yield, it is worth mentioning that treatments such as Diplomat 5SC[®], Timorex Gold[®], TST, FSF and SSS resulted in ~20% more berries in two of the four trials. The inconsistency observed among some of the treatments can partly be attributed to the variability in plant populations in wild blueberry fields. Wild blueberries are native, naturally occurring and not planted. Hence, significant variations exist among phenotypes and plants density from field to field (Hepler and Yarborough, 1991).

5.6 CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the outcome from this study provides information on the potential of introducing biofungicides into Botrytis blight management programs. The application of biofungicides alone and their rotation with Switch[®] yielded a promising result. Significant disease suppression was obtained with stand-alone applications of biofungicides as well as their rotation with Switch[®] in some trials when disease pressure was high. This study revealed that biofungicides can stand alone in the control of Botrytis blight, however, their integration with low-risk fungicides is a more promising approach.

CHAPTER 6: GENERAL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

6.1 GENERAL DISCUSSION

Botrytis blossom blight has been one of the major blueberry diseases of concern to the blueberry industry. Once Botrytis infection is observed, it is always assumed to be present in the field due to the production of abundant conidia and the formation of sclerotia that can withstand harsh conditions. Sclerotia and dormant mycelia within field debris and neighbouring bushes germinate to produce macroconidia and ascospores which serves as primary inoculum source (Dewey and Grant-Downton, 2016). Many products especially chemical fungicides and the use of biofungicides have been employed to help manage Botrytis blight on wild blueberry fields. Regardless of these products, there are Botrytis control challenges faced by the industry. These include concerns regarding fungicide resistance and loss of product efficacy, pesticide residue in berries, and limited fungicide mobility within flower tissues. Given these challenges, new, cost effective and internationally acceptable management strategies are needed to help address the challenges encountered by the present management activities.

The overall aim of this project was to address the strategic goals of improving yields, production sustainability, environmental safety and reducing the cost of production partly through the understanding of molecular and polyphenol outcome of plant-pathogen interaction. The objective of the study presented in this thesis was to understand the molecular and biochemical response between microbes (*Botrytis cinerea* and *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens*) and wild blueberry flower and their physiological impact on the plant. This thesis also assessed the efficacy, mobility, and persistence of fungicides in floral tissues and berries. Finally, this thesis investigated the use of a reduced risk Botrytis blight control strategy through the combination of chemical and biofungicides.

In this study, new understanding and knowledge have been obtained regarding the response of wild blueberry to both pathogenic and non-pathogenic microbes under field conditions from the experiments in Chapter 3. Wild blueberry plants respond similarly to both B. cinerea and B. amyloliquefaciens which changed overtime and phenotype dependent. This study may serve as a starting point for achieving a better understanding of the wild blueberry-B. cinerea pathosystem and the path to incorporate induced resistance as defense strategies in wild blueberry production. Molecular, biochemical, and physiological changes during plant-microbe interactions have long been recognized as a plant defense/stress response (Huang 2013; Kim et al., 2015; Kumar and Verma, 2018). When plants perceive the presence of microbes or infection by a pathogen, a cascade of signal transduction events occurs which results in the reprogramming of their transcriptome. These events lead to increased expression of different families of genes involved in antimicrobial protein and polyphenolic compound production (Figure 6.1) (Huang 2013; Kumar and Verma, 2018). Although the molecular and biochemical analysis in this study revealed mixed results with regards to response over the time points and phenotypes, it is worth noting the field conditions under which the study was conducted. Wild blueberries are native and perennial plants of North America, hence are always in constant interaction with the environment (both biotic and abiotic factors). Beneficial and pathogenic microbes induce molecular and biochemical changes in plants, hence the mixed result in this study is not surprising (Fujita et al., 2006; Dangi et al., 2018). This was also evident in the basal expression of the studied genes observed in this study. Notwithstanding the potential impact of these external factors, this study revealed that some of the genes, especially the *PR* genes were notably expressed, an indication of their potential involvement in wild blueberry plant defense response.



Figure 6.1. Illustration of the generalized defense mechanisms in plants against pathogens. Red fonts represent key factors and responses discussed in this thesis. Green fonts represent preformed and constitutive defense mechanisms in *Vaccinium* species.

The chapter 3 of this thesis also established that the studied microbes had no significant effect on photosynthetic rate (A), transpiration rate (E), and stomatal conductance (Gs) in wild blueberries. Changes in physiological processes in relation to pathogen infection have long been recognized as a plant stress indicator (Mandal et al., 2009; Withers et al., 2011; Zhao et al., 2011). A decrease in photosynthetic activities has mostly been linked to a reduction in photosynthetic surface area due to necrosis or due to lost/breakdown of chlorophyll (Berger et al., 2007; Shtienberg, 1992). Also, the contrasting effect of pathogen infection on photosynthesis related parameters such as transpiration rate (E), and stomatal conductance (Gs) have been reported. These mixed results are observed due to differences in the type of pathogen (necrotrophic or biotrophic) and the resistance status of the host plant (Shtienberg, 1992; Yang et al., 2016). For example, in wheat and soybean, infection of resistant varieties led to a significant reduction in photosynthesis than susceptible varieties (Zou et al., 2005; Yang et al., 2016). Contrary to these reports, the inoculation of Va and Vm resulted in similar values for physiological parameters, thus no significant difference among the phenotypes and microbes. The reason for this phenomenon could be due to the inability of B. cinerea to infect the photosynthetic tissues of the wild blueberry plant. Unlike Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi and other leaf damaging pathogens such as Septoria spp. and rust (Thekopsora minima) which can destroy leaves, B. cinerea hardly infects wild blueberry leaves due to their thick and waxy cuticle. None of the leaves from the inoculated plants showed any disease symptom/necrosis which is known to negatively affect these physiological parameters. In highbush blueberry leaves infected with Septoria albopunctata resulted in decreased net assimilation rate (NAR) (CO2 assimilation and leaf conductance). A negative effect of increasing necrosis was observed on photosynthesis, with NAR decreasing exponentially as disease severity increased (Roloff et al., 2004). Similarly, Dawson (2009) reported a negative correlation between Septoria leaf spot and leaf rust severity, and net carbon dioxide exchange rates (NCER).

Finally, a negative correlation was reported by Gruber et al. (2012) when they studied the effect of leaf spot (*Blumeriella jaapii*) on tart cherry. As disease severity increased, leaf-level physiological parameters including photosynthesis and stomatal conductance (gs) decreased significantly. *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* is not pathogenic, hence the photosynthetic tissues of the wild blueberry plants were intact.

From a host resistance and disease management point of view, the induction of defense response is very essential. External elicitors (biofungicides or chemical elicitors) can be incorporated into fungicide spray programs to prime/activate sufficient defense response in the plant against pathogen. Regardless of the basal expression, a further increase in the expression levels of defense genes can be achieved with external elicitors (Herman et al., 2007). For instance, in a recent study, the plant-defense eliciting fungal protease from *Acremonium strictum* (PSP1) was demonstrated to induce pathogen defense in soybean under field conditions. In the multi-year, different locations and different genotypes study, foliar application of PSP1 enhanced pathogen defense which effectively reduced late season diseases development in soybean caused by *Septoria glycines*, *Cercospora kikuchii* and *Cercospora sojina* (Chalfoun et al., 2018). Similarly, Yi et al., (2012) demonstrated that pepper seedling treated with benzothiadiazole (0.5 mM BTH) under field conditions resulted in less disease symptoms during a natural bacterial spot and *Cucumber mosaic virus* disease outbreaks.

Plants have long possessed their defense tools to protect themselves and reduce the impact of pest and pathogen attacks. These tools in most situations are not adequate to completely prevent and resist pathogen attacks, hence for adequate and complete protection, plants need external tools and strategies to support them which over the year has been delivered in the form of fungicides, especially in commercial fields. That notwithstanding, these additional support plants receive to survive pathogen attacks is not without challenges. In the quest to improve disease management and address some of the

current challenges regarding fungicide resistance among pathogen population, this study provides evidence to support the adoption of some relatively new fungicides in wild blueberry production. This study (chapter 4) established that Miravis[®] Prime (pydiflumetofen & fludioxonil) and Merivon[®] Xenium (fluxapyroxad & pyraclostrobin) can be a potential alternative to the already existing Botrytis control products. In both years, Miravis[®] Prime and Merivon[®] Xenium consistently provided significant disease control. These two products were effective and, in some cases, better than the already existing Botrytis control products (Luna Tranquility[®] and Switch[®]) registered for use in wild blueberries.

Although these relatively new products were equally effective as the existing products, previous studies have shown some level of resistance development among the pathogen population to the registered fungicides used in wild blueberry production. For instance, *B. cinerea* isolated from wild blueberry fields was found to be developing resistance to the active cyprodinil found in Switch[®] (Abbey, 2017). Although pyrimethanil which is one of the active ingredients in Luna Tranquility[®] has not been tested on *B. cinerea* isolates from wild blueberry fields, it belongs to the same group (FRAC 9) and are classified as a medium risk with known resistance among *B. cinerea* population (FRAC, 2021). Therefore, there is an increased potential of experiencing reduced efficacy with these Botrytis blight registered products over time. Given this, the addition of Miravis[®] Prime and Merivon[®] Xenium as new products for Botrytis blight management in wild blueberries will be essential. With different modes of action represented in these products, there would be an opportunity to implement fungicide programs that would provide acceptable levels of disease control as well as resistance management *B. cinerea* population.

While monitoring the distribution and persistence of fungicides in plant samples, a relatively important concentrations of all the fungicides were observed in the samples collected. A higher concentration of fungicides in corolla is of critical importance regarding disease control. The corolla represents a large proportion of the flower and is the most susceptible and exposed part of the flower (Hildebrand et al., 2001; Abbey et al., 2018). In this regard, it must be mentioned that the very high residue concentrations of fungicides in corolla is important for disease management.

The concentrations between the gynoecium and androecium were similar for all the fungicides and thus there was no mobility preference for any of the organs. A comparison of the concentrations between the corolla, and the gynoecium and androecium, suggests limited mobility of these fungicides within the wild blueberry flower. This finding confirms the local systemicity (translaminar redistribution) of these fungicides (Manaresi and Coatti, 2002; Walter et al., 2007; Warneke et al., 2020). Although the concentration of the tested fungicides in the gynoecium and androecium was lower than in the corolla, they were significantly high to inhibit pathogen development with respect to the EC_{50} of various *B. cinerea* isolates reported in literature (Fernández-Ortuño et al., 2013; Abbey, 2017; He et al., 2020).

All the fungicides in this study were found to be persistent 10 days after the second fungicide application. Generally, fungicides breakdown or dissipation has been reported to be dependent on the plant parts, type of plants, cultivar, and environmental conditions (Fenoll et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2015; Yogendraiah Matadha et al., 2021). Marín et al., (2003) reported the half lives of cyprodinil and fludioxonil to be 2.46 and 1.68 days respectively in lettuce and 4.68 and 4.53 days, respectively in table grapes. Regardless of the fungicide and the recommended rate applied in this study, they were persistent in levels greater than the EC_{50} of *B. cinerea* reported in literature including some resistant isolates (Kim and Xiao, 2010; Vitale et al, 2016). This implies that, when the corolla senesces and drops as the flower develops, there will be adequate concentration of fungicides to inhibit *B. cinerea* development, especially in the persistent calyx where latent infections are observed close to harvest.

With these levels of fungicide residue at fruit set, two doses of each fungicide would be adequate for Botrytis blight control.

In the ripe berries, the fungicides were not just below their corresponding MRLs but below the detection limits of the developed method. This is the first report of these fungicides in wild blueberry; however, the presence of these fungicides has been studied in different crops which corroborates with our findings. For instance, non detectable levels of fludioxonil and low persistence of cyprodinil in grape at 0.03 mg/kg were reported by Marín et al., (2003). Regardless of the MRL allowed for the tested fungicides in blueberries, the non detection of all these fungicides in harvested berries is very significant from a dietary risk (consumer preference for consuming fruit with no detectable residues) and international market point of view.

Results from this study are important because they support the potential of adopting these relatively new control products for Botrytis blight management in wild blueberries. In addition, the two applications of these products for disease control as demonstrated in this study is important towards a reduction in the cost of fungicides and a reduction in the use of chemical fungicides. The implication of minimal to no detectable fungicide residue on berry is important since about 90% of lowbush blueberries are exported to countries with strict MRLs. Therefore, being able to produce residue free berries to meet international MRL is of utmost importance.

Regardless of the effectiveness chemical fungicides, there is always the tendency for fungicide resistance among pathogen population to occur with time. Additionally, dietary, and environmental risks associated with fungicides are reviewed periodically. Through these reviews, some fungicides can be deregistered or their use in specific crops discontinued. Considering this, the identification of alternative disease control products such as biofungicides has become a research priority. Chapter 5 of this study established that biofungicides applied alone or their rotation with chemical fungicide

(Switch[®]) have the potential of reducing disease development in wild blueberry fields, however, the integration with low-risk chemical fungicides is a more promising approach. The use of biofungicides, be it biocontrol agents or extract from plants/microbes in disease control has been in existence for years (Eilenberg et al., 2001; Shafi, et al., 2017; Sood et al., 2020). Extensive studies into the modes of action of these biofungicides have been conducted over the years. Biocontrol agents such as *Bacillus* spp. and Trichoderma spp. and their derivatives are known to act directly against plant pathogens through competition for nutrients or space parasitism, or antibiosis and indirectly through the induction of host resistance machinery (Eilenberg et al., 2001; Dimopoulou et al., 2019). Even though the exact mode of action of plant extracts/essential oils against plant pathogens are not clear, some modes of action that have been reported include cytoplasmic membrane disruption and inhibition of microbial enzymes (Marchese et al., 2017). It is believed that essential oils accumulate in the cell membrane and disrupt the cell structure thereby leading to leakage of cell constituents (Diao et al., 2014). Given these, one can expect that the use of Diplomat 5SC[®] (polyoxin D), Timorex Gold[®] (tea tree oil), Fracture[®] (BLAD), and Serenade MAX[®] (Bacillus subtilis) will result in sufficient disease control. This study has indeed shown that the use of these biofungicides has the potential to reduce disease development in wild blueberry in some situations.

This study also found that the rotation of these biofungicides with the chemical fungicide Switch[®] improved disease control in two of the four trials. The use of biofungicide alone especially biological control agents such as *Bacillus* spp. may be vulnerable to the weather, therefore, limiting their establishment and efficacy against pathogens, therefore affecting their consistency (Xu et al., 2011; Sylla et al., 2015; Wei et al., 2016). In addressing this challenge, the combination of different biofungicides or with compatible chemical fungicides has always been explored and previous studies have shown that this approach improves and ensure consistent disease control (Droby et al., 2009;

Hahn, 2014; Abd-El-Khair et al., 2019). The results from the rotation of the biofungicides with Switch[®] (chapter 5) revealed the ability of this strategy to suppress disease development in wild blueberry, especially Tea tree oil. This result partly agrees with a previous study by Dorighello et al., (2020) who showed that the stand-alone applications of coffee oil and *Bacillus subtilis* were able to reduce the development of Asian soybean rust (*Phakopsora pachyrizhi*), however, the rotation of these biofungicides with commercial fungicide (pyraclostrobin + epoxiconazole) resulted in better and consistent disease control.

The results of this study indicate that the use of Diplomat 5SC[®], Timorex Gold[®], Fracture[®], and Serenade MAX[®] certainly can be considered an alternative to conventional fungicides, however, their combination with chemical fungicides would most likely provide significant and consistent disease control. Although biofungicides are known to provide significant disease control, they generally have low to moderate innate efficacy, hence the high efficacy chemical fungicides act as a guard to ensure disease control in a situation when the biofungicides fail. Additionally, the concept of rotating the biofungicides with chemical fungicides may delay the onset of fungicide resistance by reducing the amount of chemical fungicide usage. With wild blueberry mostly exported to countries with strict MRL regulations, the reduction in chemical fungicides and increased pre-harvest interval from the time of Switch[®] will produce berries with no to minimal fungicide residue.

This study revealed a variable and inconsistent outcome of the different treatments on yield components and harvestable yield from Chapters 3, 4 and 5. Regardless of the significant disease reduction obtained, the impacts of the treatments seem not to translate directly into yield. This suggests other factors likely played a role in the yield data. It should be noted that commercial wild blueberry fields are extremely variable and diverse with multiple *Vaccinium* spp., plant density, and plant coverage. Plant density and coverage within an area is a key determinant of berry yield per specific

area, hence given the randomness of these variability of the field, yield data tend to be often variable (Hepler and Yarborough, 1991). Wild blueberry plants are inherently variable that it is difficult to find two identical clones within a patch. Nonetheless, a recent study by Barai et al, (2022) revealed that the number of leaf and stem functional characteristics are linked to yield related traits. These leaf and stem functional traits can be vital in predicting wild blueberry yields in specific parts of the fields. With this predictive ability, specific fields or parts of field can benefit from targeted management practices. This diversity in commercial fields makes it very challenging to establish conclusions based on only yield parameters in scaled down field experiments but a consideration of several criteria such as stem length, disease severity and incidence, fruit set, and pin heads among others (Kinsman, 1993).

6.2 CONCLUSIONS

This study investigated gene expression changes and physiological alterations during *B. cinerea* and *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* interaction with different wild blueberry phenotypes. Alterations in pathogenesis-related, flavonoid pathway and jasmonate pathway gene transcripts, and alterations of polyphenolic compounds were caused by these microbes. This study provides evidence that the PR genes (*PR3, PR4* and *PR5*) and some of the studied flavonoid pathway genes which were upregulated following infection might play an important role in wild blueberry defense against *B. cinerea*. The *B. amyloliquefaciens* demonstrated the potential of inducing defense related genes such as *PR4, FLS, ANS* and *CCR* in wild blueberry which is suggestive of induced resistance as a mode of action for this biocontrol product. Infection of wild blueberry flowers had no significant impact on photosynthetic rate (A), transpiration rate (E), and stomatal conductance (Gs) which mostly take place within the leaves of the plant. This study provides an insight into the molecular and biochemical mechanisms of plantmicrobe interaction in wild blueberry under field conditions. Wild blueberries interact with microbes

through an increased production of pathogenesis related genes and some flavonoid genes, and the selective accumulation of polyphenolic compounds as part of its defense mechanism. This knowledge could contribute to improving our understanding of how wild blueberry innate immunity may be harnessed to improve disease control. Knowledge of the molecular response of defense genes associated with pathogens can be integrated into IDM to induce natural defense through the application of external elicitors.

All the fungicides showed significant effects in controlling Botrytis blossom blight under field conditions, especially under high disease pressure. Among the fungicides tested in this study, Miravis[®] Prime and Switch[®] were observed to be consistent and the most effective. All the fungicides tested had a similar mobility pattern within the wild blueberry flowers. The mobility of these fungicides was limited within the flower tissue. The tested fungicides were persistent and residue concentrations of all the fungicides in the flower, and at fruit set were enough to suppress *B. cinerea*. Residues were not detected in harvested berries which is important given that most of the harvested wild blueberries are exported to the international market with strict MRL requirements.

Significant disease suppression was obtained with stand-alone applications of biofungicides, however, stand-alone applications of biofungicides provided intermediate levels of disease control. Although polyoxin D was often as effective as combinations with Switch. Switch[®] (conventional fungicide) in rotation with biofungicides (biocontrol agents and natural compounds) resulted in improved Botrytis blossom blight control as well as an increased berry yield in two of the four trials. Fungicide rotation programs are necessary to manage Botrytis blight and to safeguard biofungicides.

REFERENCES

[AAF] Agriculture, Aquaculture and Fisheries (2010). Growth and Development of the Wild Blueberry. Wild Blueberry Fact Sheet A2.0. http://www2.gnb.ca/content/dam/gnb/Departments/10/pdf/ Agriculture/WildBlueberries-BleuetsSauvages/a20e.pdf (Accessed Nov 26, 2021)

[AAFC] Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada. (2017). Crop profile for lowbush blueberry in Canada, 2014. Catalogue No. A118-10/31-2014E-PDF. AAFC No. 12595E. https://publications.gc.ca/site/eng/9.829861/publication.html. (Accessed June 13, 2022)

Aalders, L.E. and Hall, I. V. (1964). A comparison of flower-bud development in the lowbush blueberry, *Vaccinium angustifolium* Ait. under greenhouse and field conditions. J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci., 85: 281-284.

Abbey, J. A. (2017). Sustainable management of Botrytis blossom blight in wild blueberry (Vaccinium
angustifolium
Aiton).Master's
Thesis.:DalhousieUniversity.https://dalspace.library.dal.ca/bitstream/handle/10222/73451/Abbey-Joel-MSc-AGRI-October-
2017.pdf2017.pdf

Abbey, J. A., Percival, D., Asiedu, S. K., and Schilder, A. (2018). Susceptibility to Botrytis blight at different floral stages of wild blueberry phenotypes. In North American Blueberry Researchers and Extension Workers (NABREW) Conference; August 12–15; Orono, Maine, USA https://digitalcommons.library.umaine.edu/nabrew2018/proceedingpapers/proceedingpapers/19/

Abbey, J. A., Percival, D., Asiedu, S. K., Prithiviraj, B., and Schilder, A. (2020). Management of Botrytis blossom blight in wild blueberries by biological control agents under field conditions. Crop Prot. 131: 105078.

Abbey, J., Percival P., Abbey, L, Asiedu, S. K. Prithriviraj, B., and Schilder, A. (2018). Biofungicides as alternative to synthetic fungicide control of grey mould (*Botrytis cinerea*) – prospects and challenges. Biocontrol Sci Techn. 29(3): 207-228.

Abbey, J., Percival, D., Asiedu, S. K., Prithriviraj, B. and Schilder, A., (2018). Preliminary sensitivity assessment of *Botrytis cinerea* isolates to four fungicides from wild blueberry fields. *In* Joint meeting of the Canadian Phytopathological Society and the Quebec Society for the Protection of Plants, 2018. Can. J. Plant Pathol., DOI: 10.1080/07060661.2019.1519163 (*Abstract*)

Abd-El-Khair, H., Elshahawy, I. E. and Haggag, H. E. (2019). Field application of *Trichoderma* spp. combined with thiophanate-methyl for controlling *Fusarium solani* and *Fusarium oxysporum* in dry bean. Bull Natl. Res. Cent., 43(1), 1-9.

Abdelkhalek, A., Al-Askar, A. A., and Behiry, S. I. (2020). *Bacillus licheniformis* strain POT1 mediated polyphenol biosynthetic pathways genes activation and systemic resistance in potato plants against Alfalfa mosaic virus. Sci. Rep., 10(1), 1-16.

Abdel-Monaim, M. F. (2017). Evaluation of the accumulation of pathogenesis related (PR) proteins and phenolic compounds in response to biotic and abiotic elicitors as mechanism for immune response to fusarium wilt disease in *Faba bea*. J. Plant Pathol. Microbiol. 8:2. doi: 10.4172/2157-7471.1000396

Abramians, A. A. and Gubler, W. D. (2017). Evaluation of fungicide programs for management of Botrytis bunch rot of grapes. <u>https://ucanr.edu/sites/eskalenlab/files/311061.pdf.</u> (Accessed June 13, 2022)

AbuQamar, S., Chen, X., Dhawan, R., Bluhm, B., Salmeron, J., Lam, S., ... and Mengiste, T. (2006). Expression profiling and mutant analysis reveals complex regulatory networks involved in Arabidopsis response to *Botrytis* infection. Plant J., 48(1), 28-44.

Achala, K. C., Xavier, K., and Vallad, G. E. (2017). At-bloom Applications of Merivon Provides Season-long Control of Anthracnose on Pomegranate in Florida. In 2017 APS Annual Meeting. APSNET.

Adachi, H., Ishihama, N., Nakano, T., Yoshioka, M., and Yoshioka, H. (2016). *Nicotiana benthamiana* MAPK-WRKY pathway confers resistance to a necrotrophic pathogen *Botrytis cinerea*. Plant Signal. Behav. 11(6), e1183085. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15592324.2016.1183085</u>

Adaskaveg, J. E, Gubler, W. D, Michailides, T. J., and Holtz, B. A. (2011). Efficacy and timing of fungicides, bactericides, and biologicals for deciduous tree fruit, nut, strawberry, and vine crops 2011. UC Davis: Department of Plant Pathology. (Accessed, May 13, 2020). https://escholarship.org/uc/item/05b5z3vs.

Adikaram, N. K., Joyce, D. C. and Terryc, L. A. (2002). Biocontrol activity and induced resistance as a possible mode of action for *Aureobasidium pullulans* against gray mould of strawberry fruit. Australas. Plant Pathol., 31(3): 223-229

Agrios G. N. (2005). Plant pathology, 5th Edition. Elsevier, Academic press. San Diego, California, 510-514p.

Agudelo-Romero, P., Erban, A., Rego, C., Carbonell-Bejerano, P., Nascimento, T., Sousa, L., ... and Fortes, A. M. (2015). Transcriptome and metabolome reprogramming in *Vitis vinifera* cv. Trincadeira berries upon infection with *Botrytis cinerea*. J. Exp. Bot, 66(7), 1769-1785.

Ali, M., Cheng, Z., Ahmad, H., and Hayat, S. (2018). Reactive oxygen species (ROS) as defenses against a broad range of plant fungal infections and case study on ROS employed by crops against *Verticillium dahlia* wilts. J. Plant Interact. 13(1), 353-363.

Ali, S., Mir, Z. A., Tyagi, A., Bhat, J. A., Chandrashekar, N., Papolu, P. K., Rawat, S., and Grover, A. (2017). Identification and comparative analysis of *Brassica juncea* pathogenesis-related genes in response to hormonal, biotic and abiotic stresses. Acta Physiol. Plant. 39(12), 1-15

Alizadeh, H., Behboudi, K., Ahmadzadeh, M., Javan-Nikkhah, M., Zamioudis, C., Pieterse, C. M. J., and Bakker, P. A. H. M. (2013). Induced systemic resistance in cucumber and *Arabidopsis thaliana* by the combination of *Trichoderma harzianum* Tr6 and *Pseudomonas* sp. Ps14. Bio. Control. 65(1), 14-23

Allan-Wojtas, P. M., Forney, C. F., Carbyn, S. E., and Nicholas, K. U. K. G. (2001). Microstructural indicators of quality-related characteristics of blueberries—an integrated approach. LWT - Food Sci. Technol, 34(1), 23-32.

Amil-Ruiz, F., Blanco-Portales, R., Munoz-Blanco, J., and Caballero, J. L. (2011). The strawberry plant defense mechanism: a molecular review. Plant Cell Physiol. 52(11), 1873-1903.

Angioni, A., Sarais, G., Dedola, F., and Caboni, P. (2006). Pyrimethanil residues on table grapes Italia after field treatment. J. Environ. Sci. Health B, 41(6), 833-841.

Aoki, Y., Haga, S., and Suzuki, S. (2020). Direct antagonistic activity of chitinase produced by Trichoderma sp. SANA20 as biological control agent for grey mould caused by *Botrytis cinerea*. Cogent Biol., 6(1), 1747903.

APVMA, 2017. Public release summary on the evaluation of the new active BLAD (Banda de Lupinus albus doce) in the product PROBLAD PLUS fungicide. Australian Pesticides and Veterinary Medicines Authority. ISSN: 1443–1335. <u>http://www.apvma.gov.au</u> (Accessed September 18, 2018)

APVMA. (2017). Public release summary on the evaluation of the new active BLAD (Banda de Lupinus albus doce) in the product PROBLAD PLUS fungicide. Australian Pesticides and Veterinary Medicines Authority. ISSN: 1443–1335. (Accessed May 13, 2020). http://www.apvma.gov.au.

Aragón, W., Reina-Pinto, J. J., and Serrano, M. (2017). The intimate talk between plants and microorganisms at the leaf surface. J. Exp. Bot, 68(19), 5339-5350.

Arena, M. E., Postemsky, P., and Curvetto, N. R. (2012). Accumulation patterns of phenolic compounds during fruit growth and ripening of *Berberis buxifolia*, a native *Patagonian* species. N. Z. J. Bot, 50(1), 15-28.

Augusto, J., and Brenneman, T. B. (2012). Assessing systemicity of peanut fungicides through bioassay of plant tissues with *Sclerotium rolfsii*. Plant dis., 96(3), 330-337.

Avenot, H. F. and Michailides, T. J. (2010). Progress in understanding molecular mechanisms and evolution of resistance to succinate dehydrogenase inhibiting (SDHI) fungicides in phytopathogenic fungi. Crop Prot., 29(7): 643-651.

Avenot, H. F., Quattrini, J., Puckett, R., and Michailides, T. J. (2018). Different levels of resistance to cyprodinil and iprodione and lack of fludioxonil resistance in *Botrytis cinerea* isolates collected from pistachio, grape, and pomegranate fields in California. Crop Prot., 112, 274-281.

Azuma, A., Yakushiji, H., Koshita, Y., and Kobayashi, S. (2012). Flavonoid biosynthesis-related genes in grape skin are differentially regulated by temperature and light conditions. Planta, 236(4), 1067-1080. doi.org/10.1007/s00425-012-1650-x

Bacete, L., Mélida, H., Miedes, E., and Molina, A. (2018). Plant cell wall-mediated immunity: cell wall changes trigger disease resistance responses. Plant J. 93(4), 614-636. Backes, A., Charton, S., Planchon, S., Esmaeel, Q., Sergeant, K., Hausman, J. F., ... and Guerriero, G.

(2021). Gene expression and metabolite analysis in barley inoculated with net blotch fungus and plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria. Plant Physiol. Biochem. 168, 488-500.

Balthazar, C., Cantin, G., Novinscak, A., Joly, D. L., and Filion, M. (2020). Expression of putative defense responses in cannabis primed by *Pseudomonas* and/or *Bacillus* strains and infected by *Botrytis cinerea*. Front. Plant Sci., 11, 1873.

Banerjee, K., Utture, S., Dasgupta, S., Kandaswamy, C., Pradhan, S., Kulkarni, S., and Adsule, P. (2012). Multiresidue determination of 375 organic contaminants including pesticides, polychlorinated biphenyls and polyaromatic hydrocarbons in fruits and vegetables by gas chromatography–triple quadrupole mass spectrometry with introduction of semi-quantification approach. J. Chromatogr. A. 1270, 283-295. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chroma.2012.10.066</u>

Barai, K., Calderwood, L., Wallhead, M., Vanhanen, H., Hall, B., Drummond, F. and Zhang, Y-J. (2022). High variation in yield among wild blueberry genotypes: Can yield be predicted by leaf and stem functional trait? Agronomy.12 (3), 617.

Barakat, R. M., and Al-Masri, M. I. (2017). Effect of *Trichoderma harzianum* in combination with fungicides in controlling gray mould disease (*Botrytis cinerea*) of strawberry. American J. Plant Sci, 8(04), 651.

Bardas, G.A., Veloukas, T., Koutita, O. and Karaoglanidis, G.S. (2010). Multiple resistance of *Botrytis cinerea* from kiwifruit to SDHIs, QoIs and fungicides of other chemical groups. Phytopathology, 98(4): 443-450.

Barker, W. G., and Collins, W. B. (1963). Growth and Development of the Lowbush Blueberry: Apical Abortion. Canad. J. Bot 41(9), 1319-1324

Bassil, N. V. (2012). Microsatellite markers: valuable in *Vaccinium* L. Int. J. Fruit Sci. 12(1-3), 288-293.

Becker, J. M., Covert, N. L., Shenbagamurthi, P., Steinfeld, A. S., and Naider, F. (1983). Polyoxin D inhibits growth of zoopathogenic fungi. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 23(6): 926-929.

Beckerman, J. (2018). Fungicide Mobility for Nursery, Greenhouse, and Landscape Professionals. Diseases Management Strategies, BP-70-W. https://www.extension.purdue.edu/extmedia/bp/bp-70-w.pdf (Accessed July 3, 2020)
Beffa, R., Szell, M., Meuwly, P., Pay, A., Vögeli-Lange, R., Métraux, J. P., Neuhaus, G., Meins, F., and Nagy, F. (1995). Cholera toxin elevates pathogen resistance and induces pathogenesis-related gene expression in tobacco. EMBO J. 14(23), 5753-5761

Bektas, Y., and Eulgem, T. (2015). Synthetic plant defense elicitors. Front. Plant Sci. 5, 804. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2014.00804

Bell, H. P. (1957). The development of the blueberry seed. Can. J. Bot. 35(2), 139-153.

Bell, H. P., and Burchill, J. (1955). Flower development in the lowbush blueberry. Can. J. Bot. 33(3), 251-258.

Benevenuto, R. F., Seldal, T., Hegland, S. J., Rodriguez-Saona, C., Kawash, J., and Polashock, J. (2019). Transcriptional profiling of methyl jasmonate-induced defense responses in bilberry (*Vaccinium myrtillus* L.). BMC Plant Biol. 19(1), 1-18.

Berger, S., Sinha, A. K. and Roitsch, T. (2007). Plant physiology meets phytopathology: plant primary metabolism and plant–pathogen interactions. J. Exp. Bot, 58(15-16), 4019-4026.

Beris, D., Theologidis, I., Skandalis, N., and Vassilakos, N. (2018). *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* strain MBI600 induces salicylic acid dependent resistance in tomato plants against Tomato spotted wilt virus and Potato virus Y. Sci. Rep. 8(1), 1-11.

Bi, C., Chen, F., Jackson, L., Gill, B. S., and Li, W. (2011). Expression of lignin biosynthetic genes in wheat during development and upon infection by fungal pathogens. Plant Mol. Biol. Rep, 29(1), 149-161.

Biała, W., and Jasiński, M. (2018). The phenylpropanoid case-it is transport that matters. Front. Plant Sci, 9, 1610.

Bigeard, J., Colcombet, J., and Hirt, H. (2015). Signaling mechanisms in pattern-triggered immunity (PTI). Mol Plant. 8(4), 521-539

Birchmore, R. J. and Forster, B. (1996). FRAC methods for monitoring sensitivity of *Botrytis cinerea* to anilinopyrimidines. EPPO Bull., 26: 181-197.

Birkhold, K. T., Koch, K. E., and Darnell, R. L. (1992). Carbon and nitrogen economy of developing rabbiteye blueberry fruit. J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci., 117(1), 139-145.

Blakeman, J. P. and Fokkema, N. J. (1982). Potential for biological control of plant diseases on the phylloplane. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol., 20: 167-192.

Blanco-Ulate, B., Vincenti, E., Powell, A.L. and Cantu, D. (2013). Tomato transcriptome and mutant analyses suggest a role for plant stress hormones in the interaction between fruit and Botrytis cinerea. Front. Plant Sci, 4, 142.

Blundell, R., Lynch, M., Wells, S., and Eskalen, A. (2019). Evaluation of fungicide programs for management of Botrytis bunch rot of grapes: 2019 field trials. <u>https://ucanr.edu/sites/eskalenlab/files/313609.pdf</u> (Accessed June 3, 2022)

Boller, T. and Felix, G. (2009). A renaissance of elicitors: perception of microbe-associated molecular patterns and danger signals by pattern-recognition receptors. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol., 60: 379-406.

Borges, G., Degeneve, A., Mullen, W., and Crozier, A. (2010). Identification of flavonoid and phenolic antioxidants in black currants, blueberries, raspberries, red currants, and cranberries. J. Agric. Food Chem. 58(7), 3901-3909.

Boukaew, S., Klinmanee, C., and Prasertsan, P. (2013). Potential for the integration of biological and chemical control of sheath blight disease caused by *Rhizoctonia solani* on rice. World J Microb Biot. 29(10): 1885-1893.

Brannen, P., Smith, P., Louws, F., Hicks, C., Johnson, C., Schnabel, G., Fontenot, K., Burrack, H., Jennings, K., and Mitchem, W. (2020). Southeast regional strawberry integrated pest management guide for plasticulture production. (Accessed, May 10, 2020). https://smallfruits.org/files/2020/02/2020-Strawberry-IPM-Guide.pdf.

Brevis, P. A., NeSmith, D. S., and Wetzstein, H. Y. (2006). Flower age affects fruit set and stigmatic receptivity in rabbiteye blueberry. *HortSci.* 41(7), 1537-1540

Brewer, C. A., Smith, W. K., and Vogelmann, T. C. (1991). Functional interaction between leaf trichomes, leaf wettability and the optical properties of water droplets. Plant Cell Environ. 14(9), 955-962. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3040.1991.tb00965.x</u>

Broekgaarden, C., Caarls, L., Vos, I. A., Pieterse, C. M. J., and Van Wees, S. C. M. (2015). Ethylene: Traffic controller on hormonal crossroads to defense. Plant Physiol. 169(4), 2371-2379. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.15.01020

Bromilow, R. H., and Chamberlain, K. (1995). Principles governing uptake and transport of chemicals. J. C. Plant Contamination: modeling and simulation of organic chemical processes, 37-68.

Brooker, N., Windorski, J. and Blumi, E. (2008). Halogenated coumarins derivatives as novel seed protectants. Commun. Agric. Appl. Biol. Sci., 73(2): 81-89.

Burgess, P. (2020). Guide to weed, insect and disease management in wild blueberry: Nova Scotia Guide to Pest Management in Wild Blueberry 2020. Perennia extension and advisory team. https://www.perennia.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Wild-Blueberry-Pest-Guide-2020.pdf. (Accessed on November 20, 2021)

Calvo-Garrido, C., Roudet, J., Aveline, N., Davidou, L., Dupin, S., and Fermaud, M. (2019). Microbial antagonism toward Botrytis bunch rot of grapes in multiple field tests using one *Bacillus ginsengihumi* strain and formulated biological control products. Front Plant Sci. 10:105.

Cano-Medrano, R. and Darnell, R. L. (1997). Cell number and cell size in parthenocarpicvs. Pollinated blueberry (*Vaccinium ashei*) fruits. Ann. Bot., 80(4), 419-425.

Carisse, O. (2016). Epidemiology and Aerobiology of *Botrytis* spp. In: Fillinger, S., Elad, Y. (eds) *Botrytis* – the Fungus, the Pathogen and its Management in Agricultural Systems. Springer, Cham. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-23371-0_7</u>

Carson, C. F., Hammer, K. A., and Riley, T. V. (2006). *Melaleuca alternifolia* (tea tree) oil: a review of antimicrobial and other medicinal properties. Clin microbiol rev. 19(1): 50-62.

Castoria, R., De Curtis, F., Lima, G., Caputo, L., Pacifico, S. and De Cicco, V. (2001). *Aureobasidium pullulans* (LS-30) an antagonist of postharvest pathogens of fruits: study on its modes of action. Postharvest Biol. Technol. 22(1): 7-17.

Cawoy, H., Bettiol, W., Fickers, P., and Ongena, M. (2011). *Bacillus*-based biological control of plant diseases. In: Stoytcheva M, (ed.). Pesticides in the Modern World – Pesticides Use and Management. Rijeka, Croatia: InTech, p. 274–302.

Chalfoun, N. R., Durman, S. B., González-Montaner, J., Reznikov, S., De Lisi, V., González, V., ... and Welin, B. (2018). Elicitor-based biostimulant PSP1 protects soybean against late season diseases in field trials. Front. Plant Sci. 9, 763.

Chehab, E. W., and Braam, J. (2012). Jasmonates in plant defense responses. In: Witzany, G., Baluška, F. (eds) Biocommunication of Plants. Signaling and Communication in Plants, vol 14. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-23524-5_5</u>

Chehab, E. W., Kaspi, R., Savchenko, T., Rowe, H., Negre-Zakharov, F., Kliebenstein, D., and Dehesh, K. (2008). Distinct roles of jasmonates and aldehydes in plant-defense responses. *PLoS ONE*. 3(4), e1904. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0001904</u>

Chen, C. H., and Hsieh, T. F. (2009). First report of *Botrytis cinerea* causing gray mold of Jamaica cherry in Taiwan. Plant Pathol. 18: 119-123

Cheng, S., and Shao, X. (2011). In vivo antifungal activities of the tea tree oil vapor against *Botrytis cinerea*. In New Technology of Agricultural Engineering (ICAE), 2011 International Conference on New Technology of Agricultural. May 27-29; Zibo, China. IEEE. p. 949-951

Cheynier, V., Comte, G., Davies, K. M., Lattanzio, V., and Martens, S. (2013). Plant phenolics: recent advances on their biosynthesis, genetics, and ecophysiology. Plant Physiol. Biochem.72, 1-20. doi.org/10.1016/j.plaphy.2013.05.009

Cho, J., Lee, J., Lim, C. U., and Ahn, J. (2016). Quantification of pesticides in food crops using QuEChERS approaches and GC-MS/MS. Food Addit. Contam.: Part A, 33(12), 1803-1816.

Chowdappa, P., Kumar, S. M., Lakshmi, M. J., and Upreti, K. K. (2013). Growth stimulation and induction of systemic resistance in tomato against early and late blight by *Bacillus subtilis* OTPB1 or *Trichoderma harzianum* OTPB3. Biol Control. 65(1): 109-117.

Chowdhury, S. P., Uhl, J., Grosch, R., Alquéres, S., Pittroff, S., Dietel, K., ... and Hartmann, A. (2015). Cyclic lipopeptides of *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* subsp. plantarum colonizing the lettuce rhizosphere enhance plant defense responses toward the bottom rot pathogen *Rhizoctonia solani*. Mol. Plant Microbe Interact. 28(9), 984-995. doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-03-15-0066-R

Chu, W., Gao, H., Chen, H., Wu, W., and Fang, X. (2018). Changes in cuticular wax composition of two blueberry cultivars during fruit ripening and postharvest cold storage. *Journal of agricultural and food chemistry*, *66*(11), 2870-2876.

Coertze, S., and Holz, G. (2017). Epidemiology of *Botrytis cinerea* on Grape: Wound Infection by Dry, Airborne Conidia. South African J. Enol. Vitic. 23(2), 72-91. <u>https://doi.org/10.21548/23-2-2157</u>

Collmer, A. (1998). Determinants of pathogenicity and avirulence in plant pathogenic bacteria. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 1(4), 329-335.

Conrath, U., Beckers, G. J., Langenbach, C. J., and Jaskiewicz, M. R. (2015). Priming for enhanced defense. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 53, 97-119. doi.org/10.1146/annurev-phyto-080614-120132

Constantinou, M., Louca-Christodoulou, D., and Agapiou, A. (2021). Method validation for the determination of 314 pesticide residues using tandem MS systems (GC–MS/MS and LC-MS/MS) in raisins: Focus on risk exposure assessment and respective processing factors in real samples (a pilot survey). Food Chem. 360, 129964.

Cordova, L. G., Amiri, A., and Peres, N. A. (2017). Effectiveness of fungicide treatments following the Strawberry Advisory System for control of Botrytis fruit rot in Florida. Crop Prot. 100, 163-167.

Couto, D., and Zipfel, C. (2016). Regulation of pattern recognition receptor signalling in plants. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 16(9), 537-552. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nri.2016.77</u>

Croteau, R., Kutchan, T. and Lewis, N. (2000). Natural products (secondary metabolites). In: Buchanan, B., Gruissem, W., Joneas, R. (eds). Biochemistry and Molecular Biology of Plants, American Society of Plant Biologists, Rockville, MD. 1250 -1268 pp.

Cui, Q., Liu, Q., Gao, X., Yan, X., and Jia, G. X. (2018). Transcriptome-based identification of genes related to resistance against *Botrytis elliptica* in *Lilium regale*. Can. J. Plant Sci. 98(5), 1058-1071. doi.org/10.1139/cjps-2017-0254

Dai, X., Wang, G., Yang, D. S., Tang, Y., Broun, P., Marks, M. D., ... and Zhao, P. X. (2010). TrichOME: a comparative omics database for plant trichomes. Plant Physiol. 152(1), 44-54.

Dalio, R. J. D., Magalhaes, D. M., Rodrigues, C. M., Arena, G. D., Oliveira, T. S., Souza-Neto, R. R., Picchi, S. C., Martins, P. M. M., Santos, P. J. C., Maximo, H. J., Pacheco, I. S., De Souza, A. A., and Machado, M. A. (2017). PAMPs, PRRs, effectors and R-genes associated with citrus-pathogen interactions. Ann. Bot. 119(5), 749-774. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/aob/mcw238</u>

Dangi, A. K., Sharma, B., Khangwal, I. and Shukla, P. (2018). Combinatorial interactions of biotic and abiotic stresses in plants and their molecular mechanisms: systems biology approach. Mol. Biotechnol. 60(8), 636-650.

Daugaard, H. (1999). Cultural methods for controlling *Botrytis cinerea* Pers. in strawberry. Biol. Agric. Hortic. 16(4), 351-361.

David, A., Botías, C., Abdul-Sada, A., Goulson, D., and Hill, E. M. (2015). Sensitive determination of mixtures of neonicotinoid and fungicide residues in pollen and single bumblebees using a scaled down QuEChERS method for exposure assessment. Anal. Bioanal. Chem., 407(26), 8151-8162.

David, A., Botías, C., Abdul-Sada, A., Nicholls, E., Rotheray, E. L., Hill, E. M., and Goulson, D. (2016). Widespread contamination of wildflower and bee-collected pollen with complex mixtures of neonicotinoids and fungicides commonly applied to crops. Environ. Int. 88, 169-178.

David, L., Harmon, A. C., and Chen, S. (2019). Plant immune responses - from guard cells and local responses to systemic defense against bacterial pathogens. Plant Signal. Behav. 14(5), e1588667. https://doi.org/10.1080/15592324.2019.1588667

Dawson, J. K. (2009). Impact of Foliar Diseases on Carbohydrate Dynamics of the Wild Blueberry (*Vaccinium angustifolium* Ait.). MSc Thesis, Dalhousie University.

De Cal, A., Larena, I., Guijarro, B., and Melgarejo, P. (2012). Use of biofungicides for controlling plant diseases to improve food availability. Agriculture. 2(2): 109-124.

de León, I. P., and Montesano, M. (2013). Activation of defense mechanisms against pathogens in mosses and flowering plants. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 14(2), 3178-3200 <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms14023178</u>

DeGomez, T. (1988). Pruning Lowbush Blueberry Fields. The University of Maine, Orono, ME 04469. February 1988 Fact Sheet No. 229, UMaine Extension No. 2168

Delbridge, R and Hildebrand, P. (2007). Botrytis blight control for wild blueberries. Fact sheet No. 212, UMaine Extension No. 2027. <u>https://extension.umaine.edu/blueberries/ factsheets/ disease/212-botrytis-blight-control-for-wild-blueberries</u> (Assessed June 29, 2020).

Delbridge, R. and Hildebrand, P. (1997). Botrytis blight of lowbush blueberry. Nova Scotia: Province of NS. http://www.dal.ca/content/dam/dalhousie/images/sites/wild-blueberry/pdfs/ Botrytis_Blight_%20Lowbush_Blueberry.pdf (Assessed November 26, 2015)

Dempsey, D. A., and Klessig, D. F. (2012). SOS - too many signals for systemic acquired resistance? Trends Plant Sci. 17(9), 538-545 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants.2012.05.011

Deng, Y., and Lu, S. (2017). Biosynthesis and regulation of phenylpropanoids in plants. Crit Rev Plant Sci, 36(4), 257-290.

Deslandes, L., Olivier, J., Peeters, N., Feng, D. X., Khounlotham, M., Boucher, C., Somssich, I., Genin, S., and Marco, Y. (2003). Physical interaction between RRS1-R, a protein conferring resistance to bacterial wilt, and PopP2, a type III effector targeted to the plant nucleus. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 100(13), 8024-8029. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1230660100</u>

Després, C., DeLong, C., Glaze, S., Liu, E. and Fobert, P. R. (2000). The Arabidopsis NPR1/NIM1 protein enhances the DNA binding activity of a subgroup of the TGA family of bZIP transcription factors. Plant Cell, 12(2): 279-290. <u>https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.12.2.279</u>

Dey, D. (2016). Role of secondary metabolites in plant defense. Innov. Farm. 1(4), 115-118.

Diao, W. R., Hu, Q. P., Zhang, H. and Xu, J. G. (2014). Chemical composition, antibacterial activity and mechanism of action of essential oil from seeds of fennel *(Foeniculum vulgare Mill.)*. Food Cont. 35(1), 109-116.

Die, J. V., Román, B., Qi, X., and Rowland, L. J. (2018). Genome-scale examination of NBS-encoding genes in blueberry. Sci. Rep. 8(1), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-21738-7

Dimopoulou, A., Theologidis, I., Liebmann, B., Kalantidis, K., Vassilakos, N., and Skandalis, N. (2019). *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* MBI600 differentially induces tomato defense signaling pathways depending on plant part and dose of application. Sci. Rep. 9(1), 1-12.

Dimpe, K. M., and Nomngongo, P. N. (2016). Current sample preparation methodologies for analysis of emerging pollutants in different environmental matrices. Trends Analyt Chem. 82, 199-207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trac.2016.05.023

Dixon, R. A., Achnine, L., Kota, P., Liu, C. J., Reddy, M. S., and Wang, L. (2002). The phenylpropanoid pathway and plant defence—a genomics perspective. Mol. Plant Pathol., 3(5), 371-390.

Dixon, R. A., Harrison, M. J., and Lamb, C. J. (1994). Early Events in the Activation of Plant DefenseResponses.Annu.Rev.Phytopathol.332:479-501.https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.py.32.090194.002403

Dogterom, M. H., Winston, M. L., and Mukai, A. (2000). Effect of pollen load size and source (self, outcross) on seed and fruit production in highbush blueberry cv. 'Bluecrop' (*Vaccinium corymbosum*; Ericaceae). Am. J. Bot. 87(11), 1584-1591

Domínguez, E., Heredia-Guerrero, J. A., and Heredia, A. (2017). The plant cuticle: old challenges, new perspectives. J. Exp. Bot.68(19), 5251-5255.

Dorighello, D. V., Forner, C., de Campos Leite, R. M. V. B. and Bettiol, W. (2020). Management of Asian soybean rust with *Bacillus subtilis* in sequential and alternating fungicide applications. Australas. Plant Pathol. 49(1), 79-86.

Doughari, J. H. (2015). An Overview of Plant Immunity. J. Plant Pathol. Microbiol. 6(11), 10-4172. https://doi.org/10.4172/2157-7471.1000322

Dowling, M. E., Hu, M. J., and Schnabel, G. (2017). Identification and characterization of *Botrytis fragariae* isolates on strawberry in the United States. Plant Dis. 101(10), 1769-1773. doi.org/10.1094/PDIS-03-17-0316-RE.

Dowling, M. E., Hu, M. J., Schmitz, L. T., Wilson, J. R., and Schnabel, G. (2016). Characterization of *Botrytis cinerea* isolates from strawberry with reduced sensitivity to Polyoxin D zinc salt. Plant Dis. 100(10):2057-2061.

Droby, S., Wisniewski, M., Macarisin, D. and Wilson, C. (2009). Twenty years of postharvest biocontrol research: is it time for a new paradigm? Postharvest Biol. Technol. 52(2), 137-145.

Drummond, F. (2019). Reproductive biology of wild blueberry (*Vaccinium angustifolium* Aiton). Agriculture. 9(4), 69.

Drummond, F. A., Collins, J. A., Choate, B., Woodman, D., Jennings, D. T., Forsythe, H. Y., and Cokendolpher, J. C. (2010). Harvestman (Opiliones) Fauna Associated with Maine Lowbush Blueberry Fields in the Major Production Areas of Washington and Hancock Counties. Environ. Entomol. 39(5), 1428-1440. <u>https://doi.org/10.1603/en09308</u>

Dubos, B. (1987). Fungal antagonism in aerial agrobiocenoses. In: Chet, I. [ed.]. Innovative approaches to plant disease control. John Wiley and Sons, New York, USA, 107-135p.

Dubos, B. (1992). Biological control of *Botrytis*, State-of-the-art. In: Verhoeff, K., Malathrakis, N. E. and Williamson, B. eds). Recent Advances in Botrytis Research. Pudoc Scientific Publishers, Wageningen, The Netherlands, 169-178p.

Dumas, C. and Gaude, T. (1983). Stigma-pollen recognition and pollen hydration. Phytomorphology. 1:191-201.

Dupont, P. Y., Eaton, C. J., Wargent, J. J., Fechtner, S., Solomon, P., Schmid, J., ... and Cox, M. P. (2015). Fungal endophyte infection of ryegrass reprograms host metabolism and alters development. New Phytol. 208(4), 1227-1240.

Eaton, l. J. and McIsaac, D. W. (1997). Pruning wild blueberries: Principles and practices. Wild blueberry facts sheet. Wild blueberry production guide, Nova Scotia. <u>https://cdn.dal.ca/content/dam/dalhousie/images/sites/wildblueberry/pdfs/Pruning%20Wild%20Blueberries.pdf</u> (Assessed June 13, 2022)

Eck, P. (1966). Blueberry culture. Rutgers university press. New Brunswick. NJ. 14-33p.

Edgington, L. V. (1981). Structural requirements of systemic fungicides. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 19(1), 107-124.

Edwards, C. A. (1975). Factors that affect the persistence of pesticides in plants and soils. Pesticide Chemistry–3. Butterworth-Heinemann. pp. 39-56.

Ehlenfeldt, M. K., and Stretch, A. W. (2001). Resistance to blighting by *Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi* in diploid and polyploid *Vaccinium* species. HortSci. 36(5), 955-957. doi.org/10.21273/HORTSCI.36.5.955

Ehlenfeldt, M. K., Rowland, L. J., Ogden, E. L., and Vinyard, B. T. (2007). Floral bud cold hardiness of *Vaccinium ashei*, *V. constablaei*, and hybrid derivatives and the potential for producing northern-adapted rabbiteye cultivars. HortSci. 42(5), 1131-1134. <u>https://doi.org/10.21273/hortsci.42.5.1131</u>

Eichmann, J., Rezzonico, F., and Fahrentrapp, J. (2016). Gene expression analyses of selected genes of *Vitis vinifera* during early infection stages of *Plasmopara viticola* and *Botrytis cinerea*. Acta Hortic. 1188, 279-284. doi:10.17660/ActaHortic.2017.1188.36

Eilenberg, J., Hajek, A. and Lomer, C. (2001). Suggestions for unifying the terminology in biological control. BioControl., 46(4), 387-400.

Elad, Y., and Stewart, A. (2007). Microbial Control of *Botrytis* spp. In: Elad, Y., Williamson, B., Tudzynski, P., Delen, N. (eds) Botrytis: *Biology*, Pathology and Control. Springer, Dordrecht. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4020-2626-3_13</u>

Elad Y., Williamson, B., Tudzynski, P. and Delen, N. (2007). Botrytis: Biology, Pathology and Control. Springer, Dordrecht, The Netherlands. 224- 412p.

Elad, Y., Pertot, I., Prado, A. M. C., and Stewart, A. (2016). Chapter 20: Plant hosts of *Botrytis* spp. In S. Fillinger and Y. Elad (eds). Botrytis - The Fungus, the Pathogen and its Management in Agricultural Systems. Springer, Cham. pp. 413-486. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-23371-0</u>

Elad, Y., Williamson, B., Tudzynski, P. and Delen, N. (2004) Botrytis: Biology, Pathology and Control. Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Kluwer Academic Press.

Elad, Y., Zimand, G., Zaqs, Y., Zuriel, S., and Chet, I. (1993). Use of *Trichoderma harzianum* in combination or alternation with fungicides to control cucumber grey mould (*Botrytis cinerea*) under commercial greenhouse conditions. Plant Pathol. 42(3), 324-332.

El-Kereamy, A., El-Sharkawy, I., Ramamoorthy, R., Taheri, A., Errampalli, D., Kumar, P., and Jayasankar, S. (2011). *Prunus domestica* pathogenesis-related protein-5 activates the defense response pathway and enhances the resistance to fungal infection. PLoS One, 6(3), e17973.

Emmert, E. A. and Handelsman, J. (1999). Biocontrol of plant disease: a (Gram-) positive perspective. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 171(1): 1-9.

Endeshaw, S. T., Murolo, S., Romanazzi, G., and Neri, D. (2012). Effects of Bois noir on carbon assimilation, transpiration, stomatal conductance of leaves and yield of grapevine (*Vitis vinifera*) cv. Chardonnay. Physiol. Plant., 145(2), 286-25.

Falcone Ferreyra, M. L., Rius, S., and Casati, P. (2012). Flavonoids: biosynthesis, biological functions, and biotechnological applications. Front. Plant Sci.: 222. doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2012.00222

Fantke, P., Gillespie, B. W., Juraske, R., and Jolliet, O. (2014). Estimating half-lives for pesticide dissipation from plants. Environ. Sci. Technol., 48(15), 8588-8602.

Faretra, F., Antonacci, E., and Pollastro, S. (1988). Sexual behaviour and mating system of *Botryotinia fuckeliana*, teleomorph of *Botrytis cinerea*. Microbiol. 134(9), 2543-2550.

Farquhar, S., Goff, N. M., Shadbeh, N., Samples, J., Ventura, S., Sanchez, V., and Davis, S. (2009). Occupational health and safety status of indigenous and Latino farmworkers in Oregon. Agric. Saf. Health, 15, 89-102.

Favaron, F., Sella, L., and D'Ovidio, R. (2004). Relationships among endo-polygalacturonase, oxalate, pH, and plant polygalacturonase-inhibiting protein (PGIP) in the interaction between *Sclerotinia sclerotiorum* and soybean. Plant Microbe Interact. 17(12), 1402-1409.

Fenoll, J., Ruiz, E., Hellín, P., Lacasa, A. and Flores, P. (2009). Dissipation rates of insecticides and fungicides in peppers grown in greenhouse and under cold storage conditions. Food Chemistry, 113(2), 727-732.

Fernández-Ortuño, D., Chen, F., and Schnabel, G. (2013). Resistance to cyprodinil and lack of fludioxonil resistance in *Botrytis cinerea* isolates from strawberry in North and South Carolina. Plant Dis. 97(1), 81-85.

Fernández-Ortuño, D., Torés, J. A., De Vicente, A. and Pérez-García, A. (2010). Mechanisms of resistance to QoI fungicides in phytopathogenic fungi. Int. Microbiol. 11(1): 1-9.

Flor, H. H. (1971). Current Status of the Gene-For-Gene Concept. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.py.09.090171.001423

Fones, H., and Preston, G. M. (2012). Reactive oxygen and oxidative stress tolerance in plant pathogenic Pseudomonas. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 327(1), 1-8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6968.2011.02449.x</u>

FRAC, (2019). FRAC Pathogen Risk list. <u>http://www.frac.info/publications</u>. (Accessed July 15, 2020)

FRAC, (2020). Fungicides sorted by mode of action (including FRAC Code numbering).<u>http://www.frac.info/publications</u>. (Accessed July 15, 2020)

FRAC, (2021). Fungal control agents sorted by cross resistance pattern and mode of action (including coding for FRAC Groups on product labels). <u>http://www.frac.info/publications</u> (Accessed March 31, 2022)

FRAC. (2010). FRAC recommendations for fungicide mixtures designed to delay resistance evolution. Retrieved from <u>http://www.frac.info/publications.</u> (Accessed on March 19, 2019)

FRAC. (2021). Fungicide Resistance Action Committee Classification of Fungicides. Retrieved from https://www.frac.info/docs/default-source/publications/frac-mode-of-action-poster/frac-moa-poster-2021_2. (Accessed March 31, 2022)

Fravel, D. R. (2005). Commercialization and implementation of biocontrol. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 43, 337-359.

Freeman, B. C., and Beattie, G. A. (2008). An overview of plant defenses against pathogens and herbivores. Plant Health Instr. doi: 10.1094/PHI-I-2008-0226-01

Fritz, R., Lanen, C., Colas, V. and Leroux, P. (1997). Inhibition of methionine biosynthesis in *Botrytis cinerea* by the anilinopyrimidine fungicide pyrimethanil. Pestic. Sci., 49(1): 40-46.

Fu, Z. Q., and Dong, X. (2013). Systemic Acquired Resistance: Turning Local Infection into Global Defense. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 64, 839-863. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-arplant-042811-105606</u>

Fujita, M., Fujita, Y., Noutoshi, Y., Takahashi, F., Narusaka, Y., Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, K. and Shinozaki, K. (2006). Crosstalk between abiotic and biotic stress responses: a current view from the points of convergence in the stress signaling networks. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 9(4), 436-442.

Gabriolotto, C., Monchiero, M., Negre, M., Spadaro, D., and Gullino, M. L. (2009). Effectiveness of control strategies against *Botrytis cinerea* in vineyard and evaluation of the residual fungicide concentrations. J. Environ. Sci. Health B. 44(4), 389-396.

Gaffney, T., Friedrich, L., Vernooij, B., Negrotto, D., Nye, G., Uknes, S., Ward, E., Kessmann, H., and Ryals, J. (1993). Requirement of salicylic acid for the induction of systemic acquired resistance. Science. 261(5122), 754-756. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.261.5122.754</u>

Ganthaler, A., Stöggl, W., Kranner, I., and Mayr, S. (2017). Foliar phenolic compounds in Norway spruce with varying susceptibility to Chrysomyxa rhododendri: analyses of seasonal and infection-induced accumulation patterns. Front. Plant Sci. 8: 1173. doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2017.01173

Geraats, B. P. J., Bakker, P. A. H. M., Lawrence, C. B., Achuo, E. A., Höfte, M., and Van Loon, L. C. (2003). Ethylene-insensitive tobacco shows differentially altered susceptibility to different pathogens. Phytopathol. 93(7), 813-821. <u>https://doi.org/10.1094/PHYTO.2003.93.7.813</u>

Gibbs, J., Elle, E., Bobiwash, K., Haapalainen, T., and Isaacs, R. (2016). Contrasting pollinators and pollination in native and non-native regions of highbush blueberry production. PloS One, 11(7), e0158937.

Gilardi, G., Manker, D. C., Garibaldi, A., and Gullino, M. L. (2008). Efficacy of the biocontrol agents *Bacillus subtilis* and *Ampelomyces quisqualis* applied in combination with fungicides against powdery mildew of zucchini. J. Plant Dis. Prot. 115(5):208-213.

Gilbert-López, B., García-Reyes, J. F., Fernández-Alba, A. R., and Molina-Díaz, A. (2010). Evaluation of two sample treatment methodologies for large-scale pesticide residue analysis in olive oil by fast liquid chromatography–electrospray mass spectrometry. J. Chromatogr. A. 1217(24), 3736-3747. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chroma.2010.04.025

Gill, U. S., Lee, S., and Mysore, K. S. (2015). Host versus nonhost resistance: Distinct wars with similar arsenals. Phytopathol. 105(5), 580-587. <u>https://doi.org/10.1094/PHYTO-11-14-0298-RVW</u>

Glazebrook, J. (2005). Contrasting Mechanisms of Defense Against Biotrophic and Necrotrophic Pathogens. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 43, 205 <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.phyto.43.040204.135923</u>

Glynn, N., Tedford, E. C., and Harp, T. L. (2018). Adepidyn[®] a new fungicide for Fusarium Head Blight and foliar disease control in wheat. In International Congress of Plant Pathology (ICPP) 2018: Plant Health in A Global Economy. APSNET.

Gond, S. K., Bergen, M. S., Torres, M. S., and White Jr, J. F. (2015). Endophytic *Bacillus* spp. produce antifungal lipopeptides and induce host defence gene expression in maize. Microbiol. Res. 172, 79-87.

González, C., Brito, N., and Sharon, A. (2015). Infection process and fungal virulence factors. In S. Fillinger and Y. Elad (eds). Botrytis - The Fungus, the Pathogen and its Management in Agricultural Systems. Springer, Cham. pp. 229–246) <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-23371-0_12</u>

González, G., Fuentes, L., Moya-León, M. A., Sandoval, C., and Herrera, R. (2013). Characterization of two PR genes from *Fragaria chiloensis* in response to *Botrytis cinerea* infection: A comparison with *Fragaria x ananassa*. Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol. 82, 73-80. doi.org/10.1016/j.pmpp.2013.02.001

González-Fernández, R., Valero-Galván, J., Gómez-Gálvez, F. J., and Jorrín-Novo, J. V. (2015). Unraveling the in vitro secretome of the phytopathogen *Botrytis cinerea* to understand the interaction with its hosts. Front. Plant Sci. 6, 839 <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2015.00839</u>

Gould, J. M. (1983). Probing the structure and dynamics of lignin in situ. What's New in Plant Physiology. 14: 25-91.

Grabke, A., and Stammler, G. (2015). A *Botrytis cinerea* population from a single strawberry field in Germany has a complex fungicide resistance pattern. Plant Dis. 99(8), 1078-1086.

Grabke, A., Fernández-Ortuño, D., and Schnabel, G. (2013). Fenhexamid resistance in *Botrytis cinerea* from strawberry fields in the Carolinas is associated with four target gene mutations. Plant Dis. 97(2), 271-276.

Green, A. S., Williams, J. R. and Stock, D. (1999). Influence of formulants and salt formation on volitilisation and activity of pyrimethanil. Pesticide Sci.54 (3), 313-314.

Dewey and Grant-Downton, R. (2016). *Botrytis*-biology, detection and quantification. In S. Fillinger and Y. Elad (eds). *Botrytis* - The Fungus, the Pathogen and its Management in Agricultural Systems. Springer, Cham. (pp. 17-34).

Gruber, B. R., Kruger, E. L., and McManus, P. S. (2012). Effects of cherry leaf spot on photosynthesis in tart cherry 'Montmorency' foliage. Phytopathol. 102(7), 656-661.

Gruner, K., Griebel, T., Návarová, H., Attaran, E., and Zeier, J. (2013). Reprogramming of plants during systemic acquired resistance. Front. Plant Sci. 252 <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2013.00252</u>

Guofang, X., Xiaoyan, X., Xiaoli, Z., Yongling, L., and Zhibing, Z. (2019). Changes in phenolic profiles and antioxidant activity in rabbiteye blueberries during ripening. Int. J. Food Prop. 22(1), 320-329. doi.org/10.1080/10942912.2019.1580718

Gururani, M. A., Venkatesh, J., Upadhyaya, C. P., Nookaraju, A., Pandey, S. K., and Park, S. W. (2012). Plant disease resistance genes: current status and future directions. Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol. 78, 51-65.

Gutiérrez-Albanchez, E., Gradillas, A., García, A., García-Villaraco, A., Gutierrez-Mañero, F. J., and Ramos-Solano, B. (2020). Elicitation with *Bacillus* QV15 reveals a pivotal role of F3H on flavonoid metabolism improving adaptation to biotic stress in blackberry. PloS One, 15(5), e0232626.

Hahn, M. (2014). The rising threat of fungicide resistance in plant pathogenic fungi: Botrytis as a case study. J. Chem. Biol. 7(4), 133-141.

Haile, Z. M., Pilati, S., Sonego, P., Malacarne, G., Vrhovsek, U., Engelen, K., ... and Moser, C. (2017). Molecular analysis of the early interaction between the grapevine flower and *Botrytis cinerea* reveals that prompt activation of specific host pathways leads to fungus quiescence. Plant Cell Environ. 40(8), 1409-1428. doi.org/10.1111/pce.12937

Hall, I. V., Aalders, L. E., Nickerson, N. F. and Vander, K. S. P. (1979). The biological flora of Canada. *Vaccinium angustifolium* Ait. Sweet lowbush blueberry. Can. Field-Nat. 93: 415-427.

Hamid, R., Khan, M. A., Ahmad, M., Ahmad, M. M., Abdin, M. Z., Musarrat, J., and Javed, S. (2013). Chitinases: An update. J. Pharm. Bioallied Sci. 5(1), 21. doi: 10.4103/0975-7406.106559

Hammersschmidt, R. (2014). Introduction: Definitions and Some History In D. R., Walters, A. C., Newton and G. D., Lyon (eds.) Induced resistance for plant defense: a sustainable approach to crop protection. John Wiley and Sons. (Pp 1-4).

Hancock, J. F., Lyrene, P., Finn, C. E., Vorsa, N., and Lobos, G. A. (2008). Blueberries and cranberries. In Temperate fruit crop breeding. Springer, Dordrecht. (Pp. 115-150). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4020-6907-9-4</u>

Hang, N. T. T., Oh, S. O., Kim, G. H., Hur, J. S. and Koh, Y. J. (2005). *Bacillus subtilis* S1-0210 as a biocontrol agent against *Botrytis cinerea* in strawberries. Plant Pathol J. 21(1): 59-63.

Hansjakob, A., Riederer, M., and Hildebrandt, U. (2011). Wax matters: Absence of very-long-chain aldehydes from the leaf cuticular wax of the glossy11 mutant of maize compromises the prepenetration processes of *Blumeria graminis*. Plant Pathol. 60(6), 1151-1161. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3059.2011.02467.x</u>

Hanson, L. E., and Howell, C. R. (2004). Elicitors of plant defense responses from biocontrol strains of *Trichoderma viren*. Phytopathol. 94(2), 171-176.

Hauschildt, M., Steinkellner, S., and Weber, R. W. (2020). Grey mould populations in northern German sweet cherry and plum orchards: Selection of fungicide-resistant *Botrytis cinerea* strains over sensitive *B. pseudocinerea* by fungicide treatments. Eur. J. Plant Pathol. 157, 615-623.

He, L., Cui, K., Song, Y., Li, T., Liu, N., Mu, W., and Liu, F. (2020). Activity of the novel succinate dehydrogenase inhibitor fungicide pydiflumetofen against SDHI-sensitive and SDHI-resistant isolates of *Botrytis cinerea* and efficacy against gray mold. Plant Dis. 104(8), 2168-2173.

He, Z., Wang, L., Peng, Y., Luo, M., Wang, W., and Liu, X. (2015). Multiresidue analysis of over 200 pesticides in cereals using a QuEChERS and gas chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry-based method. Food Chem. 169, 372-380. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2014.07.102</u>

Hepler, P. R. and Yarborough, D. E. (1991). Natural variability in yield of wild blueberries. Hort Sci, 26(3):245-246.

Hergueta-Castillo, M. E., López-Rodríguez, E., López-Ruiz, R., Romero-González, R., and Frenich, A. G. (2022). Targeted and untargeted analysis of triazole fungicides and their metabolites in fruits and vegetables by UHPLC-orbitrap-MS2. Food Chem. 368, 130860.

Herman, M. A. B., Restrepo, S., and Smart, C. D. (2007). Defense gene expression patterns of three SAR-induced tomato cultivars in the field. Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol. 71(4-6), 192-200. doi.org/10.1016/j.pmpp.2008.02.002

Hildebrand, P. D., McRae, K. B. and Lu, X. (2001). Factors affecting flower infection and disease severity of lowbush blueberry by *Botrytis cinerea*. Can. J. Plant Pathol. 23(4): 364-370. doi.org/10.1080/07060660109506957

Hofstein, R., and Chapple, A. (1999). Commercial development of biofungicides. In: F. R. Hall, and J. J. Menn, (eds). Biopesticides: Use and delivery. Methods in Biotechnology, Humana Press; vol 5. p. 77-102.

Horst R. K. (2008). Westcott's Plant Disease Handbook. Seventh Edition. Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg New York, 1349p.

Hrouzková, S., and Szarka, A. (2021). Development of a Modified QuEChERS Procedure for the Isolation of Pesticide Residues from Textile Samples, Followed by GC–MS Determination. Sep. 8(8), 106.

Hua, L., Yong, C., Zhanquan, Z., Boqiang, L., Guozheng, Q., and Shiping, T. (2018). Pathogenic mechanisms and control strategies of *Botrytis cinerea* causing post-harvest decay in fruits and vegetables. Food Qual. Saf. 2(3), 111-119. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/fqsafe/fyy016</u>

Huang, J. S. (2013). Plant pathogenesis and resistance: Biochemistry and physiology of plant-microbe interactions. Springer Science & Business Media. Dordrecht, Netherlands.

Hückelhoven, R. (2007). Cell Wall–Associated Mechanisms of Disease Resistance and Susceptibility. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 45, 101-127. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.phyto.45.062806.094325</u>

Hunt, M. and Ryals, J. (1996). Systemic acquired resistance signal transduction. Crit Rev Plant Sci. 15: 583-606.

Huot, B., Yao, J., Montgomery, B. L. and He, S. Y. (2014). Growth–defense tradeoffs in plants: a balancing act to optimize fitness. Mol. Plant. 7(8), 1267-1287.

ICH (International Conference on Harmonization) (1997).Text on Validation of AnalyticalProcedures,October27,1994.https://database.ich.org/sites/default/files/Q2%28R1%29%20Guideline.pdf (Assessed 13, 2022).

ICH (International Conference on Harmonization) (2005). Validation of analytical procedures: text and methodology. *Q2 (R1)*, *1*(20), 05. <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/documents/scientific-guideline/ich-g-2-r1-validation-analytical-procedures-text-methodology-step-5 en.pdf</u> (Assessed 13, 2022).

Isaacs, R. (2018). Our Native Bees: North America's Endangered Pollinators and the Fight to Save Them. Am. Entomol. 124-124. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ae/tmy031</u>

Isono, K., and Suzuki, S. (1966). Studies on polyoxins, antifungal antibiotics. Agric. Biol. Chem. 30(8), 813-814.

Jain, D., and Khurana, J. P. (2018). Role of pathogenesis-related (PR) proteins in plant defense mechanism. In: Singh, A., Singh, I. (eds) Molecular Aspects of Plant-Pathogen Interaction. Springer, Singapore. (pp. 265-281)

Jannoey, P., Channei, D., Kotcharerk, J., Pongprasert, W., and Nomura, M. (2017). Expression analysis of genes related to rice resistance against brown planthopper, *Nilaparvata lugens*. Rice Sci. 24(3), 163-172.

Jarvis, W. R. (1962). The infection of strawberry and raspberry fruits by *Botrytis cinerea* Fr. Ann. Appl. Biol. 50(3), 569-575.

Jasiński, M., Kachlicki, P., Rodziewicz, P., Figlerowicz, M., and Stobiecki, M. (2009). Changes in the profile of flavonoid accumulation in *Medicago truncatula* leaves during infection with fungal pathogen *Phoma medicaginis*. Plant Physiol. Biochem. 47(9), 847-853. doi: 10.1016/j.plaphy.2009.05.004

Javorek, S. K., Mackenzie, K. E., and Vander Kloet, S. P. (2002). Comparative pollination effectiveness among bees (Hymenoptera: Apoidea) on lowbush blueberry (Ericaceae: *Vaccinium angustifolium*). Ann. Entomol. Soc. Am., 95(3), 345-351.

Jensen, K. I. N., and Yarborough, D. E. (2004). An overview of weed management in the wild lowbush blueberry - Past and present. *Small Fruits Rev.* 3(3-4), 229-255 <u>https://doi.org/10.1300/J301v03n03_02</u>

Ji, S. H., Paul, N. C., Deng, J. X., Kim, Y. S., Yun, B. S., and Yu, S. H. (2013). Biocontrol activity of *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* CNU114001 against fungal plant diseases. Mycobiol. 41(4):234-242.

Jia, Y., McAdams, S. A., Bryan, G. T., Hershey, H. P., and Valent, B. (2000). Direct interaction of resistance gene and avirulence gene products confers rice blast resistance. EMBO J. 19(15), 4004-4014. https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/19.15.4004

Jiang, C. H., Liao, M. J., Wang, H. K., Zheng, M. Z., Xu, J. J., and Guo, J. H. (2018). *Bacillus velezensis*, a potential and efficient biocontrol agent in control of pepper gray mold caused by *Botrytis cinerea*. Biol Control. 126:147-157.

Jiang, H., Sun, Z., Jia, R., Wang, X., and Huang, J. (2016). Effect of chitosan as an antifungal and preservative agent on postharvest blueberry. J. Food Qual. 39(5), 516-523.

Jones, D., and Percival, D. (2003). Trends in lowbush blueberry cultivar development. J. Am. Pomol. Soc. 57(2), 63.

Jose, S., Abbey, J., Jaakola, L. and Percival, D. (2020). Selection and validation of reliable reference genes for gene expression studies from *Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi* infected wild blueberry phenotypes. Sci. Rep. 10(1), 1-10. doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-68597-9

Jose, S., Abbey, J., Jaakola, L. and Percival, D. (2021). Elucidation of the molecular responses during the primary infection of wild blueberry phenotypes with *Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi* under field conditions. BMC Plant Biol. 21(1), 1-10. doi.org/10.1186/s12870-021-03281-2

Kang, H. S., Kim, M., Kim, E. J., and Choe, W. J. (2020). Determination of 66 pesticide residues in livestock products using QuEChERS and GC–MS/MS. Food Sci. Biotechnol. 29(11), 1573-1586.

Karppinen, K., Zoratti, L., Nguyenquynh, N., Häggman, H., and Jaakola, L. (2016). On the developmental and environmental regulation of secondary metabolism in *Vaccinium* spp. berries. Front. Plant Sci. 7, 655. doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2016.00655

Kars, I., and Van Kan, J. A. L. (2007). Extracellular enzymes and metabolites involved in pathogenesis of *Botrytis*. In: Elad, Y., Williamson, B., Tudzynski, P., Delen, N. (eds) Botrytis: Biology, Pathology and Control. Springer, Dordrecht. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4020-2626-3_7.

Khanna, K., Lopez-Garrido, J., and Pogliano, K. (2020). Shaping an endospore: architectural transformations during *Bacillus subtilis* sporulation. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 74, 361-386.

Khare, S., Singh, N. B., Singh, A., Hussain, I., Niharika, K., Yadav, V., ... and Amist, N. (2020). Plant secondary metabolites synthesis and their regulations under biotic and abiotic constraints. J. Plant Biol.63(3), 203-216.

Khattab, R., Brooks, M. S. L., and Ghanem, A. (2016). Phenolic analyses of haskap berries (*Lonicera caerulea* L.): Spectrophotometry versus high performance liquid chromatography. Int. J. Food Prop. 19(8), 1708-1725.

Khraiwesh, B., Harb, J., and Qudeimat, E. (2013). Molecular cloning and characterization of Polygalacturonase-Inhibiting Protein and Cinnamoyl-Coa Reductase genes and their association with fruit storage conditions in blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum*). J. Genet. Eng. Biotechnol, 11(1), 1-8.

Kiet Ly, T. (2020). Development of analytical methods of multi-pesticide residues for controlling the tea quality, from tea plantation to consumer. (Doctoral dissertation, Toulouse, INPT).

Kikuchi, T., and Masuda, K. (2009). Class II chitinase accumulated in the bark tissue involves with the cold hardiness of shoot stems in highbush blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum* L.). Sci. Hortic. 120(2), 230-236. doi.org/10.1016/j.scienta.2008.11.007

Kim, J. S., Lee, J., Lee, C. H., Woo, S. Y., Kang, H., Seo, S. G., and Kim, S. H. (2015). Activation of pathogenesis-related genes by the rhizobacterium, *Bacillus* sp. JS, which induces systemic resistance in tobacco plants. Plant Pathol J. 31(2), 195.

Kim, Y. K. and Xiao, C. L. (2010). Resistance to pyraclostrobin and boscalid in populations of Botrytis cinerea from stored apples in Washington State. Plant Dis. 94(5), 604-612.

King, E. (2019). Phenotypic and molecular responses of rice to *Burkholderia sl species*. Université Montpellier. Doctoral Thesis.

Kinsman, G. (1993). The history of the lowbush blueberry industry in Nova Scotia 1950-1990. The Blueberry Producers Association of Nova Scotia, 21-22p.

Kirk, A. K., and Isaacs, R. (2012). Predicting flower phenology and viability of Highbush blueberry. *HortScience*. <u>https://doi.org/10.21273/hortsci.47.9.1291</u>

Klavins, L., and Klavins, M. (2020). Cuticular wax composition of wild and cultivated northern berries. Foods, 9(5), 587.

Klessig, D. F., Choi, H. W., and Dempsey, D. A. (2018). Systemic acquired resistance and salicylic acid: Past, present, and future. Mol. Plant Microbe Interact. 31(9), 871-888. https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-03-18-0067-CR

Klittich, C. J. (2014). Fungicide mobility and the influence of physical properties. Retention, uptake, and translocation of agrochemicals in plants, 95-109.

Knoester, M., Van Loon, L. C., Van Den Heuvel, J., Hennig, J., Bol, J. F., and Linthorst, H. J. M. (1998). Ethylene-insensitive tobacco lacks nonhost resistance against soil-borne fungi. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 95(4), 1933-1937. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.4.1933</u>

Koga, J., Shimura, M., Oshima, K., Ogawa, N., Yamauchi, T., and Ogasawara, N. (1995). Phytocassanes A, B, C and D, novel diterpene phytoalexins from rice, *Oryza sativa* L. Tetrahedron Lett. 51(29), 7907-7918.

Kondo, T., Yoshida, K., Nakagawa, A., Kawai, T., Tamura, H. and Goto, T. (1992). Structural basis of blue-color development in flower petals from *Commelina communis*. Nature, 358: 515-518.

Koskimäki, J. J., Hokkanen, J., Jaakola, L., Suorsa, M., Tolonen, A., Mattila, S., ... and Hohtola, A. (2009). Flavonoid biosynthesis and degradation play a role in early defence responses of bilberry (*Vaccinium myrtillus*) against biotic stress. Eur. J. Plant Pathol. 125(4), 629. doi.org/10.1007/s10658-009-9511-6

Kozhar, O., and Peever, T. L. (2018). How does *Botrytis cinerea* infect red raspberry? Phytopathol. 108(11), 1287-1298.

Kron, K. A., Powell, E. A., and Luteyn, J. L. (2002). Phylogenetic relationships within the blueberry tribe (*Vaccinieae, Ericaceae*) based on sequence data from matK and nuclear ribosomal ITS regions, with comments on the placement of Satyria. Am. J. Bot. 89(2), 327-336. https://doi.org/10.3732/ajb.89.2.327

Kubicek, C. P., Starr, T. L., and Glass, N. L. (2014). Plant cell wall-degrading enzymes and their secretion in plant-pathogenic fungi. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 52, 427-451.

Kumar, A. and Verma, J. P. (2018). Does plant—microbe interaction confer stress tolerance in plants: a review? Microbiol. Res. 207, 41-52.

Kumar, M., Brar, A., Yadav, M., Chawade, A., Vivekanand, V., and Pareek, N. (2018). Chitinases potential candidates for enhanced plant resistance towards fungal pathogens. Agriculture, 8(7), 88. doi.org/10.3390/agriculture8070088

Kumar, S., Abedin, M. M., Singh, A. K., and Das, S. (2020). Role of phenolic compounds in plantdefensive mechanisms. In: Lone, R., Shuab, R., Kamili, A. (eds) Plant Phenolics in Sustainable Agriculture. Springer, Singapore. (pp. 517-532) Kunej, U., Mikulič-Petkovšek, M., Radišek, S., and Štajner, N. (2020). Changes in the phenolic compounds of hop (*Humulus lupulus* L.) induced by infection with *Verticillium nonalfalfae*, the causal agent of hop Verticillium wilt. Plants, 9(7), 841. doi.org/10.3390/plants9070841

Kuppusamy, P., Lee, K. D., Song, C. E., Ilavenil, S., Srigopalram, S., Arasu, M. V., and Choi, K. C. (2018). Quantification of major phenolic and flavonoid markers in forage crop *Lolium multiflorum* using HPLC-DAD. Rev Bras Farmacogn, 28, 282-288.

Kushalappa, A. C., Yogendra, K. N., and Karre, S. (2016). Plant Innate Immune Response: Qualitative and Quantitative Resistance. Crit Rev Plant Sci. 35(1), 38-55. https://doi.org/10.1080/07352689.2016.1148980

Kwon, H., Lehotay, S. J., and Geis-Asteggiante, L. (2012). Variability of matrix effects in liquid and gas chromatography–mass spectrometry analysis of pesticide residues after QuEChERS sample preparation of different food crops. J. Chromatogr. A, 1270, 235-245.

Lacombe, A., Wu, V. C., White, J., Tadepalli, S., and Andre, E. E. (2012). The antimicrobial properties of the lowbush blueberry (*Vaccinium angustifolium*) fractional components against foodborne pathogens and the conservation of probiotic *Lactobacillus rhamnosus*. Food Microbiol., 30(1), 124-131.

Lahlali, R., Peng, G., McGregor, L., Gossen, B. D., Hwang, S. F., and McDonald, M. (2011). Mechanisms of the biofungicide Serenade (*Bacillus subtilis* QST713) in suppressing clubroot. Biocontrol Sci. Technol. 21(11): 1351-1362.

Laluk, K., and Mengiste, T. (2010). Necrotroph attacks on plants: wanton destruction or covert extortion? The Arabidopsis Book/Am. Soc. Plant Biol. 8.

Lambert, D. H. (1990). Postharvest fungi of lowbush blueberry fruit. Plant Dis. 74(4): 285-287.

Lang, G. A., and Parrie, E. J. (1992). Pollen viability and vigor in hybrid southern highbush blueberries (*Vaccinium corymbosum* L.× spp.). HortSci. 27(5), 425-427.

Latorre, B. A., and Torres, R. (2012). Prevalence of isolates of Botrytis cinerea resistant to multiple fungicides in Chilean vineyards. Crop Prot. 40, 49-52.

Latorre, B. A., Spadaro, I. and Rioja, M. E. (2002). Occurrence of resistant strains of *Botrytis cinerea* to anilinopyrimidine fungicides in table grapes in Chile. Crop Prot. 21(10), 957-961.

Lawson, A., Steckel, S., Williams, M., Adamczyk, J., Kelly, H., and Stewart, S. D (2020). Arthropod management and applied ecology: Insecticide and Fungicide Residues Following Foliar Application to Cotton and Soybean. J. Cotton Sci. 24,159–167

Lawton, K., Weymann, K., Friedrich, L., Vernooij, B., Uknes, S., and Ryals, J. (1995). Systemic acquired resistance in Arabidopsis requires salicylic acid but not ethylene. Mol. Plant. Microbe Interact. 8(6), 863-870. <u>https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-8-0863</u>

Łaźniewska, J., Macioszek, V. K., and Kononowicz, A. K. (2012). Plant-fungus interface: The role of surface structures in plant resistance and susceptibility to pathogenic fungi. Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol. 78, 24-30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmpp.2012.01.004

Łaźniewska, J., Macioszek, V. K., Lawrence, C. B., and Kononowicz, A. K. (2010). Fight to the death: Arabidopsis thaliana defense response to fungal necrotrophic pathogens. Acta Physiol. Plant. 32(1), 1-10.<u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11738-009-0372-6</u>

Lee, J. P., Lee, S. W., Kim, C. S., Son, J. H., Song, J. H., Lee, K. Y., Ki9m, H. J., and Moon, B. J. (2006). Evaluation of formulations of *Bacillus licheniformis* for the biological control of tomato gray mold caused by *Botrytis cinerea*. Biol Control. 37(3):329-337.

Lehman, J. S., Igarashi, S., and Oudemans, P. V. (2007). Host resistance to *Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi* in flowers and fruits of highbush blueberry. Plant Dis. 91(7), 852-856.

Lehotay, S. (2007). AOAC official method 2007.01 pesticide residues in foods by acetonitrile extraction and partitioning with Magnesium Sulfate. J. AOAC Int. 90(2), 485-520.

Li, J., Li, L., Feng, C., Chen, Y., & Tan, H. (2012). Novel polyoxins generated by heterologously expressing polyoxin biosynthetic gene cluster in the sanN inactivated mutant of Streptomyces ansochromogenes. Microb. cell factories, 11(1), 1-8.

Li, X. Y., Gao, L., Zhang, W. H., Liu, J. K., Zhang, Y. J., Wang, H. Y., and Liu, D. Q. (2015). Characteristic expression of wheat PR5 gene in response to infection by the leaf rust pathogen, *Puccinia triticina*. J. Plant Interact. 10(1), 132-141.

Li, Y. xia, Zhang, W., Dong, H. xia, Liu, Z. yu, Ma, J., and Zhang, X. yao. (2018). Salicylic acid in *Populus tomentosa* is a remote signalling molecule induced by *Botryosphaeria dothidea* infection. Sci. Rep. 8(1), 1-9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-32204-9</u>

Li, Y., Gu, Y., Li, J., Xu, M., Wei, Q., and Wang, Y. (2015). Biocontrol agent Bacillus amyloliquefaciens LJ02 induces systemic resistance against cucurbits powdery mildew. Front. Microbiol. 6, 883. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.00883</u>

Li, Y., Shao, X., Xu, J., Wei, Y., Xu, F., and Wang, H. (2017). Tea tree oil exhibits antifungal activity against *Botrytis cinerea* by affecting mitochondria. Food Chem. 234:62-67.

Lin, Y., Wang, Y., Li, B., Tan, H., Li, D., Li, L., Liu, X., Han, J., and Meng, X. (2018). Comparative transcriptome analysis of genes involved in anthocyanin synthesis in blueberry. Plant Physiol. Biochem. 27, 561-572. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plaphy.2018.04.034</u>

Lindenthal, M., Steiner, U., Dehne, H. W., and Oerke, E. C. (2005). Effect of downy mildew development on transpiration of cucumber leaves visualized by digital infrared thermography. Phytopathol. 95(3), 233-240.

Liu, L., Sonbol, F. M., Huot, B., Gu, Y., Withers, J., Mwimba, M., Yao, J., He, S. Y., and Dong, X. (2016). Salicylic acid receptors activate jasmonic acid signalling through a non-canonical pathway to promote effector-triggered immunity. Nat. Commun. 7(1), 1-10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms13099</u>

Liu, S., Che, Z., and Chen, G. (2016). Multiple-fungicide resistance to carbendazim, diethofencarb, procymidone, and pyrimethanil in field isolates of *Botrytis cinerea* from tomato in Henan Province, China. Crop Prot. 84, 56-61.

Liu, T., Liu, Z., Song, C., Hu, Y., Han, Z., She, J., Fan, G., Wang, J., Jin, C., Chang, J., Zhou, J. M., and Chai, J. (2012). Chitin-induced dimerization activates a plant immune receptor. Science. 336(6085), 1160-1164. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1218867</u>

Liu, Z., Wu, Y., Yang, F., Zhang, Y., Chen, S., Xie, Q., Tian, X., and Zhou, J. M. (2013). BIK1 interacts with PEPRs to mediate ethylene-induced immunity. Proc Natl Acad. Sci U.S.A. 110(15), 6205-6210. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1215543110

Livak, K. J., and Schmittgenm, T. D. (2001). Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2-DDCT method. Methods 25, 402–408. doi.org/10.1006/meth.2001.1262

Lu, H., Greenberg, J. T., and Holuigue, L. (2016). Salicylic acid signaling networks. Front. Plant Sci., 7, 238.

Lu, Y., Chen, Q., Bu, Y., Luo, R., Hao, S., Zhang, J., ... and Yao, Y. (2017). Flavonoid accumulation plays an important role in the rust resistance of Malus plant leaves. Front. Plant Sci. 8, 1286. doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2017.01286

Luby, J. J., Ballington, J. R., Draper, A. D., Pliszka, K., and Austin, M. E. (1991). Blueberries and cranberries (*Vaccinium*). Gen. Res. Temp. Fruit. Nut Crops 290, 393-458.

Ly, T. K., Ho, T. D., Behra, P., and Nhu-Trang, T. T. (2020). Determination of 400 pesticide residues in green tea leaves by UPLC-MS/MS and GC-MS/MS combined with QuEChERS extraction and mixed-mode SPE clean-up method. Food Chem. 326, 126928.

Ma, L., Sun, Z., Zeng, Y., Luo, M., and Yang, J. (2018). Molecular mechanism and health role of functional ingredients in blueberry for chronic disease in human beings. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 19(9), 2785.

Macoy, D. M., Kim, W. Y., Lee, S. Y., and Kim, M. G. (2015). Biosynthesis, physiology, and functions of hydroxycinnamic acid amides in plants. Plant Biotechnol. Rep., 9(5), 269-278.

Maestroni, B., Abu Alnaser, A., Ghanem, I., Islam, M., Cesio, V., Heinzen, H., ... and Cannavan, A. (2018). Validation of an analytical method for the determination of pesticide residues in vine leaves by GC-MS/MS. J. Agric. Food Chem. 66(25), 6421-6430.

Mahdavi, V., Behbahan, A. K., Moradi, F., and Aboul-Enein, H. Y. (2021). Analysis of Alternative New Pesticide (Fluopyram, Flupyradifurone, and Indaziflam) Residues in Pistachio, Date, and Soil by

Liquid Chromatography Triple Quadrupole Tandem Mass Spectrometry. Soil Sediment Contam. 30(4), 373-383.

Malik, N. A. A., Kumar, I. S., and Nadarajah, K. (2020). Elicitor and receptor molecules: Orchestrators of plant defense and immunity. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 21(3), 963. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21030963</u>

Mamiev, M., Korolev, N., and Elad, Y. (2013). Resistance to polyoxin AL and other fungicides in *Botrytis cinerea* collected from sweet basil crops in Israel. Eur. J. Plant Pathol., 137(1), 79-91.

Manaresi, M. and Coatti, M. (2002). Pyraclostrobin. A new broad-spectrum strobilurin fungicide. Atti delle Giornate Fitopatologiche. 119-124. https://agris.fao.org/agrissearch/search.do?recordID=IT2004060662

Mandal, K., Saravanan, R., Maiti, S., and Kothari, I. L. (2009). Effect of downy mildew disease on photosynthesis and chlorophyll fluorescence in Plantago ovata Forsk. J. Plant Dis. Prot. 116(4), 164-168.

Maqbool, A., Saitoh, H., Franceschetti, M., Stevenson, C. E. M., Uemura, A., Kanzaki, H., Kamoun, S., Terauchi, R., and Banfield, M. J. (2015). Structural basis of pathogen recognition by an integrated HMA domain in a plant NLR immune receptor. Elife, 4, e08709. <u>https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.08709</u>

Marchese, A., Barbieri, R., Coppo, E., Orhan, I. E., Daglia, M., Nabavi, S. F., ... and Ajami, M. (2017). Antimicrobial activity of eugenol and essential oils containing eugenol: A mechanistic viewpoint. Crit. Rev. Microbiol. 43(6), 668-689.

Mari, M., Martini, C., Spadoni, A., Rouissi, W. and Bertolini, P. (2012). Biocontrol of apple postharvest decay by *Aureobasidium pullulans*. Postharvest Biol. Technol. 73: 56-62.

Marín, A., Oliva, J., Garcia, C., Navarro, S. and Barba, A. (2003). Dissipation rates of cyprodinil and fludioxonil in lettuce and table grape in the field and under cold storage conditions. J. Agric. Food Chem. 51(16), 4708-4711.

Marla, S. S., and Singh, V. K. (2012). *LOX* genes in blast fungus (*Magnaporthe grisea*) resistance in rice. Funct. Integr. 12(2), 265-275.

Martínez-Absalón, S., Rojas-Solís, D., Hernández-León, R., Prieto-Barajas, C., Orozco-Mosqueda, M. D. C., Peña-Cabriales, J. J., Sakuda, S., Valencia-Cantero, E., and Santoyo, G. (2014). Potential use and mode of action of the new strain *Bacillus thuringiensis* UM96 for the biological control of the grey mould phytopathogen *Botrytis cinerea*. Biocontrol Sci. Techn. 24(12):1349-1362.

McGrath, M. T. (2004). What are Fungicides. Plant Health Instr. https://doi.10.1094. PHI-I-2004-0825-01.

McNicol, R. J. and Williamson, B. (1989). Systemic infection of black currant flowers by *Botrytis cinerea* and its possible involvement in premature abscission of fruits. Ann. Appl. Biol.114(2), 243-254.

McNicol, R. J., Williamson, B., and Dolan, A. (1985). Infection of red raspberry styles and carpels by *Botrytis cinerea* and its possible role in post-harvest grey mould. Ann. Appl. Biol. 106(1), 49-53.

Melo, M. G., Carqueijo, A., Freitas, A., Barbosa, J., and Silva, A. S. (2020). Modified QuEChERS Extraction and HPLC-MS/MS for Simultaneous Determination of 155 Pesticide Residues in Rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). Foods, 9(1), 18. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/foods9010018</u>

Mikulic-Petkovsek, M., Schmitzer, V., Stampar, F., Veberic, R., and Koron, D. (2014). Changes in phenolic content induced by infection with *Didymella applanata* and *Leptosphaeria coniothyrium*, the causal agents of raspberry spur and cane blight. Plant Pathol. 63(1), 185-192. doi.org/10.1111/ppa.12081

Mine, A., Sato, M., and Tsuda, K. (2014). Toward a system understanding of plant-microbe interactions. Front. Plant Sci. 5, 423. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2014.00423</u>

Mirzaei, S., Goltapeh, E. M., and Shams-Bakhsh, M. (2007). Taxonomical studies on the genus *Botrytis* in Iran. J. Agric. Technol. 3(1), 65-76.

Mirzaei, S., Goltapeh, E. M., Shams-Bakhsh, M., and Safaie, N. (2008). Identification of Botrytis spp. on plants grown in Iran. J. Phytopathol. 156(1), 21-28.

Mittler, R., Herr, E. H., Orvar, B. L., Van Camp, W., Willekens, H., Inzé, D., and Ellis, B. E. (1999). Transgenic tobacco plants with reduced capability to detoxify reactive oxygen intermediates are hyperresponsive to pathogen infection. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 96(24), 14165-14170. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.96.24.14165

Mmbaga, M. T., Steadman, J. R., and Roberts, J. J. (1994). Interaction of bean leaf pubescence with rust urediniospore deposition and subsequent infection density. Ann. Appl. Biol. 125(2), 243-254. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-7348.1994.tb04966.x

Mohammed, A. S., Ramadan, G. A., Abdelkader, A. I., Gadalla, S. A., Ayoub, M. M., Alabdulmalik, N. A., and AL Baker, W. A. (2020). Evaluation of method performance and matrix effect for 57 commonly used herbicides in some vegetable families using LC-MS/MS determination. Cogent Food Agric. 6(1), 1815287.

Moisan-Deserres, J., Girard, M., Chagnon, M., and Fournier, V. (2014). Pollen loads and specificity of native pollinators of lowbush blueberry. J. Econ. Entomol. 107(3), 1156-1162.

Monteiro, S., Carreira, A., Freitas, R., Pinheiro, A. M., and Ferreira, R. B. (2015). A nontoxic polypeptide oligomer with a fungicide potency under agricultural conditions which is equal or greater than that of their chemical counterparts. PloS one, 10(4): e0122095

Munitz, M. S., Resnik, S. L., and Montti, M. I. (2013). Method development and validation for boscalid in blueberries by solid-phase microextraction gas chromatography, and their degradation kinetics. Food Chem. 136(3-4), 1399-1404.

Munitz, M. S., Resnik, S. L., Montti, M. I., and Visciglio, S. (2014). Validation of a SPME-GC method for azoxystrobin and pyraclostrobin in blueberries, and their degradation kinetics. Agric. Sci. 5.

Muthamilarasan, M., and Prasad, M. (2013). Plant innate immunity: An updated insight into defense mechanism. J. Biosci. 38(2), 433-449. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12038-013-9302-2</u>

Nakajima, M., and Akutsu, K. (2014). Virulence factors of *Botrytis cinerea*. J. Gen. Plant Pathol. 80(1), 15-23.

Nakkeeran, S., Priyanka, R., Rajamanickam, S., and Sivakumar, U. (2020). *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* alters the diversity of volatile and non-volatile metabolites and induces the expression of defence genes for the management of Botrytis leaf blight of Lilium under protected conditions. J. Plant Pathol. 102(4), 1179-1189.

Neu, E., Domes, H. S., Menz, I., Kaufmann, H., Linde, M., and Debener, T. (2019). Interaction of roses with a biotrophic and a hemibiotrophic leaf pathogen leads to differences in defense transcriptome activation. Plant Mol. Biol., 99(4-5), 299-316.

Newman, M. A., Sundelin, T., Nielsen, J. T., and Erbs, G. (2013). MAMP (microbe-associated molecular pattern) triggered immunity in plants. Front. Plant Sci.4, 139. Ngugi, H. K., and Scherm, H. (2004). Pollen mimicry during infection of blueberry flowers by conidia of *Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi*. Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol. 64(3), 113-123.

Nguyen, T., Bay, I. S., Abramians, A. A., and Gubler, W. D. (2013). Evaluation of fungicide programs for management of Botrytis bunch rot of grapes. http://plantpathology.ucdavis.edu/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/176250.pdf. (Assessed July 3, 2020)

Ni, J., Dong, L., Jiang, Z., Yang, X., Chen, Z., Wu, Y., and Xu, M. (2018). Comprehensive transcriptome analysis and flavonoid profiling of Ginkgo leaves reveals flavonoid content alterations in day–night cycles. PloS One, 13(3), e0193897. doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0193897

Nie, P., Li, X., Wang, S., Guo, J., Zhao, H., and Niu, D. (2017). Induced systemic resistance against *Botrytis cinerea* by *Bacillus cereus* AR156 through a JA/ET-and NPR1-dependent signaling pathway and activates PAMP-triggered immunity in Arabidopsis. Front. Plant Sci 8: 238.

Niu, D. D., Liu, H. X., Jiang, C. H., Wang, Y. P., Wang, Q. Y., Jin, H. L., and Guo, J. H. (2011). The plant growth–promoting rhizobacterium *Bacillus cereus* AR156 induces systemic resistance in *Arabidopsis thaliana* by simultaneously activating salicylate-and jasmonate/ethylene-dependent signalling pathways. Mol. Plant Microbe Interact. 24(5):533-542.

Oh, S. K., Jang, H. A., Kim, J., Choi, D., Park, Y. I., and Kwon, S. Y. (2014). Expression of cucumber *LOX* genes in response to powdery mildew and defense-related signal molecules. Can. J. Plant Sci. 94(5), 845-850.

Oliveira, M. B., de Andrade, R. V., Grossi-de-Sá, M. F., and Petrofeza, S. (2015). Analysis of genes that are differentially expressed during the *Sclerotinia sclerotiorum–Phaseolus vulgaris* interaction. Front. Microbiol. 6, 1162. doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.01162

Ons, L., Bylemans, D., Thevissen, K., & Cammue, B. (2020). Combining biocontrol agents with chemical fungicides for integrated plant fungal disease control. Microorganisms, 8(12), 1930.

Osbourn, A. E. (1996). Preformed antimicrobial compounds and plant defense against fungal attack. Plant Cell. 8(10), 1821. <u>https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.8.10.1821</u>

Oskar, M., Buchwald, W., and Nawrot, R. (2016). Plant defense responses against viral and bacterial pathogen infections. Focus on RNA-binding proteins (RBPs). Herba Polonica. 60(4). https://doi.org/10.1515/hepo-2015-0005

Palser, B. F. (1961). Studies of floral morphology in the Ericales. *Vaccinium organography* and vascular anatomy in several United States species of the *Vacciniaceae*. Bot. Gaz., 123(2), 79-111.

Panche, A. N., Diwan, A. D., and Chandra, S. R. (2016). Flavonoids: an overview. J. Nutr. Sci., 5.

Pandey, D., Rajendran, S. R. C. K., Gaur, M., Sajeesh, P. K., and Kumar, A. (2016). Plant Defense Signaling and Responses Against Necrotrophic Fungal Pathogens. J. Plant Growth Regul. 35(4), 1159-1174. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00344-016-9600-7</u>

Papavizas, G. C. (1985). *Trichoderma* and *Gliocladium*: biology, ecology, and potential for biocontrol. Ann. Rev. Phytopathol., 23, 23-54.

Parker, J. E., Feys, B. J., Van Der Biezen, E. A., Noël, L., Aarts, N., Austin, M. J., Botella, M. A., Frost, L. N., Daniels, M. J., and Jones, J. D. G. (2000). Unravelling R gene-mediated disease resistance pathways in Arabidopsis. Mol. Plant Pathol. 1(1), 17-24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1364-3703.2000.00003.x</u>

Pasquer, F., Isidore, E., Zarn, J., and Keller, B. (2005). Specific patterns of changes in wheat gene expression after treatment with three antifungal compounds. Plant Mol. Biol. 57(5), 693-707. doi.org/10.1007/s11103-005-1728-y

Patel, S., and Goyal, A. (2017). Chitin and chitinase: role in pathogenicity, allergenicity and health. Int. J. Biol. Macromol. 97, 331-338. doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2017.01.042

Pathma, J., Rahul, G. R., Kamaraj, K. R., Subashri, R., and Sakthivel, N. (2011). Secondary metabolite production by bacterial antagonists. J. Biol Control, 25(3):165-181.

Pehkonen, T., Koskimäki, J., Riihinen, K., Pirttilä, A. M., Hohtola, A., Jaakola, L., and Tolvanen, A. (2008). Artificial infection of *Vaccinium vitis-idaea* L. and defence responses to *Exobasidium* species. Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol. 72(4-6), 146-150. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmpp.2008.08.002</u>

Penninckx, I. A. M. A., Thomma, B. P. H. J., Buchala, A., Métraux, J. P., and Broekaert, W. F. (1998). Concomitant activation of jasmonate and ethylene response pathways is required for induction of a plant defensin gene in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell. 10(12), 2103-2113. https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.10.12.2103

Percival D. (2013). Wild blueberry yield potential and canopy management strategies. Paper presented at: Annual Meeting of the Wild Blueberry Producers Association of Nova Scotia; November 2013. http://www.researchgate.net/publication/258821362. (Accessed, May 13, 2020)

Percival, D.C., Abbey, J., Lu, H., Harris, L.M. (2016). Use of biofungicides to address conventional botrytis blight control challenges in wild blueberry production. Acta Hortic. 669, 99–102.

Percival, D., and Sanderson, K. (2004). Main and interactive effects of vegetative-year applications of nitrogen, phosphorus, and potassium fertilizers on the wild blueberry. Small Fruits Rev. 3(1-2), 105-121.

Pieterse, C. M. J., Van Wees, S. C. M., Van Pelt, J. A., Knoester, M., Laan, R., Gerrits, H., Weisbeek, P. J., and Van Loon, L. C. (1998). A novel signaling pathway controlling induced systemic resistance in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell. 10(9), 1571-1580. <u>https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.10.9.1571</u>

Pieterse, C. M., Zamioudis, C., Berendsen, R. L., Weller, D. M., Van Wees, S. C., and Bakker, P. A. (2014). Induced systemic resistance by beneficial microbes. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 52, 347-375.

Pillonel, C. and Meyer, T. (1997). Effect of phenylpyrroles on glycerol accumulation and protein kinase activity of *Neurospora crassa*. Pest. Sci. 49(3): 229-236.

Pillonel, C., Knauf-beiter, G. and Steinemann, A. (2003). Fungicides, Phenylpyrroles. Encyclopedia of Agrochemicals. John Wiley & Sons, Inc.: Hoboken, NJ, United States, https://doi.org/10.1002/047126363X.agr106

Pizzutti, I. R., de Kok, A., Cardoso, C. D., Reichert, B., de Kroon, M., Wind, W., ... and da Silva, R. C. (2012). A multi-residue method for pesticides analysis in green coffee beans using gas chromatography–negative chemical ionization mass spectrometry in selective ion monitoring mode. J. Chromatogr. A, 1251, 16-26.

Pöggeler, S. M. U. U., Nowrousian, M., and Kück, U. (2006). Fruiting-body development in ascomycetes. In: Kües, U., Fischer, R. (eds) Growth, Differentiation and Sexuality. The Mycota, vol 1. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. Pp. 325-355).

Polashock J, Smolinski T, and Shim K. (2014). Transcriptome analysis of the blueberry-mummy berry pathosystem. NABREW conference. https://doi.org/10.7282/T328098S.

Porta, H., and Rocha-Sosa, M. (2002). Plant lipoxygenases. Physiological and molecular features. Plant Physiol. 130(1), 15-21.

Potočnik, I., Vukojević, J., Stajić, M., Rekanović, E., Stepanović, M., Milijašević, S., and Todorović, B. (2010). Toxicity of biofungicide Timorex 66 EC to *Cladobotryum dendroides* and *Agaricus bisporus*. Crop Prot. 29(3):290-294.

Pretali, L., Bernardo, L., Butterfield, T. S., Trevisan, M., and Lucini, L. (2016). Botanical and biological pesticides elicit a similar induced systemic response in tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum*) secondary metabolism. Phytochem. 130, 56-63.

Qi, X., Ogden, E. L., Die, J. V., Ehlenfeldt, M. K., Polashock, J. J., Darwish, O., Alkharouf, N., and Rowland, L. J. (2019). Transcriptome analysis identifies genes related to the waxy coating on blueberry fruit in two northern-adapted rabbiteye breeding populations. BMC Plant Biol. 19(1), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12870-019-2073-7

Rahman, M. M., Abd El-Aty, A. M., and Shim, J. H. (2013). Matrix enhancement effect: a blessing or a curse for gas chromatography? —a review. Anal. Chim. Acta. 801, 14-21.

Rajani, P., Rajasekaran, C., Vasanthakumari, M. M., Olsson, S. B., Ravikanth, G., and Shaanker, R. U. (2021). Inhibition of plant pathogenic fungi by endophytic *Trichoderma* spp. through mycoparasitism and volatile organic compounds. Microbiol. Res., 242, 126595.

Raspor, P., Miklic-Milek, D., Avbelj, M. and Cadez, N. (2010). Biocontrol of gray mould disease on grape caused by *Botrytis cinerea* with autochthonous wine yeasts. Food Technol. Biotechnol. 48: 336–343

Redda, E. T., Ma, J., Mei, J., Li, M., Wu, B., and Jiang, X. (2018). Antagonistic potential of different isolates of *Trichoderma* against *Fusarium oxysporum*, *Rhizoctonia solani*, and *Botrytis cinerea*. Eur. J. Exp. Biol.8(2), 1-8.

Reiss, A., and Jørgensen, L. N. (2017). Biological control of yellow rust of wheat (*Puccinia striiformis*) with Serenade[®] ASO (*Bacillus subtilis* strain QST713). Crop Prot. 93:1-8.

Retamales, J. B., and Hancock, J. F. (2012). Blueberries (Vol. 27). Cabi. Cambridge, MA, USA

Riddick, E. W., and Simmons, A. M. (2014). Do plant trichomes cause more harm than good to predatory insects? Pest Manag. Sci. 70(11), 1655-1665. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.3772</u>

Rivera-Méndez, W., Obregón, M., Morán-Diez, M. E., Hermosa, R., and Monte, E. (2020). *Trichoderma asperellum* biocontrol activity and induction of systemic defenses against *Sclerotium cepivorum* in onion plants under tropical climate conditions. Biol. Control. 141, 104145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocontrol.2019.104145

Rodenburg, S. Y., Terhem, R. B., Veloso, J., Stassen, J. H., and van Kan, J. A. (2018). Functional analysis of mating type genes and transcriptome analysis during fruiting body development of *Botrytis cinerea*. MBio, 9(1), e01939-17.

Rodriguez-Mateos, A., Cifuentes-Gomez, T., Tabatabaee, S., Lecras, C. and Spencer, J. P. (2012). Procyanidin, anthocyanin, and chlorogenic acid contents of highbush and lowbush blueberries. J. Agric. Food Chem. 60(23), 5772-5778.

Rodriguez-Mateos, A., Feliciano, R. P., Cifuentes-Gomez, T. and Spencer, J. P. (2016). Bioavailability of wild blueberry (poly) phenols at different levels of intake. J. Berry Res. 6(2), 137-148.

Roloff, I., Scherm, H., and Van Iersel, M. W. (2004). Photosynthesis of blueberry leaves as affected by Septoria leaf spot and abiotic leaf damage. Plant Dis. 88(4), 397-401.

Romera, F. J., García, M. J., Lucena, C., Martínez-Medina, A., Aparicio, M. A., Ramos, J., Alcántara, E., Angulo, M., and Pérez-Vicente, R. (2019). Induced systemic resistance (ISR) and iron (Fe) deficiency responses in dicot plants. Front. Plant Sci. 10, 287. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2019.00287</u>

Rossi, F. R., Krapp, A. R., Bisaro, F., Maiale, S. J., Pieckenstain, F. L., and Carrillo, N. (2017). Reactive oxygen species generated in chloroplasts contribute to tobacco leaf infection by the necrotrophic fungus *Botrytis cinerea*. Plant. 92(5), 761-773. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.13718</u>

Rosslenbroich, H. J. and Stuebler, D. (2000). *Botrytis cinerea* – History of chemical control and novel fungicides for its management. Crop Prot. 19: 557-561.

Rouabhi, R. (2010). Introduction and toxicology of fungicides. Fungicides. InTech. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.1.2099.9125 ·

Ryals, J. A., Neuenschwander, U. H., Willits, M. G., Molina, A., Steiner, H. Y., and Hunt, M. D. (1996). Systemic acquired resistance. Plant Cell. 8(10), 1809. <u>https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.8.10.1809</u>

Sadło, S., Piechowicz, B., Podbielska, M., and Szpyrka, E. (2018). A study on residue levels of fungicides and insecticides applied according to the program of raspberry protection. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 25(8), 8057-8068.

Sanderson, K., Eaton, L., Melanson, M., Wyand, S., Fillmore, S., and Jordan, C. (2008). Maritime provinces wild blueberry fertilizer study. Int. J. Fruit Sci. 8(1-2), 52-62. https://doi.org/10.1080/15538360802365939

SANTE/12682/2019 (2020). Main changes introduced in Document No SANTE/12682/2019 with respect to the previous version (Document No SANTE/11813/2017) Guidance document on analytical quality control and validation procedures for pesticide residues analysis in food and feed. https://www.eurl-pesticides.eu/docs/public/tmplt_article.asp?CntID=727

Santin, M., Neugart, S., Castagna, A., Barilari, M., Sarrocco, S., Vannacci, G., ... and Ranieri, A. (2018). UV-B pre-treatment alters phenolics response to *Monilinia fructicola* infection in a structure-dependent way in peach skin. Front. Plant Sci. 9, 1598. doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2018.01598

Sanzani, S. M., Schena, L., De Cicco, V., and Ippolito, A. (2012). Early detection of *Botrytis cinerea* latent infections as a tool to improve postharvest quality of table grapes. Postharvest Biol. Technol. 68, 64-71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.postharvbio.2012.02.003</u>

Sarrocco, S., Matarese, F., Baroncelli, R., Vannacci, G., Seidl-Seiboth, V., Kubicek, C. P., and Vergara, M. (2017). The constitutive Endopolygalacturonase TvPG2 regulates the induction of plant systemic resistance by *Trichoderma virens*. Phytopath. 107(5): 537-544.

Satchivi, N. M. (2014). Modeling xenobiotic uptake and movement: A review. Retention, uptake, and translocation of agrochemicals in plants, 41-74. https://doi.org/10.1021/bk-2014-1171.ch003

Schulz, E., Tohge, T., Zuther, E., Fernie, A. R., and Hincha, D. K. (2015). Natural variation in flavonol and anthocyanin metabolism during cold acclimation in *Arabidopsis thaliana* accessions. Plant Cell Environ. 38(8), 1658-1672. doi.org/10.1111/pce.12518

Segmüller, N., Kokkelink, L., Giesbert, S., Odinius, D., Van Kan, J., and Tudzynski, P. (2008). NADPH oxidases are involved in differentiation and pathogenicity in *Botrytis cinerea*. Mol. Plant Microbe Interact. 21(6), 808-819. <u>https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-21-6-0808</u>

Sels, J., Mathys, J., De Coninck, B. M., Cammue, B. P., and De Bolle, M. F. (2008). Plant pathogenesis-related (PR) proteins: a focus on PR peptides. Plant Physiol. Biochem.46(11), 941-950.

Serrano, M., Coluccia, F., Torres, M., L'Haridon, F., and Métraux, J. P. (2014). The cuticle and plant defense to pathogens. Front. Plant Sci.5, 274.

Shafi, J., Tian, H. and Ji, M. (2017). *Bacillus* species as versatile weapons for plant pathogens: a review. Biotechnol. Biotechnol. Equip. 31(3), 446-459.

Shah, J., and Zeier, J. (2013). Long-distance communication and signal amplification in systemic acquired resistance. Front. Plant Sci. 4, 30. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2013.00030</u>

Shao, W., Zhao, Y., and Ma, Z. (2021). Advances in understanding fungicide resistance in *Botrytis cinerea* in China. Phytopathol. 111(3), 455-463.

Shao, X., Wang, H., Xu, F., and Cheng, S. (2013). Effects and possible mechanisms of tea tree oil vapor treatment on the main disease in postharvest strawberry fruit. Postharvest Biol. Technol. 77, 94-101.

Shen, X., Sun, X., Xie, Q., Liu, H., Zhao, Y., Pan, Y., ... and Wu, V. C. (2014). Antimicrobial effect of blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum* L.) extracts against the growth of *Listeria monocytogenes* and *Salmonella Enteritidis*. Food Cont. 35(1), 159-165.

Shtienberg, D. (1992). Effects of foliar diseases on gas exchange processes: A comparative study. Phytopathol. 82, 760-765

Siegmund, U., Heller, J., van Kan, J. A. L., and Tudzynski, P. (2013). The NADPH Oxidase Complexes in *Botrytis cinerea*: Evidence for a Close Association with the ER and the Tetraspanin Pls1. PLoS One. 8(2), e55879. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0055879</u>

Sierotzki, H., Haas U-H., Oostendorp, M., Stierli, D., and Nuninger, C. (2017). AdepidynTM Fungicide: A new broad spectrum foliar fungicide for multiple crops. In Deising, H. B., Fraaije, B., Mehl, A., Oerke, E.C., Sierotzki, H. and Stammler, G. (eds), Modern Fungicides and antifungal compounds. Deutsche Phytomedizinische Gesellschaft, Braunschweig. Vol. VIII, pp. 77-83.

Silvar, C., Merino, F., and Díaz, J. (2008). Differential activation of defense-related genes in susceptible and resistant pepper cultivars infected with *Phytophthora capsici*. J. Plant Physiol. 165(10), 1120-1124. doi.org/10.1016/j.jplph.2007.11.008

Simonetti, G., Brasili, E., and Pasqua, G. (2020). Antifungal activity of phenolic and polyphenolic compounds from different matrices of *Vitis vinifera* L. Against human pathogens. Molecules, 25(16), 3748.

Smith, B. J. (1998). Botrytis blossom blight of southern blueberries: Cultivar susceptibility and effect of chemical treatments. Plant Dis. 82(8): 924-927.

Sood, M., Kapoor, D., Kumar, V., Sheteiwy, M. S., Ramakrishnan, M., Landi, M., ... and Sharma, A. (2020). *Trichoderma:* The secrets of a multitalented biocontrol agent. Plants. 9(6), 762.

Sreevidya, M., Gopalakrishnan, S., Melø, T. M., Simic, N., Bruheim, P., Sharma, M., ... and Alekhya, G. (2015). Biological control of *Botrytis cinerea* and plant growth promotion potential by *Penicillium citrinum* in chickpea (*Cicer arietinum* L.). Biocontrol Sci. Technol. 25(7), 739-755.

Sridevi, G., Parameswari, C., Sabapathi, N., Raghupathy, V., and Veluthambi, K. (2008). Combined expression of chitinase and β -1, 3-glucanase genes in indica rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) enhances resistance against *Rhizoctonia solani*. Plant Sci. 175(3), 283-290. doi.org/10.1016/j.plantsci.2008.04.011

Stammler, G., Brix, H. D., Nave, B., Gold, R., Schoefl, U., Dehne, H. W. and Lyr, H. (2008). Studies on the biological performance of boscalid and its mode of action. In Modern fungicides and antifungal compounds V. Deutsche Phytomedizinische Gesellschaft eV Verlag. Braunschweig, Germany. Pp. 45-51.

Statistics Canada. (2019a). Table 32-10-0417-01. Fruits, berries and nuts. https://doi.org/10.25318/3210041701-eng. (Accessed on February 28, 2020).

Statistics Canada. (2019b). Table 32-10-0364-01. Area, production and farm gate value of marketed fruits. https://doi.org/10.25318/3210036401-eng. (Accessed on February 28, 2020).

Ștefănescu, B. E., Călinoiu, L. F., Ranga, F., Fetea, F., Mocan, A., Vodnar, D. C., and Crișan, G. (2020). The Chemical and Biological Profiles of Leaves from Commercial Blueberry Varieties. Plants. 9(9), 1193.

Stehmann, C. (1995). Biological activity of triazole fungicides towards *Botrytis cinerea*. Wageningen University and Research. (Doctoral Thesis).

Strik, B. C., and Yarborough, D. (2005). Blueberry production trends in North America, 1992 to 2003, and predictions for growth. HortTechnology. 15(2), 391-398. https://doi.org/10.21273/horttech.15.2.0391

Sudisha, J., Sharathchandra, R. G., Amruthesh, K. N., Kumar A., and Shetty, H. S. (2012). Pathogenesis related proteins in plant defense response. In: Mérillon, J., Ramawat, K. (eds) Plant Defence: Biological Control. Progress in Biological Control, vol 12. Springer, Dordrecht. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-1933-0_17</u>

Sun, J., Cao, L., Li, H., Wang, G., Wang, S., Li, F., ... and Wang, J. (2019). Early responses given distinct tactics to infection of *Peronophythora litchii* in susceptible and resistant litchi cultivar. Sci. Rep. 9(1), 1-14. doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-39100-w

Swords, G., and Hunter, G. L. K. (1978). Composition of Australian tea tree oil (*Melaleuca alternifolia*). J. Agric. Food Chem., 26(3), 734-737.

Sylla, J., Alsanius, B. W., Krüger, E. and Wohanka, W. (2015). Control of *Botrytis cinerea* in strawberries by biological control agents applied as single or combined treatments. Eur. J. Plant Pathol 143(3):461-471.

Sylvester, P. N., and Kleczewski, N. M. (2018). Evaluation of foliar fungicide programs in mid-Atlantic winter wheat production systems. Crop Prot. 103, 103-110.

Szpyrka, E., and Walorczyk, S. (2013). Dissipation kinetics of fluquinconazole and pyrimethanil residues in apples intended for baby food production. Food Chem. 141(4), 3525-3530.

Szpyrka, E., and Sadło, S. (2009). Disappearance of azoxystrobin, cyprodinil, and fludioxonil residues on tomato leaves in a greenhouse. J. Plant Prot. Res. 49(2).

Tamada, T. (2000). Stages of rabbiteye and highbush blueberry fruit development and the associatedchangesinmineralelements.ActaHortic.574,129-137.https://doi.org/10.17660/ActaHortic.2002.574.18

Tang, D., Wang, G., and Zhou, J. M. (2017). Receptor kinases in plant-pathogen interactions: More than pattern recognition. Plant Cell. 29(4), 618-637. <u>https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.16.00891</u>

Tao, S., Zhang, S., Tsao, R., Charles, M. T., Yang, R. and Khanizadeh, S. (2010). In vitro antifungal activity and mode of action of selected polyphenolic antioxidants on *Botrytis cinerea*. Arch. Phytopathol. 43(16), 1564-1578.

Taware, P. B., Dhumal, K. N., Oulkar, D. P., Patil, S. H., and Banerjee, K. A. U. S. H. I. K. (2010). Phenolic alterations in grape leaves, berries and wines due to foliar and cluster powdery mildew infections. Int. J. Pharma Bio Sci. 1(1), 1-14. doi:10.5138/ijaps.2010.0976.1055.01001

Thomas, S. (2012). Management of blueberry flower infection by *Monilinia vaccinia corymbosi*: potential for induced resistance and pre- and postanthesis fungicide activity. PhD Thesis, University of Georgia 17pp

Tiwari, R. and Rana, C. S. (2015). Plant secondary metabolites: a review. Int. J. Eng. Res.Gen. Sci. 3, 5.

Tomás-Barberán, F. A., Gil, M. I., Cremin, P., Waterhouse, A. L., Hess-Pierce, B., and Kader, A. A. (2001). HPLC- DAD- ESIMS analysis of phenolic compounds in nectarines, peaches, and plums. J. Agric. Food Chem. 49(10), 4748-4760. doi.org/10.1021/jf0104681

Torres, M. A. (2010). ROS in biotic interactions. Physiol. Plant. 138(4), 414-429. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-3054.2009.01326.x

Torres, M. A., and Dangl, J. L. (2005). Functions of the respiratory burst oxidase in biotic interactions, abiotic stress, and development. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 8(4), 397-403. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbi.2005.05.014

Tripathi, P., Dubey, N. K., and Shukla, A. K. (2008). Use of some essential oils as post-harvest botanical fungicides in the management of grey mould of grapes caused by *Botrytis cinerea*. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 24(1), 39-46.

Tripathy, V., Sharma, K. K., Yadav, R., Devi, S., Tayade, A., Sharma, K., ... and Shakil, N. A. (2019). Development, validation of QuEChERS-based method for simultaneous determination of multiclass pesticide residue in milk, and evaluation of the matrix effect. J. Environ. Sci. Health B. 54(5), 394-406.

Uppala, S., and Zhou, X. G. (2018). Field efficacy of fungicides for management of sheath blight and narrow brown leaf spot of rice. Crop Prot. 104, 72-77.

Vagiri, M., Johansson, E., and Rumpunen, K. (2017). Phenolic compounds in black currant leaves-an interaction between the plant and foliar diseases? J. Plant Interact. 12(1), 193-199. doi.org/10.1080/17429145.2017.1316524

van Hulten, M., Pelser, M., Van Loon, L. C., Pieterse, C. M., and Ton, J. (2006). Costs and benefits of priming for defense in Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 103(14), 5602-5607.

van Kan, J. A. L. (2006). Licensed to kill: the lifestyle of a necrotrophic plant pathogen. Trends Plant Sci. 11(5), 247-253. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants.2006.03.005</u>

Van Loon, L. C. (1997). Induced resistance in plants and the role of pathogenesis-related proteins. Eur. J. Plant Pathol. 103(9), 753-765.<u>https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1008638109140</u>

Van Loon, L. C., and Van Strien, E. A. (1999). The families of pathogenesis-related proteins, their activities, and comparative analysis of *PR-1* type proteins. Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol. 55(2), 85-97.

Van Loon, L. C., Rep, M., and Pieterse, C. M. (2006). Significance of inducible defense-related proteins in infected plants. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 44, 135-162.

Vander Kloet, S.P. (1983). The relationship between seed number and pollen viability in *Vaccinium corymbosum* L. HortSci. 18:225-226.

Vander Kloet, S.P. (1988). The genus *Vaccinium* in North America. Canadian Government Publishing Centre. Ottawa, Canada.

VanEtten, H. D. Mansfield, J. W. Bailey, J. A. Farmer, E. E. (1994). Two classes of plant antibiotics: Phytoalexins versus Phytoanticipins. Plant Cell, 6, 1191-1192.

Vanholme, R., De Meester, B., Ralph, J., and Boerjan, W. (2019). Lignin biosynthesis and its integration into metabolism. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol., 56, 230-239. doi.org/10.1016/j.copbio.2019.02.018

Vero, S., Garmendia, G., González, M. B., Garat, M. F. and Wisniewski, M. (2009). *Aureobasidium pullulans* as a biocontrol agent of postharvest pathogens of apples in Uruguay. Biocontrol Sci. Technol. 19(10), 1033-1049.

Veronese, P., Nakagami, H., Bluhm, B., AbuQamar, S., Chen, X., Salmeron, J., Dietrich, R. A., Hirt, H., and Mengiste, T. (2006). The membrane-anchored *Botrytis*-induced kinase1 plays distinct roles in Arabidopsis resistance to necrotrophic and biotrophic pathogens. Plant Cell. 18(1), 257-273. https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.105.035576

Villarino, M., Sandín-Espana, P., Melgarejo, P., and De Cal, A. (2011). High chlorogenic and neochlorogenic acid levels in immature peaches reduce *Monilinia laxa* infection by interfering with fungal melanin biosynthesis. J. Agric. Food Chem. 59(7), 3205-3213.

Viret, O., Keller, M., Jaudzems, V. G., and Cole, F. M. (2004). *Botrytis cinerea* infection of grape flowers: light and electron microscopical studies of infection sites. Phytopathol. 94(8), 850-857.

Vitale, A., Panebianco, A. and Polizzi, G. (2016). Baseline sensitivity and efficacy of fluopyram against *Botrytis cinerea* from table grape in Italy. Ann. Appl. Biol. 169(1), 36-45.

Vitoratos, A., Bilalis, D., Karkanis, A., and Efthimiadou, A. (2013). Antifungal activity of plant essential oils against *Botrytis cinerea*, *Penicillium italicum* and *Penicillium digitatum*. *Notulae Not* Bot Horti Agrobot Cluj Napoca. 41(1), 86-92.

Vogt, T. (2010). Phenylpropanoid biosynthesis. Mol. Plant, 3(1), 2-20.

Wallis, C. M., and Galarneau, E. R. A. (2020). Phenolic Compound Induction in Plant-Microbe and Plant-Insect Interactions: A Meta-Analysis. Front. Plant Sci.11, 2034. doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2020.580753

Walorczyk, S. (2014). Validation and use of a QuEChERS-based gas chromatographic-tandem mass spectrometric method for multiresidue pesticide analysis in blackcurrants including studies of matrix effects and estimation of measurement uncertainty. Talanta, 120, 106-113.

Walter, M., Obanor, F. O., Smith, J. T., Ford, C., Boyd-Wilson, K. S. H., Haris-Virgin, P. and Langford, G. I. (2007). Timing of fungicide application for *Botrytis cinerea* control in blackcurrant (*Ribes nigrum*). N. Z. Plant Prot. 60, 114-122.

Wang, C. J., Wang, Y. Z., Chu, Z. H., Wang, P. S., Liu, B. Y., Li, B. Y., ... and Luan, B. H. (2020). Endophytic *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* YTB1407 elicits resistance against two fungal pathogens in sweet potato (*Ipomoea batatas* (L.) Lam.). J. Plant Physiol. 253, 153260. doi.org/10.1016/j.jplph.2020.153260

Wang, H. C., Li, W. H., Wang, M. S., Chen, Q. Y., Feng, Y. G., and Shi, J. X. (2011). First report of Botrytis cinerea causing gray mold of tobacco in Guizhou Province of China. Plant Dis. 95(5), 612-612.

Wang, J., Chow, W., Chang, J., and Wong, J. W. (2014). Ultrahigh-performance liquid chromatography electrospray ionization Q-Orbitrap mass spectrometry for the analysis of 451 pesticide residues in fruits and vegetables: method development and validation. J. Agric. Food Chem. 62(42), 10375-10391. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf503778c

Wang, Y., Qi, D., Wang, S., Cao, X., Ye, Y., and Suo, Y. (2018). Comparison of phenols content and antioxidant activity of fruits from different maturity stages of Ribes stenocarpum Maxim. Molecules. 23(12), 3148.

Wang, Z., Cang, T., Qi, P., Zhao, X., Xu, H., Wang, X., ... and Wang, X. (2015). Dissipation of four fungicides on greenhouse strawberries and an assessment of their risks. Food Control, 55, 215-220.

Warneke, B., Thiessen, L. D. and Mahaffee, W. F. (2020). Effect of fungicide mobility and application timing on the management of grape powdery mildew. Plant Dis. 104(4), 1167-1174.

Weber, R. W., and Hahn, M. (2019). Grey mould disease of strawberry in northern Germany: causal agents, fungicide resistance and management strategies. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 103(4), 1589-1597.

Wei, F., Hu, X. and Xu, X. (2016). Dispersal of *Bacillus subtilis* and its effect on strawberry phyllosphere microbiota under open field and protection conditions. Sci. Rep. 6(1), 1-9.

Wildermuth, M. C., Dewdney, J., Wu, G., and Ausubel, F. M. (2001). Isochorismate synthase is required to synthesize salicylic acid for plant defence. Nature. 414(6863), 562-565. https://doi.org/10.1038/35107108

Williamson, B., B. Tudzynski, P. Tudzynski, and J. A. L. Van Kan. (2007). *Botrytis cinerea*: the cause of gray mould disease. Mol. Plant Pathol. 8, 561-580.

Williamson, B., Duncan, G. H., Harrison, J. G., Harding, L. A., Elad, Y., and Zimand, G. (1995). Effect of humidity on infection of rose petals by dry-inoculated conidia of *Botrytis cinerea*. Mycol. Res. 99(11), 1303-1310. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0953-7562(09)81212-4</u>

Williamson, B., Tudzynski, B., Tudzynski, P., and Van Kan, J. A. (2007). Botrytis cinerea: the cause of grey mould disease. Mol. Plant Pathol. 8(5), 561-580.

Wirthmueller, L., Maqbool, A., and Banfield, M. J. (2013). On the front line: Structural insights into plant-pathogen interactions. Nat. Rev. Microbiol. 11(11), 761-776. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro3118

Withers, C. M., Gay, A. P., and Mur, L. A. (2011). Are stomatal responses the key to understanding the cost of fungal disease resistance in plants? J. Sci. Food Agric. 91(9), 1538-1540.

Xayphakatsa, K., Tsukiyama, T., Inouye, K., Okumoto, Y., Nakazaki, T., and Tanisaka, T. (2008). Gene cloning, expression, purification and characterization of rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) class II chitinase CHT11. Enzyme Microb. Technol. 43(1), 19-24. doi.org/10.1016/j.enzmictec.2008.03.012

Xi, Y., Pan, P. L., Ye, Y. X., Yu, B., Xu, H. J., and Zhang, C. X. (2015). Chitinase-like gene family in the brown planthopper, *Nilaparvata lugens*. Insect Mol. Biol. 24(1), 29-40. doi.org/10.1111/imb.12133

Xu, X. M., Jeffries, P., Pautasso, M. and Jeger, M. J. (2011). Combined use of biocontrol agents to manage plant diseases in theory and practice. Phytopath. *101*(9):1024-1031.

Yadav, V., Wang, Z., Wei, C., Amo, A., Ahmed, B., Yang, X., and Zhang, X. (2020). Phenylpropanoid pathway engineering: An emerging approach towards plant defense. Pathogens. *9*(4), 312.

Yamada, K., Yamashita-Yamada, M., Hirase, T., Fujiwara, T., Tsuda, K., Hiruma, K., and Saijo, Y. (2016). Danger peptide receptor signaling in plants ensures basal immunity upon pathogen-induced depletion of BAK 1. EMBO J. 35(1), 46-61. <u>https://doi.org/10.15252/embj.201591807</u>

Yang, S., Li, X., Chen, W., Liu, T., Zhong, S., Ma, L., ... and Luo, P. (2016). Wheat resistance to fusarium head blight is associated with changes in photosynthetic parameters. Plant Dis. 100(4), 847-852.

Yang, X., Zhang, H., Liu, Y., Wang, J., Zhang, Y. C., Dong, A. J., ... and Cui, J. (2011). Multiresidue method for determination of 88 pesticides in berry fruits using solid-phase extraction and gas chromatography–mass spectrometry: Determination of 88 pesticides in berries using SPE and GC–MS. Food Chem. 127(2), 855-865.

Yao, S., Zhao, Z., Lu, W., Dong, X., Hu, J., and Liu, X. (2021). Evaluation of Dissipation Behavior, Residues, and Dietary Risk Assessment of Fludioxonil in Cherry via QuEChERS Using HPLC-MS/MS Technique. Molecules, 26(11), 3344. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26113344</u>

Yarborough, D. (2009). Fact sheet: Production-220-Wild blueberry culture in Maine. In Cooperative extension: Maine's native wild blueberries. <u>http://umaine.edu/blueberries/factsheets/production/wild-blueberry-culture-in-maine/</u>. (Assessed June 25, 2020).

Yarborough, D. E (2004) Factors contributing to the increase in productivity in the wild blueberry industry. Small Fruits Rev. 3:33-43

Yeats, T. H., and Rose, J. K. (2013). The formation and function of plant cuticles. Plant Physiol. 163(1), 5-20.

Yi, H. S., Yang, J. W., Choi, H. K., Ghim, S. Y., and Ryu, C. M. (2012). Benzothiadiazole-elicited defense priming and systemic acquired resistance against bacterial and viral pathogens of pepper under field conditions. Plant Biotechnol. Rep. 6(4), 373-380.

Yogendraiah Matadha, N., Mohapatra, S., Siddamallaiah, L., Udupi, V. R., Gadigeppa, S., Raja, D. P., ... and Hebbar, S. S. (2021). Persistence and dissipation of fluopyram and tebuconazole on bell pepper and soil under different environmental conditions. Int. J. Environ. Anal. Chem. 101(14), 2408-2427.

Yow, A. G. (2018). RNA-Seq Analysis for Identifying Host Genes Involved in Response to *Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi* Infection of Blueberry. MSc. Thesis. North Carolina State University.

Yow, A., Burchhardt, K., Cubeta, M., and Ashrafi, H. (2016). Identification of Differentially Expressed Genes for Mummy Berry (*Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi*) Resistance in Blueberry. Pathogenesis, 8474(4.710895), 0-00964.

Yu, D., Wang, J., Shao, X., Xu, F., and Wang, H. (2015). Antifungal modes of action of tea tree oil and its two characteristic components against *Botrytis cinerea*. J. Appl. Microbiol., 119(5), 1253-1262.

Yue, Z., Chen, Y., Chen, C., Ma, K., Tian, E., Wang, Y., ... and Sun, Z. (2021). Endophytic *Bacillus altitudinis* WR10 alleviates Cu toxicity in wheat by augmenting reactive oxygen species scavenging and phenylpropanoid biosynthesis. J. Hazard. Mater. 405, 124272.

Zaynab, M., Fatima, M., Abbas, S., Sharif, Y., Umair, M., Zafar, M. H., and Bahadar, K. (2018). Role of secondary metabolites in plant defense against pathogens. Microb. Pathog. 124, 198-202.

Zhang, D., Spadaro, D., Garibaldi, A. and Gullino, M. L. (2010). Efficacy of the antagonist *Aureobasidium pullulans* PL5 against postharvest pathogens of peach, apple and plum and its modes of action. Biol. Control. 54(3), 172-180.

Zhang, F., Ji, S., Wei, B., Cheng, S., Wang, Y., Hao, J., Wang, S., and Zhou, Q. (2020). Transcriptome analysis of postharvest blueberries (*Vaccinium corymbosum* 'Duke') in response to cold stress. BMC Plant Biol. 20(1), 1-20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12870-020-2281-1</u>

Zhang, L., Kars, I., Essenstam, B., Liebrand, T. W. H., Wagemakers, L., Elberse, J., Tagkalaki, P., Tjoitang, D., van den Ackerveken, G., and van Kan, J. A. L. (2014). Fungal endopolygalacturonases are recognized as microbe-associated molecular patterns by the *Arabidopsis* receptor-like protein

responsiveness to *Botrytis* polygalacturonases. Plant Physiol. 164(1), 352-364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.113.230698</u>

Zhang, L., Liu, S., Cui, X., Pan, C., Zhang, A., and Chen, F. (2012). A review of sample preparation methods for the pesticide residue analysis in foods. Cent. Eur. J. Chem. 10(3), 900-925. https://doi.org/10.2478/s11532-012-0034-1

Zhang, L., Zou, J., Li, S., Wang, B., Raboanatahiry, N., and Li, M. (2019). Characterization and expression profiles of miRNAs in the triploid hybrids of *Brassica napus* and *Brassica rapa*. BMC Genet. 20(1), 1-12. doi.org/10.1186/s12864-019-6001-x

Zhang, W., Chen, H., Han, X., Yang, Z., Tang, M., Zhang, J., ... and Zhang, K. (2015). Determination and analysis of the dissipation and residue of cyprodinil and fludioxonil in grape and soil using a modified QuEChERS method. Environ. Monit. Assess. 187(7), 1-9.

Zhang, W., Zhao, F., Jiang, L., Chen, C., Wu, L., and Liu, Z. (2018). Different Pathogen Defense Strategies in Arabidopsis: More than Pathogen Recognition. Cells. 7(12), 252. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/cells7120252</u>

Zhang, Y., Ren, Y., and Kang, X. (2020). Study on Gene Differential Expression in Tetraploid Populus Leaves. Forests, 11(11), 1233. doi.org/10.3390/f11111233

Zhao, D., Glynn, N. C., Glaz, B., Comstock, J. C., and Sood, S. (2011). Orange rust effects on leaf photosynthesis and related characters of sugarcane. Plant Dis. 95(6), 640-647.

Zhou, Y., Li, N., Yang, J., Yang, L., Wu, M., Chen, W., ... and Zhang, J. (2018). Contrast between orange-and black-colored sclerotial isolates of *Botrytis cinerea*: melanogenesis and ecological fitness. Plant Dis. 102(2), 428-436.

Zhou, Z., Chen, X., Zhang, M., and Blanchard, C. (2014). Phenolics, flavonoids, proanthocyanidin and antioxidant activity of brown rice with different pericarp colors following storage. J. Stored Prod. Res. 59, 120–125. doi: 10.1016/j.jspr. 2014.06.009.

Zipfel, C. (2014). Plant pattern-recognition receptors. Trends Immunol. 345-351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2014.05.004

Zoratti, L., Karppinen, K., Luengo Escobar, A., Häggman, H., and Jaakola, L. (2014). Light-controlled flavonoid biosynthesis in fruits. Front. Plant Sci. 5, 534. doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2014.00534

Zou, J., Rodriguez-Zas, S., Aldea, M., Li, M., Zhu, J., Gonzalez, D. O., ... and Clough, S. J. (2005). Expression profiling soybean response to *Pseudomonas syringae* reveals new defense-related genes and rapid HR-specific downregulation of photosynthesis. Mol. Plant-Microbe Interact. 18(11), 1161-1174.
Zurbriggen, M. D., Carrillo, N., and Hajirezaei, M. R. (2010). ROS signaling in the hypersensitive response: when, where and what for? Plant Signal. Behav. 5(4), 393-396. <u>https://doi.org/10.4161/psb.5.4.10793</u>

APPENDICES

Appendix 1: Future research

This research has generated an extensive amount of new knowledge fundamental to plant responses to microbes, and fungicide activities in wild blueberries, however, there is yet substantial research that can be conducted in the future.

Future research can investigate areas such as transcriptomic analysis of tissue cultured wild blueberry phenotypes under a controlled environment. Transcriptomic research should target the whole genome response of the plant to microbes specifically, *B. cinerea*, *Monilinia vaccinii-corymbosi* and microbe based biofungicides. This will help eliminate the influence of external factors on plant responses as discussed in this study. For integrating the plant's molecular response into wild blueberry disease management, future research can focus on how external elicitors can be used to prime wild blueberry plants and tested some fungal pathogens.

Future research can also focus on investigating fungicides breakdown in flower and leaf tissues over a period. It will be interesting to establish the timeline of dissipation of these fungicides within the flower tissues. The residual efficacy of fungicides in the inhibition of fungal growth on plant tissue should also be tested. Furthermore, other future studies can include the role of pollinators in fungicide distribution within the field. Also, given that this experiment was conducted on the field, it will be important to study the behaviour fungicides within the plant tissue in a controlled environment.

218

Appendix 2: List of publications and conference presentations

Peer reviewed publication

Abbey, J., Sherin, J. Percival, D., Jaakola, L. and Asiedu, S. (2022). Molecular Responses of Wild Blueberry Phenotypes to *Botrytis cinerea* Infection. Acta Horticulturae (In Press).

Abbey, J. A., Percival, D., Jaakola, L., and Asiedu, S. K. (2021). Potential use of biofungicides and conventional fungicide for the management of Botrytis blossom blight in lowbush blueberries. Canadian Journal of Plant Pathology, 1-10.

Manuscript under prep

Abbey, J., Sherin, J. Percival, D., Jaakola, L. and Asiedu, S. (In Prep). Modulation of defense genes and phenolic compounds in wild blueberry in response to *Botrytis cinerea* under field conditions.

Abbey, J., Percival, D., Jaakola, L. and Asiedu, S. (In Prep). Botrytis blossom blight management and fungicide residues evaluation in wild blueberry.

Conference and seminar presentations

Abbey, J., Percival, D., Jaakola, L. and Asiedu, S. (2021). Potential use of biofungicides for the control of Botrytis blossom blight and Septoria leaf spot in wild blueberry fields. XII ISHS International *Vaccinium* Symposium. Truro, Nova Scotia, Canada. August 30 –Sept. 1, 2021. (Poster Presentation).

Abbey, J., Sherin, J. Percival, D., Jaakola, L. and Asiedu, S. (2021). Molecular Responses of Wild Blueberry Phenotypes to *Botrytis cinerea* Infection. XII ISHS International *Vaccinium* Symposium. Truro, Nova Scotia, Canada. August 30 –Sept. 1, 2021.

Abbey, J., Sherin, J. Percival, D., Jaakola, L. and Asiedu, S. (2019). Comparing the response of pathogenesis gene (*PR genes*) in wild blueberry phenotypes challenged with *Botrytis cinerea*. Nova Scotia Wild Blueberry Conference. Truro, Nova Scotia, Ca. 14-15 November 2019. (Poster presentation).

Abbey, J. and Percival, D. (2019). Management of Botrytis blossom blight in wild blueberry. Maritime Wild Blueberry Annual Field Day. Springhill, NS, Ca. 18 July 2019.

Abbey, J., Anku, K. and Percival, D. (2019). Disease Management and Remote Sensing 2019/2020. PEI Wild Blueberry Growers Annual Conference. Charlottetown, PEI, Ca. 5 April 2019.

Compound	Retention time (min)	Wavelength λ (nm)
Catechin	25.30	280
Procyanidin B2	25.84	280
m-coumaric acid	28.93	280
p-coumaric acid	28.22	302
Chlorogenic acid	26.17	302
Caffeic acid	26.72	302
Neochlorogenic acid	22.69	302
Quercetin-3- galactoside	29.20	355
Quercetrin (Quercetin 3-	30.00	355
rhamnoside)		
Kaempferol -3- glucoside	30.10	355

Appendix 3: Phenolic compounds used in HPLC-DAD and primers used in the qRT-PCR.

Table A 1. List of phenolic compounds, their retention times and wavelength of determination

Table A 2. List of primer pairs used for gene expression studies.

Gene name	Accession number	Primer	Sequence details (5'-3')	Amplicon size
DD 2	MK202726	Forward	AGACTTGGTAGCAACTGAC	0 2
FK3	WIK292720	Reverse	GGAAGGTTTCGGGGGATTG	82
	MK202724	Forward	TAACTACAACCCGGAGCAGG	164
F K4	WIK292/24	Reverse	GCAAGCACTTCCCACAAGAA	104
DD 5	This study	Forward	TAGACGGGTTCAATGTGCCA	01
FKJ	This study	Reverse	CACTGCCCGTTTATATCAGCA	91
CUS	MV222577	Forward	TCCCAGATCAAGAAGAGGTACA	110
	WIK555527	Reverse	ATTTCCACAACCACCATATCCT	117
FIC	MV222521	Forward	CTCCTTCTTACAGGGAAGCTAATG	70
FLS MK333331		Reverse	GACAGCCACTTGAACAACTTG	19
LOV	MT006245	Forward	CGTGCTTCACCCGATTCATA	70
LOA M1000243		Reverse	GTCTGTCTAGCGAGTGCATTTA	/0
ANS	MK 333578	Forward	GAATCACCTGAGAGCCCTAAC	75
ANS	WIK5555520	Reverse	AGCCTGTCTTCTTCCAATCC	15
ANR	MH321471	Forward	CAAAGACCCTAGCGGAGAAAG	98
	WIII521471	Reverse	GGAGAAACACCAGCCATAAGA	70
DFR	MK333524	Forward	CTGCTGGAACCGTCAATGT	139
	WIK555524	Reverse	GCTGCTTTCTCTGCTAGTGTT	157
CCP	This study	Forward	CCTGTTACTGATGACCCAGAAG	115
		Reverse	CGATCGATGAGGTGAACACTAC	115
IOY	MT006245	Forward	CGTGCTTCACCCGATTCATA	78
LUA WI1000243		Reverse	GTCTGTCTAGCGAGTGCATTTA	70
GAPDH	AV123769	Forward	CAAACTGTCTTGCCCCACTT	207
UAI DII	A1123/07	Reverse	CAGGCAACACCTTACCAACA	207

Appendix 4 Botrytis infection periods and Environmental conditions

Start and end of int (Date, time)	fectio	1 period	Wetness duration (Hours)	Mean Temperature (°C)	Infection Period Rating
2018-06-09 16:00	-	2018-06-10 9:00	18.00	11.9	Moderate
2018-06-14 3:00	-	2018-06-15 8:00	30.00	7.8	Moderate
2018-06-18 13:00	-	2018-06-19 9:00	20.00	14.6	Moderate
2018-06-25 1:00	-	2018-06-26 8:00	32.00	9.8	Moderate

Table A 3. Infection periods for Botrytis blight observed at Murray Siding, NS in June 2018

Table A 4. Infection periods for Botrytis blight observed at Mount Thom, NS in June 2019

Start and end of info (Date, time)	ection peri	od	Wetness duration (Hours)	Mean Temperature (°C)	Infection Period Rating
2019-06-03 19:15	-	2019-06-04 7:30	12.5	10.1	Moderate
2019-06-06 0:00	-	2019-06-07 7:30	31	11	High
2019-06-21 0:00	-	2019-06-22 13:45	38	12.3	High
2019-06-27 0:00	-	2019-06-27 17:00	17	12	Moderate
2019-06-28 17:00	-	2019-06-29 8:45	16	13.6	Moderate
2019-06-29 13:45	-	2019-06-30 8:00	18.5	14.2	Moderate

Table A5. Infection periods for Botrytis blight observed at Debert, NS in June 2019

Start and end of infection period (Date, time)		Wetness duration (Hours)	Mean Temperature (°C)	Infection Period Rating	
2019-06-02 12:30	-	2019-06-03 7:30	19	10.5	Moderate
2019-06-06 3:15	-	2019-06-06 18:15	15	11.8	Moderate
2019-06-17 17:30	-	2019-06-18 7:45	14.5	14.5	Moderate
2019-06-21 0:30	-	2019-06-22 16:30	40	13.6	High
2019-06-28 18:15	-	2019-06-29 9:30	15	15	Moderate
2019-06-29 12:30	-	2019-06-30 9:15	21	15.9	High





Figure A1. Environmental conditions (leaf wetness, temperature, and rainfall) observed in Murray Siding, Mount Thom and Debert, NS in 2018 and 2019. X: High risk Botrytis infection period, +: Moderate risk Botrytis infection period.

Start and end of infection period (Date, time)	Wetness duration (hours)	Mean Temperature (⁰ C)	Infection period Rating
2018-06-02 3:00 - 2018-06-03 1:00	34	8.08	High
2018-06-05 3:00 - 2018-06-06 2:00	35	4.38	Moderate
2018-06-14 3:00 - 2018-06-15 8:00	30	6.8	Moderate
2018-06-18 4:00 - 2018-06-19 9:00	30	13.5	High
2018-06-24 9:00 - 2018-06-26 6:00	33	8.97	High
2018-06-29 1:00 - 2018-06-29 12:00	11	17	Moderate
2018-06-29 9:00 - 2018-06-30 7:00	10	17.2	Moderate

Table A6. Infection periods for Botrytis Blight observed at Pigeon Hill, NS in June 2018

 Table A7. Infection periods for Botrytis Blight observed at Blue Mountain, NS in June 2018

Start and end of infection period (Date, time)	Wetness duration (Hours)	Mean Temperature (°C)	Infection Period Rating
2018-06-06 6:45 - 2018-06-06 20:40	14	15.7	High
2018-06-06 20:45 - 2018-06-07 19:55	23	12.4	High
2018-06-07 20:00 - 2018-06-08 18:05	22	12.3	Medium
2018-06-08 18:10 - 2018-06-09 11:15	17	11.2	Medium
2018-06-09 20:40 - 2018-06-10 22:20	25.5	10.6	Medium
2018-06-10 4:25 - 2018-06-12 6:25	31	3.8	Low



Figure A2. Environmental conditions (leaf wetness, temperature, and rainfall) observed in Pigeon Hill and Blue Mountain, NS in 2018. X: High risk Botrytis infection period, +: Moderate risk Botrytis infection period. Weather data for Blue Mountain were obtained from Data Garrison Satellite Weather Station, Blue Sky Station, NS

Start and end of infection period (Date, time)	Wetness duration (hours)	Mean Temperature (⁰C)	Infection period Rating
2019-06-02 12:15 - 2019-06-03 8:15	20	9.20	Moderate
2019-06-06 12:30 - 2019-06-06 6:30	18	11.25	Moderate
2019-06-16 11:30-2019-06-17 10:30	11	13.9	Moderate
2019-06-20 10:00 - 2019-06-22 11:45	38	12.6	High
2019-06-27 2:00 - 2019-06-27 5:00	15	12.15	Moderate
2019-06-28 5:00 - 2019-06-29 8:45	16	13.62	Moderate
2019-06-29 1:45 - 2019-06-30 8:00	18	14.20	Moderate

Table A8. Infection periods for Botrytis Blight observed at Earltown, NS in June 2019

Table A9. Infection periods for Botrytis Blight observed at Farmington, NS in June 2019

Start and end of infection period (Date, time)	Wetness duration (hours)	Mean Temperature (⁰ C)	Infection period Rating
2019-06-02 2:00 - 2019-06-03 7:15	18	9.3	Moderate
2019-06-03 3:15 - 2019-06-04 6:15	15	10.3	Moderate
2019-06-11 18:45-2019-06-12 6:45	12	14	High
2019-06-13 21:30 - 2019-06-14 9:15	12	12.4	High
2019-06-20 22:15 - 2019-06-22 15:00	41	12.5	High
2019-06-29 12:15 - 2019-06-30 9:00	21	14.6	High



Figure A3. Environmental conditions (leaf wetness, temperature, and rainfall) observed in Earltown and Farmington, NS in 2019. X: High risk Botrytis infection period, +: Moderate risk Botrytis infection period

Mean Temperature (°C) during Infection Period						
Wetness Duration (Hrs)	4°	8°	12°	16°	20°	
4	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	
6	Low	Low	Low	Low	Low	
8	Low	Low	Low	Low	Med	
10	Low	Low	Low	Low	High	
13	Low	Low	Low	High	High	
24	Low	Med	High	High	High	
36	Low	High	High	High	High	
48	Med	High	High	High	High	

Table A10. *Botrytis cinerea* infection periods predictive model based on environmental conditions (leaf wetness and temperature). (Delbridge and Hildebrand, 2007)

Delbridge, R and Hildebrand, P. (2007). Botrytis blight control for wild blueberries. Fact sheet No. 212, UMaine Extension No. 2027. <u>https://extension.umaine.edu/blueberries/ factsheets/ disease/212-botrytis-blight-control-for-wild-blueberries.</u> Accessed December 22, 2021.

Appendix 5. ANOVA output for gene expression analysis gene expression analysis in 2019

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects							
Num EffectDen DFDen F ValuePr > 1							
phenotype	5	46	3.33	0.0119			
time	3	46	3.19	0.0321			
phenotype*time	15	46	2.29	0.0159			

 Table 1. Pathogenesis-related gene 3 (PR3)

 Table 2. Pathogenesis-related gene 5 (PR5)

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects							
NumDenEffectDFDFF ValuePr > 1							
phenotype	5	47	6.44	0.0001			
time	3	47	14.52	<.0001			
phenotype*time	15	47	1.53	0.1332			

 Table 3. Chalcone synthase (CHS)
 Image: CHS

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects					
Effect	Num DF	Den DF	F Value	Pr > F	
phenotype	5	44	4.06	0.0041	
time	3	44	16.66	<.0001	
phenotype*time	15	44	2.88	0.0033	

 Table 4. Flavonol synthase (FLS)
 Image: Comparison of the synthesis of the synthesynthesis of the synthesynthesis of the synthesynthesis of the syn

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects						
NumDenEffectDFDFF Value						
phenotype	5	45	4.82	0.0013		
time	3	45	14.55	<.0001		
phenotype*time	15	45	1.18	0.3225		

Appendix 6. ANOVA output for gene expression analysis gene expression analysis

 Table 1. Pathogenesis-related gene 3 (PR3)

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects				
Effect	Num DF	Den DF	F Value	Pr > F
Phenotype	2	256	17.15	<.0001
time	3	256	2.00	0.1138
Phenotype*time	6	256	0.80	0.5737
trt	1	256	3.94	0.0482
Phenotype*trt	2	256	3.06	0.0484
time*trt	3	256	2.01	0.1129
Phenotype*time*trt	6	256	0.79	0.5796

T Grouping for Phenotype Least Squares Means (Alpha=0.05)					
LS-means with the same letter are not significantly different.					
Phenotype Estimate					
А	1.9081	А			
N 1.3905 B					
М	0.8155	С			

Table 2. Pathogenesis-related gene 5 (PR5)

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects				
Effect	Num DF	Den DF	F Value	Pr > F
Phenotype	2	258	37.91	<.0001
time	3	258	7.12	0.0001
Phenotype*time	6	258	4.34	0.0003
trt	1	258	0.03	0.8674
Phenotype*trt	2	258	4.78	0.0092
time*trt	3	258	5.18	0.0017
Phenotype*time*trt	6	258	3.07	0.0064

T Grouping for Phenotype Least Squares Means (Alpha=0.05)

LS-means with the same letter are not significantly different.					
Phenotype	Estimate				
N	4.8902	А			
A	4.3676	В			
М	3.2788	С			

Table 3. Chalcone synthase (CHS)

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects				
Effect	Num DF	Den DF	F Value	Pr > F
Phenotype	2	257	43.44	<.0001
time	3	257	14.31	<.0001
Phenotype*time	6	257	1.22	0.2952
trt	1	257	3.36	0.0679
Phenotype*trt	2	257	2.03	0.1332
time*trt	3	257	3.73	0.0119
Phenotype*time*trt	6	257	1.08	0.3731

T Grouping for Phenotype Least Squares Means (Alpha=0.05)

LS-means with the same letter are not
significantly different.

Phenotype	Estimate	
А	0.8164	А
Ν	0.6467	А
М	-0.07418	В

Table 4. Flavonol synthase (FLS)

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects					
Effect	Num DF	Den DF	F Value	Pr > F	
Phenotype	2	253	84.61	<.0001	
time	3	253	30.58	<.0001	
Phenotype*time	6	253	1.34	0.2402	
trt	1	253	5.01	0.0261	
Phenotype*trt	2	253	2.39	0.0935	
time*trt	3	253	2.55	0.0560	
Phenotype*time*trt	6	253	1.05	0.3960	

T Grouping for Phenotype Least Squares Means (Alpha=0.05)					
LS-means letter are n dif	with the sa ot significa ferent.	ame antly			
Phenotype	Phenotype Estimate				
N	4.4995	А			
А	3.5439	В			
М	3.0086	С			

Table 5. Anthocyanin synthase (ANS)

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects				
Effect	Num DF	Den DF	F Value	Pr > F
Phenotype	2	257	5.28	0.0057
time	3	257	12.63	<.0001
Phenotype*time	6	257	1.57	0.1559
trt	1	257	2.30	0.1305
Phenotype*trt	2	257	2.98	0.0525
time*trt	3	257	1.28	0.2828
Phenotype*time*trt	6	257	0.73	0.6254

T Grouping for Phenotype Least Squares Means (Alpha=0.05)			
LS-means with the same letter are not significantly different.			
Phenotype	Estimate		
А	2.1115	А	
М	1.8521	В	
Ν	1.7284	В	

Table 6. Cinnamoyl CoA reductase (CCR)

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects				
Effect	Num DF	Den DF	F Value	Pr > F
Phenotype	2	257	17.95	<.0001
time	3	257	6.04	0.0005
Phenotype*time	6	257	2.56	0.0201
trt	1	257	3.25	0.0724
Phenotype*trt	2	257	0.49	0.6107
time*trt	3	257	2.47	0.0622
Phenotype*time*trt	6	257	1.96	0.0718

T Grouping for Phenotype Least Squares Means (Alpha=0.05)		
LS-means with the same letter are not significantly different.		
Phenotype	Estimate	
М	2.3298	А
А	2.2056	А
Ν	1.8080	В

Table 7. Lipoxygenases (LOX)

Type III Tests of Fixed Effects				
Effect	Num DF	Den DF	F Value	Pr > F
Phenotype	2	254	16.12	<.0001
time	3	254	6.52	0.0003
Phenotype*time	6	254	3.19	0.0049
trt	1	254	0.14	0.7054
Phenotype*trt	2	254	2.36	0.0962
time*trt	3	254	1.29	0.2780
Phenotype*time*trt	6	254	0.32	0.9276

T Grouping for Phenotype Least Squares Means (Alpha=0.05)			
LS-means with the same letter are not significantly different.			
Phenotype Estimate			
А	5.7932	А	
М	5.6526	А	
Ν	5.1679	В	